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- P E Q C E E Q L N E S  
(9:35 a.m.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Good morning. Today we 

continue hearings to receive the direct testimony of 

participants other than the Postal Service in Docket 

No. R2006-1 considering the Postal Service's request 

for rate and fee changes. 

Does anyone have any procedural matters to 

discuss at this point? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Seven witnesses are 

scheduled to appear here today. They are Witnesses 

Knight, Martin, Morrissey, Bellamy, Callow, Bentley 

and Mitchell. 

There will not be cross-examination of three 

witnesses, Witnesses Knight, Bellamy and Mitchell. 

Our rules permit receipt of testimony if an 

appropriate certificate of authenticity is provided 

for the record. If counsel do not have a 

certification of authenticity authorizing the 

testimony and written cross-examination, they may 

provide one in writing within seven days. 

Our first order of business will be to 

receive testimony from the three witnesses. Mr. 

Volner, I think Mr. Knight is here. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 
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M R .  VOLNER: He is. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: All right. 

MR. VOLNER: Yes, Mr. Chairman. Since we 

did not learn of the Postal Service’s decision to 

forego cross until mid yesterday afternoon and Mr. 

Knight was already here, I thought it would be more 

convenient rather than file a lot of dead trees to put 

Mr. Knight on the stand, get his testimony into the 

record, and then you can go on with your business. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Right. Would he please come 

up so I can swear him? 

Raise your right hand. 

Whereupon, 

CLIFTON B. KNIGHT, JR. 

having been duly sworn, was called as a 

witness and was examined and testified as follows: 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. Would you be 

seated? 

Mr. Volner? 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. PostCom-T-7.) 

BY M R .  VOLNER: 

Q Mr. Knight, do you have before you a 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 
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document entitled Direct Testimony of Clifton B. 

Knight, Jr.? 

A Yes. 

Q And it's designated as PostCom-T-7 in the 

upper right-hand corner? 

A That is correct. 

Q Do you have any revisions to that testimony? 

A Yes. There is a revision in terms of a 

percentage. I believe it's on page - -  I don't know 

the page, but the percentage increase is 97 percent 

rather than 115 percent. 

Q And that appears at page 7, line 12? 

A Correct. 

Q With that revision, if you were to present 

your testimony orally today would it be the same? 

A Yes. 

Q And this testimony was prepared by you or 

under your supervision? 

A Correct. 

M F t .  VOWER: Mr. Chairman, unless there is 

an objection, we are providing two copies of the 

testimony to the reporter, and I would ask that it be 

admitted into the record at this point. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. 

Are there any objections? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4838 
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(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Hearir,g none, I will direct 

counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the 

corrected direct testimony of Clifton B. Knight. 

That testimony is received into evidence. 

However, as is our practice, it will not be 

transcribed. 
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(The document referred to, 

previously identified as 

Exhibit No. PostCom-T-1, was 

received in evidence.) 

MR. VOWER: In accordance with the 

Commission's new rules, we will submit a fully 

corrected set of the testimony within seven days. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. You did my part 

for me because that's not in the script today. Thanks 

for helping me along. 

Please provide two copies of the corrected 

designated written cross-examination of Witness Knight 

to the reporter. That material is received into 

evidence, and it will be transcribed into the record. 

Are there-any additional corrections or 

additions, Mr. Knight, that you'd like to make? 

First of all, if the information that was 

presented to you here today, if you were asked the 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 
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questions in there would your answers be the same as 

those you provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, they would. 

MR. VOLNER: There is, Mr. Chairman, a 

revision to one of the answers. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: I was going to ask. Are 

there any additions or corrections you'd like to make 

to the testimony? 

MR. VOLNER: We made the same correction to 

one of the answers to the interrogatories that we did 

to the testimony. We changed the percentage from 115 

to 97. 

THE WITNESS: That is correct. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: All right. There being none 

then, I will ask that you please provide two copies of 

the corrected designated written cross-examination of 

Witness Knight to the reporter. 

That material is received into evidence and 

is to be transcribed into the record. 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. PostCom-T-1 and 

was received in evidence.) 

/ /  

/ /  

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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RESPONSES OF POSTCOM WITNESS KNIGHT TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/POSTCOM-T7-1. 

a. Please confirm that employees andlor representatives of BMG 
Columbia House, Inc. (hereinafter, "BMG) have participated in meetings with 
USPS concerning redesign of USPS products within the last five years. If not 
confirmed, please explain fully. 

b. Please confirm that potential changes in the definition of an automated 
flat were discussed at these meetings. If not confirmed, please explain fully the 
nature of these discussions. 

RESPONSE: 

a. 

House in July, 2005. I do not know whether or to what extent and in what 

capacity Columbia House may have sent employees or representatives to 

meetings with the Postal Service prior to that date. I am advised that employees 

and/or representatives of BMG did attend a number of meetings concerning 

"redesign" of Postal Service "products" within the past 5 years. 

b. 

Confirmed in part. As stated in my testimony, BMG acquired Columbia 

Not confirmed. Although I did not participate in the meetings with USPS 
0 

until September of this year, I have been closely involved with the steps taken by 

BMG to control its postage costs. The facts are these. the regulations defining 

the type of pieces deemed eligible for processing on the AFSM 100 machine 

were published in 2002; BMG employees responsible for managing our product 

fulfillment centers reviewed the definition of eligible pieces and determined that 

the packages we used for the shipment of certain of our music products - 

particularly single CDs - could be modified to meet the definitions for automation 

flats established in those regulations. BMG invested substantial sums of money 

in equipment and related software to enable it to meet the mail preparation 

requirements and containerization requirements applicable to AFSM 100 0 
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0 automation flats. I am informed that, within the last several years, there have 

been a number of meetings of the Mailers Technical Advisory Committee and 

other public meetings with respect to the Postal Service's flats automation 

program and the alternative types of equipment USPS was considering. No 

specific information as to such changes was provided until May of 2006 when the 

pending rate case was filed. There was never any indication until this case that 

the existing flat sorting equipment would be withdrawn from service. Throughout 

the entire period from 2002 on, BMG (and subsequently BMG\Columbia House) 

have prepared their product shipments that meet the definition of an AFSM 100 

flat in accordance with Postal Service preparation standards. 

2 
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USPS/POSTCOM-T7-2. 

a. Please confirm that, on or about July 12, 2006, employees andlor 
representatives of BMG met with USPS personnel, including representatives 
from USPS Operations and Engineering. If not confirmed, please explain fully. 

b. Please confirm that alternative designs for BMG mailpieces to meet 
prospective revised flat specifications were discussed at the above referenced 
meeting. If not confirmed, please explain fully. 

c. Please confirm that, at the above referenced meeting, employees 
andlor representatives of BMG showed, to USPS personnel, mailpiece designs 
developed to meet prospective revised flat specifications. If not confirmed, 
please explain fully. 

RESPONSE: 

a. Confirmed. 

b. 

alternative design that might meet the flat specification proposals as advanced in 

the then pending rate case. However, I am further advised that no specific 

alternative designs were discussed or considered because the representatives of 

BMG\Columbia House were told that the Postal Service regulation which would 

determine whether and if so, to what extent, alternativa designs for BMG mail 

pieces would be possible had not been finalized and were not public. See also 

my response to subpart (c) of this question. 

c. 

BMG\Columbia House showed to USPS personnel two prototype packages that 

had been developed by BMG\Columbia House and had been taken to the 

Greenville, SC, postal facility for testing on the AFSM 100. I was provided with a 

summary of the Greenville, South Carolina test by one of the BMG attendees , 

Confirmed in part. I am advised that there was a general discussion of 

0 

Not confirmed. At the meeting of July 12, the employees of 

and a redacted version of that report is being submitted as a Library Reference. 0 
3 
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0 At the July 12 meeting, a different concern was raised. I was provided with a 

summary of the July 12 meeting and the relevant portions of that summary being 

submitted as a Library Reference. 

4 



USPS/POSTCOM-T7-3. 

a. Please confirm that on September 7,2006, a meeting between 
employees and/or representatives of BMG and employees and/or 
representatives of USPS Operations and Engineering was held in Merrifield, VA, 
in part to facilitate USPS testing of alternative BMG flat mailpieces on an AFSM- 
100. If not confirmed, please explain fully. 

b. Please confirm that test mailpieces were prepared for this meeting by or 
for BMG. If not confirmed, please explain fully. 

RESPONSE: 

a. and b. I attended the September 7, 2006 meeting. I can confirm that there 

was a discussion about the possibility of repackaging of BMG\Columbia House 

mailpieces in relation to the prospective revised flat specifications. The results of 

that meeting were inconclusive. The USPS representatives would not provide 

assurance that our products, even if repackaged, will quality as automation flats. 

1458 

5 

No test pieces of our packages were prepared for the September 7 meeting. 
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USPS/POSTCOM-T7-4. 

a. For all flats test mailpieces that were designed by or for BMG in the 
past year to meet prospective revised flats specifications, and for which a 
physical prototype was developedkreated, please provide a complete description 
and a photograph. 

b. For any prototypes for which multiple copies were produced, please 
provide a sample. 

RESPONSE: 

a and b. See my response to USPSIPOSTCOM-T-7-2. No other prototypes have 

been developed. It is not fiscally prudent to spend millions of dollars for a 

solution that may or may not work and that, in any event, cannot conceivably be 

implemented by May of 2007 when these rates are evidently intended to take 

effect. 



USPS/POSTCOM-T7-5. Please provide copies of all studies, analyses, reports, 
memoranda, and emails prepared by or for BMG during the months of July and 
August, 2006, concerning alternative flats packaging designed to meet 
prospective revised flats specifications. 

RESPONSE: 

Without waiving the objections stated, the reports on the Greenville test and the 

July 2006 meeting are submitted as an attachment above. Other than such 

reports, no non-privileged studies, analyses or memoranda were prepared. 

7 
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USPSIPOSTCOM-T7-6. Please refer to page 5 of your testimony, line 20 where 
you assert that many Internet CD retailers offer free shipping. Is it your assertion 
that the cost of mailing a customer order will be greater for BMG Columbia 
House than for these Internet retailers because of the proposed rate increases? 
If so, please explain and give details. 

RESPONSE: 

I have no knowledge as to how Internet CD retailers ship a product to 

consumers. The increased cost of delivering product to BMG\Colurnbia House 

club members will constrain BMG\Colurnbia House to shift larger portions of its 

marketing budget to non-postal marketing and promotion channels and to 

consider non-postal alternatives for the delivery of products, as I state at pages 

9-1 1 of my testimony. 

7461 

8 
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RESPONSE OF POSTCOM WITNESS KNIGHT TU INTERROGATORY OF 
THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/POSTCOM-T7-7. 

Please confirm that, attached to this interrogatory, is an authentic duplicate of a 
three-page letter, dated August 30, 2006, addressed to The Honorable Patrick R 
Donahoe, Deputy Postmaster General of the United States, and signed by you. 
If not confirmed, please explain fully. 

RESPONSE: 

Confirmed. 



LsI 211.930.4241 
fnx 212.930.4755 
cIltknighlPDbmpch.com 

BMG Columbia House, Inc. 
28 E8st 20th Strset. 9th noor 
NeWYWX. NY 10016 

@ Bmci Columbia House 

7463 

Clifton E. Knigbr, Jr. 
Executive VP, Legal &Business Affairs 

August 30,2006 

The Honorable Patrick R. Donahoe 
Deputy Postmaster General of the 

475 L'Enfant Plaza, S.W. 
Washington, DC 20260 

United States 

Re: Meetina With BMG Columbia House 

Dear Mr. Donahoe: 

I am writing first to thank you for agreeing to meet with representatives of BMG Columbia 

Houseand, second, to explain why we have requested this meeting and what we perceive to be 

its fundamental purpose. In brief, we and the Postal Service need to find a mutually acceptable 

solution to aprobfem created by changes in.operations conternpl,lnte&by the Postal Service in the 

pendiiig rate.case.. 

BMG Columbia House is the leading operator of music atid video clubs in the United 

States. The company has long used the United States Postal Sei-vice to ship its CD and DVD 

products to consumers, as well as to niafket to misting and p&pwtive club mekkrs. We 

spend well over $100 million in postage annually. The focusafbur OWber3,.2006 meetingis 

on pmduct, shiprherlts.. 

i 

'1. . . .  

STmplyput, operational and 

,,,it .hpssi&&& 
, .. 

Under the rate schedules 

www.bmgfnusic.com www.cnlumblahau8g.com www;yqurmkeio.com www.cdnow.com 

~~ . . . .  ~~. .m. * .  .~ ~. . .~ 

http://cIltknighlPDbmpch.com
http://www.bmgfnusic.com
http://www.cnlumblahau8g.com
http://www;yqurmkeio.com
http://www.cdnow.com


7464 

The Honorable Patrick R Donahoe 
August 30,2006 
Page 2 

experience rate increases ranging from 62% to 115%. If we are constrained to stop using the 

mail for product shipment, we will inevitably reduce, if not entirely eliminate, our use of the mail 

for marketing and promotional purposes. This is not simply a function of the overall rate 

increase. Rather, it is the result of a decision by Postal Service operations to reclassify our 

products from flats to parcels and, at the same time, to impose staggering increases on Standard 

Mail parcels. For years, millions of our product shipments have met the Postal Service’s written 

specifications concerning automation flat eligibility, have been prepared by our company - at 

considerable expense - a s  flats, and have, in fact been processed and delivered as flat mail. The 

operating ciipabih&s ofthe.flats automation equipment have not changed. The only thing that 

has changed is the Postal Service’s decision to disqualify miilibns of our CDs and D M s  for 

automation flats rates, .regardless of’how they.are.actuallyprepared or processed. 

We do not h o w  whether our current flat mailings will meet future specifications for flats 

ati.ons.th@,havqiot:yet been issued. Wwlo knew that . . 

thatit would work with usto help us redesign our’ 

automath  eligibility, fo 

the Postal Service has repeated 

these y.$fwim spec-ficatio-&. That is the 

September 7 meeting befween OUT teohnroal people and Postal Service’s operations and 

will take months, if nat years, tbd6sign 
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The Honorable Patrick R. Donahoe 
August 30,2006 
Page 3 

processing equipment to handle them. We do not have years. The new rates will undoubtedly 

take effeot some time next spring or summer. 

In sum, we need your help in finding a swift and mutually agreeable solution to this issue. 

It is our hope and expectation that the September 7 technical meeting will be a fmt step toward 

that outcome and that you will encourage the Postal Service representatives attending that 

meeting tQ be receptive to the searches for creative solutions. The purpose of our meeting in 

October is to follow up on the technical meeting and to exp1P.h more fully to senior Postal 

Service management why this problem is not merely an operations issue, but has profound 

economic consequences to both our company and the Postal Service. I look forward to seeing 

you on October 3. 

0 

very truly yours, 
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RESPONSES OF POSTCOM WITNESS KNIGHT TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/POSTCOM-T7-9. 

a. Please confirm that you are stating that if your products cannot be shipped by 
mail, you will no longer use the mail as a marketing medium. 

b. Please clarify whether the costs to you of advertising through other media 
have increased, decreased, or stayed the same over the past five years. 

c. Please provide a list of the alternative ways that your products may be 
physically delivered to your members and provide an indication of relative costs 
when compared to using Standard Mail. 

d. Please provide an explanation of the decision process which would result in 
the discontinuance of mail marketing efforts and how the mode of physical 
delivery affects that decision, including the variables considered and the 
timeframe over which this decision would be set into motion. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Not confirmed. See pages 9-1 1 of my testimony. 

0 (b) None of the other channels of marketing that BMG/Columbia House uses 

have increased as much as postage rates have during that period. 

(c) 

service providers would charge for the delivery of BMG’s CDs or DVDs. The 

point of my testimony is that faced with increases of lj&h for slightly more than 

one-third of our mailings and 61% for almost half of our product shipments, the 

margins between the prices charged by alternative delivery services and those 

charged by the Postal Service has substantially narrowed. Other considerations 

- such as reliability and quality of service - may come into play in the decision 

BMGlColumbia House has not evaluated the “relative cost“ that alternative 

91 ,$ 
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0 process. As I also point out in my testimony, increases of this level may tend to 

accelerate the movement to electronic delivery. See page 10 of my testimony. 

(d) 

decision process for the selection of marketing channels is made. It is not the 

“mode of physical delivery” that affects this decision process; it is the cost of 

delivery as I explain on pages 9 through 11 of my testimony. 

See pages 4 through 6 of my testimony in which we describe how the 

2 



USPSIPOSTCOM-T7-10 Please refer to your testimony at page 2, line 20 where 
you urge the Postal Service "to give some consideration to what has worked up 
until the present time." 

a. Please confirm that in her testimony in Docket No. R2000-1 at pages 16-17, 
witness Kingsley (USPS-T-10) described how non-flat machinables (although not 
called such in her testimony) were incompatible with postal flat operations. If you 
do not confirm, please explain. 

b. Please confirm that similar testimony has been provided by other postal 
witnesses since that time, including witness Kiefer and McCrery in the current 
docket. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) I am not familiar with Witness Kingsley's testimony. I am familiar with the 

changes that BMGlColumbia House made, at very substantial costs, in order to 

meet the definition of a flat capable of being processed on the AFSM 100. Those 

regulations were published in June, 2002, two years after the R-2000-1 Rate 

0 Case. 

(b) I am not familiar with the testimony of either Witness Kiefer or Witness 

McCrery in the current docket. On several occasions since the filing of this Rate 

Case, I and other representatives of BMGlColumbia House have met with Mr. 

McCrery to discuss the question of what may or may not be "incompatible with 

postal flat operations." As stated in my responses to Interrogatory 

USPSIPOSTCOM-l7-3, those meetings have been inconclusive. 
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USPSIPOSTCOM-T7-11. Please refer to your testimony at page 6, lines 10-15 
where you state that the Postal Service apparently assumes that BMG will 
absorb additional postage costs or pass them on to customers, with no impact on 
mail volume. 

a. Please provide any citations that support the notiori that the Postal Service 
believes that additional postage costs can simply be passed on to consumers. 

b. Please confirm that witness Thress develops a separate "after rates" volume 
forecast to incorporate the impact on mail volume as a result of postage 
increases. 

c. Please provide your suggestion as to which othe: category, subclass, or class 
of mail should absorb the additional costs of processing non-flat machinables if 
the mailers of non-flat machinables are not required to do so. 

d. Please provide your estimate of the impact on the volumes of the mailers listed 
in your response to part b of the price increases that would be required to do so. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) and (b). The question mischaracterizes my testimony. As I explained at 

pages 9 through 11 of that testimony, due to our expected loss of club members, 

BMG/Columbia House product shipments will decline severely in the first year 

after these rate increases take effect, and these declinzs will be cumulative. To 

my knowledge, the Postal Service conducted no surveys of BMG/Columbia 

House or of any other mailer to determine the price sensitivity of their product 

shipments in the face of rate increases of 61 % and greater. 

I am not familiar with the testimony of witness Thress, but am advised that 

the elasticity estimates upon which the Postal Service relied in the development 

of rates for the new categories of Standard Mail have been examined by 

Postcom witness Angelides. 



(c) and (d). The question is beyond the scope of my testimony which did not 

address the question of costs to the Postal Setvice of processing non-flat 

machinables. 

0 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: Excuse me, Mr. Knight. I ' m  

sorry. This is a little confused because I was to 

follow a certain pattern because we didn't think you 

would be here. 

We do want to thank you for your testimony 

and for your contribution to our record in this case, 

and we do appreciate your participation. You are now 

excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, sir. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. 

(Witness excused.) 

MR. VOLNER: Thank ycu, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: You have to bear with me 

with these couple here. 

Our next scheduled witness is Cameron 

Bellamy, who is appearing on behalf of GrayHair 

Software . 

MR. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman, Ken 

Richardson of the OCA, the Office of Consumer 

Advocate. 

Mr. Bellamy is in the room today. However, 

because nobody was going to cross-examine him he has 

filed in the mail certifications of authenticity of 

his documentation, and that will be received I believe 

in due course. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: I think since counsel is 

here we'll go ahead. Is the witness here? 

MR. RICHARDSON: He's in the room today, 

yes. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Would he come up and let me 

swear him in? We'll try to go this the way we went 

through Mr. Knight. 

If you would just help Mr. Bellamy along, 

I'd appreciate it. 

MR. RICHARDSON: Yes, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Okay. Since he's here, we 

can go ahead and get it into the record. 

here, Mr. 

MR. RICHARDSON: Okay. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Would you please stand over 

Bellamy? Raise your right hand. 

Whereupon, 

CAMERON BELLAMY 

having been duly sworn, was called as a 

witness and was examined and testified as follows: 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Please be seated. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. GHS-T-1.) 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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BY MR. RICHARDSON: 

Q Mr. Bellamy, I've just handed you a copy of 

testimony prepared and filed. Was this testimony 

prepared by you or under your direction? 

A Yes, it is. 

Q And what is it entitled there? 

A Direct Testimony of Cameron Bellamy on 

behalf of GrayHair Software. 

Q And what is the designation on the upper 

right-hand corner? 

A GHS-T-1. Is that what you're after? 

Q Yes. If you were to testify today, would 

your answers be the same as contained in that prepared 

testimony? 

A Yes, they would. 

Q Did you have any corrections or additions 

that you made to that testimony? 

A Not to the testimony, no. 

MR. RICHARDSON: Thank you very much. 

Mr. Chairman, I believe that would be 

sufficient. We do not at this point have two copies 

of his testimony to present to the reporter, but we 

will prepare them and have them to the reporter by the 

break. 

CHA=RMAN OMAS: All right. Hearing none, I 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
( 2 0 2 )  628-48118 
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would ask that you please provide two copies at the 

break to the reporter of the corrected direct 

testimony of Cameron Bellamy. 

That testimony is received into evidence. 

However, as is our practice, it will not be 

transcribed. 

(The document referred to, 

previously identified as 

Exhibit No. GHS-T-1, was 

received in evidence.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Bellamy, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of designated 

written cross-examination that counsel is now 

presenting to you? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: If the questions contained 

in that packet were asked of you orally today, would 

your answers be the same as those you have previously 

provided to the Commission in writing? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Are there any corrections or 

additions you would 'like to make to that testimony? 

THE WITNESS: There was one set of errata on 

the first set of interrogatories that were not 

substantial corrections. They were formatting issues. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 
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I put a header at the top of each page. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: The answers were not changed. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. 

With that, again I would say please provide 

two copies of the corrected designated written cross- 

examination of Witness Bellamy to the reporter. 

That material is receited into evidence and 

is to be transcribed into the record. 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. GHS-T-1 and was 

received in evidence.) 

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  
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RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-TI -1 -2) 

USPSIGHS-TI-1. 

Please provide an estimate of how many customers use Grayhair Software as a reseller 
of Confirm Service? An exact number is not required. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIGHS-TI-I. 

GHS does not consider itself to have a large number of customers for Confirm service, 

and since the question calls for an estimate, will admit to the number being less than 

fifty. GHS is concerned that numbers such as this might be misunderstood in relation to 

Confirm pricing issues, so it wishes to point out that some of its clients have become, or 

continue to be, Confirm subscribers in their own right, for various reasons of their own. 

This is a practice that GHS supports and encourages. 



RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFIWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-TI -1-2) 

USPSIGHS-TI -2. 

On page three, lines 18-20, of your testimony you state: 
What is of most importance is not the subscription fees, but avoidance 
of per-scan charges that will limit the market for the service. 

(a) Please provide a detailed explanation of why avoiding per-scan charges is so 
important. 
(b) Would you continue to make avoidance of per-scan charges the priority if it 
required substantially higher subscription fees than under the OCA proposal? Please 
explain. 
(c) Is it possible that some resellers could benefit under a pricing structure with per 
scan charges, compared to a pricing structure with subscription fees only? Please 
explain your response. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIGHS-TI-2. 0 
(a) GHS believes that preservation of the current pricing and regulatory framework, 

including the unlimited option and the maintenance of the DMCS requirement to start the 

clock, is in this case the more prudent as well as the more farsighted approach. 

Advantages of the current approach include the following: 

1) Development of service performance measurement in alliance with USPS 
based on Confirm (GHS-T-1, p. 22) 

2) Retention of the DMCS requirement to start the clock (GHS-T-1. p. 19) 

3) Continued efforts to certify Confirm service providers so that the data is 
acceptable to all parties and actionable (GHS-T-1, p. 21) 

4) Promoting transparency of USPS operations, the “glass box” model in place of 
the ”black box” (GHS-T-1, p.14) 

0 
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RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-T1 -1 -2) 
5 )  Fostering of the growth of intelligent mail as a strategic goal, versus the USPS 

proposal based on the assumption of a decline in volume through 2008 (GHS-T-1, p. 9) 

6) Development of advanced ancillary services as a source of information for the 

0 

customer and a source of revenue for USPS that may also reduce costs of operations 
(GHS-T-1, p. 17) 

7) Improvement of system-wide address quality (GHS-T-1, p. 11) 

8) Seamless acceptance of mail, reducing transaction costs (GHS-T-1, p. 11) 

9) Accurate payment of postage, with in-line verification (GHS-T-1, p. 11) 

The deleterious effects of per-scan pricing, premised upon a reduction in Confirm 

volumes, would be felt in many areas, including but not limited to the following: 

1) Expenses of administration for USPS connected with per-scan charges, 
including disputes over defective scans if charged for them (GHS-T-1, p. 10) 

2) Pricing based neither on cost nor on value, with an arbitrary five-to-one ratio. 
and no market studies to evaluate the risk of customers in “other“ mail classes deciding 
that use of Confirm on all pieces is no longer affordable (GHS-T-1, p. 12) 

3) Hindering the development of a community of users built on availability of an 
unlimited usage option, as has been the case with Internet pricing models, providing 
something of value for no transaction charge, in order to build a foundation for bringing 
new services into the market, which may then generate revenue (GHS-T-1, p. 17) 

4) Treating an ephemeral electronic observation, the scan, just the same as a 
mail piece: charging for every one, with declining volume blocks (GHS-T-1, p. 14), 
though the per-scan cost is “extremely small” (GHS-T-1, p. 9) and “approached zero” 
(GHS-T-1, p. 18), a method USPS itself calls “economically inefficient” (GHS-T-1, p. IO) 

5) Burdening higher volume Platinum subscribers with increases far in excess of 
those that would apply to any subscribers under the OCA proposal (GHS-T-1, p. 16) 

6 )  Increasing the difficulty for USPS of forecasting Confirm revenues as 
customers ration their use of the product (GHS-T-1, p. 10) 

(1 5% short of costs, before consideration of contribution), not taking into account the 
7) Unnecessarily discarding a fee-based model in order to fix a moderate shortfall 

0 costs subscribers will have to incur to meet new barcode requirements (GHS-T-1, p. 3) 



RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFMlARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPS/GHS-TI -1-2) 

GHS wants to work with USPS toward a future in which mail service in all classes is 

consistent, reliable, measurable and accountable. Maintaining the unlimited pricing 

option and keeping the DMCS requirement to start the clock is the best way to ensure 

continued progress. The USPS proposal is premised upon reduced volume, makes mail 

tracking opportunities variable depending on the class of mail being used, and sets the 

stage for arguments over whether scans with defective information are billable or not. 

0 (b) This question is hypothetical, as no such proposal exists. The OCA proposal already 

raises the fees by 95% on Platinum subscribers. GHS supports the OCA proposal in its 

current form. If the specific numbers in the OCA proposal had to change based on clear 

and indisputable evidence presented in the case, we would still favor the OCA pricing 

structure rather than the arbitrary and restrictive pricing of the new USPS proposal. 

After all, the OCA pricing structure is the same structure as that proposed by the USPS 

itself just four years ago, and recommended by the Commission, under which we 

operate every day. GHS would also point out that it will still use, and pay for, additional 

ID codes (GHS-T-1, p. 7) that are not included as a source of revenue in the OCA 

proposal. If this consideration had been factored in to the OCA proposal, the 

subscription fees could have been lowered, but as it stands, this provides a margin of 

safety in terms of meeting the revenue target. 0 
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RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-TI -1-2) 

(c) It may be mathematically possible for lower volume subscribers to benefit in a narrow 

sense, but the market would remain underdeveloped until 2008 by USPS projections, 

and per-scan pricing has other disadvantages that we have tried to point out. What is 

needed is growth and the introduction of new services, which some mailers may not be 

ready to use unless they gain experience with services such as Confirm. GHS does not 

see particular merit in a pricing proposal that encourages subscribers to use less of the 

service so that they can save on Confirm charges. 
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RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-TI -3-14) 

USPSIGHS-TI -3. 

You claim that GHS would sustain significant harm if the Postal Service proposal 
for pricing Confirm service is adopted (GHS-T-1 at 2). 
(a) If your claim is supported by any expectations of costs or losses for GrayHair 
Software, please identify and quantify each source while explaining how you 
develop your estimates. 
(b) How do any of the significant sources of harm identified in response to part 
(a) compare in magnitude to GHS revenues? 
(c) If you are unable to quantify your claim of sigrificant harm, please describe in 
detail each qualitative form of significant harm you expect if the Postal Service 
pricing proposal for Confirm service is adopted. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIGHS-TI-3. 

(a) Directly, our costs for Confirm data would increase by at least 460%, as 

stated in GHS-T-1, p. 16. Indirectly, we fear a decline in Confirm volume that the 

USPS itself assumes is 10%. The USPS has not done any market studies 

before substantially changing the established pricing model, so there is risk of a 

greater market decline. To see this, construct a table of what a First-class mailer 

0 
would need to pay for scans, versus what a mailer in other classes would pay. 

Not surprisingly, it will be found that the mailer in othe! classes always seems to 

have to pay 500% of what the First-class mailer pays. What might that price 

differential do to the percentage rate of usage of Confirm for other classes? 

(b) They would have a significant effect on GrayHair, as it would with any small 

firm, certainly enough to slow the development of new products and cause a 

reorientation in business strategy. 

(c) See the response to USPSIGHS-T1-2(a). 
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RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-TI -3-14) 

USPSIGHS-TI4 

0 
(a) How much did GHS pay the Postal Service for Confirm service in GHS’ last 
complete fiscal year? 
(b) If the OCA proposal for pricing Confirm service is implemented, please 
estimate how much GHS will pay the Postal Service for Confirm service in the 
first year under the new prices. 
(c) Please estimate how much GHS would pay if instead the Postal Service 
proposal is implemented. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIGHS-TI4 

(a) $40,000 

(b) $80,000 or more 

(c) $220,000 or more 
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RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-TI -3-14) 

USPSIGHS-11-5. 

You assert that the value of Confirm service is sufficient that GHS and other 
Platinum Confirm subscribers “will readily pay for increased fees for 
subscriptions” (GHS-T-1 at 3), and that “Confirm service is essential to mailers” 
(GtlS-T-1 at 15). 
(a) Does this mean that Confirm service has a high value of service to GHS? 
Please explain fully. 
(b) Does this mean that Confirm service has a high value of service to other 
Platinum subscribers? Please explain fully. 
(c) Please explain how that value of service manifests itself in GHS’ business 
model. In other words, how does your business model take advantage of what 
Confirm service provides to GHS? 

RESPONSE TO USPSIGHS-TI-5. 

a) Confirm service from the USPS provides raw data. GHS adds value to this 

data by storing it, querying it, presenting it, and interfacing with client systems. 

GHS has worked with the Postal Service toward the goal of fixing errors and 

omissions in the data. 

b) GHS cannot answer this. The value may differ. 

c) GHS adds value to the raw USPS data, must do so to attract and retain its 

customers, and hopes to do more of this. It takes time and resources to build 

upon the base provided by the raw data. 

0 
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RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-TI -3-14) 

USPSIGHS-TI -6. 

You claim that "per-scan charges [ ] will limit the market" for Confirm service 
(GHS-T-1 at 3). 
(a) Do you think that per-scan charges will discourage resellers from seeking out 
additional customers? 
(b) Would the proposed ability to postpone the purchase of additional units until 
you have signed a new customer provide additional flexibility when expanding 
your business in the future? Please explain fully. 
(c) Please confirm that it is possible that the flexibility discussed in part (b) could 
benefit other customers, whether reseller or direct user. If you do not confirm, 
please explain completely. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIGHS-TI-6. 

(a) Resellers and new subscribers will be inhibited. Any ROI targets will be 

harder to meet, and some applications will be foregone. Deployment would still 

occur but only when it is cost effective, and there would be an uneven pattern of 

deployment across industry by mail class. 0 
Does it really still make sense in 2006 for the USPS to baild barriers to full mail 

tracking (for all pieces in a mailing) for mailers desiring that, particularly in 

Standard mail with its long history of relatively high variability in number of days 

to delivery, when scan costs "approach zero" (GHS-T-1, p. 18) ? 

(b) No, because under the current pricing structure, the issue does not arise. 

(c) It could be seen as a benefit, or as a burden that is not there under the 

current pricing structure. 
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RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-TI -3-14) 

USPSIGHS-T1-8. 

You recognize that the Postal Service market research for Confirm accurately 
predicted the existence of a resellers market, and that the Postal Service has 
created markets in the past (drop shipment being one example (GHS-T-1 at 5-6). 
(a) Is it your understanding that one purpose of the Postal Service proposal for 
Confirm service was to “prohibit resellers”? Please explain fully. 
(b) Does the Postal Service Confirm proposal “arbitrarily intervene [to] prohibit 
resellers”? Please explain fully. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIGHS-TI-8. 

(a) We don’t know of any such purpose and in fact suggested to the contrary, 

that the USPS should not want to prohibit resellers because they play a role that 

is positive on the whole. Still, the USPS witness states in oral testimony that he 

did not see how to raise rates without “people moving out from the Postal Service 

into the resellers“ (p. 4154). This does not constitute prohibiting resellers, but it 

may amount to a concern with inhibiting them. 

0 

(b) GHS testified as follows: “As long as the Postal Service does not arbitrarily 

intervene in the market to prohibit resellers, and allows them to compete along 

with firms developing in-house proprietary solutions. their presence is quite 

predictable.” (GHS-T-1, p. 6) It is clear that the testimony makes no claim that 

the proposal would prohibit resellers, and GHS hopes that nothing more needs to 

be said on that topic. 
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RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-TI -3-14) 

USPSIGHS-TI -9. 

(a) How does GHS view the introduction of the 4-state barcode for Confirm 
service? 
(b) Does it constitute an additional market opportunity? Please explain fully. 
(c) Would GHS have preferred not to see its introduction? Please explain fully. 
(d) Please explain your views of what the 4-state barcode may provide to 
Confirm customers, including GHS, and to the Postal Service. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIGHS-TI-9. 

(a) It represents an opportunity to expand Confirm services and to fix some of 

the limitations that arise from reliance on the PLANET Code with its relatively 

limited information carrying capacity 

(b) Not in itself, but as a means to that end. The USPS provides raw data which 

can lead to the development of new opportunities by the USPS or subscribers. 

(c) GHS has been a proponent of the 4-state barcode since it was first brought 

up in industrylpostal meetings, based on prior usage by other postal services. 

(d) Mailers, Confirm subscribers, and USPS can all benefit from the additional 

digits available to carry information. The USPS and industry can introduce new 

value added services. In particular, the USPS can launch new services from 

which it can derive revenue while at the same time lowering its operations costs, 

such as OneCode ACS. 
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RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-TI -3-14) 

USPSIGHS-TI-10. 

Please refer to your testimony on page 14, lines 7-21. 
(a) Please explain the basis of your understanding that Confirm is a “service that 
has no purpose except in the context of a mailer having provided mail pieces to 
the Postal Service already, and being concerned with their delivery being as 
consistent and reliable as possible.” 
(b) This quotation seemingly indicates that the value of Confirm service derives 
solely from its use as a tool to inform mailers about the consistency and reliability 
of delivery. Is this your intended meaning? If not, please explain fully. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIGHS-TI -1 0. 

(a) We meant that scans are derivative. No one wou!d buy scans, and in fact no 

one could buy scans, without a mail piece having been mailed for some other 

reason. To make these transient events into a profit center and try to give them 

the pricing attributes of the primary product appears to take a special pricing 

perspective, not the perspective of engineering or or operations. 
0 

(b) GHS believes that documenting service performance by measuring the 

consistency and reliability of delivery in all mail classes is essential for the future 

health of the Postal Service. Some other benefits to both USPS and mailers 

from unshackled access to Confirm scan data are listed in the response to 

USPS/GHS-T1-2(a). 



Response Of Richard E. Bentley To Interrogatories Of United States Postal Service 
(Revised 10/19/2006) 

USPSIMMA-TI-12 For the QBRM break-even level referred to in USPSIMMA- 
T1-11, please confirm the following calculations. If you cannot confirm, please 
state the reason and provide corrected figures. 

a) The QBRM break-even level for High Volume QBRM versus Basic 
QBRM can be calculated by dividing the quarterly High Volume 
QBRM fee by the difference between the Basic QBRM fee and the 
High Volume QBRM fee. 

At the time data were collected for the LR-L-34 study, the QBRM 
break-even quarterly volume for High Volume QBRM versus Basic 
QBRM was: 

b) 

1800.00/(0.06-0.008) = 34,615.38 Pieces 

c) At the time data were collected for the LR-L-34 study, the QBRM 
breakeven annual volume for High Volume QBRM versus Basic 
QBRM was: 

34,615.38 x 4 = 138,461.5 Pieces 

d) At the time data were collected for the LR-L-34 study, and 
assuming 300 processing days per year, at the QBRM break-even 
volume level, the average daily volume for a break-even QBRM 
account would have been: 

138.461.5/300 = 461.5 Pieces 

RESPONSE: 

a) Confirmed. 

b) I am unsure as to when the data for USPS-LR-L-34 were collected. 

However, at current rates, I cannot confirm your computation. I would 

compute the quarterly break-even quantity as follows: 

$1 900.00/(0.06-0.008) = 36,538 Pieces 

7490 
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Response Of Richard E. BentleyTo Interrogatories Of United States Postal Service 
(Revised 1011 9/2006) 

Not confirmed. 1 am unsure as to when the data for USPS-LR-L-34 were 

collected. However, at current rates, I would compute the annual break- 

even quantity as follows: 

c) 

36,538 x 4 = 146,152 Pieces 

d) Not confirmed. I am unsure as to when the data for USPS-LR-L-34 were 

collected. However, at current rates, I would compute the average daily 

volume for a breakeven QBRM account as: 

146.152/300 = 487 Pieces 

Please also keep in mind that the derived minimum volume of 487 

pieces is still above the 400 piece threshold above which manual counting 

of letters is not cost effective. See my response to USPSIMMA-TI-IO(g). 



RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-T1 -3-14) 

USPSIGHS-7'1-13. 

Please refer to the paragraph on page 17, lines 8-1 3, of your testimony. 
(a) Why do you believe that the Postal Service should ignore the fact that scans 
for which it imposes no direct or marginal charge are used to generate a 
substantial revenue stream for the recipient of those scans? 
(b) In particular, why do you believe that the Postal Service should ignore that 
revenue stream when its own revenue for the service does not cover costs? 

RESPONSE TO USPSIGHS-TI-13. 

(a) GHS has not extensively studied the Postal Reorganization Act. But as we 

understand it, the Act lists nine criteria that should be considered in determining 

postal rate and fee levels. While the third of the nine criteria requires classes of 

mail to cover their costs, there is no criterion that directly pertains to the revenue 

stream of an individual firm or group of firms. It seems quite a stretch from the 

factors listed in the Act to the concept that the Postal Service might think of 0 
charging more or less profitable firms more or less for postage or services 

(b) The OCA pricing proposal for Confirm is intended to cover costs, and in fact 

proposes a contribution to institutional costs that slightly exceeds that proposed 

by the Postal Service itself. 

1492 
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RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-TI -3-14) 

USPSIGHS-T1-14. 

Please refer to the paragraphs on page 17, lines 8-22, and your Conclusion on 
page 22 of your testimony. 
(a) Please confirm that witness Mitchum presents the Postal Service proposal for 
Confirm service and accordingly represents the Postal Service in this proceeding. 
If you do not confirm, please explain completely. 
(b) Please confirm that the “pricing department,” as you characterize it, 
represents the Postal Service in this proceeding, and not its own interests. If you 
do not confirm, please explain completely. 
(c) On what legal or factual grounds do you base your opinion that the “pricing 
department” is making its independent proposals in this docket? Please be 
specific and respond fully. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIGHS-TI-14. 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) Confirmed. 

(c) We have no direct knowledge of the specific activities that occurred as the 

Confirm pricing proposal took shape. We have made no claim that the pricing 

process is independent of the organization. Our concern is with the outcome of 

that process. 

7493 



7494 

RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-T1 -15-16) 

USPSIGHS-T1-15. 
Please refer to your responses to USPSIGHS-Ti-3 and USPSIGHS-TI4 

(a) Please confirm that your estimate in response to USPS/GHS-T14(b) 
assumes that you will be spending an additional $30,500 ($80,000 - $9,500 for 
Platinum subscription fee increase - $40,000 which is the amount you spend 
currently (based on your response to USPS/GHS-Ti-4(a)) on additional IDS as a 
result of the OCA proposal. If you confirm, please explain why you would need 
twice as many additional IDS under the OCA proposal. If you do not confirm, 
please explain fully the basis for your estimate of an additional $30,500 in 
spending above the Platinum subscription fee increase. 

(b) Please provide the full basis for the claim that, under the Postal Service 
proposal, Confirm sewice will cost GrayHair $220,000 or more. 

(c) Please reconcile this claim that your costs will increase $180,000 under the 
Postal Service proposal, in your response to USPS/GHS-T1-4(c), with your 
response to USPS/GHS-T1-3(a) and your testimony on page 16, where you state 
that GrayHair's Confirm fees will increase by at least 460 percent. 

RESPONSE TO USPSlGHS-TI-15. 0 
(a) This question involves estimates of customer decisions and forward looking 

projections of potential sales and expenses, including assumption of expenses for 

additional IDS as may be required for current customers, and additional IDS necessary to 

accommodate anticipated sales increases from growth in the market, which under the 

OCA pricing proposal, will be structured to allow that. 

GHS has testified that it will continue to purchase and use additional IDS where 

necessary to support its customers, even though the OCA pricing proposal does not 

assume any revenue from this source. This provides an additional margin of safety that 

is associated with the OCA proposal. 
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RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-TI -15-16) 

(b) This question involves estimates of customer decisions and forward looking 

projections of potential sales and expenses, resulting scan volumes, including shifts in 

scan volumes relating to First Class vs, other mail classes. The main factor underlying 

the increase is that the Postal Service proposes charging for individual scans. GHS thinks 

it should pay what the OCA proposes that the Postal Service needs to charge for an 

option for unlimited scans in order to cover its expenses and an appropriate markup. 

GHS contends that the scans should not be seen as a primary product, such as a letter, 

flat or parcel. Scans merely constitute information about whether the primary product is 

being processed in a consistent and reliable manner, as all mailers legitimately expect. 

0 

(c) $180,000 divided by $40,000 gives a 450% increase. This very large percentage 

increase is predominantly an issue of paying for scans. There are estimates of customer 

decisions and forward looking projections involved. Keep in mind that under the Postal 

Service proposal it is expected that volumes will decrease by ten per cent. 

What is important is that Confirm should cover its attributable costs with some provision 

for markup without creating any unnecessary barriers to the growth of intelligent mail. The 

Postal Service has yet to provide a convincing response as to why the current method will 

not work with some adjustments to the numbers to till a 15% shortfall in cost coverage. 

0 
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RESPONSES OF GRAYHAIR SOFTWARE 
WITNESS CAMERON BELLAMY TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE (USPSIGHS-TI -15-16) 

USPS/GHS-T5-16. 
Please refer to your response to USPS/GHS-T1-3(a) in which you claim: 
it will be found that the mailer in other classes always seems to have to pay 
500% of what the First-class mailer pays. 
Please confirm that this statement is inaccurate as the following table shows. If 
you do not confirm, explain fully. 

RESPONSE TO USPS/GHS-T5-16. 

The table includes user fees, which have an impact on tota: payments, but our point was 

restricted to what a mailer would need "to pay for scans" (GHS response to USPSIGHS- 

T1-3(a)). As the USPS witness says (USPS-T-40, p. 17). "First-class Mail scans are 

proposed to be set at one unit each, while Standard Mail scans are proposed to be set at 

5 units each." 

It is true that the user fee includes one million units, which could be used on one million 

First-Class pieces, or 200,000 pieces in other classes. Here again the five-to-one ratio 

remains undiluted. Is this an unfair restriction in access to information about the mail? 

0 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: Are there any questions on 

cross-examination for Witness Bellamy? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Bellarny, there being no 

cross-examination, we want to thank you for your 

appearance here today and your contribution to our 

record. You are now excused. Thank you. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

(Witness excused.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Our next witness is Robert 

Mitchell. 

MR. KEEGAN: Good morning, Mr. Chairman. 

Timothy Keegan appearing for Time Warner, Inc. 

I have with me two copies of Mr. Mitchell's 

testimony. He is not present today. I don't have his 

declaration. However, it will he filed tomorrow. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Okay. is there any 

objection? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Hearing none, I will direct 

counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the 

corrected direct testimony of Robert W. Mitchell. 

That testimony is received into evidence. 

However, as is our practice, it will not be 

transcribed. 
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Mr. Keegan? 

MR. KEEGAN: Mr. Chairman, if I may, for the 

record the testimony is TW-T-3, and there have been no 

corrections and are no corrections since it was filed. 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. TW-T-3 and was 

received in evidence.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Have the answers to the 

designated written cross-examination been reviewed and 

corrected? 

MR. KEEGAN: Yes. There were no 

corrections, Mr. Chairman. I have reviewed them. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: All rioht. Please then 

provide two copies of the designated written cross- 

examination of Witness Mitchell to the reporter. 

That material is received into evidence and 

is to be transcribed into the record. 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. TW-T-3 and was 

received in evidence.) 

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 
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USPS/TW-T3-1 
Page 1 of 2 

RESPONSES OF TIME WARNER INC. WITNESS MITCHELL 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/lW-T3-1 On page 3, line 27 through page 4, line 2 of your testimony, you 
state "Because of this mail's uniform characteristics and high density levels, the 
Postal Service is able to handle it at a low cost." On page 7, lines 24-25 of your 
testimony you state, "QBRM mail is received under m?lltiple permits at their inbound 
facility in Tampa, Florida ..." 

(a) Please confirm that when a small volume of BRM or QBRM is received at 
a destinating facility, the mail may be processed manually. If you cannot 
confirm, please explain. 

(b) Have you conducted field observations in which you evaluated the 
processing methods used to sort, count, rate, and bill Time Customer 
Service's and/or Time Warner's BRM mail at the Tampa P&DC? If so, please 
indicate the approximate date and time of the observations, the specific 
operations observed, the volume of Time Customer Service andlor Time 
Warner BRM involved, and describe all mail flows/processing methods that 
you observed. 

(c) Please list all other postal facilities at which you studied non-Time Warner 
QBRM processing. For each site, include the approximate date and time of 
the observations, the specific operations observed, the volume of BRM 
involved, and describe all mail flowslprocessing methods that you observed. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) I cannot speak for all Postal Service facilities. I am told that the Tampa 

P&DC processes incoming QBRM mail on a barcode sorter that directs BRM pieces 

to holdouts for which Time Customer Service (TCS) has paid a caller service fee. 

The experience of TCS has been that this equipment is used even on small-volume 

days 

(b) 

they work closely with their local Postal Service officials and have observed the 

sorting, counting, rating processes. 

Not as such. I have talked extensively with TCS personnel who tell me that 
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USPS/TW-T3-1 
Page 2 of 2 

0 (c) Except through my discussions with Rodale Inc., I have not studied other 

postal facilities. 

0 
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USPSlTW-T3-2 
Page 1 of 2 

RESPONSES OF TIME WARNER INC. WITNESS MITCHELL 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/TW-T3-2 On pages 7-8 of your testimony, you discuss Rodale Inc. and Time 
Customer Service as examples of QBRM users. 

(a) Your testimony states that in 2005, Rodale received 7.1 million reply 
pieces, 3.4 million of which were cards. Please provide a breakdown of those 
figures by BRM rate category. 

(b) Your testimony states that in 2005, Time Customer Service received 
"more than 17 million QBRM pieces on behalf of Time Inc. publications, 9.2 
million of which were cards." Please provide a breakdown of those figures by 
BRM rate category. 

(c) Do you consider Rodale and Time Customer Service to be representative 
of most users of QBRM, or are they representative of High Volume QBRM 
users? Please explain fully. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) I have discussed the breakdown requested with Rodale. It has not received 

reports since July, 2005. The following breakdown of total 2005 volume represents 

proportions from the first seven months of 2005 for the Book Division and a best 

estimate supplied by the Magazine Division. 

0 

High Volume QBRM Cards = 3,224,800 
QBRM Cards = 412,400 
High Volume QBRM Letters = 3,402,000 
QBRM Letters = 60,800 

(b) The 2005 breakdown is: 

High Volume QBRM Cards = 6.1 million 
QBRM Cards = 3.1 million 
High Volume QBRM Letters = 7.0 million 
QBRM Letters = 1.4 million 

(c) As indicated in my responses to the first two parts of this question, both 

Rodale and Time Customer Service (TCS) receive High Volume and non-High 

Volume QBRM. The latter exists primarily because the volumes do not meet the 0 
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0 requisite threshold for High Volume rating. In general, volumes for a number of 

customers are processed together, so that any economies of scale in postal 

operations are shared. The nature of the pieces involved is believed similar among 

customers, as is the use of ACH debiting to pay postage. I understand that the 

overall volume of Rodale and TCS may be above average for QBRM users. I 

cannot speak to variations among postal facilities. 
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USPS/TW-T3-3 
Page 1 of 1 

RESPONSES OF TIME WARNER INC. WITNESS MITCHELL 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPSflW-T3-3 On page 12 of your testimony, at the e i d  of your paragraph 2, you 
state "See Response of Witness Abdirahman to MMNUSPS-T22-15." Please 
confirm that MMA/USPS-T22-15 was redirected to the Postal Service, and the 
response was institutional, rather than from witness Abdirahman. If not confirmed, 
please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

Confirmed. 
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0 
USPSTTW-T3-4 

Page 1 of 1 

RESPONSES OF TIME WARNER INC. WITNESS MITCHELL 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/TW-T3-4 On page 3 of your testimony, lines 7-9, you state, "One proposal of 
this kind focused on courtesy reply envelopes, in hopes that recognition in rates 
would encourage their use and be fairer to all concerned." On page 3, lines 21-23, 
you state, "Specifically, a discount for Qualified Business Reply Mail (QBRM) was 
recommended by the Commission in Docket No. R97-1 and has been quite 
successful." 

(a) Do you equate the term "successful" with an increase in mail volume? If 
that is not specifically what you meant by using that term, please define 
"successful" as you have used it in this conlext. 

(b) Have you conducted any studies to evaluata how the QBRM discount has 
affected QBRM mail volumes? If so, please provide the results of those 
studies. 

(c) Please confirm that a rate category for barcoded BRM existed before the 
implementation of the QBRM discount following Docket No. R97-1 and that 
this rate category offered lower total postage rates to BRM recipients by 
virtue of the fact that the per-piece fee was lower than the fees associated 
with other BRM rate categories. If not confirmed, please explain. 

0 RESPONSE: 

(a) No. Since there is no way to know what the vdume should be, it is not 

reasonable to evaluate success by looking at volume levels or volume growth. 

Although the volume of QBRM is not low, and has warranted substantial investment 

by the Postal Service, my use of the word successful means simply that the system 

is working smoothly, that it is providing a valuable service to many mailers, and that 

it seems to me to be an example of a kind of service that ought to exist. 

(b) No. 

(c) Confirmed, as shown in USPS-LR-L-76. 



USPSTTW-T3-5 
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RESPONSES OF TIME WARNER INC. WITNESS MITCHELL 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPSITw-T3-5 On page 5 of your testimony, lines 8-10, you state, “They are a 
simple and friendly alternative to using 800 numbers or the Internet, and they can be 
used by persons who do not have computers. All parties benefit.” 

(a) Please describe how 800 numbers and the Internet have affected Time 
Warner‘s usage of all types of BRM to date 

(b) Please describe how you anticipate that 800 numbers and the Internet will 
affect Time Warner‘s usage of all types of BRM in the future. 

(c) Please indicate the extent to which Time Warner prefers 800 numbers, 
the Internet. or other postal alternatives, when compared to the usage of 
QBRM, all things considered. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) 

Internet have varied across titles. Some titles have seen effects and others have 

not. The role of BRM has depended in part on how promotion dollars are allocated 

among channels, which has been guided by cost-per-thousand calculations, as 

The assessment of Time Warner is that the effects of 800 numbers and the 

0 
discussed on page 8 of my testimony, beginning on line 14 

(b) 

On the other hand, use of the internet is expected to grow, particularly for titles that 

have seen growth so far. To support promotional decisions and channel selection, 

detailed records are kept by the marketing departments on costs, return rates, and 

customer attitudes. The consensus is that the various channels are highly 

competitive. 

Time Warner does not expect significant grovdh in the use of 800 numbers 

(c) 

being scanable, the preference in most cases is for the internet, followed by BRM, 

followed by 800 numbers. 

Although BRM has certain advantages, such as providing hard copy and 

7507 
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USPS/TW-T3-6 
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RESPONSES OF TIME WARNER INC. WITNESS MITCHELL 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPSfW-T3-6 On page 5 of your testimony, lines 13-14, you state, "The original 
mailer has worked with the Postal Service in preparing the envelope." 

(a) Please confirm that the QBRM approval process does not result in regular 
evaluation of the mail pieces. Therefore, the only time further review activities 
are conducted is in the event that a problem is detected. If you cannot 
confirm, please explain. 

(b) Please confirm that, on occasion, BRM recipients change their fulfillment 
processing vendor, such that: 1) the address and thus the destinating postal 
processing facility would eventually change; and 2 )  large volumes of mail 
would be forwarded from one postal facility to another during the time it takes 
to exhaust the old envelope or card stock and prinVdistribute mail pieces 
bearing the correct destinating address. If not confirmed, please explain. 

(c) Has Time Warner experienced the scenario described in part (b) above? If 
so, please indicate, on average, how long it usually takes from the time the 
mail pieces are first forwarded to the time that mail pieces bearing the correct 
address are received. 

0 

RESPONSE: 0 
(a) Not confirmed. Time Customer Service personnel have explained to me that 

they consult regularly with their Mailpiece Design Analyst and their Mailing 

Standards Office for feedback and approval on such piece attributes as print 

contrast, reflectance, and barcode quality. In addition, discussion occurs whenever 

a new ZIP+4 is needed. The issue of problem detection that you raise is more of an 

ongoing process than you suggest. Mailpieces that cannot be processed 

successfully do not receive the QBRM discount, which prompts inquiry. 

(b) 

the destinating postal processing facility can change, and that persons replying with 

BRM pieces could send pieces that are not fresh. 

Confirmed thaf BRM recipients sometimes change fulfillment vendors, that 
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USPSm/V-T3-6 
Page 2 of 2 

Not confirmed that large volume movements from one postal facility to 

another would be expected. Changes in fulfillment vendors are changes of some 

magnitude that do not occur often. They are accompanied by months of planning 

and special arrangements, including planning of direct mail efforts and attention to 

levels of card and envelope stock. It is not in the interests of BRM users to have 

large volumes of mail going to the wrong place and experiencing delays. And when 

some volume movement is required, it is effective to handle the forwarding in bulk, 

using Express Mail or Priority Mail, which avoids per-piece forwarding costs 

(c) 

or the time periods involved. In general, as explained in my response to part b of 

this question, changes of this kind are viewed as manageable and not as a major 

problem. 

Yes. However, I am told that no data are available on the amounts forwarded 
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RESPONSES OF TIME WARNER INC. WITNESS MITCHELL 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/TW-T3-7 On page 5 of your testimony, lines 15-17, you state, "Because of 
these preparatory efforts and the cooperation involved, Postal Service costs are low. 
The mailpieces require no window service or stamp cancellation; they can be sorted 
initially on a barcode sorter; the likelihood of manual sorts at any point in the 
processing stream is extremely low ..." Please confirm that QBRM mail pieces will be 
processed through cancellation operations, typically on the AFCS-ISS, with all other 
non-QBRM single-piece mail pieces, despite the fact that the QBRM mail pieces 
would not actually be cancelled. If not confirmed. please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

The description you provide is consistent with my general understanding. I 

have no reason to doubt it. 

7510 
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RESPONSES OF TIME WARNER INC. WITNESS MITCHELL 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/lW-T3-8 On page 10 of your testimony, lines 26-27, you discuss the QBRM 
cost model and state, "The validity of these changes apparently has not been 
tested. Yet the Postal Service includes them again in its model in this case." 

(a) Please confirm that the cost avoidance presented in this docket is similar 
to the analysis first presented in Docket No. R97-1, rather than the analysis 
presented in Docket No. R2000-1, because it  calculates costs up to the point 
where a given mail piece receives its first barcoded sortation on a Bar Code 
Sorter (BCS). If not confirmed, please explain. 

(b) Please confirm that the Commission has not formally expressed an 
opinion against using the Docket No. R97-1 cos! avoidance analysis, due to 
the fact that Docket Nos. R2001-1 and R2005-1 were settled. If not 
confirmed, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Confirmed that the two analyses are similar in that they both calculate costs, 

for prebarcoded pieces, up to a point just past where the pieces receive their first 

sortation on a BCS. 0 
(b) 

was different from the analysis proposed by the Postal Service in Docket No. R97-1. 

The new analysis was adopted by the Commission. In Docket No. R2001-1, the 

analysis presented by the Postal Service was similar to the R97-1 analysis, and thus 

changed from the R2000-1 analysis. The Commission reviewed the issue, indicated 

that it would "not rely on Miller's methodological changes or the resulting estimate of 

QBRM avoided costs," and "accept[ed] the settlement proposal to retain the [then] 

current discount." Op., pp. 78-79, 7 3082. In Docket No. R2005-1, the Commission 

observed that the analysis underlying the across-the-board proposal was not "the 

method last approved by the Commission," and, again, accepted the settlement 

proposal. Op., p. 11 9,16028. It went on to say that "[tlhe validity of these changes 

The QBRM analysis proposed by the Postal Service in Docket No. R2000-1 
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0 [proposed by the Postal Service] should be tested." Id. I agree that these 

observations do not constitute a "formally expressed . . . opinion against using the 

Docket No. R97-1 cost avoidance analysis." 
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Response to USPS/TW-T3-12 
Page 1 of 1 

RESPONSES OF WITNESS MITCHELL (W-T-3) TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF THE UNITED STATES PORTAL SERVICE 

USPS/TW-T3-12. 
testimony, where you discuss the "multiplier effect" of BRM. In your view, is BRM a 
mail product with a high value of service under 39 U.S.C. § 3622(b)(2) because of 
this multiplier effect? 

RESPONSE: 

Please refer to page 5, line 24 through page 6, line 5 of your 

I do not see a relation between value of service and the multiplier effect. 

Suppose a rate of 10 cents is set for BRM and, after considering all of the 

characteristics of BRM, including its multiplier effect, mailers decide to purchase 10 

million pieces. The resulting revenue is $1 million and it is clear that mailers are 

receiving a value of at least $1 million. At this position, the value of service question 

can be asked, and it involves quantifying how mailers would respond if the rate were 

to be increased to a level above 10 cents. If the vclume falls off sharply (indicating 

a high elasticity), then there is little value to draw on to increase rates, meaning that 

the total value being received is not much above $1 million. If the volume decline is 

limited (indicating a low elasticity), then there IS considerable value to draw on to 

increase rates, meaning that the total value being received is substantially above $1 

million. The answer can only be found empirically. I see no way of arguing that the 

presence of a multiplier implies that the volume decline would be limited. Note that 

further comment on the role of a multiplier effect is provided in the paragraph 

beginning on line 26 of page 12 of my testimony 

0 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: Is there any additional 

written cross-examination for Witness Mitchell? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: That now brings us to Mr. 

Horwood. 

MS. PORTONOVO: Mr. Chairman? 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: I'm sorry? 

MS. PORTONOVO: Sheela Portonovo for the 

Postal Service. Although the Postal Service requested 

to cross Witness Morrissey, at this time the Postal 

Service has no questions for  Witness Morrissey of GCA. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: You know, you're really 

blowing my day and my script. 

UP. 

You're messing me all 

Let's wait until we get to Mr. Morrissey. 

Is that okay? 

MS. PORTONOVO: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Ms. Portonovo. 

Mr. Horwood, that brings us to you. 

MR. HORWOOD: Yes. I'd like to call Claude 

Martin to the stand. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. Now we're back 

on script. 

Would you raise your right hand? 

/ /  

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 



7515 

Whereupon, 

CLAUDE R. MARTIN 

having been duly sworn, was called as a 

witness and was examined and testified as follows: 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Please be seated. 

Mr. Horwood? 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. GCA-T-2.) 

BY MR. HORWOOD: 

Q Professor Martin, please state your name and 

title. 

A Claude R. Martin, Jr. I ' m  the Isadore and 

Leon Winkelman Professor Emeritus of Retail Marketing 

at the Business School of the University of Michigan. 

Q Professor Martin, have you previously 

submitted a document that's the Direct Testimony of 

Claude R. Martin, Jr., Ph.D., on Behalf of Greeting 

Card Association, which contains several appendices? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Do you have any changes to make to that? 

A 1 have one change. It's found on page 51, 

line 7. There should be inserted after "25.4" the 

word "billion" annual pieces of mail, so it's 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4838 
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inserting the word "billion". 

Q With that change, do you adopt this 

testimony as your direct testimony in this proceeding? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And are the answers true and correct to the 

best of your knowledge, 

A Yes, sir. 

information and belief? 

MR. HORWOOD: Mr. Chairman, I would like to 

hand two copies to the reporter to be copied into the 

record. It does have the one change that Dr. Martin 

mentioned physically inserted on it. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Is there any objection? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Hearing none, I will direct 

counsel to provide two copies of the corrected direct 

testimony of Dr. Martin to the reporter. 

That testimony is received into evidence. 

However. as is our practice, it. will not be 

transcribed. 

(The document referred to, 

previously identified as 

Exhibit No. GCA-T-2, was 

received in evidence.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Dr. Martin, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of designated 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 
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written cross-examination that was made available to 

you this morning? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: If the questions contained 

in that packet were posed to you orally today, would 

your answers be the same as those you provided to us 

previously in writing? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Are there any additions or 

corrections other than ones you stated earlier? 

THE WITNESS: NO, sir. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Counsel, would you please 

provide two copies of the corrected designated written 

cross-examination of Witness Martin to the reporter? 

That material is received into evidence. 

Consistent with our new practice, it will be 

transcribed into the record. 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. GCA-T-2 and was 

received in evidence.) 

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 
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REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MARTIN 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPSIGCA-T2-1. At page 1, lines 22 - 25, you state, "In my review of discussions of 
other survey and market research studies I noted that they focused on business and 
consumer attitudes toward electronic methods for bill rending and payment. However, I 
also noted there appears to be no attention to the impact of future First Class postal 
price increases in those studies." 

0 

a. Is it your understanding that a purpose of these studies is to identify the 
key factors that determine whether consumers choose to use electronic 
methods for bill rending and payment? If not, what is your understanding 
of the purpose of these studies? 
Do you believe that the fact that these studies gave no attention to the 
impact of future First Class postal price increases indicates that the 
authors of these studies do not consider postal price increases to be a key 
factor determining whether consumers choose to use electronic methods 
for bill rending and payment? If not, why do you think the authors of these 
studies neglected to mention the role of postal prices in their analyses? 

b. 

RESPONSE: 

It would be improper to assume the purpose and intent of authors of other 

studies. I merely considered the content of what they had studied and reported. A good 

illustration of what was not studied is found in the cross-examination of Peter Bernstein 

(p. 1447-1448) when he was asked "Do you anywhere in your testimony address the 

root causes of why on-line bill payment is growing?" Mr. Bernstein replied, "I don't know 

that I do." It is also noted that the interrogatory incorrectly quotes a section of my report 

by using the term "rending" instead of "rendering." "Rending" refers to the act of splitting 

or tearing apart by violence, while "rendering" refers to delivering or furnishing for 

consideration (See: Webster's Ninth New Collegiate Dictionary, Springfield, MA, 

Merriam-Webster, Inc., 1990, p.997). 

0 
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REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MARTIN 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPS/GCA-T2-2. Please refer to your Table 2 at page 18 which shows the education 
level of the bill paying participants of your telephone survey. 

a. Please confirm that 32.9 percent of the bill paying participants in your 
survey do not have a high school diploma. If you cannot confirm, what is 
the correct percentage? 
Please confirm that the percentage of the survey respondents without a 
high school diploma is much higher than for the US population as a whole. 
If you cannot confirm, please explain fully. 

b. 

RESPONSE: 

a. It is confirmed that 32.9% of the respondents reported their education 

level was “less than high school.” 

b. It is also confirmed that the 2004 census data for the United States 

(www.census.qov - Table One, “Educational Attainment of the Population 15 Years and 

Over, by Age, Sex, Race and Hispanic Origin, 2004) shows the overall U S .  population 

that is 18 and over to have 15.8% not having a high school diploma. The data reported 

in Table 2 was for household bill payers, as correctly described in the interrogatory. It is 

not representative of the US.  population qenerally, but of the household bill Daving 

pomdation. Unfortunately, the Census Bureau does not report such statistics to be used 

for comparative purposes. 

0 



REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MARTIN 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPSIGCA-T2-3. Please refer to page 21 of your testimony where you present the 
following survey question: If you had reason to believe or knew that the postal service 
was planning regular increases in the price of postage for paying your bills, such as 
every year, what effect would this have on you switching lo electronic payment of your 
bills? 

Is it your position that the Postal Service currently has a policy of annual 
rate increases? If so, what is the basis for that view? 
Please confirm that your question does not ask about the magnitude of the 
regular increase in postage prices. If you cannot confirm, please explain 
fully. 
Do you believe that the response of mailers to regular one cent increases 
in postage rates would less than the response of mailers to regular five 
cent increases in postal rates? If your answer is no, please explain fully. 

0 

a. 

b. 

c. 

RESPONSE: 

a. The question was posed to bill payers as a hypothesis. That hypothesis 

was based on the fact that 13 price increases have occurred in the past 32 years and 

on the more recent history of an increase to 39$ in 2006 and a requested increase to 

0 42ein2007. 

b. & c. The magnitude of the increase was not contained specifically in this 

question. However, later in the survey participants were asked about specific levels of 

prices and the effect it would have on their considering to switch from mail to electronic 

methods. We did not study specific increases, such as I$ or 5$, which incidentally do 

not reflect recent postal rate increase behavior. We did specifically research an 

increase from the current 39$! to 42e as proposed by USPS. 

7522 
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REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MARTIN 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPS/GCA-T2-4. Your testimony reports the percentage of different types of mailers 
who would "seriously consider" switching to a form of electronic payment, given certain 
hypothetical levels of future postal rates. 

Do you believe that some mailers switch to forms of electronic payment in 
the absence of postal rate increases? Please explain fully. 
Did you ask mailers if they would "seriously consider" switching to a form 
of electronic payment if there were no increase in postal rates? If so, what 
was the result of this question? If not, why did you not ask this question? 

0 
a. 

b. 

RESPONSE: 

On P. 2 (lines 1-5) I addressed the objective of my research as follows: "In 

studying issues of electronic diversion I specifically examined the impact of nonpostal 

attributes on the diversion from mail to electronic. I also examined the impact of future 

postal rate increases. This report details that examination. In summary I can report that 

possible postal rate increases are a siqnificant behavioral triqqer for diversion." The 

inquiry in (b) above suggests research that is not germaine to the central issue for the 

Postal Rate Commission, which is the impact of a First-class postal rate increase. 0 
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REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MARTIN 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPSIGCA-T2-5. Please again refer to pages 22, 25, and 29 where you report, 
respectively, the percentage of major mailers, minor mailers, and hardcore mailers who 
would "seriously consider" switching to a form of electronic payment if the price of a 
First-class letter rose to 42 cents. 

a. What percentages of major mailers, minor mailers, and hardcore mailers 
would not just seriously consider switching, but actually switch to a form of 
electronic payment in response to an increase in the price of postage to 
42 cents? Please provide all documentation that you used to derive this 
result? 
What percentage of bills currently mailed by major mailers, minor mailers, 
and hardcore mailers would be switched to electronic payments in 
response to an increase in the price of postage to 42 cents? Please 
provide all documentation that you used to derive this result? 
If you cannot provide answers to sub-parts a and b, please confirm that 
the results of these survey questions do not provide a basis for calculating 
the impact on First-class Mail volume resulting from an increase in 
postage rates to 42 cents? 

b. 

c. 

RESPONSE: 

The survey addressed the potential for switching by asking whether rate 

increases, including to the now requested 42$ level, would cause a serious -0 
consideration to switch from mail to electronic methods among these segments of the 

mailer groups. The interrogatory suggests that researchers can find and respondents 

can know, both with complete certitude, their future behavior. To the contrary, the 

survey questions and corresponding responses provide an insight into possible future 

behavior and like all such surveys provide a basis for prediction. 
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REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MARTIN 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPSIGCA-T2-6. Please again refer to pages 22, 25 and 29 of your testimony where 
you report the percentages of major mailers, minor mailers, and hardcore mailers who 
would seriously consider switching to a form of electronic payment if the price of First- 
Class Mail increased to 50 cents. 

0 
a. Please confirm that there is no time frame presented in your question, Le., 

whether the hypothetical 50 cent rate occurs next year, or in five years, or 
in ten years? 
Do you believe the response to a 50 cent rate would be less if it were to 
occur in ten years as opposed to if it were to occur next year? If your 
answer is anything but “yes,” please explain fully. 

b. 

RESPONSE: 

I confirm that the question does not provide a specific time frame for the 

hypothetical price increase of 50#. However the respondents have lived through 

previous price increases, including an increase in 2006 to 39$ and another suggested 

for 2007 to 42$. Using that track record it could be assumed that that the 50$ level 

could be reached by 2010 or sooner. The data provide USPS with beginning guidelines 

as to the impact at various levels, whenever USPS chooses to ask for rate increases. 0 
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REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MARTIN 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

0 USPSIGCA-T2-7. Please refer to your testimony at pages 22 and 26 that lists ten 
attributes that mailers might consider in deciding whether to use some electronic 
method for paying bills. 

a. Please confirm that major mailers consider future postal rate increases to 
be the least important of the ten attributes they might consider in deciding 
whether to use electronic payments. If you cannot confirm, please explain 
why. 
Please confirm that minor mailers consider future postal rate increases to 
be the least important of the ten attributes they might consider in deciding 
whether to use electronic payments. If you cannot confirm, please explain 
why. 

b. 

RESPONSE: 

This was addressed in the testimony on p. 23 (lines 11-14): "Postal rates seem to 

be a future trigger for diverting from mailed bill payments. The data suggest that, 

motivated to switch from the mailed payments by the price (or chanqes in the Drice) of 

postaae. major mailers then use other competitive attributes for the switching or 

diversion decision." The fact that "future postal rate increases" got a mean score of 3.7, 

3.7 and 4.0 for these three segments shows that they did constitute a significant factor 

in considering whether to switch and coupled with the data for specific price levels 

confirms its importance as a trigger for the diversion decision 

0 



REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MARTIN 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPS/GCA-T2-8. Please refer to page 43, lines 16 - 18 of your testimony. Please 
confirm that 44.4 percent of surveyed businesses said that annual future postal rate 
increases would have no effect on their decision to convert to electronic billing. If you 
cannot confirm, please explain why. 

RESPONSE: 

The interrogatory mischaracterizes my testimony. The question was asked of b2b 

firms only and the question read: “What effect would future postal rate increases-- for 

example annual increases -- have on your firm converting your billing to an electronic 

form?” It is confirmed that 44.4% of the b2b firm respondents said “no effect.” I also 

confirm that 52.7% said it would have some effect. 

7527 



REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MARTIN 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPSIGCA-T2-9. Please refer to your testimony at pages 44 and 47 where you show 
the percentage of business-to-consumer (b2c) and business-to-business (b2b) billers 
who would ”seriously consider: switching to some form of electronic payment at different 
hypothetical levels of First-class letter rates. 

0 
a. Please confirm the result that only 5.8 percent of b2b billers surveyed and 

only 6.0 percent of b2c billers surveyed reported that an increase in 
postage rates to 42 cents would cause them to “seriously consider” 
switching to some form of electronic payment. 
What percentage of b2b and b2c billers would not just seriously consider 
switching, but actually switch to a form of electronic payment in response 
to an increase in the price of postage to 42 cents? Please provide all 
documentation that you used to derive this result? 
What percentage of bills currently mailed by b2b and b2c billers would be 
switched to electronic payments in response to an increase in the price of 
postage to 42 cents? Please provide all documentation that you used to 
derive this result? 
If you cannot provide answers to sub-parts a and b, please confirm that 
the results of these survey questions do not provide a basis for calculating 
the impact on First-class Mail volume resulting from an increase in 
postage rates to 42 cents? 

b. 

c. 

d. 

RESPONSE: 

Section (a) mischaracterizes my testimony. I did not use the word “only” to 

describe the 5.8% and the 6.0%. I confirm that 5.8% of b2b mail billers and 6.0% of b2c 

mail billers would seriously consider switching to soinc form of electronic billing. This 

0 

data can be combined with that from the President‘s Commission on the United States 

Postal Service as cited on p. 48 of my testimony to address section (d). Using the 

percentages above for the 42$ price relative to the b2c billing data of 25.4 billion pieces 

and the b2b billing data of 9.5 billion pieces, the result forecasts a loss of more than 2 

billion pieces of billing mail from small business firms. 

Concerning sections (b) and (c), the survey addressed the switching potential by 

asking whether rate increases, including to the now requested 42$ level, would cause a 

serious consideration to switch from mail to electronic methods among the b2b and b2c 

7528 



billing segments. The interrogatory suggests that researchers can find and respondents 

can know, both with complete certitude, their future behavior. To the contrary, the 

survey questions and corresponding responses provide an insight into possible future 

behavior and like all such surveys provide a basis for prediction. 
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REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MARTIN 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPSIGCA-T2-IO. Please refer to your Table 11 at page 47 which shows how business 
mailers evaluated the importance of nine different factors in their decision to use paper 
or electronic billing to consumers. Please confirm that future annual postal rate 
increases was the least important of the nine factors presented in Table 11. 

0 

RESPONSE: 

The interrogatory has already been answered on p. 48 (lines 1-4) of my 

testimony: “Future annual postal rate increases have the least impact among all the 

attributes, although even for that aspect 42% of the firms deem it very important. As 

was seen in the responses to the consumer survey, more important are subsequent 

payment delivery issues, not those of pricing and cost, for the statement decision.” 



REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MARTIN 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPSIGCA-T2-11. Please refer to your Table 12 where you calculated the number of 
vulnerable First-class Mail pieces. 

a. Please confirm that your calculations for b2b payments, b2c payments, 
b2c statements, and b2b statements are based on responses to questions 
that do not specifically ask about the impact of postage rates. See, for 
example, the following from lines 25-28 of your testimony. The business 
survey respondents were asked: I would like know how receptive you 
would to paying all of your regular bills electronically? Uses a seven-point 
receptivity scale. The data show 43.4 percent responded with a score of 5 
or more on the scale. 
Given that your calculations in Table 12 are largely based on results from 
questions that do not address the role of postage rates, what is the basis 
for your statement on page 51, lines 1-3, =I conclude there are 14.7 billion 
annual pieces of First Class billing and statement mail that are vulnerable 
to diversion because of a triggering from postal rate increases.” 

b. 

RESPONSE: 

The data for the consumer to business payments does have as a predicate the 

statement ”if you had reason to believe or knew that the postal service was planning 

regular increases in the price of postage for your bills ...” Confirmed that the responses 

for the b2b and b2c payments and statementlbilling segments do not have a specific 

reference to postal rate increases. The calculation of Table 12 relies largely on 

summary evaluations of receptivity to diversion by all these segments. Those summary 

questions follow on previous ones that evaluate the impact of postal rate increases 

generally and specifically. Table 12 is correctly labeled as containing “vulnerability 

scores” and is described on p. 49 (lines 8-12): “To assess the vulnerability of each of 

those types of First Class mail to electronic diversion. I used a seven-point Likert scale 

to measure switching receptivity. While any score above zero on those scales indicates 

some degree of likely switching, I conservatively chose only scores of five or more as 

demonstrative of vulnerability to diversion.” As for the conclusion on Page 51, it is 

0 
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previous 50 pages of my testimony, including that which addresses generally and 

specifically the potential effect of postal price increases. 
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REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MARTIN 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPSIGCA-T2-12. Please refer to your testimony at page 54, lines 27 - 29 where you 
state, “Based on data from the surveys and from the other insights I have offered, it is 
safe to say that diversion is occurring and will at an increasing rate.” 

a. Does your testimony present any analysis of historical levels of the 
diversion of First-class Mail? If yes, please identify where these measures 
are presented. 
If your testimony does not present any analysis of historical levels of 
diversion, what is the basis for your conclusion that diversion will in the 
future occur at an increasing rate? 

b. 

RESPONSE: 

My testimony presents analyses of the historical levels of First-class mail 

diversion where the data are available. For example, there is little available data on the 

historical diversion of billing/statement mail and of business-to-business payments. 

Information that is relevant to historical trends, such as internet growth and usage and 

the report of the President‘s Commission to USPS, have been considered in my 

analyses. The historical data gathered from the Household Diary Study, including its 

Recruitment Questionnaire have been cited and considered. Basically, my analyses 

took into account all of this historical.trend information. See: Pages 2-4; 8-13; 31; 33- 

34; 48-49; and 51-54 of my direct testimony. 

0 
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REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MARTIN 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20,2006 

USPS/GCA-T2-13. Please refer to your testimony at page 55 where you state, "A good 
example of how the slope of diversion can be steepened is the airline industry. Only a 
few years ago we were using paper tickets and largely manual check-ins at an airport 
counter. Then airlines began the transition to electronics is generally not available 
today." 

0 

a. 

b. 

Do you believe that the quantity of airline tickets that are sent through the 
mail is considerably smaller than it was a few years ago? 
If your answer to part (a) is yes, does that mean that the future level of the 
diversion of mailed airline tickets will be much smaller than the historical 
level of diversion of mailed airline tickets. 
Would you conclude based on the experience of the airline industry that 
the future diversion of First-class Mail will be smaller than in the past? If 
not, why not? 

c. 

RESPONSE: 

The example of the airline industry was presented as an illustration of the 

adoption and diffusion of a new competing technology. As discussed (p. 55 my direct 

testimony) it was as a result of the testimony of Mssrs. 'Thress and Bernstein. It 

addressed a difficulty both have in their analyses because "they consider mainly 

historical performance and ignore significant developments that can trigger changes in 

the slope of diversion, both of payments and billing statements. It is simply a failure to 

address the root causes of why diversion is growing, as admitted by Mr. Bernstein in his 

cross-examination testimony." (p. 55, lines 3-7) 

0 

The interrogatory misses the point as to why the airline illustration is offered. 
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TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

0 USPSIGCA-T2-14. Please refer to Table 25 at page 51 of witness Bernstein's 
testimony, and page l a  of LISPS-LR-L-73 (Domestic Rate History). If you cannot 
confirm any of the following, please explain. 

a. Please confirm that from 2000 to 2003, dxing which time the rate for First- 
Class single piece mail increased from 33 cents to 37 cents, the share of 
household bill payments made by mail decreased from 79.4 percent to 
73.5 percent. 
Please also confirm that from 2003 to 2005, during which time the rate for 
of First-class single piece mail remained constant at 37 cents, the share 
of household bill payments made by mail decreased from 73.5 percent to 
66.6 percent. 
Please confirm that the decline in the mail payment share was greater 
during the latter period in which nominal postage rates were unchanged 
than it was during the earlier period in which nominal postage rates 
increased by four cents. 

b. 

c. 

RESPONSE: 

The interrogatory suggests that I confirm material supplied by Mr. Bernstein, 

Confirmation of the data is best the responsibility of Mr. Bernstein. However, in my 

direct testimony (p. 11) I offered the following citation from Mr. Bernstein's submission 

(pp. 51-53) that I considered in my analyses: 
0 

"The share of household bills paid by mail remained close to 
85 percent from 1990 through 1999, and then began to 
decline, falling to 75 percent in 2002 and io 66.6 percent in 
2005. It is possible that some of the reported decline from 
1999 to 2000 is due to the change in Diary Study contractors 
in that year. All the same, the consistency of the mail 
payment share from 1990 through 1999. and the 
consistency of the decline in the mail payment share since 
2000, indicates that the changes shown in Table 25 are 
real. 

To put this decline in perspective, consider that the 
Recruitment Questionnaire reports that households paid 
about twelve bills per month in 2005. Extrapolating that per 
household per month figure to the entire population yields a 
total of about .16.3 billion bill payments for the entire year. If 
the share of bills paid by mail had remained at 85.0 percent, 
about 13.9 billion bills would have been paid by mail in 
2005. Instead, the number of bills paid by mail was on the 

1 5 3 5  
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order of 10.9 billion, a loss of three billion pieces of single- 
piece letter mail over the period from 1999 through 2005. 
Alternatively, one can look at the diversion of mailed bill 
payments in 2005 alone. In 2004, 69.3 percent of household 
bills were paid by mail. If that share had persisted into 2005, 
there would have been about 11.3 billion household bill 
payments through the mail. Instead, there were 10.9 billion, 
indicating a loss of 400 million mailed bill payments in 2005 
alone, or more than one percent of total First-class single- 
piece letter mail, lost in a single year from a single source of 
diversion. 

Clearly then, electronic bill payments represent a classic 
example of the diversion of letter mail ..... the electronic 
share increased from 2.5 percent in 1990 to 26.8 percent in 
2005. Put differently, in 1990, there were more than 33 bills 
mailed for each one paid electronically, by 2005 this ratio 
had declined to just 2.5.” 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: This brings us to oral 

cross-examination. 

One participant has requested oral cross- 

examination of Dr. Martin, the United States Postal 

Service, Mr. Koetting. 

M R .  KOETTING: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KOETTING: 

Q Good morning, Professor Martin. 

A Good morning. 

Q I would like to start with your direct 

testimony, page 32 at the top. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Right in that first line there, the first 

and second line actually, you describe a score of five 

or more as "at the far end of the scale." Do you see 

that? 

A Yes. 

Q If we could flip back a couple pages in your 

testimony to page 30? I believe we see several 

examples of the scale that you're talking about there. 

Is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q There are several points on that scale, and 

the middle point is four, so when you say a score of 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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five or more you were talking about a five or a six or 

a seven, correct? 

A That ' s correct . 

Q And that is every point above the midpoint 

of four, correct? 

A Yes. 

Q So that's not really at the far end of the 

scale, is it, when it includes every point above the 

midpoint? 

A Well, it's at the far end of the scale. It 

certainly isn't at the lower end of the scale so the 

word "far end of the scale" is descriptive of where it 

is, yes. 

Q I'd like to go to paye 56 of your testimony, 

lines 14 to 16. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q That reads, "...and diversion is driven by 

inherent and important factors for both consumers and 

businesses that outweigh any offered by traditional 

mailing of payments and billing statements." 

I may be a little confused, but I'm 

wondering. Is there a word missing on line 15 after 

the word "any"? The word that came to mind is 

something like advantages or benefits. 

look at that, please? 

If you could 
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A No. 

stated. 

Q So any what is it referring to? 

A Anything that is offered by traditional 

mailing of payments and billing statements. 

Q Okay. Go back to the previous page, please, 

page 5 5 .  

A Yes, sir. 

Q Lines 5 through 7 .  There you say, "It is 

simply a failure to address the root causes of why 

diversion is growing as admitted by Mr. Bernstein in 

his cross-examination testimony," and then you have a 

footnote with a transcript cite. 

When you say that Mr. Bernstein admitted 

during cross-examination to nct addressing the root 

causes of electronic diversion, do you recall the 

context of his remarks? 

A I don't. I haven't memorialized Mr. 

Bernstein's testimony. 

Q Was he asked if he had ever addressed the 

root causes of electronic diversion, or was he asked 

where he had addressed that in his testimony in this 

case? 

A Well, we'd have to go back and look at the 

transcript of Mr. Bernstein, or you could ask him, but 
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he would be the best source of that information. 

Q So in other words you don't know? 

A Well, I don't know. I know what I wrote 

here, and it is a reflection on my review of Mr. 

Bernstein's cross-examination, and it stands as 

stated. 

Q At the portion of the transcript you cite, 

did Mr. Bernstein say that his testimony did not 

address the root causes of electronic diversion or 

that he did not know that it did? 

A I don't have a copy of Mr. Bernstein's 

cross-examination testimony here, but I've given you 

the reference, and we can certainly go and look at it 

if you wish. 

Q Okay. 

A Thank you. 

Q After you have a chance to look at that 

we'll go back and I'll reask the question. 

A Thank you. All right. Go ahead. 

Q So was he asked if he had ever addressed the 

root cause of electronic diversion, or was he asked 

where he had addressed that in his testimony in this 

case? 

A What he was specifically asked is the 

following: 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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Do you anywhere in your testimony 

address the root causes of why on-line blll payment is 

growing? 'I 

"A I don't know that I do, and I ' m  trying 

to think if I addressed that in earlier testimony. I 

may have. Are you asking me why?" 

Q So did he say - -  

A That's his response, and his response is, "I 

don't know that I do." 

Q So he didn't say that he didn't address it? 

A Well, it's his recall and it's testimony, 

and it stands as stated. 

Q Did he also suggest that the topic may have 

been addressed in his testimony in previous dockets? 

A He says specifically, "...and I'm trying to 

think if I addressed that in earlier testimony. I may 

have. I' 

He doesn't know. Frankly, he doesn't know. 

That's what the response is. 

Q So did you review the testimonies of Witness 

Bernstein from previous dockets to which he referred 

such as in his testimony in Docket R2001-1 and his 

testimony in Docket R2005-1 in which he identifies and 

discusses the key drivers of electronic diversion? 

A You lost me with that one. I heard so many 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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Rs and dashes. You kind of completely confused me on 

that one. Sorry. 

Q Did you review the testimony of Witness 

Bernstein from previous dockets that he referred to in 

that? 

A I reviewed the testimony of Mr. Bernstein, 

which I do have a copy of here - -  it's the direct 

testimony of Mr. Bernstein - -  and I did review his 

cross-examination, if those are the documents you're 

referring to. 

Q No. Excuse me. In the transcript where he 

cites to his testimony from previous dockets. 

A Previous dockets? 

Q Right. R2001-1, R200S-1. Those are the two 

previous rate cases. 

A I have not memorized all those numbers. If 

you'll show them to me I'll be glad to tell you 

whether or not I looked at them. 

Q Well, do you recall whether you reviewed any 

of Witness Bernstein's testimony in previous cases, or 

did you only review his testimony in this case? 

A I believe I did look at previous testimony 

he gave in cases, but the citation that I offered in 

this instance is the specific direct testimony for the 

case at point. 
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Q So despite the broad statement you make on 

page 55 of your testimony, all you really know about 

whether Mr. Bernstein has ever addressed the root 

causes of why electronic diversion is growing is one 

statement he made during oral cross-examination in 

which he indicated that he did not know that he 

addressed that specifically in his testimony in this 

proceeding? 

A Specifically what I cited is his cross- 

examination testimony in this specific case. That's 

what I offered, and it utilizes what we've just 

reviewed as his cross-examination testimony. 

Q In the portion of his cross-examination 

immediately following that portion that we just talked 

about didn't he provide an on-the-spot explanation of 

what the key factors relating to the growth of 

electronic diversion are? 

A I'll have to read it. I ' m  sorry. This is 

page 1447, I think? 

Q 1448 and 1449 is where he provides his 

explanation. 

A Okay. I guess I'm not as fast as you at 

finding these pages. There we go. 

If I can have clarification now? What is it 

you would like me to review on these pages? 
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Q Didn't Witness Bernstein actually provide an 

explanation of what he thinks the key factors relating 

to the growth of electronic diversion are? 

(Pause. ) 

A Mr. Bernstein in his cross after what we 

have previously reviewed said, "Well, I think there is 

another study of the Federal Xeserve that said the 

precursor to on-line bill payment was the direct 

deposit, the people who had direct deposit, typically 

paychecks, but also social security checks, but more 

so I think with paychecks. 

"Once you realize that you can get paid 

electronically it made people perhaps more accepting 

of the notion of paying others electronically so they 

in that study, which I don't have the author or the 

time or the title, but the idea I have is that that 

was one of the steps." 

I don't think that tnat really addresses the 

issue, and in fact he doesn't even cite the Federal 

Reserve study. It's somethincj he kind of remembers, 

but he's not really sure about it. 

Q But nevertheless, you think that it's a fair 

characterization to state, as you do on page 55 of 

your testimony, that Mr. Bernstein actually admitted 

that he had simply failed to address the root causes 
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of why diversion is growing? 

A That isn't what I said. I said it's simply 

a failure to address the root cause of why diversion 

is growing as admitted by Mr. Bernstein in his cross- 

examination, and that's exactly what he did. He said, 

"I don't know that I do." 

Q Address it in this testimony, correct? 

A Yes. That's what he says. 

Q But he may have studied it and presented the 

results of that study in his previous testimony as he 

subsequently stated, correct? 

A Well, I reviewed the testimony for this 

particular case, and this is what Mr. Bernstein says. 

If he looked at this in some previous instance, then I 

suggest the best source of that information is Mr. 

Bernstein himself. 

Q If we could turn to pages 14 and 15 of your 

direct testimony? I think we're done with the 

transcripts. 

A I'm sorry. Yes, sir. 

Q At the bottom of 14 and carrying onto the 

top of 15, you highlight some examples of information 

offered about on-line banks and financial 

institutions, correct? 

A Correct. 
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Q And at the top o page 15 you point out the 

fact that five of these nine promote cost as a factor 

that should influence the reader to adopt the bank's 

on-line banking service, correct? 

A That's what I say. 

Q I would like to look at the five that you're 

referring to back on page 14. 

A Okay. 

Q The first one I believe is Wells Fargo Bank. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And it talks about not buying stamps, 

correct? 

A That's what it says. 

Q And whether the price of the stamp was 3 9  

cents or 4 2  cents or 45  cents 01' 15 cents, Wells 

Fargo's statement would still Fipply that the customer 

can avoid the act of buying the stamp regardless of 

the rate, correct? 

A Well, Wells Fargo nsver does talk about the 

actual price of the stamp. It simply says in Its 

message to customers or potential customers one of the 

things that's important is not buying stamps. 

Q Right. And so the denomination of the stamp 

is not important to that advantage that Wells Fargo is 

touting, correct? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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A No. I don't think you can make that kind of 

You'd have to go and ask Wells Fargo what a leap. 

their reaction is to the price. They never said what 

the price would be. 

All they said is that you will not have to 

buy stamps. They never talk about the price, and they 

don't talk about regardless of the price either. 

Q That's what I'm asking you. Regardless of 

the price, the consumer would still have to buy the 

stamp if they used mail rather than an on-line banking 

program, correct? 

A The simple fact of the matter is that Wells 

Fargo is communicating to its customers or would-be 

customers that not buying stamps is a feature of what 

they're offering. It does not 90 beyond that point. 

Q Well, let's look at PNC, which I believe is 

the second of the five. 

A Correct. 

Q PNC talks about, "No more stamps or trips to 

the post office," correct? 

A That's a direct quote. 

Q Once again, regardless of the denomination 

of the stamp, someone choosing tc stick with mail 

would still be required to buy stamps and make trips 

to the post office, correct? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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A The simple message that comes from PNC is as 

it is stated, and it does not talk about denomination. 

It just simply says, "No more stamps or trips to the 

post office." That's all they say. 

Q Bank No. 3 ,  BankAtlantic. They talk about 

saving money on stamps, correct? 

A Correct. 

Q So that conceivably would relate to the 

denomination of the stamp. Would you agree with what 

I just said about BankAtlantic? 

A It is what it states. It's, "Save money on 

stamps. I' 

Q And Village Bank talks about avoiding the 

cost of checks, stamps and envelopes, but it also 

talks about no stopping by the post office, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q So with respect to the first of those two, 

that conceivably might include some factor regarding 

the cost and therefore the denomination of the stamp, 

but stopping by the post office is not affected by the 

denomination, correct? 

A That isn't what it says. It says, "To avoid 

the cost of checks, stamps and envelopes," and then it 

says simply, "No stopping by post office." It stands 

on what it says. It does not discuss denomination. 
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Q The last one of the five, Comerica. 

A That's Comerica. 

Q Comerica? Sorry. It refers to, "No more 

delays or stamps," correct? 

A That's what it says. 

Q Once again, no reason to believe that that 

would be influenced by the denomination of the stamp, 

is there? 

A It doesn't discuss denomination. 

Q So, for three of the five banks, I believe 

that over the course of our discussion, you agreed 

that three of the five don't discuss factors that 

involve denomination, is that correct? 

A Three of the five? I think all of them 

don't discuss denomination. 

Q I would like to turn to the interrogatories 

at the moment, and specifically our Question No. 2 .  

A Yes, sir. 

Q In this question we asked you to address the 

disparity between the nationwide percentage of adults 

without a high school diploma and the percentage among 

your survey respondents without a high school diploma. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q The percentages laid out there in your 

response are of your survey respondents without a high 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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school diploma versus 15.8 percent in the census, 

correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And as I understand your response, the 

distinction that you wanted to draw was that your 

survey was focused on househola bill payers as opposed 

to the adult population generally, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q So, if these are two different groups of 

people, adults generally and household bill payers, my 

question is are you suggesting that between those two 

groups, you would expect the percentage of individuals 

without a high school diploma to be higher among bill 

payers or among the adult population generally? 

A Well, I had no expecrations at all. I ' m  

only reporting the facts. The facts are as they are 

stated that 3 2 . 9  percent of ths respondents in the 

survey who were bill payers reported their education 

level as less than high school. 

Q And you wouldn't expect the propensity to be 

a bill payer to be correlated with education? 

A I have no expectations. I'm only reporting 

a fact. 

Q If you could please refer to your response 

to Question No. 1, please? 
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A Yes, sir. 

Q This question was about the portion of your 

testimony where you indicated that you reviewed other 

studies on consumer and business attitudes toward 

electronic methods for bill presentation and payment. 

We refer in our question to your observation 

that there appeared to be no attention to the impact 

of future postal rate increases in those studies, 

correct? 

A You specifically said, "DO you believe the 

fact that these studies give no attention to the 

impact of future first class postal price increases 

indicates that the authors of these studies do not 

consider postal price increases to be a key factor 

determining whether consumers Zhoose to use electronic 

methods for bill rendering and payment? 

"If not, why do you think the authors of 

these studies neglected to mentlon the role of postal 

prices in their analyses?" That's what you ask 

specifically. 

Q Right. That's subpart (b), correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. In response to subpart (a) we asked 

you about your understanding of the purposes of those 

studies, and I think the gist of your response is that 
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of authors of other studies. 

2 purp ses and intent 

A That was my opening line in response to 

that. I went on to say I merely consider the content 

of what they studied and reported. 

Q Okay. You just read subpart (b) of our 

question. 

A Yes. 

Q As I look at what you responded to, what 

your answer is, I don't see any response to subpart 

(b) so I would ask that you address that now. 

Do you believe that the fact that these 

studies gave no attention to the impact of future 

postal price increases indicates that the authors of 

these studies do not consider postal price increases 

to be a key factor to determining whether consumers 

choose to use electronic metkods for bill rendering 

and payment? 

A Well, I think I do address that very point 

when I say it's improper to assume the purpose and 

intent of the authors. 

You asked me do I believe. You know, what's 

my belief of why they did or did not address that? 

can't address that because I don't know what their 

purpose and intent was. 

I 

It would be a disservice for 
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me to do that. 

Q But I'm not asking you what their intent and 

purpose was. I'm asking you do you believe that they 

gave no attention to the impact indicates that they do 

not consider the postal price increases to be a key 

factor? 

A I can't have a belief about that because I 

don't know what their intent was, nor their purpose, 

so I can't make that kind of a judgment. 

Q Before we leave the general topic of other 

studies and their focus or lack of focus on the 

relationship between postal rates and electronic 

diversion, I would like to ask if by any chance you 

reviewed the rebuttal testimony presented in Docket 

No. R94-1 by Professor Daniel SpUlber of Northwestern 

University on behalf of various parties - -  AMMA, MASA, 

DMA and MOA? 

Did you look at Professor Spulber's 

testimony? 

A I don't recall that testimony. 

Q According to his testimony, Professor 

Spulber was asked to conduct an economic analysis of 

the effectiveness of adjusting first class postal 

rates as a competitive response to the diversion of 

some types of first class mail to electronic forums of 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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to 2 of 

His conclusions are summarized in the 

following passage from page 12 of his testimony: 

“Technological and market changes are increasing the 

benefits and reducing the cost of electronic 

transmission. These factors are responsible for the 

rapid expansion of electronic transmission. 

“These ongoing and fundamental changes are 

entirely independent of postal rates. 

more diverted or slowed by a change in postal rates 

than a reduction in the cost of feeding horses would 

have halted the development of tke automobile.” 

They can be no 

So that was his testinlony to the Commission 

from over 12 years ago. Would it be safe to say that 

you do not necessarily agree with the thrust of his 

conclusion? 

A I haven’t reviewed his conclusion when you 

just read it to me. It’s colorful with the thing 

about horses and so forth, but I would have to sit and 

read it over and then let you know whether or not I 

agreed with it and whether I would have agreed with it 

12 years ago. A lot has happened since then. 

Q Would you agree, however, that his testimony 

demonstrates that the potential impact of postal rates 
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on electronic diversion has not been ignored, as you 

seem to be suggesting on page 1 of your testimony? 

A I don't see where he has addressed 

completely the issue. I'm sorry. 

You know, you've thrown at me a bit of 

testimony from 15 years ago. I'd have to sit down and 

read it and review it to give you a thoughtful answer 

to that. 

Q Well, based on the excerpts I read to you, 

would it sound as if he is at least addressing the 

general topic of the relationship between postal rates 

and electronic diversion? 

A I would be delighted to take his testimony, 

review it and give you my reaction. 

a quotation out of it, but to review his entire 

report, and then I can perhaps give you some answer to 

your question. 

I don't mean just 

Q If you could look at your response to 

Question No. 3 ,  please? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q This involves your survey item on the 

response of bill payers to the potential of regular 

annual postage increases in the future, and in your 

answer you've agreed that the survey questions did not 

specify any particular magnitude of the hypothetical 
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annual increases, correct? 

A Well, specifically my response was that I 

had provided a hypothesis of about 13 price increases 

that occurred in the past 32 years and the increase 

from 39 cents in 2006 to the requested increase of 42 

cents in 2007.  

The magnitude of the increase was not 

contained specifically in the question. However, 

later in the survey participants were asked about 

specific levels of prices and the effect it would have 

on their consideration to switch from mail to 

electronic methods. 

We did not study specific increases such as 

one or five cents, which incidentally do not reflect 

recent postal rate increase behavior. We did 

specifically research an increase from the current 39 

cents to 42 cents as proposed by the Postal Service. 

That's my response, and I stand by that 

response in answer to your Question No 3. 

Q Okay. I'd like to look at the second to the 

last sentence where you say that one cent and five 

cents do not reflect recent postal rate increase 

behavior. What rate increases do you think would 

reflect that? 

A I don't know what you people have in mind. 
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ere's been a - -  you know, the 

proposal that's on the table is a three cent rate 

increase. 

Q That's the proposal. What would be the 

recent postal rate behavior? 

A I know it isn't one or five cents. That's 

all I know. 

Q Well, would you accept that the previous 

first class first ounce rate prior to the current 39 

cents was 37 cents? Do you recall that? 

A I don't recall specifically what the rate 

increase was. I'm trying to remember what I paid for 

stamps myself. 

Q Based on the wording of your question, could 

some respondents have thought that you were suggesting 

the possibility of a policy change toward more 

frequent rate increases, but smaller on average so 

that over time the cumulative rate increase would be 

about the same, but the steps to get there would be 

smaller? 

A I didn't get that sophisticated. I simply 

asked people if they had a reason to believe or knew 

that the Postal Service was planning regular increases 

in the price of postage for paying your bills, such as 

every year. That's specifically what I asked. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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Q Right. 

A I don't know. I didn't attempt to suggest 

anything beyond that point. 

Q Well, what I'm asking is could some 

respondents have interpreted the question that you 

gave to them as suggesting the possibility of more 

frequent rate increases, but smaller such that the 

cumulative increase would be approximately the same 

over time? 

A Obviously in asking anybody questions they 

can infer something from the questions, but that was 

not the intent. That was not the way it was worded. 

If a person came away with that 

interpretation then that's their interpretation. I'm 

merely reporting the facts, and the question that was 

posed was simply stated as I kave in response to you 

previously. 

Q What was your intended interpretation of the 

question if it wasn't the one I suggested? 

A I didn't have any. I didn't go into this 

with an intent to interpret. I went in with an intent 

to get information from the people who were 

responding. That was my intent, to get information, 

not to create some kind of atmosphere. 

Q Professor Martin, you just told me the 
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interpretation I was suggesting was not the intended 

interpretation so all I'm asking is what was the 

intended interpretation if the one I suggested was 

not? 

A I don't know what you mean by intended 

interpretation. 

Q Well, I've given you one potential 

interpretation of a respondent to a question that 

doesn't really specify what you mean by annual 

increases. 

One potential interpretation could be that 

mailers thought you were talking about more frequent 

annual rate increases, but smaller such that over time 

you would see the same cumulative increase in postal 

rates. 

A You have mischaracterized what I stated in 

this report, you know. What I stated in this report 

is if you had a reason to believe or knew that the 

Postal Service was planning reglllar increases in the 

price of postage for paying ycur bills such as every 

year, 

I didn't talk about annual postal rate 

increases. I said such as, but I did not - -  the heart 

of the question was planning regular increases. 

Q And regular increases could mean smaller, 
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more frequent increases, correct? 

A That's your interpretation. 

Q I'm asking if - -  

A I didn't ask that. 

Q - -  it's a reasonable, possible 

interpretation for a survey respondent. 

A I don't think so because that isn't what was 

asked. We did not say smaller. We did not suggest 

smaller. We just said regular increases. 

The question stands the way it is. I can't 

put an intent into it when it isn't there. 

Q Well, let me propose an alternative 

explanation. 

some respondents have thought that you were suggesting 

regular, such as annual, changes, but changes of the 

same magnitude as historical changes such that the 

cumulative effect was an acceleration of rate 

increases. 

Based on the wording of your question, 

A You're adding material in here that is not 

asked in the question. 

and I never asked magnitude in this particular 

quest ion. 

You're getting into magnitude, 

Later I actually went for the specific 

amount, 39 cents to 42 cents, yes .  

Q Wouldn't you expect the response that you 
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got from the respondents to be different based on the 

possible way they interpreted the question? 

A I can only go with what the response was. I 

do not interpret, you know, what the intent of the 

respondent was. The response is the response, and 

it's what the people are saying. 

Q I would like to focus on part (c) of our 

question, which I do not believe you answered in your 

written response, which is, "Do you believe that the 

response of mailers to regular one cent increases in 

postage rates would be less than the response of 

mailers to regular five cent increases in postal 

rat e s ? 

A Again, we didn't study that so I couldn't 

answer the question for you. I did, by the way, 

respond to your inquiry by saying we did not study 

specific increases such as one or five cents as you 

suggested in your interrogatory. 

Q And you have no belief as to whether or not 

a survey respondent who thought that you were talking 

about five cent regular increases would be different 

than a respondent who thought you were talking about 

regular one cent increases? You have no belief? 

A I didn't ask the question, so I can't have a 

belief. Sorry. 
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Q Let's move on to your response to OUI 

Question No. 9, please. 

A Hold on. Okay. 

Q Let's look at the first paragraph of your 

response. 

There, based on the survey results 

identified in the question, you forecast a loss of 

more than two billion pieces of mail because of 

switching by small business firms to electronic 

billing in response to a price increase to 42 cents, 

correct? 

A That's not what I have stated here. I mean, 

you're kind of changing my words around. I've stated 

my testimony exactly here. I'll be glad to read it to 

you. 

Q Well, let's see what it is that you think 

I've misstated. 

A I would suggest that we just read it. 

Q No. There's no point in us j u s t  reading it. 

We can a l l  read it. What I'd like to do is focus on 

my question, please. 

MY question is I ask-ed you if your answer is 

based on the survey results identified in your 

question. Is that correct? I mean, that's the body 

of information you're drawing from, correct? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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A Among other things. 

Q Right. Among other things, true, but you 

forecast a loss of more than two billion pieces of 

mail, and that I see in the last line of the response, 

correct? 

A No. Specifically what it says is the result 

forecasts a loss of more than two billion pieces of 

billing mail from small business firms. That’s what 

it says specifically. 

Q And two billion pieces of billing mail is 

two billion pieces of mail, correct? 

A It’s two billion pieces of billing mail. It 

isn’t the only amount of mail, and it’s from small 

business firms. 

Q The volume numbers t:iat you use in your 

response to calculate that result, two billion pieces, 

and you can characterize the twc billion pieces 

however you want. The volume numbers that you use 

your answer identifies as comlng from page 48 of your 

testimony, correct? 

A It comes from the President’s Commission on 

the U.S. Postal Service. I cited it on page 48.  

Q Correct. Isn’t it true that the numbers 

shown on page 48 of your testimony were for 2002 and 

that immediately thereafter you adjusted those numbers 
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downward for 2005 and presented the lower 2005 numbers 

on page 49 of your testimony? 

A I ' m  not following where you're at. Could 

you give me the line numbers on 48 and 49 that you're 

talking about, please? 

Q Sure. The volume numbers are shown on lines 

16 to 22 on page 48, and then on line 23 following you 

talk about - -  

A Hold on. I'm sorry. I have the wrong 

document here. I apologize. I had the wrong 

document, so I was really confused. 

Q A lot of paper to shuffle. 

A I was looking at page 48 of Mr. Bernstein's 

testimony actually. It didn't flt. 

Okay. We're on page 48. Yes. Line 16 

through 22 is the data that came from the President's 

Commission on the U.S. postal Service, and it is the 

volume by various categories of both payments and 

billing statements sent. 

Q Right. 

A Okay. 

Q And then immediately following the 

presentation of that you discuss the need to adjust it 

because of the change in circumstances from 2002 to 

2005, and you present the lower numbers, the adjusted 
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numbers for 2005,  on page 49, correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And since there's no reason to use 2002 

numbers instead of 2005 numbers for purposes of going 

forward, shouldn't you have used the numbers on page 

49 instead of the numbers on page 48? 

A I thought I had. 

Q Well, it seems that your response refers to 

page 48, and the numbers that you cite in the response 

of 25.4 and 9 . 5  are the numbers that appear on page 

4 8 .  

A No. The underlying data that is used in 

here is from the President's Commission on the Postal 

Service, which 

testimony. 

That 

discussed, but 

is cited on page 48 of my direct 

was later adjusted, as we've already 

the underlying database is on page 48, 

and that is correct, so what I used was on page 49, 

yes, but the underlying database flows from the 

President's Commission as cited on page 48.  

Q I'm curious as to why you would think that 

you used the numbers on page 49 because in your 

interrogatory response you cite for Business B to C 

2 5 . 4  billion pieces. That number appears on page 4 8 .  

It does not appear on page 4 9 .  Similarly, 9 . 5  billion 
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appears on 4 8  and does not appear on page 49.  

I ' m  suggesting that perhaps you should have 

used the information on page 4 9  rather than page 48 as 

your response indicates. 

A The underlying data that is cited in this 

report is from the President's Commission as cited on 

page 48.  That's the underlying data that I used. 

I did adjust it because of the change that 

occurred between 2002 and 2005 as cited by Mr. 

Bernstein, but the underlying data that supports this 

comes from the study that is cited on page 48.  

Q Right, but the numbers you plugged into your 

calculation were - -  
A The numbers plugged into the calculation are 

from page 4 9 .  That's why I went through that 

exercise. 

Q Even though your interrogatory response 

cites the numbers that appear on page 48 as the 

numbers you used in your calculation? 

A Because that's the underlying data that I 

did use, yes. I don't think there's anything 

duplicitous about this. That's the data that I used. 

That's the underlying data that is cited. It's the 

source. 

Q Your questions to these mailers were posed 
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in terms of the price where they would seriously 

consider switching to some form of electronic billing, 

correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And the particular mailers we are talking 

about here are all business mailers, correct? 

A No. Well, we are talking about business 

mailers, but that's not the only group that was asked 

the question about serious consideration of switching. 

Q Right. I'm focusing on Question No. 9 here 

is what we're talking about here. 

A I'm sorry. 

Q We're still on No. 9. 

A Okay. 

Q And those were business mailers, correct? 

A It's the B to B and E to C mailers. Yes. 

Q And so if these business mailers were 

currently paying a mixed AADC automation rate of 32.6 

cents or a five digit automation rate of 29.3 cents or 

even a presort nonautomation rate of 37.1 cents, then 

a price increase to 42 cents wauld be a much more 

substantial increase than the price increase to 42 

cents for a typical household bill payer currently 

paying 39 cents, correct? 

A If you say so. All of those rates that you 
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have cited for me I don't have any knowledge of. I'm 

sorry. 

Q But the arithmetic of a price increase from 

32.6 ,  29.3 or 3 7 . 1  to 4 2  suggests arithmetically a 

much larger percentage increase than an increase from 

39 to 42, correct? 

A You'll notice that we did not address or I 

did not address in the question that was posed to 

these mailers anything about those various levels that 

you had. All I addressed was if the price of stamps 

goes to 4 2  cents. 

Q What survey item are you - -  

A That's what was given to them 

Q What survey question is that? 

A I'll have to get you the - -  

Q I'm looking at the appendix page, G-9, at 

Question 17. 

A All right. 

Q "Please stop me at a price where you would 

seriously consider switching to some form of 

electronic billing instead of using the mail." 

A Correct. 

Q So that presumably would be compared with 

the price that they're paying now, correct? 

A No. Again, you're mischaracterizing this. 
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I didn't say well, compared to the price that you're 

currently paying stop me. I said please stop me at a 

price where you would seriously consider switching 

period. 

Q All right. 

A There was no reference in the question to 

the price you're currently paying or whether you 

machine price it or whatever. It was just 42 cents. 

Q But by tying your question to a 42 cent 

price, you were not necessarily tying it to the price 

being proposed by the Postal Service for bill mailers 

if they are using any type of workshare rate at all, 

correct? 

A If you'll notice wha'c was read to them were 

various prices, not just 42 ce-Its. You're focusing on 

42 cents. It was 42 cents, 45 cents, 50 cents, 60 

cents, 75 cents, $1. 

I was just seeking the level at which they 

would seriously consider switchhg to electronic 

billing systems. 

Q So your intent by including 42 in the 

question wasn't to tie to the rate being proposed to 

the Postal Service for these mailers? 

A It is what it is. You know, I'm not 

inferring here that the Postal Service is considering 
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a 50 cent increase either or a 50 cent price or a $1 

price. I was trying to seek the level at which they 

would seriously consider switching. 

Q Still sticking with the first paragraph of 

your response to the interrogatory that we're on here, 

which is still Question No. 9 ,  your forecast of more 

than two billion pieces of billing mail loss. 

Would you agree that your calculation of the 

two billion figure is predicated on the assumption 

that these mailers not only would "seriously consider" 

switching, but that they would actually switch to 

electronic billing? 

A I've already addressed that issue in my 

response to your interrogatories not on this specific 

question. 

There is no way that you can address with 

certitude what they are going ta do. Rather, what 

this is is an attempt to have Lhem reveal where they 

would seriously consider switching and so it is the 

probability, if you want, of their deciding to switch 

from mail to some kind of an electronic system. 

Q But for purposes of doing this calculation 

you took an answer, which was that they would 

seriously consider switching - -  

A Correct. 
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if it had been an 

switch. 

A No, no, no, no. I didn't say that. I think 

that's where I - -  when I responded to you that you 
mischaracterized my testimony, the result forecasts a 

loss of more than two billion pieces, but that's all 

it does. 

It doesn't say with certitude you're going 

to lose two billion pieces of mail. No one can do 

that. 

Q But in constructing your forecast, that 

forecast implicitly assumed that everyone who said 

they would seriously consider switching would switch. 

That's the assumption under which the forecast 

built, correct? 

A No, no, no. Forecasts are forecasts 

mean, they're not an absolute. 

I come from a region where automobile 

is 

I 

companies make forecasts all the time about how many 

cars they're going to sell, but that doesn't mean with 

certitude that that's the number of cars they will 

sell. 

All this is designed to do is to find out at 

what level they would give serious consideration to 

switching. It is where will the decision be 
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triggered. That's all it tries to do. 

Q Well, would you agree that it is common when 

attempting to apply the results of survey research to 

real world situations to mitigate forecasted changes 

in customer behavior in response to hypothetical 

proposals; that it's common to mitigate those 

forecasts because of a known tendency of survey 

respondents to overstate their intentions? 

A No. First of all, I don't follow the 

question. I don't know what you mean by mitigate. 

You're now saying that survey respondents do 

what? 

Q There is a known tendency of respondents to 

overstate their intentions. 

A No, there isn't such a thing as a known. 

It's not known. That's not a sure thing. 

MR. KOETTING: I would like for you to take 

a look at a few lines from some testimony submitted to 

the Commission in the previous case regarding market 

research done on behalf of the Postal Service. 

Mr. Chairman, if I may, I would like to 

share this handout with the witness and his counsel 

and members of the Commission. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Without objection. 

BY MR. KOETTING: 
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Q Professor Martin, I have handed you more 

pages, but we're really not going to look at that much 

of this. 

The first page of the handout you will see 

is from the case with Docket No. MC98-1, the mailing 

on-line service, and the testimony was that of Postal 

Service Witness Rothschild. 

The second page of the handout is just the 

cover of the actual report prepared by Witness 

Rothschild's firm, and the report was transcribed in 

the record as an attachment to her testimony. 

What I'm really interested in is the bottom 

of the third page of the handout, which is page 32 of 

the report. 

A Yes. 

Q In this portion of the report various 

adjustments made to the raw survey estimates are being 

described, and at the bottom of the page and 

continuing on the top of the next page it reads: 

"Overstatement of Intentions. Respondents 

in survey research are known to overstate their 

intentions because it is difficult to gauge exactly 

what behavior will be undertakec until a product/ 

service is actually marketed. 

"Based on our experience with new product 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 

1 

L 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

1 0  

11 

12 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

2 0  

2 1  

22 

23 

24 

2 5  



7574  

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

research across a broad range of industries, we assume 

that adoption among those who would be aware of and 

have access to NetPost would be 5 0  percent lower than 

indicated by the raw estimates in the survey." 

So what I'm asking is, generally speaking, 

would you agree with the statement made in the first 

sentence that I just read about a known tendency among 

survey respondents to overstate their intention? 

A No. 

Q 

A I would disagree based upon 50 some years of 

experience in doing survey research. I don't know who 

Beth Rothschild is. I don't know who NetPost is. I 

don't know where she came up with the statement. 

And why would you disagree? 

I don't know any of her background, what is 

the data and what is the information that underpins 

this conclusion that she raises in the last paragraph 

on page 32, but based upon my experience in doing 

survey research, both commercially and for the United 

States Government and for various other organizations, 

that's not my understanding. Sorry. 

Q Is it your understanding that it's routine 

in survey research to equate purchase intention 

responses with directly proportional forecasts of 

actual future purchases in all circumstances? 
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A I don't understand the question. I mean, we 

do do intentions studies. 

I mean, the first intentions studies that I 

did are circa about 1966-1967 in conjunction with the 

establishment of de novo banks and bank branches 

because we used purchase intention data to answer the 

question required under the law about probability of 

success, but there was no attempt to fudge the numbers 

or change the numbers. We used the numbers on 

purchase intentions as they were received from people. 

I don't make adjustments to numbers when I 

receive them from respondents in surveys. If you do 

the survey correctly, you don't do that. By the way, 

that will not stand up, as best I know from my 

experience, in any court of law, changing numbers. 

Q Well, haven't you chanoed numbers when a 

survey respondent says that they would seriously 

consider switching and you changed the number to say 

that they will switch? Isn't that a change in 

numbers? 

A Sir, I never said they will switch. I said 

they will seriously consider switching. That's what 

they told me. I never said they will. We never asked 

the question will you switch. I didn't do that. 

Q You constructed a forecast which assumes 
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that they will switch, correct? 

A A forecast is an attempt to say this is what 

probably will happen. It's not with certitude. 

Q So you're saying that people who say that 

they probably will seriously coqsider switching, your 

forecast says that they will switch? 

A I never said the words "they will switch." 

I'm sorry. I know you keep wanting it, but I'm not 

going to be put into that corner. I never said in 

this report they will switch unless you found 

somewhere that I can't remember writing it. 

Q But you make a forecast as if they will 

switch? 

A I report the fact of what they said to me, 

and what they said to me is this would seriously 

trigger me thinking about electronic means of billing 

or payment. 

Q But you had to go from their survey 

responses to the two billion forecast you provided, 

correct? That didn't come from the survey 

respondents, did it, the two billion pieces? 

A Well, it comes from the data from the survey 

response plus the information that I get from the 

President's Commission. It's a forecast. 

Q Let's look at Question 6 ,  please. 
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A Hold on. Yes, sir. 

Q Your response refers to respondents having 

lived through a rate increase to 39 cents in 2006 and 

a proposed increase to 4 2  cents in 2007.  

First of all, none of us have lived through 

any rate increase in 2007 yet, have we? 

A Well, I don't say that either. I didn't say 

that. I said another suggested for 2007 is 42 cents. 

It's been in the news. 

Q Haven't the respondents also lived through a 

period from 2002 to 2006 in which rates only went from 

3 7  cents in 2002 to 3 9  cents in 2006,  and based on 

that track record of a two cent increase over four 

years might they not assume that the 50 cent level is 

unlikely to be reached until well after 2010? 

A If you want to use those numbers, fine. I 

mean, I think I was pretty clear saying the track 

record of going from 39 to the suggested 42 cents 

would suggest to me that the 53 cent level could 

possibly be reached by 2010 or sooner. 

I don't know what is in the mind of the 

Postal Service relative to what rate increases they're 

going to have in the future. I'm just trying to put a 

time perspective on it in response to your 

interrogatory. 
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Q Right. You pointed to respondents in terms 

of what they've lived through. That's a likely way to 

think about how they would thinK about these matters, 

correct? 

A Respondents have lived through price 

increases. Yes. 

Q Okay. And the current rate is 39 cents, 

correct? 

A That's what the current rate is. 

Q And so to get to a 50 cent rate that would 

be an increase of 11 cents, correct? 

A Yes. 

Q If we start at the current rate of 39 cents 

and take that same 11 cent difference, a rate 11 cents 

lower than the current rate would have been 28 cents 

or lower, correct? Thirty-nine minus 11, 28.  

A Yes. I'm not that swift at that, but 

arithmetically that sounds about right. 

Q Do you recall how ma.ny years we'd have to go 

back in time to when the rate was 28 cents or lower? 

A No, I don' t know. 

Q Well, would you be surprised if the public 

record were to show that you would have to go back to 

early February of 1991 or more than 15 years ago? 

A No, that wouldn't surprise me if you say so. 
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Q I would like to focus on our Question (b). 

A Yes. 

Q Which once again I don't see a response to. 

Do you believe the response to a 5 0  cent rate would be 

less if it were to occur in 10 years, as opposed to if 

it were to occur next year? 

A I read the question. I see the question, 

yes. 

Q And I ' m  asking you to respond to that 

question. Do you believe the response to a 50 cent 

rate would be less if it were to occur in 10 years as 

opposed to if it were to occur next year? 

A I don't know because I didn't study that. 

Q And your experience in business forecasting 

gives you no basis to have an opinion on that? 

A No. I don't think any experience that I've 

had would allow me to opine about what would be the 

response if it occurred next year, as opposed to 2010 

or whatever. 

Q And you have no way of knowing what 

respondents actually thought when they were answering 

this question, do you? 

A No. I didn't crawl in their heads. I'm 
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sorry. 

Q You didn't suggest any timeframe, and you 
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did not ask them what timeframe they were considering, 

correct? 

A And that was purposely done because I don't 

know what the timeframe is. That is only in the 

planning process at the Postal Service. I just don't 

know. 

Q Let's look at Question No. 7. There we 

asked you to look at the 10 attributes you have listed 

on page 2 2  and then on page 2 6  the attribute scores, 

and we asked you to confirm that major mailers 

consider future postal rate increases to be the least 

important, and we asked you to confirm that minor 

mailers consider future postal rate increases to be 

the least important. 

I don't see that you've confirmed that in 

the answer, so I'd like to go to ?age 22 of your 

testimony. 

A Wait a minute, wait a minute, wait a minute. 

You just made a statement saying that I didn't answer 

the question. I think I did. I think that's 

mischaracterizing what I did in this case. 

I gave you a response to that, and I think 

it's an informed response and answers the question, 

you know. 

Q Can you point to me where you confirm that 
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major mailers considered that to be the least 

important of the 10 attributes? Where in your 

response do you confirm that? 

A Okay. "The data suggests that once 

motivated to switch from the mailed payments by the 

price or changes in the price of postage, major 

mailers then use other competitive attributes for 

switching or diversion decisions. 

"The fact that 'future postal rate 

increases' got a mean score of 3.7, 3.7 and 4.0 for 

these three segments shows that they did constitute a 

significant factor in considering whether to switch, 

and coupled with data for specific price levels 

confirms its importance as a trigger for the diversion 

decision. '' 
I submit to you that I did answer your 

question and answered it thoroughly. 

Q I submit that you provided a response to the 

question, but I would ask you once again to point to 

me where in that response you confirm the fact that of 

the attributes you have listed the mean score is 

lowest for future postal rate Fncreases. 

A I even gave you the mean scores. 

Q But you didn't give me the mean scores for 

Let's not argue about your question. anything else. 
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Let's go to page 22 of your testimony. 

A I would submit to you that I referenced in 

the immediate answer to that question. 

I said this was addressed in my testimony on 

page 23, lines 11 to 14, and I did indeed and I 

repeated out of that the actual mean scores for you on 

the prices. I mean, I think I answered your question 

thoroughly. 

Q You're entitled to your opinion, Professor 

Martin, but I'd like to go to page 22 of your 

testimony and ask you - -  
A Fine. 

Q - -  if the mean score of the attribute for 

cost that you show on page 23 is higher or lower than 

the mean score that you show for future postal rate 

increases on line 32. 

A What page are we orl? 

Q Page 22. 

A I'd like to have the question repeated for 

me. 

Q Certainly. What I'm asking is would you 

confirm that for the attribute cost shown on line 23 

that the mean score is higher than the mean score 

reported on line 32 for the attribute future postal 

rate increases? 
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A The mean score for cost is 4.4. The mean 

score for future postal rate increases is 3.7. That's 

the data. 

Q And which one is higher? 

A Actually the one that is the highest - -  

Q We're comparing cost and future postal rate 

increases. 

A Okay. 

Q Which of those two is higher? 

A The mean score is higher for cost. 

Q And let's compare convenience and future 

postal rate increases. For which of those two is the 

mean score higher? 

A Convenience is higher. 

Q For timing and future postal rate increases? 

For which of those two is the mean score higher? 

A Timing. 

Q For delivery assurance and future postal 

rate increases? Which mean score is higher? 

A Delivery assurance. 

Q And the same for due date receipt? 

A Correct. 

Q And provider preference? 

A Correct. 

Q And security of payment? 
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A Correct. 

Q And time involvement? 

A Correct. 

Q And tracking payment? 

A Correct. 

Q So the correct answer to our question of 

please confirm that major mailers consider future 

postal rate increases to be the least important of the 

10 attributes they might consiaer in deciding whether 

to use electronic payments is confirmed, correct? 

A No, it is not, and I stand by the answer 

that I gave to you. 

Q Well, let’s - -  

A Just a moment. I’d like to finish my 

answer. 

I’m not just considering the answer to this 

question just in this data on this page. 

your attention to the fact that we ask about specific 

prices which would trigger a serious consideration of 

diversion. 

I did call 

Now, that’s later in the report or later in 

the study, but nevertheless it is combined into my 

answer to your question. 

Q Well, you need to answer the question that I 

ask, please. I will request the presiding officer to 
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direc you to do so if necessary. 

The question I asked specifically referred 

to a comparison between the scores for each of these 

attributes that you have listed in your testimony and 

the score that you reported in your testimony for the 

future of postal rate increases item. 

I'm asking you to turn to page 26 of your 

testimony and to please confirm with a one word answer 

whether or not the scores that you report are higher 

in each instance for the attributes other than future 

postal rate increases when compared with the attribute 

for future postal rate increases. 

It's a simple question. Can you confirm 

that future postal rate increases is the lowest of the 

10 scores? 

A We've already discussed that, and I've 

confirmed it. Yes. 

Q No. We discussed page 22. 

A Okay. Well, page 2 6  is the same thing. 

Q Let's look at the attributes, and I would 

suggest that the list on page 23 for those following 

along is the most useful list because it is the most 

detailed and it omits future payments, which is 

already discussed in the previous paragraph, so we're 

down to nine attributes on page 23, correct? 
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A On page 23?  

Q Yes, at the bottom there. 

A Yes. 

Q And all nine of those attributes are 

potentially relevant to both mail and electronic means 

of bill presentation or payment, correct? 

A These are the reascns that are cited for 

changing their system. 

Q Right. These are the attributes you tested 

on, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And each of those attributes could be 

considered by the mailer in the context of paying 

bills by mail or paying electronically, correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And so for each of those attributes you 

could have asked respondents which they would expect 

to perform better on that attribute, mail or 

electronic medium? 

So for example with respect to Factor 7 you 

could have asked individual respondents whether they 

viewed the amount of time involved to be less for an 

electronic payment or for payment by mail, correct? 

A I could have asked a lot of different 

questions, yes.  
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Q And something like that which seeks to have 

customers identify important attributes and then 

identify which potential product or service best meets 

each attribute they value, would that be called a 

customer value analysis? Are you familiar with that 

term? 

A No. I don't know. It sounds like jargon to 

me. I don't know. 

Q Well, regardless of what you call it, such 

an approach would have allowed comparison of customer 

perceptions regarding each of the attributes and how 

they relate to mail versus electronic alternatives, 

correct? 

A I could have done a lot of things. What I 

did specifically was I gave them a list of 

considerations that would affect the organization's 

decision as to what methods to use for billing 

customers and have them rate each one of those. 

Not rank, Rate each of one of those 

factors. Those are contained on page G-I of the 

questionnaire. Now, that's what I did. 

Q And I'm asking you about what other kinds of 

approaches you could have taken. 

A I wouldn't want to speculate at this point 

as to different approaches. This thing could have 
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been 15 pages. 

Q You don't need to speculate to answer my 

question. That's all we're here to do today. 

A No, I did not consider that. 

Q Okay. If you did such a comparison by 

attribute, focused on each attribute in asking the 

respondent whether they view mail as performing better 

on that attribute or electronic transmission as 

performing better on that attribute, for respondents 

who view electronic payments as materially better on 

each of the attribute they value wouldn't you agree 

that changes in postal rates aren't likely to be much 

of a factor in their choice of payment methods? 

A I didn't study that. You're constructing a 

new study and new questionnaire, rewriting the 

questionnaire. That's not what I studied. I studied 

what I have already revealed. 

Q Let's turn to page 13 of your testimony, 

please. I'm sorry. Your response to Question 13, 

Interrogatory 13. 

A Yes. 

Q The first thing I would like to do is 

acknowledge that our question which you stated 

verbatim in your response actual.ly dropped a phrase 

from the portion of your testimony that we were 
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intending to quote, so that ras our mistake. 

Specifically I'm referring to the last 

sentence of our quotation which appears right above 

part (a) in the question. The way it reads is, "Then 

airlines began the transition to electronics that's 

generally not available today." 

What you actually said on page 55 of your 

testimony at line 10 where we were intending to quote 

is that, "Then airlines began the transition to 

electronics, and the use of paper tickets is generally 

not available today." 

We mistakenly dropped the phrase "and the 

use of paper tickets," but you didn't mention that in 

your answer, and therefore I assume that it didn't 

have any effect on your answer. Is that correct? 

A I guess I didn't pick up that you had 

misquoted it, and I assumed that you were always going 

to quote me accurately. 

Q Right. 

A I know what I had said - -  

Q Right. 

A - -  and so I prepared the answer based upon 

what I had said in my report. 

Q Okay. So I think we straightened out our 

mistake in the question. 
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A Fine. 

Q Let's look at the answer. Once again it 

would appear that we don't get any response to subpart 

(a), subpart (b) and subpart (c), and I take it the 

reason for that is at the bottom of your response you 

say, "The interrogatory misses the point as to why the 

airline illustration is offered." 

A Yes, sir. 

Q In this instance at least you agree that 

there is no response to part (a), part (b) and part 

(c) ? 

A Not to the specific questions you asked 

because I can't respond to them because you have 

missed the point about why I used the airline example 

completely. 

Your questions are, "Do you believe that the 

quantity of airline tickets thac were sent through the 

mail is considerably smaller than it was a few years 

ago?" I never purported to even study that. I didn't 

even offer the illustration in regard to the amount 

of - -  

Q Professor Martin, why you offered the 

illustration is not at issue. We can ask questions to 

further our purposes rather than yours, and you are 

required to answer the questions that we propose 
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unless there is some legal objection. 

A Fine. 

Q I'd like to go over the questions that we 

pose, and I would like for you to please attempt to 

respond to them to the best of your ability. 

A Okay. Question (a). 

Q Do you believe that the quantity of airline 

tickets that are sent through the mail is considerably 

smaller than it was a few years ago? 

A I did not study that. I can't answer the 

question. 

Q You have no opinion @n that? 

A NO. 

Q Well, you're asserting in your testimony 

that the use of paper tickets is generally not 

available today, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q As a matter of logic, doesn't that suggest 

that the amount of paper tickets being sent through 

the mail must be lower than it was a few years ago 

when paper tickets were generally available? 

A I haven't studied that, so I didn't do any 

logical exercise in that regard. 

Q Let's talk then about electronic tickets 

generally. The purpose of this point that you were 
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making in your testimony I believe is a good example 

of how the slope of diversion can be steepened is the 

airline industry, correct? 

A No. You're putting words kind of in my 

mouth. I think I've answered the question, that whole 

thing. 

I said the example of the airline industry 

was presented as an illustration of adoption and 

diffusion of a new competing technology, and I said it 

was the result of the testimony of Messrs. Thress and 

Bernstein to address the difficulty they have in their 

analysis because they consider historical performance 

and ignore significant developments that can trigger 

changes in the slope of diversion, both the payments 

and billing statements. 

It's simply a failure to address the root 

causes of why diversion is growing as admitted by Mr. 

Bernstein in his cross-examination testimony. The 

example that was offered of the airlines was not to 

study airlines, but only to point out that indeed 

technology can have an effect upon adoption and 

diffusion of new things. 

Q Right. 

A And that changes - -  

Q Would you say how the slope of diversion can 
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be - -  

A And that changes the slope of diversion to 

that new method. That's all it was. 

Q Okay. Very well. Let's talk about the 

slope of diversion then. 

In the airline ticket industry, as you talk 

about it, what you're suggesting is as the proportion 

of tickets that went from paper to electronic, the 

slope of diversion steepened, correct, sharply? 

A Very sharply. 

Q Right. And thereafter what is the slope of 

diversion moving forward for the diversion from paper 

tickets to electronic? Is it at steep as it was over 

the period of time you were discussing? 

A No, because between tho points the slope of 

diversion is very steep, but at that point there is no 

more diversion. 

It doesn't exist anymore because paper 

tickets - -  I don't know whether you've flown recently, 

but I have been unable to get: a paper ticket both 

internationally and domestically. You just can't get 

one. They won't give you one. 

Q So the slope of diversion steepened and then 

went flat, correct? 

A Well, it didn't go flat. It went away. 
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Q That's as flat as it can get, isn't it? 

A I guess if you want to call it flat. I 

would just call it it went away. It doesn't exist 

anymore. 

Q And if you were tryin3 to look forward at 

the amount of diversion that would be occurring, you 

wouldn't find any at all, correct? 

A Yes, I'd find some. I'd find it's now 100 

percent. It's gone. It's been diverted. 

Q There is no diversion, correct? 

A Well, if you use the word diversion as 

meaning change, yes. It's all changed. It's gone. 

Q Isn't it possible, therefore, that for 

certain elements of the mailing industry that we have 

already seen the steep part of the diversion curve, 

and now we're down to the flat part? 

A I didn't study the mailing industry. 

Q Well, you mentioned various sectors in 

your - -  

A Yes, and that's the focus of my report, but 

I did not study the entire mailing industry, no. 

Q Could we please turn to your Question 1 4 ?  

A Sure. 

Q I'm sorry. Our Question 14. Your response. 

In that question we sought to direct your attention to 
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certain materials previously provide( in this case and 

to ask you a few simple questions about those. 

That didn't seem to work in writing, so 

let's try that now. 

A Excuse me? Excuse me? What do you mean it 

didn' t work? 

Q Well, we asked you to confirm certain 

factual statements, and you once again did not confirm 

those statements, so that's what I would ask for you 

to do now. 

MR. KOETTING: Mr. Chairman, I would request 

leave to approach the witness with a copy of the 

material. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Without objection. 

MR. KOETTING: For the record, what I have 

just handed out are copies of page 1 - A  of the domestic 

mail rate history filed in this case as USPS-LR-L-73 

showing the rate history for single piece first class 

mail letters from 1996 to the present and page 51 o f  

the direct testimony of Postal Service Witness 

Bernstein, which contains Table 25, Share of Household 

Bills Paid by Different Methods, 1990 to 2005. 

These were simply the materials that we had 

directed Professor Martin's attention to in the 

interrogatory. 
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BY MR. KOETTING: 

Q Have you had a chance to look at those, 

Professor Martin? 

A Well, yes. I glanced at them. 

Q Okay. With respect to part (a) of our 

question, based on the materials that I have just 

provided can you confirm from 2000 to 2003 the letter 

rate increased from 33 to 37 cents? 

A You‘re talking about the - -  

Q That would be the rate history. 

A What period of time did you want me to look 

at? 

Q From 2000 to 2003. The letter rate 

increased from 33 to 37 cents. 

A Well, it says - -  ~ ‘ m  sorry. You’ve lost me 

because what this says is that it went from 33 cents 

for the first ounce on January io, 1999, not 2000, and 

then was 37 cents on June 30, 2002. That’s for the 

first ounce. That‘s what it says. 

Q Right. Throughout 2000 the rate was 33 

cents, and throughout 2003 it was 37 cents, correct? 

A Yes, I guess so. 

Q So that would confirm, would it not, that 

from 2000 to 2003 the letter rate increased from 33 to 

37 cents, correct? 
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A The rate increase was from 33 to 37 cents 

you said? 

Q Right. 

A Yes, I guess so. 

Q And looking now at the table from Witness 

Bernstein's testimony, can you also confirm that over 

that same period, from 2000 to 2003, the share of 

household bills paid by mail declined from 19.4 

percent in 2000 to 73.5 percent in 2003? 

A That's what Table 25 submitted by Mr. 

Bernstein says. 

Q That's all I'm askin? you to confirm based 

on that table. 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Now with respect to part (b) of our 

question, can you confirm that from 2003 to 2005 the 

single piece letter rate remained constant at 37 

cents? 

A Okay. From 2003 to 2005, yes, I guess it 

did. I guess it was 37 cents. 

Q And going back to Mr. Bernstein's table, 

based on I believe the Household Diary study - -  yes. 

I mean, it's not like he made it up. 

A Excuse me? I couldn't hear what you said 

about making it up. 
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Q I withdraw it. I was simply clarifying that 

when I refer to Witness Bernstein's table he's simply 

reporting material from the Household Diary study 

recruitment questionnaire, so it's actual Household 

Diary study information rather than Mr. Bernstein. 

He's simply reporting it. 

A That's the source of Table 25, yes. 

Q And from 2003 to 2005, the share of 

household bills paid by mail fell from 73.5 percent to 

66.6 percent, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q So with respect to part (c) of our question, 

isn't it true that the decline - -  

A Hold on. I've got to get part (c). 

Q Okay. 

A Go ahead. 

Q Isn't it true that thc decline in the share 

of household bills paid by mail is greater over the 

second of these two periods when there was no change 

at all in the nominal rate for letter mail compared 

with the first of these two periods during which the 

nominal rate increased by four cents? 

A The data is what the data is. I guess we 

can confirm that that's what the data shows. 

Q That's all we asked for in this question, 
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Professor Martin. 

A Okay. To try and be informative to you and 

so that you would be informed and so that the 

Commission understands that in response to your 

inquiry I also gave you the quotation from Witness 

Bernstein that goes into underpinning some of that 

data and why, you know, there are some of the findings 

there are. 

So I think I went beyond even the simple 

confirmation of  a couple of numbers in here and tried 

to give you some insight. That's all. I wasn't 

suggesting anything else. 

Q There's no point in my arguing whether or 

not you responded to the question or not, Professor 

Martin, The record will speak for itself. 

I would like to go to page 56 of your 

testimony. 

A Okay. 

Q There you start the paragraph with the 

statement, "I have determined that postal rate 

increases are a triggering device that help consumers 

and businesses examine electronic alternatives." 

Then you continue with a quotation from Greg 

Schmidt, who provided information to the President's 

Commission. In that quote, Mr. Schmidt makes no 
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reference to changes in postal rates, does he? 

A No. He does not specifically talk in that 

quotation about changes in postal rates. 

Q So you weren't suggesting by that quote that 

it supports a claim you made in the previous sentence 

that postal rate increases are a triggering device for 

electronic diversion, correct? 

A Well, I think it's supportive of that and at 

least it gives further at least insight into what's 

going on. That's what it's offered. I think it's 

clear of what was offered here. 

Q It doesn't specifically support the claim 

you made regarding the role played by postal ratings? 

A Well, if you'll notice and if you read 

further after I gave that quotation I did indeed 

address that issue and I said in other words the 

diversions of either consumers 3r businesses are 

interactive with and upon one another and diversion is 

driven by inherent and important factors for both 

consumers and businesses that outweigh any offered by 

traditional mailing of payments and billing 

statements. 

That's the interpretation and the use of the 

Schmidt quotation. 

Q Let's talk a little bit about Mr. Schmidt's 
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work in general. 

You quoted it several times in your testimony. 

I take it you are familiar with it. 

A Yes. I have a copy of it here for you. 

Q Great. Thanks. I asked you to bring one 

A Yes. 

Q I don‘t know that we will be going through 

page by page or anything like that, but you might wish 

to refer to it as we go through. 

A Sure. 

Q The report is entitled Two Scenarios of 

Future Mail Volume. 

A Correct. 

Q The two scenarios that Mr. Schmidt 

contemplated are a scenario, what I’ll call Scenario 

1, which he called gradual displacement in which a 

series of driving forces will undercut mail volume and 

then Scenario 2 which he calls communications activism 

in which growth in certain types of mail would offset 

declines in other segments. 

Would you consider that to be a fair 

description of the structure of these two scenarios in 

his presentation? 

A Well, the gradual displacement scenario 

describes the impact of a series of driving forces 

that will undercut mail volume, widespread consumer 
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adoption of e-payments and e-statements, a growing use 

of business as a more interactive digital media to 

reach customers and the gradual erosion of the 

effectiveness of broad based direct mail by more 

targeted communications. 

Contrast this with the second scenario which 

is communications activism which describes a set of 

assumptions that would produce a growth in certain 

types of mail that would offset the decline in other 

segments. While paper based payments and statements 

decline new players developed ways to make mail a part 

of the growing targeted tailored and interactive 

communications world. 

That's the description that he offers of 

those two scenarios. 

Q That' s on page 4 ?  

A Yes. 

Q S o  while he doesn't use these terms would 

you agree that what I call Scenario 1, gradual 

displacement, is not necessarily the worst-case 

scenario, but it's a relatively bad case whereas 

Scenario 2 is not necessarily the best case scenario, 

but it's a relatively good case? 

A Now, knowing the work that is done out at 

the Institute for the Future, which is where Ray 
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project, they don't 

best case or any of 

use. I think it's 

best to say that what they've used is what they report 

here and that's it. 

I don't think we can put words into Mr. 

Schmidt's mouth. 

Q Well, from the perspective of preserving 

postal volumes would you agree that the gradual 

displacement result is a relatively worse scenario 

than the communications activism Scenario 2? 

A I wouldn't put them as best and worse. 

There's two scenarios. 

Q I'm not asking best or worst, I'm saying 

better or worse. 

A I don't think you can characterize them that 

way. They are separate scenarios. That's it. 

Q Which scenario ends up with more volume at 

the end of the forecast period? 

A You mean according to Mr. Schmidt? 

Q Right. 

A Scenario 1, base yea- gradual displacement, 

billions of pieces of mail. Let me see. Total mail 

volume declines on the order of .7 percent a year over 

the next 15 years which means that there's 22 billion 
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pieces of mail from the current level. Second 

scenario total mail volume increases at 1.8 percent 

per year, but this remains below its long-term average 

of around 2.3 percent. 

First-class mail grows only at a tepid . 5  

percent per year. 

Q So, but if we were going to evaluate for our 

own purposes simply on the basis of the criterion as 

to which scenario ends up with more mail volume 

Scenario 1 is relatively worse than Scenario 2 ,  

correct? 

A I don't want to characterize it that way. 

I'm sorry. I just wanted to tell you that there are 

two scenarios, I've described both of them and I think 

that's accurate. They're both not very good. 

Q Well, I was asking rektively speaking, but 

we don't need to quibble. For various segments of the 

mail stream Mr. Schmidt identifies critical 

assumptions will make each scenario more or less 

likely, correct? 

A He has what he calls common assumptions. 

Q Right, and then moving beyond those common 

assumptions he has critical assumptions pertaining to 

individual segments of the mail stream, correct? So 

for example with respect to bill payment on page 10 he 
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identifies the critical assumptions which would drive 

the gradual displacement scenario. 

A Correct. 

Q On pages 11 and 12 he identifies the 

critical assumptions that would drive the 

communications activism scenario, correct? 

A Yes. This is relative to mailed payments. 

Q Right. Mailed payments on those two pages 

A That's correct. 

Q What he calls critical assumptions are 

functionally similar to what you might call triggering 

devices, correct? 

A No. I don't think so. 

Q What is the difference - -  

A Well, I think these are just critical 

assumptions that he made in cming up with his 

forecast. He doesn't say in here these are critical 

triggering devices, he says these are critical 

assumptions that he uses. 

Q It's your opinion that there's no functional 

relationship between the types of things that he's 

describing and what you would call triggering devices 

in terms of a greater or lesser amount of electronic 

diversion going forward? 

A The triggering device that I described in my 
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report was the increase in the price of postage and 

that clearly comes from the data. Shows that is the 

trigger for then considering the other factors that 

are important in that decisionmaking. 

Q I understand how you use it and we'll get to 

that later a bit, but what I'm asking is aren't the 

types of things he's describing similar in terms of 

potential events that could trigger people to change 

their behavior? For example you hypothesize regular 

increases in postal rates and you call that a 

potential triggering event. 

Aren't the types of events that he describes 

on these pages similar to that in terms of events or 

developments that could trigger mailers to behave one 

way or another in terms of how they pay their bills? 

A I think you're mischtracterizing what I said 

and that is that I say that future postal rate 

increases could trigger, and I specifically put a 

number on it when I got to thi 42 cents, 45 cents, 50 

cents and so forth question, but the critical 

assumptions that he makes in here are to some extent 

at least similar to or at least related to the other 

attributes that would be used in the decisionmaking 

for changing to an electronic system. 

Q On none of those pages that we talked about, 
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ges 

11 to 12 with respect to the second scenario, on none 

of those pages does he suggest that either moderation 

or acceleration of postal rate increases is critical 

to whether we end up at the end of the day at the 

gradual displacement scenario or at the communications 

activism scenario, correct? 

A I would confirm that in the areas of what he 

calls critical assumptions he does not discuss as best 

I can see anything dealing with postal rate increases. 

Q If you would take a look and see if that 

isn't true as well with respect to bill statements in 

terms of the critical assumptions he identifies on 

pages 13, 14 and 15? 

A He does not specifically talk about postal 

rate increases in those critical assumptions. That is 

correct. 

Q So going back to page 56 of your testimony 

the claim that postal rates are a triggering device is 

your claim and not Mr. Schmidt's claim, correct? 

A Yes. I think I say that specifically. I 

didn't attribute that to Mr. Schmidt. 

Q Okay. Well, let's talk about the triggering 

devices, which is I think a fairly critical component 

of your testimony, the role oi postal rates in that 
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respect. 

Am I correct that looking through your 

survey and your testimony your conclusion about postal 

rates being triggering devices is based essentially on 

responses to two of your survey questions and 

specifically one of these questions - -  and I'm 
paraphrasing here, but I think it's a fair paraphrase 

in terms of the general intent of the question - -  is 
how would you react to annual postal or regular postal 

rate increases, and the other question is the one at 

which of the filing levels of postal prices would you 

seriously consider switching from the mail, followed 

by a series of rates. 

Those are the two questions that focus on 

the triggering role, correct? 

A Particularly the question that deals wlth 

the various levels of postage. 

Q In your consumer survey those were Questions 

11.0 and 11.1 and in your business survey these were 

Questions 10 and 17, correct? The consumer is page E- 

7 if you're trying to find them. 

A Yes. 

Q The business is pages G-6 and G-9. 

A Correct. 

Q Just to simplify our discussion here so 
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questions the triggering questions? Is that 

acceptable? 

A If it will help you you go ahead. I 

wouldn' t do that. 

Q Okay. Well, I appreciate your willingness 

to indulge me. In addition to those two questions 

another key question of your survey was the diversion 

attributes question in which you ask Respondents to 

assess the importance of different attributes, 

correct? 

A Well, I mean, I wouldn't characterize this 

as the other key questions. I think all the questions 

are key questions. I mean, I don't want to quibble 

with you on that, but I take some pride that all of 

the questions are key questions. 

Q Okay, but that's Question 8.0, correct? 

A I'm sorry. I'm not following you on the 

Question 8.0. On page G-5 I have Question 8.0 as - -  

this is the business survey. 

Q I'm sorry. I'm at this point just using the 

number. It's probably not critical. I was just 

trying to nail it down. In the consumer survey on 

page E-4 it's Question 8.0. It's not important. I'd 

like to look at your testimony a bit where you discuss 
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the responses to these questions and I'm focusing 

first on pages 21 and 23 where you - -  

A Hold on until I get - -  page 21? 
Q Pages 21 to 23 and this is where you discuss 

among other things, but this is where you're 

discussing the responses of a subset of Respondents 

called major mailers to these questions. Then over on 

pages 25 to 27 it's a very similar discussion covering 

the same subject matter with respect to the minor 

mailers, correct? 

A Not to quibble, but it's page 24 to 27. 

Q Okay. So specifically on page 23, lines 11 

to 14, I believe you've already had occasion to repeat 

this sentiment if not exactly this quotation where you 

say postal rates seem to be a future trigger for 

diverting mailed bill payments. The data suggests 

that once motivated to switch from the mailed payments 

by the price or change in price of postage major 

mailers then use other competitive attributes for the 

switching of diversion decision. You see that 

testimony? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q That's very similar to testimony on page 27, 

lines 6 through 8 ,  with respect to the minor mailers 

where you say as with major mailers, postal rates seem 
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to be a future trigger for minor mailers diverting 

from mailed bill payments. The data again suggests 

that minor mailers then use other competitive 

attributes for the switching or diversion decision. 

A Yes. 

Q With respect to those discussions, and since 

they're relatively comparable let's focus on the one 

on page 23, you talk about once motivated to switch 

the mailers then use the other competitive attributes 

for switching or diversion. Now, that's not the order 

in which you ask the questions, is it? 

A No. 

Q Pardon me? 

A No. 

Q So when you say on pages 2 3  and 27 that the 

order of events is that only after they are motivated 

to switch by postal rate changes do mailers then focus 

on other competitive attributes, there is nothing in 

your survey responses which supports that oreer of 

events, is there? 

A The order of events? 

Q Right. 

A No. 

Q I believe we discussed this before, but the 

two questions, the nonattribute questions, are the 
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ones that you used the responses to as a basis for 

your assertion that postal rates are a triggering 

event, correct? You said specifically the one with 

the prices. 

A We've already discussed those are the two 

questions. 

Q Right. What other possible triggering 

events did you inquire about? 

A Well, I specifically focused on postal rates 

since it is the issue at question before the 

Commission. 

Q Couldn't an example of another triggering 

event have been that the mailer for those who don't 

have internet access that they acquire internet 

access? Couldn't that have beec a potential 

triggering event that you could have asked about? 

A I could have asked atout a lot of triggering 

devices. Yes. I suppose. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Koetting? 

MR. KOETTING: Yes? 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: May I interrupt, please, for 

just a moment? Could you tell me about how much more 

time you're going to take with this witness? 

MR, KOETTING: I'm guessing about 10 to 15 

minutes. 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: Okay. We 1, then we'll just 

go ahead and plow through and then we'll break for 

lunch. 

MR. KOETTING: Okay. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. 

BY MR. KOETTING: 

Q So I would like to go through a list of 

other things and get your reaction as to whether or 

not they are other potential triggering events that 

you could have inquired about. If there was a 

substantial drop in the cost to consumers of 

broadband, maybe to the extent that it actually became 

free, would that be a potential triggering event in 

bill payers' behavior? 

A I didn't study that. I guess it could be, 

but I didn't study that. 

Q Mr. Schmidt talked about the evolution of a 

unified billing system. If that were to occur could 

that have been a potential triggering event that you 

could have - -  
A Could you tell me where he said that? 

Q Yes. On page 13. 

A Okay. 

Q I'm specifically talking about the second 

bullet there. Businesses that provide regular service 
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1s such as utilities, telecommunications, 

electricity, will gradually move towards a unified 

billing system that is easy, accessible and relatively 

cheap. This means someone like the bank or credit 

card firms will become an important standard setter 

for the industry. Plays a key role as an aggregator. 

The development of that type of a unified 

billing system, would that have been a potential 

triggering event that you coula have inquired to the 

survey response - -  

A I didn't study that. It's possible I 

suppose. 

Q What about triggering events such as whether 

or not the bill sender gave a bill payer a monthly 

discount to convert to electronic payment or gave the 

bill payer an initial premium to convert to electronic 

payment? 

A I didn't study that, and I would have 

been - -  

Q Those are all potential triggering points 

you could have studied however? 

A Well, yeah. I would be hesitant to address 

that because I think it has some legal implications 

under the Robinson-Patman Act. 

Q Studying it has legal implications? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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A Giving price breaks. I'm not a lawyer so I 

don't know, but I know when I see a red flag coming up 

that that's something that would take a lot more 

attention before I would ever suggest it in a study. 

That didn't seem to me to be the issue before the 

Commission. It was the role of postage rate increases 

that seems to be the primary focus of the Commission 

and this hearing. 

Q Well, before we leave this though would you 

agree that you only identified postal price changes as 

a triggering event because you did not ask Respondents 

about any other possible triggering event? Isn't that 

correct? 

A I didn't ask them abollt triggering. I 

didn't use the word trigger. That's the 

interpretation of the data and it says to me that 

people, and I didn't know what the responses were 

going to be, but it tells me that a substantial number 

say they would seriously consider changing. That's a 

trigger. 

Q They never had the opportunity to express 

their opinion on other similar type events that could 

likewise have been a trigger, correct? 

A No. Because that was not the focal point of 

the research. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 



7616 

Q Okay. I think then we can move to your 

Interrogatory Response No. 4, please. 

A Hold on a second so I can get No. 4. Yes, 

sir. 

Q You're ahead of me. Like I said I think 

this follows pretty closely on the point you were just 

making. I'm looking at your response to Question No. 

4, and I'm looking at the last sentence of that 

response. 

Is it a fair reading of that last sentence 

of your response that in order for the Commission to 

be informed as to how much switching to electronic 

payment is caused by postal rate increases in your 

view it is not germane to be informed how much 

switching to electronic paymenr. would occur in the 

absence of postal rate increases? 

A I didn't study the absence of postal rate 

increases. I studied what is the question that is on 

the table and that is a postal rate increase. 

Q So what I just suggested to you would be a 

fair reading of your last sentence? 

A No. I think the last sentence stands on the 

words that are used there. 

Well, in what way would my reading not be a Q 

fair reading then? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202 )  628-4888 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

1 2  

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

2 1  

22 

23 

24 

2 5  



I 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

0 14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

7617 

A I don't know what your reading is. I read 

what it says there and it says the inquiry in (b) 

above suggests research that is not germane to the 

central issue for the Postal Rate Commission which is 

the impact of first-class postal rate increase. My 

interpretation is that the question before the house 

so to speak is a postal rate increase. That's what I 

studied. 

Q In your view it's entirely reasonable to 

attempt to study how much switching to electronic 

diversion is caused by changes in first-class postal 

rate increases without attempting to explore how much 

would occur without changes in first-class mail rates? 

A The without is not the question before the 

house and it is not the alternative that was in the 

study. 

Q So the answer to my question is yes? 

A No. The answer is what I gave you. I've 

glven you an answer. I can't after giving you that 

answer cannot then just boil it down into a simple 

yes. 

Q Page 29 and 30 of your testimony. 

A Hold on. Yes, sir. 

Q As I understand your survey flow once 

someone said that they didn't pay any bills by mail 
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nts the 

questions that we have agreed to call for purposes of 

this discussion the trigger point questions. Is that 

correct? 

A Well, no. These people are people who are 

paying all of their bills electronically and are 

satisfied with it. 

Q I'm sorry. What was your last comment? 

A And are satisfied with it. 

Q So you never asked them the so-called 

trigger points questions, correct? 

A I think we may have asked them the question, 

but I don't report it here because I didn't think it 

was germane to the question. 

Q I think if you look at page E - 7 .  

A Hold on. Page E-7? 

Q Correct. Page E-?. 

A Okay. 

Q You skip those questions to those who - -  

A Yes. They were skipped because these people 

do not use the mail. 

Q Right. So the only information you have 

about postal rates and these 110 longer mailers is 

their relative assessment of the attributes, correct? 

A No. I went beyond that. I think I also 
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asked them about their satisfaction scores because we 

were trying to determine whether or not these people 

would regress backwards or toward using the mail 

service for their billing, and statements and 

payments. 

Q Would you agree that like everybody else 

that we've discussed so far on page 30 we see that 

they ranked postal rates as the least important 

attribute of any that you suggested, correct? 

A The score is lower. It is a 4.0 score 

though, but it's lower than the others. Slightly 

lower than provider preference which is 4.1. 

Q Also there on page 30 at lines 13 to 15 you 

can see that their responses indicate that postal rate 

increases were not the primary drivers of their 

decision to convert to electronic payment, correct? 

A That's what I said. 

Q So for bill payers wh3 have already 

converted postal rate changes were not a triggering 

event, were they? 

A No, no, no. You're putting words into my 

mouth now. I said that they were not the primary 

driver of  the decision. That doenn't mean they 

couldn't have triggered it. It just means that 

they're not the primary driver for the ultimate 
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d cision, and I don't say that about any of the other 

classes either. 

Once triggered into the process of examining 

the alternative then these other attributes come into 

play. This is not a simple decision. It is one that 

looks at multiple attributes to make the decision of 

what system to use. 

Q Well, on what basis can you conclude that 

they were a triggering point when the information you 

have is the postal rate changes were the least 

important attribute influencing their decision? 

A It's the lowest score, but it doesn't mean 

it isn't important. It's a 4.0 score which as you 

pointed out earlier is the mean response possible. 

Q To the extent that the other Respondents, 

you pointed to their response to certain questions as 

supporting your conclusion that postal rates were a 

triggering event. 

rely on with these mailers, do you? 

You don't have that information to 

A And I didn't talk about them being 

triggered. 

say anything about them being triggered. I just 

simply said there is not an emphasls on cost 

considerations nor on previous postal rate increases 

as the primary drivers of the decision to fully 

If you'll notice I very carefully did not 
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embrace the electronic process. 

Q Right. You did not say that and that's why 

I'm asking you to confirm that postal rates were not 

the triggering event for those mailers. 

A I can't confirm that because I didn't ask 

it. 

Q These hardcore mailers, page 28 and 29, you 

provide your discussion of the results, correct? 

A Yes. 

Q I don't see where you discuss the results of 

their responses on the attributes. Why 1s that? 

A Well, in looking at the hardcore mallers I 

looked at them as a segment that would be the least 

likely to be diverted, and so I didn't look at that 

with them. They have a high level of satisfaction 

with the mail system, they're hardcore, they use it 

exclusively. You've got over 50 percent who do not 

even have access to the internet. I mean, they're the 

regular users of the mail for their payments. 

I mean, I'm sure there's data there, I don't 

remember skipping the data on that, but I didn't 

report it because I didn't think it was germane to the 

question. This is the group that has no experience 

with paying electronically. 

Q Were postal rates once again at the bottom 
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of the list of attributes for hardcore mailers? 

A I don't know. I'll have to get you the data 

on that. I'd have to go back and look at the data if 

we asked the question. It's certainly not reported 

here. 

Q Right. You raise an interesting point, 

Professor Martin. Other than in the text of your 

testimony have you presented the summary tabulation of 

your response data anywhere? 

A No. but I'd be very glad to get it for you. 

It's available. 

MR, KOETTING: Okay. I would request, Mr. 

Chairman, that be provided for th? record. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Without objection. 

THE WITNESS: Just a pGint of inquiry. What 

form would you like it in? 

MR. KOETTING: Yes. j: would just say a 

document in conformance with Rule 31 that actually I 

believe would have required this information to be 

submitted. 

THE WITNESS: Well, I don't know what Rule 

31 is, so just help me out. I mean, because 1'11 go 

back and get this ready for you. I mean, are we 

talking about you want it in an electronic form, you 

want it in paper form or do you want just tabs? I 
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mean, what would you like? I'll be very glad to get 

you whatever you'd like. 

MR. KOETTING: If you're willing to provide 

an electronic of the raw data and a summary tabulation 

that you were pulling - -  I mean, the tables that you 

have in your testimony are very helpful, and if you 

have tabulations like that in electronic form that 

would be good. 

THE WITNESS: What I have electronically is 

all the data is in DataDesk format, which is a 

statistical program from which you can extract al: :::+. 

tables in the world and do whatever you want with :ne 

data. 

MR. KOETTING: If you've extracted the 

tables I would appreciate - -  

THE WITNESS: NO. I don't have an 

the extraction of tables as such. I just have 

electronic file. 

MR. KOETTING: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: I mean, the only t 

that are in paper form are in this report. 

bles I h ve 

MR. KOETTING: Can the data be converted to 

Excel format? 

THE WITNESS: With great difficulty, but I 

can try. 
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MR. HORWOOD: Might I suggest that during 

the lunch break maybe we can confer and see what might 

be readily achievable because Rule 31 envisions a lot 

of different ways that data can be provided. We'll 

see if we can work with counsel on coming up with a 

way to produce it. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Mr. Horwood. 

MR. HORWOOD: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Koetting? 

MR. KOETTING: I 

Mr. Chairman. 

BY MR. KOETTING: 

Q Professor Martin 

earlier about measurements 

and then subsequent actual 

decisions or whatever. In 

think we're getting close, 

we had a discussion 

of int.ention in survey data 

behavior be it purchasing 

any ef the research that 

you've conducted have you ever gone back and compared 

the statements of intent with actual behavior by the 

Respondents? 

A Yes. In some cases I have and this is some 

of the cases that I studied back in the 1960s. Not to 

belabor the response, but one of the tests under the 

law was probability of success for de novo banks and 

branches. It was very difficult to find out whether 

or not the predictions had come true with one 
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exception and I believe it was in Traverse City, 

Michigan. 

I was able to get the actual data of 

individual customers and what had happened after we 

had examined their probability of moving to a new bank 

and we were able to track that data and it came out 

pretty close. 

Q With respect to the electronic payers that 

you discuss on pages 29 and 30 of your testimony you 

discuss that in addition to the attribute scores you 

also have satisfaction scores. 

A Yes. 

Q You don't seem to report the electronic 

payers satisfaction scores with respect to mail prior 

to the time they were handling their bills 

electronically, do you? 

A No. I didn't look at satisfaction in the 

historical contents, only at satisfaction with the 

electronic means currently. 

Q So once again the only information you have 

on these mailers with respect to postal service 

service is your item on future postal rate increases 

in your attribute scale, correct? 

A No. I think that's not a fair 

characterization of it. I think what I did, you just 
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already pointed to something, I went and looked at 

their satisfaction scores with the electronic payment 

mechanisms and was able to reach a conclusion that I 

offer on page 30, that there’s a high degree of 

satisfaction of electronic methods used by these 100 

percent electronic payers offering little potential 

for reacquisition by the Postal Service. 

I think that’s an additional piece of 

information that is important. 

Q They obviously didn’t have that level of 

satisfaction before they switched from the mail 

because they hadn’t experienced electronic bill 

paying, correct? 

A That wasn’t the intent of the question. The 

intent of the question was as I‘ve stated is I was not 

looking historically at satisfaction scores. I was 

looking at what are the satisfaction scores today 

among these electronic payers - -  

Q Right, but you also said you expected these 

payers to provide a rich base for understanding their 

payment selection. Therefore isn’t it important to 

understand why it was that - -  

A Hold on a minute. Where are you quoting so 

that I can read it, too? 

Q Okay. I ’ m  sorry. 0n.page 29, lines 20 to 
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these payers to provide a rich base for 

their payment selection. That's what 

get at is how can we use your survey 

information to determine what triggered their movement 

from mail to electronic payment? I'm not seeing 

anything other than their low score on future postal 

rate increases. 

I ' m  wondering what else it is you can point 

me to. 

A It's not a low score, it's a 4.0 score. 

Q It's lower than any other attribute you 

could suggest to them, isn't it? 

A The means score is lower than for all the 

other attributes, but that does not mean that it is 

unimportant or it's low. It is srnat it is. 

MR. KOETTING: Mr. Chairman, we're done. 

Thank you very much, Professor Martin. 

THE WITNESS: Thank y@U. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. 

Mr. Horwood, do you need time with your 

witness? 

MR. HORWOOD: Yes. I ' d  like maybe five or 

10 minutes. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: How about five? 

MR. HORWOOD: Okay. 
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then. 

Q 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. 

(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Horwood? 

MR. HORWOOD: Yes. I did have a few 

Shouldn't take very long. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Put your mic on, please. 

MR. HORWOOD: I think it's on. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: All right. 

MR. HORWOOD: Okay. I should speak into it 

CHAIRMAN O W :  Thank you. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. HORWOOD: 

Now, Professor Martin, Mr. Koetting asked 

you several questions in connection with your response 

to Interrogatory No. T-7 and in connection there was 

directing your attention to the I guess whether the 

lowest score reported on your study meant that it was 

least important. Is the fact that you may have had 

the lowest ranking on the Likert scale mean that it's 

the least important factor? 

A No. It's important, it just has a lower 

score. It is important. 

Q You were asked about the study by Ms. 

Rothschild in MC-98-1 and the question of statement of 
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intentions. Was that study or her report related to 

new products? 

A That's what it said. 

Q Is there a difference in reliability of data 

for new products than for existing products? 

A I don't know whether we can say there's a 

difference in the reliability of the data, but 

depending on the new product and how new that new 

product is it makes trying to assess the probability 

of success much more difficult. I give you a case :?. 

point. 

A number of years ago in the kind of 

fledgling era of the development of electronic fur.ci2 

transfer I had a doctoral student, and to give :/ou ar. 

idea of how long ago this is he's now a full professor 

out in California, came to me and we studied the 

potential for electronic funds transfer at a retail 

point of sale. 

Now, this did not exist as a concept. I 

mean, it exists up here in our heads as a concept, but 

there was no reference point and it made trying to 

assess that much more difficult. Now, we successfully 

did do it, but it was much more difficult to do. So 

that's the first observation on new product research, 

that it's sometimes depending on how innovative and 
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different from what exists out there today it makes it 

much more difficult to assess and really causes you to 

exert a lot of creativity in designing the study. 

The second observation about MS. 

Rothschild's study in here, I will tell you that I was 

shocked, and I don't know when this study took place, 

but it says 1998, in her adjusting this data. You 

wouldn't get away with that today. You just can't do 

that. A Daubert proceeding would not allow you to 

adjust data. The data is the data and you can't 

diddle the data. That's just nat allowed. 

Q Could you explain what you mean by a Daubert 

proceeding? 

A I don't know all of the bloody details about 

it, but I've been involved in a lot of Daubert 

proceedings and particularly ir, recent years. The 

most recent was in the Middle District of Pennsylvania 

about a couple of months ago. Basically what has 

happened in the Federal Courts is that a study has to 

be a scientifically conducted poll, a survey, because 

a survey is an exception to the hearsay rule as I 

understand it. 

I'm not trying to practice law, but this has 

been explained to me by so many Judges and lawyers by 

now that I kind of accept it. The definition of 
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Courts and you have to cross all the Ts and dot all 

the Is and among them you cannot play around with the 

data. 

The term Daubert is a United States Supreme 

Court decision that dealt with the offering of 

research evidence in Court. There are by the way 

similar rules for a lot of different State Courts that 

I’ve been involved in, too. 

Q One final matter. Mr. Koetting was asking 

you about the Spulber study that was done in 1994. Do 

you recall that? 

A Yes. I remember him referencing that. 

Q That dealt with electronic banking in 1994. 

Is that your understanding? 

A That’s my understanding. 

Q In 1994 what was the state of broadband 

access? 

A Zero. Nonexistent. The internet did exist 

incidentally, but I don’t believe broadband existed at 

all or if it did it was in a very fledgling stage to 

say the least. 

MR. HORWOOD: Thank you. I have no further 

questions, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Koetting? 
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MR. KOETTING: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I 

do have some follow-up on that. 

RE-CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY M R .  KOETTING: 

Q Just briefly following-up on your last point 

about the state of electronic alternatives in 1994 

Professor Spulber's conclusions were the advantages of 

electronic alternatives were so great in 1994 that 

postal rates were not going to be an impediment to 

their adoption. Don't you think that his conclusion 

would have only strengthened over the years in which 

electronic alternatives had become so much more 

common, and available and practical as alternatives to 

individual consumers and small businesses? 

A I really can't testify as to what he would 

have concluded if indeed whatever happened and so 

forth. I mean, that's me trying to put words into hls 

mouth. I don't know. I mean, I'm assuming that your 

characterization of his testimony at that time is 

correct. I do know however from my review of the 

literature and not just for this case, but in other 

matters that the people who are familiar with and 

active in the internet are surprised at the rate of 

adoption and diffusion of that technology. 

It has been very rapid and many of them did 
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not anticipate that. So in 1994 sitting there and 

making prognostications I'm sure that some of those 

were way off, but I can't put words in his mouth, have 

him characterize what he'd say today. 

Q Let's talk a little bit about what you 

referred to I believe as fudging the data or diddling? 

Excuse me. It's diddling. 

A I tried to be colorful. It's late in the 

morning. Sorry. 

Q Right, but your point of fact, and I 

understand that your knowledge on this is limited to 

the few pages that you've had a brief opportunity to 

look at, but Witness Rothschild wasn't diddling with 

the data in the sense that she presented her survey 

results unadjusted but then she for forecasting 

purposes subsequently made adjustments to convert what 

her respondents had indicated their intentions would 

be into actual forecasts 

Are you suggesting that is not standard 

industry practice in this type ~f a proceeding in 

which one is trying to actually make business 

decisions based on what actual purchase behavior might 

be in the future? 

A My observation was first of all that it 

wouldn't fly in a Court of law and that may be 
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different than the kind of research that is sometimes 

done in businesses and for business decisions. 

Q Wouldn't fly in a Court of law for what 

purpose? 

A Surveys? You mean in a Court of law? 

Q Right. For a purpose of presenting the 

survey responses do Court proceedings involve 

forecasts? 

A Well, you cannot provide information in 

Courts unless it is a scientifically conducted piece 

of research. It has to stand that scientific test. 

Now, what I ' m  involved in in that process is survey 

research, but that test is founc in all kinds of 

research that are offered in a Court. It is a fact, 

and I come from some experience in this, that for some 

business decisions for whatever reason in many cases 

some of the research is much more quick and dirty and 

would not stand the scientific test. 

Along the lines of your question, and 

granted you only supplied me a couple of pages of this 

thing, but what she did was she made adjustments 

downward on the basis of her unsupported declaration 

that it's, "are known to overstate their intentions 

because it's difficult to gauge exactly what behavior 

will be undercaken". This is an assumption on her 
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On that basis, on the basis of that 

assumption with no documentation, no evidence, she 

adjusted the figures and she adjlisted them in 

different ways for different years. There's no 

scientific basis for doing that. That she did it is 

fine and if she's comfortable with it fine, but it 

doesn't stand the test. 

Q Well, since the test is standard industr:. 

practice for forecasting are you suggesting that wka: 

she did is not standard industry practice for 

forecasting? For purposes of answering m y  questicn : 

ask that you put aside Court proceedings which are nz t  

germane to what we're doing here with the rules of 

evidence. We're trying to achieve a specific purpose. 

A Well, my understanding from reading the 

rules that are associated with the Commission is that 

if I come in here with a survey and I present a survey 

that is only done under the rules that are established 

as general practice in business it won't be accepted, 

that there are some rules and that it is a 

scientifically conducted poll. 

I'm just saying to you that this kind of 

adjustment figures, do they do it in business? I 

suppose people do, but people do a lot of thing and 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 



7636 

make really bad business decisions in some cases 

because of doing lousy research. I'm saying to you 

that there is a rule and I think the rule as applied 

as to a scientifically conducted poll is applicable in 

this case and that I don't come in and say well, I 

think the people overstate this so I'm going to pull 

the numbers down by X factor. You can't do that. 

Q You're saying that you can't do that, but 

you're saying that you can take the respondents who 

you ask and say would you seriously consider switching 

and you can consider their responses as if they stated 

that their intent was to switch when it came time to 

apply that for forecasting? 

A Yes. It is intent. It. 's not a sure thing. 

It's intent. That's what we exaTined, that's what I 

presented, that's what I offered. to the Commission. 

Q So in your mind someone who indicates that 

they would seriously consider switching that is 

absolutely equivalent to a res2onse to a question that 

asks do you intend to switch? 

A No. I didn't like the word do you intend. 

I like the wordage that I used. It's based upon lots 

of experience in putting together questionnaires. 

Q You treat it as if it was a statement of 

intent, correct? 
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A It does end up being a statement of 

intention, but it's not certitude. 

Q Finally, I ' m  glad to see that it's not just 

me, that even when Mr. Horwood asked you the question 

he had some difficulty. His question to you was would 

you agree that the Likert scores for payment of 

postage revealed those attributes to be the least 

important? 

A No. First of all it's a Likert score. 

Q Likert score. 

A Well, he was a colleague of mine. 

Q I apologize. 

A Second of all I didn't say it was the least 

important, I said it's the lowest score. 

Q But the question to  yo^ was was it the least 

important? 

A I understand that and i said no. 

Q Which one was less important? 

A There is no more or less. It is the score 

itself. These things cannot be taken in a single 

isolated instance. 

MR. KOETTING: Before I quit, Mr. Chairman, 

I would request that we put a timeframe on Professor 

Martin's agreement to provide some materials simply so 

that we have a target to work from. I'd rather that 
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be established on the record. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Seven days or five days? 

MR. KOETTING: I'm perfectly willing to ask 

Professor Martin what he thinks It would take. 

THE WITNESS: I could have a CD-rom in the 

mail to you tomorrow or the next day, in the 

statistical format that I have it in. 

MR. KOETTING: Seven days seems approprlate. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: All right. Seven days. 

Thank you. 

MR. KOETTING: Thank you, Professor Martin. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairr,iaii. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Is there any other follow-up 

cross-examination? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: There being none, Dr. 

Martin, that completes your testlnony here today. We 

thank you, and you're now excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank YOU, Sir. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: We'll now take a break. 

Finally a break. 

back at 1 ~ 4 5 .  

We'll take a break and we'll come 

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  
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(Whereupon, at 12:23 p.m., the hearing in 

the above-entitled matter was recessed, to reconvene 

at 1:45 p.m. this same day, Wednesday, October 25, 

2006. ) 
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A F T E B N Q Q N  S E S S I Q N  
(1:47 p.m.1 

MR. HORWOOD: I would like to call Raymond 

Morrissey to the stand. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Morrissey, would you 

please stand? Raise your right hand. 

Whereupon, 

RAYMOND MORRISSEY 

having been duly sworn, was called as a 

witness and was examined and testified as follows: 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Please be seated. 

DIRECT EXAMINKTION 

BY MR. HORWOOD: 

Q Mr. Morrissey, please state your name and 

title. 

A My name is Raymond Mcrrissey. I'm the 

postal affairs manager for the Greeting Card 

Association. 

Q And do you sponsor a document that has been 

identified as "Testimony of Raymond Morrissey on 

behalf of the Greeting Card Association"? 

A I do. 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. GCA-T-3.) 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 



7641 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Morrissey, would you 

please bring the mike a little closer to you? Thank 

you. 

BY MR. HORWOOD: 

Q Have there been any changes or additions to 

that testimony? 

A I do have one addition. On page 4 of the 

testimony, the footnote indicates that we had not 

received a declaration from one of the participants in 

the experiment. I was able to finally make contac 

with that participant, and I have his declaration L L i :  

was faxed to me, and the original is forthcoming ir. 

the mail. 

MR. HORWOOD: Mr. Chairman, I do have two 

copies of that declaration. I showed it to Ms. 

Portonovo before - -  

CHAIRMAN oms: You ask that the testimony 

be received into evidence, and I’ll ask, “Is there any 

objection?“ Hearing none, I will direct counsel to 

provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected 

designated written cross-examination of Raymond 

Morrissey. That tes’timony is received into evidence; 

however, as is our practice, it will not be 

transcribed. 
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(The document referred to, 

previously identified as 

Exhibit No. GCI-T-3, was 

received in evidence.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Morrissey, have you had 

an opportunity to examine the packet of designated 

written cross-examination sent to you today? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I hhve. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: If those questions contained 

in that packet were posed to you orally today, would 

your answers be the same as those you provided to us 

previously in writing? 

THE WITNESS: They would. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Are there any additions or 

corrections you would like to make to your answer? 

THE WITNESS: Not to the answers, no, sir. 

MR. HORWOOD: Mr. Chairman, one further 

matter is, Mr. Morrissey, do you sponsor the document 

that's been identified as Library Reference LR-L-l? 

THE WITNESS: I do. 

MR. HORWOOD: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: There is no objection, 

Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the 

corrected designated written cross-examination of 

Witness Morrissey to the reporter? That material is 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 
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received into evidence and is to be transcribed into 

the record. 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. GCA-T-3 and was 

received in evidence.) 

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

Heritage Reporting COrpOratiOn 
(202) 628-4888 
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BEFORE THE 
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

WASHINGTON, DC 20268-0001 

Postal Rate and Fee Changes, 2006 Docket No. R2006-1 

DESIGNATION OF WRITTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 
OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION 
WITNESS RAYMOND MORRISSEY 

(GCA-T-3) 

Party 

United States Postal Service 

lnterroqa tones 

USPSIGCA-T3-1-5 

Respectfully subwitted, 

, 

,Ab. U d L -  
Steven W. Williams 
Secretary 



Interrogatory 

US PSIG CA-T3- 1 

U SPSIGCA-T3-2 
USPSIGCA-T3-3 
U SPSIGCA-T3-4 
USPSIGCA-T3-5 
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INTERROGATORY RESPONSES OF 
GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION 

DESIGNATED AS WRITTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 
WITNESS RAYMOND MORRISSEY (T-3) 

Desianatina Parties 

USPS 
USPS 
USPS 
USPS 
USPS 
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REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MORRISSEY 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPS/GCA-T3-1 

Please provide copies of all correspondence, e-mails, documents and other 
communications sent by the Greeting Card Association, its members, affiliates and/or 
representatives, in 2005 and 2006, to the United States Postal Service relating to the 
design and/or operation of a test by the United States Postal Service of the machinability 
and/or readability of envelopes or cards currently defined as nonmachinable by the 
Domestic Mail Classification Schedule and Domestic Mail Manual. If there are any 
communications for which a duplicate hard copy does not currently exist and cannot be 
created, please provide a summary of the communication, the date on which it was 
transmitted, and identify by name and title the senders and recipients. 

RESPONSE: 

See attached, Documents Produced in Response to USPSIGCA-T3-1 

1 o f 1  
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Marianne McDermott 0 
From: "Cooper, Valerie" <VCooper&dhampany.com> 
To: <nick. tbarianca@usps.gov> 
Sent: 
Subject: 

Monday, May 02,2005 136 PM 
[Norton AntiSpam] Greeting Card Association 

Nick, 

It was good talking with you today regarding envelope sizes and colon. I will wait to hear from you 
regarding the non standard surcharge on envelopes. 1 have included our list below of s i x s  that we 
would like to have mailed without a surcharge. I have starred our number one wish -- square envelop 
sizes. 

Further, per our discussion, I have listed a host of colon that we are hoping can now be approved. I 
understand that you are planning to forward this on to Tom Day, VP of Engineering. If you could let me 
h o w  Who I could follow-~p, that would helpfd. 

Thank you very much for your assistance in these manen. If there is anything that you think we should 
be doing, please let me h o w .  

Again, thank you for your help on this. 

Valerie B. Cooper 
Executive Vice President 
Greeting Card Association 

www.greetingcard.org 
202-393-1 778 0 
3 718 x 5 ?A 
4 5 x 3  118 
5 3i8 x 6 % 
5%x4% 
*5%x5% 
5 518 x 4 % 
5 718 x 4 1/8 
6 118 x 4 3/8 
6 318 x 4 518 
6 % x 5 118 
6 518 x 5 % 
7%x4% 
7%x2% 
7 % x 2 718 
8 ~ 5 %  
8%x4% 
9 x 6 318 

5/2/2005 

http://www.greetingcard.org


9 Ya x 4 314 
10!4x7318 
12 % x 9 718 

Green PMS 355 
Green PMS 348 
Green PMS 347 
Green PMS 340 
Pantone 231U 
Pantone 232U 
Pantone 298511 
Pantone 306U 
Pantone 290U 
Pantone 223U 
Pantone 5 15U 
Pantone 586U 
Pantone 872U 
Pantone 877U 
Pantone 580U 
Pantone 1355U . 
Pantone 7410U 
Wausau Gamma Green 
Denim blue 
"Slick" red 

Pink 
"Slick" green 
Vellumteal 
Vellum deep blue 
Vellum red 
Vellum orange 
Vellum dark green 
White vellum 
Vellum neon green 
Silver metallic 

Purpte 

5/2/2005 



Marianne McDermott 0 
From: "Cooper, Valerie' W C o q e r @ k & l k ~ y . n m V  
To: 'Marianne McDermott" <matimcd@cox.net> 
Sent: 
Subject: 

Wednesday, June 01,2005 4:30 PM 
[Norton AnfiSpam] W Greeting Card Association 

Fmm: &per, Were 
Sent: m y ,  Hay 02 2005 1:18 pn 

To: 'nlchobs.f.barnna@uq&gW 

S u b M :  GRetlng Card Assodaban 

Nick, 

It was good talking with you today regarding envelope sizes and colors. I will wait to hear from you 
regarding the non standard surcharge on envelopes I have included our list below of sizes that we 
would Like to have mailed without a surcharge. I have starred our number one wish - quare envelope 
sizes. 

Further, per our discussion, I have listed a host of colors that we are hoping can now be approved. I 
understand that you are planning to forward this on to Tom Day, VP of Engineering. If you could let me 
know who I could follow-up, that would helpful. 

Thank you very much for your assistance in these matters If there is anything that you think we should 
be doing, please let me know. 

Again, thank you for your help on this. 

Valerie B. Cooper 
Executive Vice President 
Greeting Card Associalion 

www.greetingcard.org 

0 

202-393-1718 

Envelope Sizes 
37/8x5% 
4 % x 3  1/8 
53/8x6% 
5 % x 4 ? 4  
*5  % x 5  % 
5 5/8 x 4 !h 
5 It8 x 4 118 
61t8x4318 
63/8x45/8 
6 % x 5 718 
6 518 x 5 % 0 I % x 4 %  

http://www.greetingcard.org
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8 % x 4 %  
9 x 6 318 
9 1 1 8 ~ 3 %  
9 % x 3 ? 4  
9 % x 4 %  
9 Yi x 4 314 
10 % x 7 318 
12 % x 9  7f8 

Green PMS 355 
Green PMS 348 
Green PMS 347 
Green PMS 340 
Pantone 23 1 U 
Pantone 232U 
Pantone 2985U 
Pantone 306U 
Pantone 290U 
Pantone 223U 
Pantone 5 1SU 

Pantone 13S5U 
Pantone 7410U 
Wausau Gamma Green 
Denim blue 
"Slick red 
Purple 
Pink 
"Slick" green 
Vellum teal 
Vellum deep blue 
Vellum red 
Vellum orange 
Vellum dark green 
White vellum 
Vellum neon green 
Silver metallic 
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. Albertson, Mila 

rom: Cooper, Valerie 
Wednesday, June 01.- 530 PM 
Albertson. Mila 
FW: Greeting Card Association - postal requests 

e& To: 

Subject: 

FYI.... List from Hall 

FFom: Cwper, Valerie 
Sent: 
TO: 'nibldas.f.bamnm@usps.gd 
Subject: Greeting card Aaooation 

Nick. 

Monday, May 02, 2005 1:18 PM 

It was good talking with you today regarding envelope sizes and colors. I will wait to hear from you regarding 
the non standard surcharge on envelopes. I have included our list below of sizes that we would like to have 
mailed without a surcharge. I have starred our number one wish - square envelope sizes. 

Further, per our discussion, I have listed a host of CO~OK that we are hoping can now be approved. I understand 
that you are planning to forward this on to Tom Day, VP of Engineering. If you could let me know who I could 
follow-up, that would helpful. 

Thank you very much for your assistance in these matters. If there is anything that you think we should be 
doing, please let me h o w .  

0 Again, thank you for your help on this. 

Valerie B. Cooper 
Executive Vice President 
Greeting Card Association 

www.zreetingcard.org 
202-393-1778 

Enveloue Sizes 
3 118 x s % 
4 % x 3  118 
5 3/23 x 6 M 
5 M x 4 %  
* S H x S M  
5 518 x 4 % 
5 7l8 x 4 118 
6 1l8 x 4 318 
6 318 x 4 518 
6 H x S 718 
6 SI8 x S M 
7 % x 4 %  

% x 2 %  a $5 x 2 718 
1 

http://www.zreetingcard.org


9 % x 3 %  
9'/4x43/4 
9 Vi x 4 314 
10 95 x 7 318 
12 Vi x 9 718 

Colors 
Green PMS 355 
Green PMS 348 
Green PMS 347 
Green PMS 340 
Pantone 231U 
Pantone 232U 
Pantone 2985U 
Pantone 306U 
Pantone 290U 
Pantone 223U 
Pantone 5 15U 
Pantone 586U 
Pantone 872U -. . . . . 

antone 877U 

Pantone 7410U 
Wausau Gamma Green 
Denim blue 
"Slick red 
Purple 
Pink 
"Slick green 
Vellum teal 
Vellum deep blue 
Vellum red 
Vellum orange 
Vellum dark green 
white vellum 
Veilum neon green 
Silver metallic 

2 

7 6 5 2  
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Albertson, Mila 

rom: Cooper, Valerie 
Tuesday, June 21.2005 ll:50 AM 

To: Albertson, Mila 

Subject: FW: Fw: Greeting Card Association 

Here you go1 

From: Marianne McDermott [mailto:marirncd@cox.net] 
Sent: Thursday, June 02, 2005 12:58 PM 
To: douglas.e.mllligan@usps.gov 
CC: Cooper, Valerie 
Subject: Fw: FW: Greeting Card Association 

Hello Douglas: 

Here is an e-mail that Valerie Cooper, the EVP for the Greeting Card Association sent to Nick Barranca with a list 01 the PMS 
colors and the sizes that we are hoping to clear with you. I wasn't sure you had received this. 

Will you still need envelopes with all these colors to test or can you test PMS colors without envelopes? After I looked over my 
notes from our call, I was not clear on your needing envelopes that am smaller than 7 112'. As one of our main concerns IS me 
square envelope which is usually 5 lW, we will need to test that size in paxicular and most greeting card envelopes are no1 a5 
rectangular as the Monarch one you mentioned. 

Valerie's department in DC is beginning to collect samples but it would be helpful if you could clanfy what you need lor lestin-; 

Marianne McDermott 

- Original Message ----- 
From: CooDer. Valene 
To: Marianne McDermott 
Sent: Wednesday, June 01,2005 430 PM 
Subject: [Norton AntiSpam] RN: Greeting Card Association 

Fnnn: cooper,Valede 

To: onichohs.f.barranca@vsas.cd 

Subjeck GreeUngQrdAlsodadon 

Sene Monday, May 02,2005 kl8 PM 

Nick, 

I t  was good talking with you today regarding envelope sizes and colors. I wi l l  wait to hear from you regarding the 
non standard surcharge on envelopes. I have included our list below of sizes that we would like to have mailed 
without a surcharge. I have starred our number one wish - square envelope sizes. 

er, per our discussion, I have listed a host of colors that we are hoping can now be approved. I understand that 
are planning to forward this on to Tom Day, VP of Engineering. If you could let me know who I could follow- 

, that would helpful. 

mailto:marirncd@cox.net
mailto:douglas.e.mllligan@usps.gov


FW; Greeting Card Association 
7 6 5 4  

Page 2 of 3 

Thank you very much for your assistance in these matters. If there is anything that you think we should be doing, 
please let me know. e ain, thank you for your help on this. 

Valerie B. Cooper 
Executive Vice President 
Greeting Card Association 

www.ueetinzcard.ore 

Enveloue Sizes 
3 7 / 8 x 5 %  
4 % x 3  1/8 
5 3t8 x 6 $5 
5Hx41/4 
+5Lhx5Y, 
5 518 x 4 1h 
5 7/8 x 4 118 
6 1/8 x 4 3/23 
6 3/8 x 4 518 
6 Y, x 5 7/8 
6 5t8 x 5 M 
7’hX4?4 
7 4 1 ~ 2 %  
7 Vi x 2 718 

202-393- 1778 

9 % x 3 %  
95/0x4?4 
9 Lh x 4 314 
10 M x 7 3/8 
12 41 x 9 7/8 

ckh.s 
Green PMS 355 
Green PMS 348 
Green PMS 347 
Green PMS 340 
Pantone 231U 
Pantone 232U 
Pantone 2985U 
Pantone 306U 
Pantone 290U 
Pantone 223U 
Pantone 515U 
Pantone 586U 
Pantone 872U 

Pantone 74 1 OU 



r w: ._ crreering Card Association 
Wausau Gamma Green 
Denim blue 

"Slick" green 
Vellum teal 
Vellum deep blue 
Vellum red 
Vellum orange 
Vellum dark green 
White vellum 
Vellum neon green 
Silver metallic 

6/21/2005 
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Marianne McDermott 

From: Warianne McDermoti" <marimcd@cox.net> 
To: cdouglas.e.milligan@usps.gw> 
cc: '"Valerie Cooper" <vmpe@kellenco.com~ 
Sent: 
Subject: 

Thursday, June 02.2005 1258 PM 
Fw: [Norton AntiSpam] Fw: Greeting Card Assodation 

Hello Owgbs: 

Here is an email that Valerie Cooper, the EW for the Greeting Card Associaticm sent to Nick Barranca with a list 
of the PMS colors and the sizes that we are hoping to clear with you. I wasn't sure you had received this. 

Will you still need envelopes with all these colors to test or can you test PMS cdors withoul envelopes? ARer I 
looked over my notes from our call, I was not clear on your needing envelopes that are smaller than 7 1R'. As 
one of our main conems is the square envelope which is usually 5 1 1 4 .  we will need to test that sue in parttwlar 
and most greeting card envelopes are not as rectangular as the Monarch one you mentioned. 

Valerie's department in DC is beginning to collect samples but it would be helpful if you could danfy what you 
need for testing. 

Thanks. D o u g h  

Marianne McDennott 

-Original Message - 
From: Cooper, Valerie 
To: Marianne McDermott 
Sent: Wednesday, June 01,2005 430 PM 
Subject: [Norton AntiSpam] Fw: Greeting Card Association 

fmmr Cmper, Vale* 

.Sent nOndav,MayOZ,ZW5I:lSPn 
To: 'nicho(as-f.barnnca@urpr.gcv' 

s u q e d  tmtlnpcad&c&i?€m 

Nick, 

It was good talking with you today regarding envelope sizes and colors. I will wait to hear from you 
regarding the non standard surcharge on envelopes. I have included our list below of sizes that we 
would like to have mailed without a surcharge. I have starred our number one wish - square envelope 
sizes. 

Further, per our discussion, I have listed a host of colors tba! we are hoping can now be approved 1 
understand that you are pLaaning to forward this on to Tom Day, W of Engineering. If you could let me 
know who I could fOlloW-Up, that would helpll. 

Thank you very much for your assistance in these matters. If b e  is anything that you think we should - 
be do& pl& let me knk. 0 



Again, thank you for your help on this. 

Valerie B. Cooper 
Exemtive Vice President 
Greeting Card Association 
202-393-1778 
ui\w.greet ingcard.org 

EnveloDe Sizes 
3 718 x 5 % 
4 X x 3  1/8 
5 318 x 6 K 
5 % x 4 %  
* 5  % x 5 % 
5 518 x 4 5 
5 718 x 4 118 
6 118 x 4 318 
6 318 x 4 5/8 
6 % x 5 718 
6 518 x 5 % 
7 % x 4 %  
7 % x 2 %  
7 % x 2 718 
8 ~ 5 %  
8 K x 4 %  
9 x 6 318 
9 1 / 8 x 3 %  
95x3% 
9 5 x 4 %  
9 % x 4 3 / 4  
10 K x 7 318 
12 K x 9 718 

colors 
Green PMS 355 
Green PMS 348 
Green PMS 347 
Green PMS 340 
Pantone 23 1U 
Pantone 232U 
Pantone 2985IJ 
Pantone 306U 
Pantone 290U 
Pantone 223U 
Pantom S15U 
Pantone 586U 
Pantone 872U 
Pantone 877U 
Pantone 580U 
Pantone 1355U 
Pantone 7410U 

6/2/2005 

http://ingcard.org


0 Wausau Gamma Green 
Denim blue 
"Slick" red 
Purple 
Pink 
"Slick" green 
Vellum teal 
Vellum deep blue 
Vellmnred 
Vellum orange 
Vellum dark green 
White vellum 
Vellum neon green 
Silver metallic 

0 

0 



7 6 5 9  
1-Ilgc 1 VI I 

Marianne McDermott 

From: "Marianne McDmott" cmarimcd@cox.net> 
To: <douglas.e.milligan~usps.gov> 
cc: "Albertson. Mila" <MAlbertson~kellemompany,com>; "Valerie Ccopef <vcooper@kellenco.com> 
Sent: Thursday, July 07,2005 729 AM 
S u b p d  Greeting Card Association Envelopes for Testing 

Hello Doug: 

I left you a message yesterday. We are planning on sending you the first batch of envelopes for testing today. I 
believe you told me that you would be on vacation for two weeks beginning next week so we wanted to have you 
get the testing started before you leave. The rest of the envelopes will be sent as we receive them. We wlll Send 
you a list of the total number of envelope sizes and colors to be teste& 

The envelopes will be labeled as to sue or color. For the asset ram testing. we can print labels to be used rt thal 
would be helpful. 

Please contract me or Mila Albertson at the GCA headquarters (202-207-1116) before you leave M we know 
testing has gotten underway. If there are any specific instructions for our messengenng the boxes of envebws 
to you other than your name and the Merrifield address, please let us know that immadiately. 

Thanks. Doug, for your help on lhls project 

Marianne McDermott 

7/7/2005 
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Albertson, Mila 

rom: Marianne McDermott [marimcd&cox.net] 

Thursday. July 07,2005 729 AM Sent: 

To: douglas.e.milligan@usps.gov 
Cc: Albertson. Mila; Cooper, Valerie 

Subject: Greeting Card Association Envelopes for Testing 

Hello Doug: 

I left you a message yesterday. We are planning on sending you the first batch of envelopes for testing today. I believe you told 
me that you would be on vacation for two weeks beginning next week so we wsnted to have you get the Iesting started before you 
leave. The rest of the envelopes will be sent as we receive them. We will send y w  a list of the total number of envelope sizes 
and colors to be tested. 

The envelopes will be labeled as to size or color. For the asset ratio testing. we can print labels to be used if that would be 
helpful. 

Please contract me or Mila Albertson at the GCA headquarters (202-207-1 116) before you leave so we know testing has gotten 
underway. If there are any specific instructions for our messengering the boxes of envelopes lo you omer than your name and the 
Mef ie ld address, please let us know that immediately. 

Thanks, Doug, for your help onihis project 

Marianne McDermott 

9/14/2006 

mailto:douglas.e.milligan@usps.gov
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Albertson, Mila 

om: Albertson. Mila 

Sent: 
To: douglas.e.milligan@usps.gov 

Subject: 

Importance: High 

Per our conversation 

Thursday, July 07.2005 1:46 PM 

Envelopes and the US Postal Senrice - this time w~th  attachment 

Mila Albertson 
Greeting Card Association 
11 56 -1 5th Street NW #900 
Washington, DC 20005 
Phone: 202-393-1 778 ext. 11 16 
Direct 202-207-1 11 6 
Far 202-223-9741 or 202-331-2714 
Email: rnila@keIlenco.com 

. 9l14l2006 

mailto:douglas.e.milligan@usps.gov
mailto:rnila@keIlenco.com
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0 

0 
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Blue PMS 290 
Blue PMS 2985 
Blue PMS 306 
Blue PMS 543 
Blue PMS 659 

0 

0 Paper Magic 

0 

Pink PMS 223 
Pink PMS 23 1 
Pink PMS 232 

Purple PMS 253 
Purple PMS 5 15 
PurplelMauve PMS 680 Marian Heath (note: coated 

B PMS 1505 I MarianHeath 
e PMS 7410 I 

Gold Metallic PMS 872 

Silver Metallic PMS 877 

Vellum: Deep Blue 
Vellum: DarkGreen 
Vellum: Neon Green 
Vellum: Orange 
Vellum: Red 
Vellum: Teal 
Vellum: White 
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Greeting Card Association 

August 23,2005 

Douglas E. Milligan 
Computer Systems Analyst 
Recognition Systems 
United States Postal Service 
8403 Lee Highway 
Memifield, VA 22082-8101 

RE: Envelope Testing Project 

Dear Doug: 

Herewith two more boxes of envelopes in varying sizes and colors for the USPS to use In its test IO 

determine whether these products will work with current postal equipment. These 5.000 envelop5 u c  
in addition to the 8,000 previously delivered to you on Friday, July 8*. 

I have also included an updated annotated list which shows which envelopes are k i n g  included ~n the 
test as follows: 0 Items highlighted in pink were delivered to your officzs on July 8". - Items highlighted in green are being delivered on August 231d. 

Items highlighted in yellow were determined to meet the acceptable range of sizes or were 
already included on the PMS list of colors developed in 1994. 

With the exception of one very small square envelope, all square e:,velope sizes have been provided. 
There are a number of envelope sizes and colors, that although on the wish list of additions, were not 
received and thus are not being included for testing at this time. 

Please feel free to contact Marianne McDermott (703-560-7083) or myself (202-207-1 116) if you have 
any questions. 

We  look forward to working with you toward a successful conclusion of this test project. 

A11 best regards, 

Mila Afbertson 
Membership Services Director 

Enclosures 

r 0 I 1 5 6  - 15th Street, NW * Suite 900 Wasbington, DC 10005 - Phone: (202)393-1718 Fax: (202) 223-9741 - - 
Email: gca@kelknrompany.com - Websitc: mvw.grectingcard.org 

Making Every Occasion Speeinl Since 1941 

mailto:gca@kelknrompany.com
http://mvw.grectingcard.org
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- 2 2 (Square) I NOT RECEIVED - N01' TESI'X'I) 
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0 

0 

1I:IVVELOPES BY SI%I< (continrird) 
I Envelope Samples I’rovitted t)y Width x Height 

I I 

5- IR I NOT RECEIVED - NOT TESTED 



Pinh PMS 223 
Pink PMS 231 

NOT RECEIVED 

. .  
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ENVELOPES BY COLOR 
Color (Shade 00 1 Envelope Samples Provided by 

I - I 
Gold Metallic PMS 872 1 NOTRECEIVED -NOT TESTED 

I 

Vellum: Deep Blue 
Vellum: Dark Green 
Vellum: Neon Green 

Vellum: Red 
Vellum: Teal 
Vellum: White 

Vellum: Orange 

1 

Silver Metallic PMS 877 I NOT RECEIVED - NOT TESTED 
I 
NOT RECEIVED - NOT TESTED 
NOT RECEIVED - NOT TESTED 
NOT RECEIVED -NOT TESTED 

NOT RECEIVED - NOT TESTED 
NOT RECEIVED - NOT TESTED 
NOTRECEIVED -NOT TESTED 

NOTRECEIVED -NOT TESTED 
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Postal Rate Commission 
Submitted 10/20/2006 3:46 pm 
Filing ID: 54370 
Accepted 10120/2006 Marianne McDermott 

From: "Marianne McDermotr cmarimcd@mx.net> 
To: 

cc: 
Sent: 
Subject: Re: Envelope Testing 

"Milligan. Douglas E - Merrifdd. VA" ~douglas.e.milligan@usps.gov? *Alberfson. Mila' 
<MAlbertson@kellenwmpany.com> 
"Root. Randall A - Merrifield. VA" <randall.r.root@usps.gov> 
Thursday, October 20,2005 621 PM 

Thanks, Doug: 

We will look forward to hearing the results in November. 

Marianne 

- Original Message - 
From: Milligan. Douglas E - Merrifield. VA 
To: Marianne McDermoH ; Albertson. Mila 
Cc: Root, Randall R - Merrifield. VA 
Sent: Thursday, October 20,2005 3123 PM 
Subject: RE: Envelope Testing 

Marianne, Mila. 

I had wanted lo  update you last week with the status of our testing on the GCA samples, but I p s t  didn't get 11 
done. I have been temporarily diverted to another high-prionty project in order to meet an October 3lst 
completion date. After that, testing the GCA samples will be my highest p r i o q .  I expect to have results for you 
in November. 

At this time our test, our Test and Evaluation group. here at USPS Engiveering. has completed the initial 
assessment of all the samples you provided. We need nothing more in the way of samples. The initial tests are 
being used to guide us in the most appmpriate tests to follow. 

As it stands now. we are preparing for three tests: a rotational (transportability) test on the square samples. an 
ID tag readability test on the bright colors. and a low wntrast readability test on the darlc colors. Some Samples 
were clearly beyond current DMM requirements. These samples have =en problematic for us historically 
However, as promised, we will take a fresh look by wnducting tests on our latest equipment. 

I do appreciate your patienee. We have had four retirements in our Image and Recognition Process group 
since January so the work load here is quite a bit heavier than normal. I do armlogbe. Please bear with US - 
we will get this done as m n  as possible 

Regards, 

Doug MiUigan 
(703) 280-7017 

--Original Mesage-  
From: Marianne MBennott [maibs:marlmal@mxnetl] 
sent: Tuesday, ocbober 16,2005 1:03 PM 
To: Mllllgan, Douglas E - MarifleM, VA 
CC: Valerie Cooper; Albertson, Mila 
Subject: Envelope Testing 

Hello Doug: 



We were wondering haw the envelope testing is going? Do you need anything mre from us? Hopefully 
it is prcgressing well. Any idea when we might see some results? 

Marianne 

!i i- 

s 



REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MORRISSEY 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPSIGCA-T3-2 

Please provide copies of all correspondence, e-mails, documents and other 
communications created by the Greeting Card AssociatiGn. its members, affiliates 
andlor representatives, in 2005 and 2006, which discuss the results of any tests 
conducted by the United States Postal Sewice in either 2005 or 2006 of the 
machinability and/or readability of envelopes or cards currently defined as 
nonmachinable by the Domestic Mail Classification Schedule and Domestic Mail 
Manual. If there are any communications for which a duplicate hard copy does not 
currently exist and cannot be created, please provide a summary of the communication, 
the date on which it was transmitted, and identify by name and title the senders and 
recipients. 

RESPONSE: 

GCAs file search has not identified any documents responsive to this inquiry. GCA will 

continue its search and supplement this response upcn finding any responsive 

documents 

7 6 7 2  
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REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MORRISSEY 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20,2006 

@ USPSIGCA-T33 

Please provide copies of all correspondence, e-mails, documents and other 
communications received in 2005 and 2006 by the Greeting Card Association, its 
members, affiliates and/or representatives from the United States Postal Service 
regarding the design, operation, and/or results of any postal test of the machinability 
andlor readability of envelopes or cards currently defined as nonmachinable by the 
Domestic Mail Classification Schedule and Domestic Mail Manual. For any documents 
reflecting test results, please indicate as accurately as possible, the date on which such 
results were first received by GCA, its members, affiliates and/or representatives; and 
identify each recipient by name and title. 

RESPONSE: 

On May 18, 2006, the Postal Service provided Ms. Valerie Cooper, GCA Executive Vice 

President, a disk containing the final Merrifield report on envelope testing (both color 

and sizes). Within a few days of GCAs receipt of the disk, GCAs Postal Affairs 

Manager, witness Morrissey produced and distributed copies of the report for himself 

and the other members of the GCA Postal Affairs Committee: Ms. Cooper; Marianne 

McDermott, GCA consultant; David Stover, GCA attorney; Tom Trumble; CEO Leanin' 

Tree, Inc. and GCA Postal Affairs Chairman; Ms. Barbara Koirtyohann, Public Affairs 

Executive for Hallmark Cards, Inc.; Steve Laserson, Vise President, Sales, American 

Greetings Corp.; and Hamilton Davison, then CEO, Paramount Cards, Inc. 

0 

See attached, Documents Produced in Response to USPSIGCA-T3-3 

1 o f 1  
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Marianne M c D e e  
I 

From: Marianne McOermoft" <man'mcd@.cox.net> 
To: 
Sent: 
Subject: 

Valerie Coopet" <vcooper@kelleneo.com>; "Albertson. Mila" cMAlbertson~kellenm~ny.mm> 
Thursday, June 02,2005 5 5 1  PM 
Fw: FW: Greeting Card Association 

Valerie and Mila: 

Well, here is a not very satisfactory response from the USPS guy at MerMeld. Valerie, I wonder if you would 
want to relay some of this back to Nick because I think he would take issue with some of the comments. Give me 
a call on Friday and we can discuss. 

I '  

Marianne 

-Original Message - 
From: Millioan. Ooualas E - Merrifield. VA 
To: Marianne McDe;mott 
Cc: Rwt. Randall R - Merrifield, VA 
Sent: Thursday, June 02,2005 4:18 PM 
Subject RE: FW: Greeting Card Association ,A 
Marianne. 

It is good to hear from you again. The request I made last time we talked, for 200 each of the colors (in a formal 
no smaller than 3 7/8" by 7 IR"). was made based on a copy of this list I received internally 

Because this list contains many colors that have been problematic for some of our machines and processes. I 
would not feel duly diligent recommending changes based solely on lahatory Print Reflectance Difference 
(PRD) readings taken with a USPS Envelope Reflectance Meter (ERM) on PMS color sheets. 

The sue requested for the color envelopes is the minimum size that w3 can proficiently prepare with postal 
barcodes and addresses for subsequent readability testing. By testing aL?ual samples, all the charactenstics 
(beyond color and reflectance) of the envelopes that influence mail procossing can be evaluated. Additionally, 
please note that the last fourteen colors listed have no Pantone equivalent and hint al other special characteristics 
that are best evaluated with actual samples. 

In regards Size testing, again we would like to have 200 each of each size you would like to have tested. Any 
color that meets our current background optical spectrum reflectance requirements of 50% red and 45% green is 
fine. Optimally, the samples would be representative of products actualb being considered; including a similar 
size, shape and weight card. Preferably, at least half of the cards would be in sealed envelopes with real 
handwritten addresses in a variety of hands and pens. 

As you must already know from your many years of GCA experience. USPS has long objected to this type of 
preparation due to its tendency to rotate on transport acceleration and escape on deceleration. Although we can 
now read most handwritten addresses with recently introduced computer technology. the tendency of square mail 
to rotate, escape and jam remains a concern as the basic transport mechanisms have changed l i i e  in the last 
fifteen years. Now, we also have a concern that a lesser degree of rotation will prevent automated address 
reading of such pieces, even when they remain captive on a transport 

In any event, we are all striving to increase the use of first class mail, in any way possible. Send us your samples 
and we will take a fresh look to see what can be done. Please don't hesitate to call me at (703) 280-7017, for any 
reason at all. Better yet, since I am out of the office quite a bit more than usual these days, send me an ernail - 1'11 
get back to you right away. 

I 

I 
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Doug Milligan 
USPS Engineering a Image and Recognition Processes 
e403 Lee Highway 
Merrifield. VA 22082-8101 

-----Original Message--- 
Fmm: Marianne McDenott [mallto:marimcd@cox.net] 
Sent: Thursday, June 02, 2005 12:58 PM 
To: Milllgan, Douglas E - Menifield, VA 
Cc: Valerie Cooper 
Subject: Fw: Fw: Greeting Card Association 

Hello Douglas: 

Here is an m a i l  that Valerie Cooper. the E W  for the Greeting Card Association sent to Nick Barranca 
with a list of the PMS colors and the sizes that we are hoping to dear with you. I wasn't sure you had 
received this. 

Will you still need envelopes with all these colors to test or can you test PMS colors without envelopes? 
After I looked over my notes horn our call, I was not clear on your needing envelopes thal are smaller than 
7 1R". As one of our main concerns is the square envelope whic5 is usually 5 114". we will need to test 
that size in particular and most greeting card envelopes are not as rectangular as the Monarch one you 
mentioned. 

Valerie's department in DC is beginning to collect samples but it would be helpful if you crntld da@ what 

Marianne McDermott 

-Original Message - 
From: Cooper, Valerie 
To: Mananne McOernott 
Sent Wednesday, June 01.2005 4:30 PM 
SubJect: [Norton AntiSpam] FW: Greeting Card Association 

Nick, 

It was good talking with you today regarding envelope sizes and colors. I will wait to hear ftom 
you regsrding the non standard surchsrge on envelopes. I have inciuded OW list below of sizes 
that we would l i e  to have mailed without a surcharge. I have starred our number one wish - 
square envelope sizes. 

Further, per ow discusion, I hve  listed a host of colors that we zm hoping can now be q 



approved. I understand that you are planning to fonvard this on to Tom Day, VP of Engineering. 
If you could let me know who 1 could follow-up, that would helpful. 

Thank you very much for your assistance in these matters. If there is anything that you think we 
should be doing, please let me know. 

Again, thank you for your help on this. 

Valerie B. Cooper 
Executive Vice President 
Greeting Card Association 

W\I\ .greetingcard.ory 

Envelooe Sizes 
3 I18 x 5 % 
4 5 x 3 118 
5 318 x 6 % 
5%x4% 
*5  % x 5  % 
5 518 x 4  !4 
5 7f8 x 4 118 
6 118 x 4  318 
6 3f8 x 4 518 
6 % x 5 It8 
65 /8x5% 
7 % x 4 %  
7 % x 2 %  
7%.x21 /8  
8 ~ 5 %  
8%x4% 
9x6318 
9 1 / 8 x 3 %  
9%x3% 
9%x4% 
9 X x 4 314 
10 % x 1318 
12 % x 9 I18 

colors 
Green PMS 355 
Green PMS 348 
Green PMS 341 
Green PMS 340 
Pantone 23 1u 
pantone 232U 
Pantone 2985U 
Pantone 306U 
Pantone 290U 
pantone 223u 

202-393-1718 

6/2/2005 



Pantone 5 15U 
Pantone 586U 
Pantone 8l2U 
Pantone 877U 
Pantone 580U 
Pantone 1355U 
Pantone 7410U 
Wausau Gamma Green 
Denim blue 
"Slick" red 
Purple 
Pink 
"Slick" green 
Vellum teal 
Vellum deep blue 
Vellum red 
Vellum orange 
Vellum dark green 
Wte vellum 
Vellum neon green 
Silver metallic - 

c 

6/2/2005 
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: Albertson, Mila 

rom: Albertson. Mila 

Sent: Thursday, October 20,2005 623 PM 
'Marianne McDemott' To: 

Subject: RE: Envelope Testing 

* 
thanks for responding -unbelievable but I guess that's the way things go wlth government folks! 

From: Marianne McDerrnott [mailto:rnarimcd@cox.net] 
Sent: Thursday, October 20, 2005 6:21 PM 
To: Mllilgan, Douglas E - Merrifield, VA; Albertson, Mila 
Cc: Root, Randall R - Merrifeld, VA 
Subjeb: Re: Envelope Testing 

Thanks, Doug: 

We will look forward to hearing the results in November. 

Marianne 

I - Oriainal Messaae - ~ 

I Cc: Root, Ran4 

I had wanted to update you last week with the status of our testing on the GCA .samples. but I just didn't get it done. I have 
been temporarily diverted to another high-priority project in order to meet an October 31st completion date. After that. tesbng 
the GCA samples will be my highest priority. I expect to have results for you in November. 

At this time our test. our Test and Evaluation group, here at USPS Engineering, has completed the initial assessment of all the 
samples you provided. We need nothing more in the way of samples. The initial tests are being used to guide us in the most 
appropriate tests to follow. 

As it stands now, we are preparing for three tests: a rotational (transportability) test on the square samples, an ID tag 
readability test on the bright colors, and a low contrast readability test on the dark colors. Some samples were dearly beyond 
current DMM reqilirements. These samples have been problematic for us historically. However, as promised, we will take a 
fresh look by conducting tests on our latest equipment. 

I do appreciate your patience. We have had four retirements in our Image and Recognition Process group since January SO the 
work load here is quite a bit heavier than nonnai. I do apologize. Please bear with us -we will get this done as Smn as 
possible. 5. 

Regards, 

Doug Milligan 
(703) 280-7017 

---Original Mesag- 
From: Marianne McDemwtt [mailto:marimcd@mx.net] 
Sent: Tuesday, October 18, ZOOS 1:03 PM 
To: Milligan, Douglas E - Menifleld, VA 
Ce: Valerie Cooper; AlbertMn, Mlla 1 

9/14/2006 

mailto:rnarimcd@cox.net
mailto:marimcd@mx.net
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I , ' Subject: EnveiopeTesting 

Hello Doug: 

We were wondering how the emrelope testing is going? Do you need anything more from us? Hopefully it is progressing 
well. Any idea when we might see some results? 

Marianne 

9/14/2006 
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Postal Rate Commission 
Submitted 10/20/2006 3:46 pm 
Filing ID: 54370 

Marianne McDermott Accepted 10/20/2006 0 
From: 
To: 

Sent: 
Subject: Envelope Testing 

"Milligan. Douglas E - MerrifieM. VA- .rdougtas.e.milligan~usps.gw~ 
"Marianne McDermotl" -marimcd@cox.net>; "Albertson. Mila" 
<MAlbertson~kellencMnpany.com> 
Tuesday, November 29.2005 2:45 PM 

Marianne, Mila. 

I hope you both had a great Thanksgiving! 

We are still running a b l  behind on the sample testing. However, we will be receiving the fully prepared 54 
aspect ratio samples next week and the colored samples swn afterwards. I've been told that small batch sue 
and number of patterns necessary contributed significantly to the deay and expense. Gratefully, that IS all behind 
us now. 

After so many delays, I hesitate togive you a firm date on test completion. However. we will expeditiously run the 
tests upon sample delivery. Due to the live addresses that are being used, I will not be able to return the 
prepared samples to you. However. I would like to show you how the samples were prepared, perhaps. at the 
same time we provide you with the results. We are optimistic that we can do that before the holiday rush. 

Please allow me to contkct you in the near future to schedule a sample review and present test results 

Regards, 

Dous Milliaan 
USPS h5neering 
Image and Recognition Process 0 (703) 280-7017 

11/29/2005 
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1 Executive Summary 
0 

1.1 Background 
The Greeting Card Association (GCA) provided a nuniher of cmpry. unsealed envclopc.5 i o  the 
United States Postal Service (USPS), Engincering facility i n  Mvlsrrifield, VA for the purpme of 
ascertaining compdtihi~ity wiih currently fielded mail processing equipment. hluil pieccs similar 
to the samples are currently assessed a postage surcharge based on long-standing requiremenis 
for physical dimensions and color. The GCA asked thc USPS io deterinine whether the sample.\ 
could be processed efficienily enough to allow reducing iir eliminating the surcharge. 

1.2 Scope 
It should be noted, that this test makes no attempt to ;issign any cost to any particular fiiilurc 
mode i n  the processing of mail. Instead, this tcsi idenlities extra processing or handling that i b  

required duc to an unacceptable increasc in processing failures that is directly attrihuiahlc [o  
characteristics for which a surcharge is currently imposed when compared IO mail wirhou1 i h i w  

characteristics. 

1.3 Objeetives 
The overall goal of this rest was to measure the effects of sizc. spec!  mtio. cnvclcipe cdhir. i i i h  

color, and stroke width on automated processing o l  greeting ~ 3 r d ~ .  That gnal enciimp:isd 1 ~ 6 1  

specific test objcctives: ( I )  to determine the effects of size and aspect ratio on the r.quipni:nt'\ 
capability to orient and face the mail; and (2) to deicrniine the dfecrs of envelope color .icroz\ 
ink color, and stroke width on readability across a range of irnk colors and suokc widih\. Trio 
test decks. the aspect ratio test deck and the color tesi dzck. were macle frtrni h e  p r ~ i ~ i c l d  
samples. 

The aspect ratio test deck was made by stuffing, sealing. and stamping the envelopcs as if [he! 
contained greeting cards prepared by an individual. M a ~ y  samples i n  this deck exceeded one o r  
more requirements for maximum height, maximum length. or aspect ratio. making them subjec: 
to surcharge. 

The color test deck was made from envelopes of 16 colors. Of those 16 colors, only sample set 
SO (PMS 680) mer the current Domestic Mail Manual (DMM) minimum print reflectance 
requirements. An additional sample set (52), consisting of white commercial #10 envelopes, was 
added as a control. Postage was applied to each of the 17 envelope sample sets by a popular 
Pitney-Bowes postage meter. and a well-formed handwritten address was identically copied in 
one of five ink colors and one of two stroke widths (line thicknesses). 

Each test deck was then run in a manner appropriate to its purpose. The aspect ratio test deck 
was processed as collection mail by the Rough Culler and Advanced Facer Canceller System 
(AFCS). By design, the Rough Culler and AFCS removes mail pieces with physical 
characteristics that cannot be processed or are prone to damage either by the AFCS or by 
subsequent operations. ,. GCA Test 4/25/2006 1 



0 1.4 Results 
Address readability was acceptable (> 95%) on five of the sixteen color sample sets. Tell s;imple 
sets produced acceptable (> 97%) readability rates 011 fluorescent ID tags. Twelve smiplc scis 
produced acceptable (> 98%) readability rates on POSTMET Codes. Eight s~iupls  scih 
produced acceptable (> 99%) cancellation performance. Xone of the green sample sets ant! only 
one of the red sample sets passed that test. 

Three sample sets passed a11 three readability tests and the cancellation perforni~incc ie.;t. whew 
threshold of acceptability was 98%. They are sets 12.18. and 50. They correspond to PMS m l m  
199, 319, and 680, respectively. 

1.5 Recommendations 
In  regard to size and aspect ratio, the three saniplc seis that lemonstrated acccptable pcrforrriancc 
and also had upect  ratios outside the legal range of 1.30 to 2.50 were sample sets 5 .  6. and IS ;it 

aspect ratios of 2.60, 1.29, and 1.28, respectively (see Table 3). 

Xhcre is a marginal bcncfit to the acceptance of mail just outside the currcni q c c i  r:itia) 

rcquirement when comparcd to the combined effon to: ( I )  changc widcly puhll.hcd 
requirements; ( 2 )  obsolete, revise, and redisuibute teniplatrs 2nd gaugcs; and (3)  re\ I W  tr:iinin; 
niaierials and current mail acceptance procedures. Therefore. no change5 or esccpthin~ drc 
recommended to the current size and aspect ratio requirements. 

A waiver to the currently imposed non-automation compatible surcharg should be gmnlcd l o r  
letter size mail with a matte finish, meeting all other DhlM requirements for ;iill~ima!ii~il- 
compatible, first class mail, and not having red fluorescence in excess of 4 PMU. for mail 
envelopes in PMS colors 199. and 319. thal do not m e 3  the currcnt miniinum cnvelqK 
reflectance requirements of 50% red and 4S% green. This naivcr should be g m t c d  c>nly 11 
ERM-I1 measured reflectance values are above. or no more tkan 2% below. the measured \.:due\ 
of the samples received froni GCA and identified in Table 9 below. Sample set 50 (PMS 680) 
niet the current Domestic Mail Manual (DMM) minlmum print rcflectancc rcquircmcilts. 
Therefore, no waiver is necessary for PMS 680. 

0 

GCA Test 4/25/2006 2 
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2 Scope 

2.1 Identification 
This document contains the results from thc resting 0 1  i.wclopes having specific physical 
dimensions. envelope colors. ink colors, and stroke \vid[h. 

2.2 Document Overview 
This document contains a narrative and pictorial description of testing for the cffccis of phyrIc;ll 
dimensions, and contains a statistical analysis of tsbring ior the effects ol'envelopc and ink c.olor. 
The data are presented as photographs. tables. and ch;ms; plus narraIives containing I'acts io aid 
thcir inrcrprelaiion. 

GCA Test 4/25/2006 3 
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3 Test Design 

3.1 T s t  Deck Construction 

3.1.1 Overview 
Two test decks were made. One deck was consrni.md lor zizc and aspect ratio tesring. The 
second deck was creared for testing envelope color. ink c&ir. and stroke width I line thicknessl. 

3.1.2 
The aspect ratio test deck consisted of 7610 mail pic.cc\ [hac varied in size from -3.4 to &7/Sx 12- 
112. and in aspect rarios from 1 to 2.6. Table 1 provide\ a list of sizes and aspect raIio5. 

3.1.3 Color Deck 
The color test deck consisred of 3S07 piece\. varie,! h! 16 cnvclopc colors. Wihin c ~ i h  
envelope color. rhe ink color and line thickness (or .srro!,c it~idtli) of’ thc addres  was varied. Thc 
availahle ink colors were black. blue. green. p u i ~ l c .  2nd red: ihc) were evenly distrihu~ccl \ti1111n 

each envelope color except for in cases of ohvious conllicrs ce.g. green i n k  on f r m i  r . r i \ e l ~ ~ p e ~ .  
Two stroke widths were used and were evenly disrrihuted \vithin cacti comhinarion 01 SIP c l o p  
and ink color. Table 2 provides the breakdown (if cnvelopc sizes. asptcr ratio>. and col*)I\; .mi 
references the PANTONE Matching Systeni IPZIS) .  The color resr dtck was used fo r  I U S I  

purposes: to measure readability: and to ineasure cancellarloti perlsrnmance. 

Figure I shows samples of all 16 colors that were rested. 

Size and  Aspect Ratio Deck 

Figure 1. Color Test Pieces 

GCA Test 1/25/2006 4 
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0 3.1.4 Test Piece Identification 
In order to facilitate the tracking of color iesl pieces io enprcltci r cd r s .  i.c. [ruth d31a. ;I spwinl 
label was generated and applied to each piccc. The lahcl idcn1ifir.d the iesr piece. ei iwlopt  color. 
ink color, stroke width. and expectcd delivery point codc. Set  Figurc 2 and Figure 3 t o r  
illustrations of a typical color test piece and a typical H liiie picce used for control. 

0 

0 
Table 1. Envelope Dimensions and Aspect Ratios 
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Table 2. Envelnpc Cnlors 

Figure 2. Example of a Color Test Piece 
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Figure 3. Typical Control TL'SI Piccc 
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4 Size and Aspect Ratio Testing: The Aspect Ratio Test Deck 
Size and aspect rario resting consisted of: 

feeding the aspect ratio test deck into an AFCS 
noting m y  obvious physical failures 
counting the numbcr of pieces that were rejected for mechanical or canccllatioil I l i l i i r c  

The equipment ulilized for this lest was locatrtl withiti the IJSPS Enfineel-ing Facility (11 

Memifield. VA and had been vcry recently rcfurbishcd lo licld equipment specificcltiom Tliz 
ink jet cancellation equipment on this machine is currently dsployed a1 the Nonliern \!irpiii.i 

P&DC and many other sites across the nation. 

Figure 4 through Figure 13 provide a pictorial depiction of size and aspect ratio te5ling lor Ihrcc 
inail piece samples, as documented in  Table I .  Tht sample\ depicred in the photograph ;ire = 2 2 .  
#23 and #21. The process that is depicted i n  F i p r e  4 throurh Figure I3 is rypical (11 the t c s l ~ n g  
and subsequent analysis of rcsults for the othcr samples. 

Figure 4 shows a group of three fully prepxed jqusrc envelnpt. wnplc \  Ilrlii: I L I  111: 

commencement of  th is  ponion of [he test. The actu:il sample qusntitics .ind pr(h'c>\ii:: l c \ t i I I ~  

for the aspect ratio samples are provided i n  Table 3.  

Figure 4. Size/Aspect Ratio Samples #22 (5-3/4"), #23 (69, #24 (6-1/4") 

0 CCA Tesr 412512006 8 
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Figure 5 shows the samples interminglcd and deposited into the AFCS’s Rough Cull Input 
Hopper in a manner consistent with the standard opcratinc proccdurc employcd :it USPS 

0 
_ .  

Processing and Distribution Centers for the processing of collection mail. 

Figure 5 .  Induction of Samples at thc AFCS Ruugh Cull Input Hoppcr 

Figure 6 shows a number of envelopes that have successfully bypassed an oversize, ,nu- 

thickness culling operation. All of the samples reached this point and continued on t o  hc 
processed as letter mail. 

Figure 7 shows the orientation section of the AFCS. It is wiihin this section that mail meeting 
the aspect ratio requirement is oriented so that either the top or bottom of the mail piece 15 

adjacent to the bottom of the feed channel. Square samples exit this section incorrcctly on thsir 
right or left edge as often as they exit correctly oriented. Note the two green samples exiting this 
section with the stamp incorrectly positioned in  the upper left comer because the sample is 
traveling on its left edge. 

Figure 8 shows another series of samples with incorrect stamp placement approaching the feed 
Stacker. The two light colored samples on the left were placed incorrectly in the feed stacker and 
subsequently inducted into the indicia detection section of the AFCS with the left edge of the 
sample down. The sample was then inverted in the indicia detection section so its right edge was 
down and the opposite face of the sample was scanned. In both cases, this resulted in failure to 
find the indicia and subsequently sort the sample to either a “stamp leading” or “stamp trailing” 
output stacker. 

0 GCA Test 4/25/2006 9 
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Figure 6. Acceptance of Sample 35 Autoination Compuriblc Letter \1;111 

Figure 7. Orientation Failure of Square Samples 
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Figure 8. Randomly Oriented Square Siiiiiple Approaching [he Feed SIxLci 

Figure 9 shows the undcsirable tendency of the \quari. sainplcs t o  r i m w  i n  I h t  ~c\tl i i : ; y L . . : ; , ' . .  

that is common to many types of mail processing rquipmcnt. The rcwltanl s k u  t ) t  IIIL, wi !~p~ . -  
prior to scanning stations often adversely affec~s the image capturc. character r rc ty l i l ion .  2r.d 
address interpretation processes that follow. 

Figure 10 shows the automatic rejection of over-height mail. That is done to prevent yih i l in!  

damage prior to the inversion section of the AFCS. where clearances are panicul;uly critii'nl. 
The green samples shown are 118 inch over legal height 31 6 inches. 

Figure 11 illustrates all of the over-height samples and a few legal-heisht samples t h a ~  were a1w 
rejected. Due to earlier rotation, some of the square samples were not fully leveled. 
Consequently, they traveled high in the transport and triggered the over-height detection used to 
prevent jams. While this can happen with all mail, il is. more pronounced with square samples 
because they fail to level more frequently. 

Figure 12 depicts samples that were not cancelled - slightly separated for viewing. Some of the 
samples have the stamp and the address visible and facing outward. The remaining samples had 
the stamp and address facing inward toward the machine. In all cases, the address was 
positioned vertically, indicating the reason for cancellation failure was improper orientation. 

Figure 13 shows all the square samples in this subset after processing by the AFCS. Only rhe 
four groups of envelopes on the right were correctly processed. The four groups of envelopes on 
the left were mechanical rejects (over-height). The four groups of envelopes in rhe middle were 
cancellation rejects (improper orientation). For more detailed results, see the Table 3. Due to 

GCA Test 4/25/2006 I I  
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random orientation of the square samples. approximarely half of‘ the cancelled samples \yere 
“stamp trailing” (the righlrnost column of envelopus), a n d  ;q~proximntely half were “.;lamp 
leading” (the next IO rightmost column of envelopes). 

Figurc 9. Rorarion of Square Mail Piece Simple.\ in Mail Tran.\pon S! \iciii 

Figure 10. Mechanical Rejection of Over-height Mail Pieces 

0 GCA Test 4/25/?006 12 
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Figure 1 1 .  Culled Over-height Pieces 

Figure 12. Misoriented Samples in the Not-cancelled Stacker 
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Figure 13. Grouping of Incorrectly Processed Samples (left six stacks) and Camtcll! 
Processed Samples (right four stacks) 

0 GCA Test 4/25/2006 14 

. 



0 

0 

0 

5 
Cancellation performance testing consisted of 

Cancellation and Readability Performance Testing: The Color Test Deck 

feeding the color test deck into an AFCS (depicted i n  rection 4 of this report) 
counting cancellation result and reducing the data 

Readability performance testing consisted of: 

feeding the color tcst deck into a DlOSS in  ISS mode and collectinS the encoding rcwll 
data 
feeding the same test deck into a DlOSS in  OSS inode and collecting the encodin; rcsult 
data 
comparing the encoding result$ to the truth data and reducing the data 

Figure 13 through Figure 17 depict the processing of the color test dsck for readability 
performance. 

Figure 14. Color Test Deck 

GCA Test 4/25/2006 15 
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Figure IS. Color Test Deck on ISS 

Figure 16. Color Mail Pieces Successfully Processed on OSS 
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Figure 17. Color Mail Pieces Rejected by OSS 
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6 Test Results 

6.1 
Table 3 provides the cancellation rates for mail pieces in rhc arpeci ratio test deck. Below thc 
legal aspect ratio of I .33, all sample sets had a lcss than 5.5'2 cancellation ratc. 

Five sample sets with legal aspect ratios had cancellarion rates of 0%. but a11 five sets had 
unacceptable height or width. These sets are # I ,  # 2 S .  #28. tt3-l. and #3S. 

6.1.1 Effect of Size 
All sample sets with legal size and legal ;tspect riiritr had cancellation rates greater than U W .  
There were eight sample sets with legal size and illegal aspect ratio. Five of these sets j t t ' s  I h .  
20. 21. 22. and 23) had cancellation rates less than 5%. and all wcrc square saniples. The olhcr 
rhree sample sets had a 100% cancellation rare. I t  should be noted that all three ofthosc SCIS had 
illegal aspect ratios that were close to the legal aspect ratio range. 

6.1.2 Effect of Aspect Ratio 
There were nineteen sample sets with legal aspecr rdtios. Six oi these sets had a cancelliltion r;L:c 
of 0%. All six sets had illegal height or width. The remaining thirteen sets had canccllatiun rxc, 
greater than 98%. 

6.2 Readability Testing 

6.2.1 Evaluation Methodology 
Each sample set in the color test deck was subjected to three rwdabilily rexs. For tach tcht. onc 
or more readability rates were computed for the sample set. h e  rite or rates were compared Lo il 

test-specific threshold, and samples were judged to have passed the test if their readability rare 
exceeded the test threshold and to have failed otherwise. The sample set was then considered to 
be readable if i t  had passed all three tests. and unrradablc otherwise. 

Address readability was the first test. In this test. a piece was judged readable if the OSS returned 
a correct I I-digir code ai any level of sort; otherwise, h e  piece was considered unreadable. By 
aggregating individual piece results, a readability rate was computed for each combination of 
sample set, ink color, and stroke thickness, as was an average leadability rate for the sample set. 

Readability of the fluorescent ID tag was the second test. A piece was judged readable if the OSS 
successfully read the ID tag printed by the ISS; otherwise, rhe piece was considered unreadable. 
A readability rate was computed for each sample set by aggregating individual piece results. 

POSTNET Code readability was the third test. A piece was jadged readable if the OSS printed 
and successfully read a POSTNET Code; otherwise, the piece was considered unreadable. A 
readability rate was computed for each sample set by aggregating individual piece results. 

Size and Aspect Ratio Testing 
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6.2.2 Address Readability Test 
Table 4 summarizes the results of the address readability rest. For each of the 138 tested 
combinations of envelope color. ink color. and stroke width. Table 4 shows [he readability rate. 
which is computed as the ratio of readable pieces to the sum of readable and unreadahlc picces. 
and expressed as a percentage. The threshold of acceptability for address readability rate is 90 
percent. 

6.2.2.1 Effects of Envelope Color 
Address readability was poor on all five green sample SCIS. good o n  two of the three rcd sample 
sets, good o n  two of  the six blue sample sets. and good o n  the pink, orange and white siniplt! 
sets. In all. address readability was unacceptable for lei1 o f  the tested envelope colors. 

Figure 18 through Figure 21 show examples of innil pieces that coded correctly i n  the whirc 
control pieces. but failed for color envelopes with rhe same addresses. All four ex:implc> arc 
shown as binarized images; i.e. they are shown as the black and white images on which the i n i l  
processing equipment performs recognition. 

Figure 18 shows a white envelope with a black addrtss :ha[ was correctly procewd I t )  376 
Cedarmeade Ave; Winchester, VA 22601-3488-26. Figure 19 shows a grt'r'n iPLIS;2% 1 

envelope with an identical black address that was incorrectly prcicessed to 32 I Cedarnir;irlc .A\L.: 
Winchester. VA 22601-3447-21. Errors of  this type may result in incorrect camer diymtch. 

Figure 20 shows a white envelope with a blue address that was correctly processed to 13-!r)O 
Hash Ln; Culpeper, VA 22701-5719-00. Figure 21 shows a g e m  (PMS3278) envclape with an 
identical blue address that was incorrectly processed to I34 hlain St; Culpeper. VA 22701-3026- 
34. Errors of this type typically result in incorrect delivery disuihution unit dispatch. 

6.2.2.2 Effects of Ink  Color 
Address readability was unacceptable on test pieces having addrcsscs wnttcn in  red ink, 
regardless of envelope color. Pieces with addresses in green or purple ink showed sharply 
reduced encode performance, particularly on blue envelopes. On most cnvelope colors, black 
ink was as readable as, or more readable than, blue ink. 

6.2.2.3 Effects of Stroke Width 
Table 5 shows, for each tested combination of envelope color and ink color, the percentage by 
which encode rate changed when bold, instead of thin, stroke width was used to write the 
address. The absence of trends shows that. within the limits tested, stroke width does not 
predictably affect address readability. 

GCA Test - 4/25/2006 20 
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Figure 18. Miscode Example I - Whilr/Rlack ISS I m a y  Correctly Procc\\ctl 
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Figure 19. Miscode Example 1 - Green (PMS3278)/Black ISS Image Incorrectly Processed 
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Figure 21. Miscode Example 2 - Green (PMS3278)IBlue ISS Image Incorrectly Processed 
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Envelope Color 1 Ink Color 
, Color I Sample I ! 

-21 0 Red I 
R lue  1 44 ' +4 I f l  +25 -20 0 

- 43 1 + 9 '  CS 7 8  - - 

Blue 1 
Pink 1 

Table 5 .  Address Readability Rare Diffcrcntials from incrwhing Strokc Widrh 

6.2.3 ID Tag Readability 
Table h summarizes the results of the ID tag readability test. For each 0 1  rhr hevenlcen mnplc 
sets. Table 6 shows the readability rare. which is conipurcd as the ratio of rcadablr: pifccb [o lhc 
sum of readable 'and unreadable pieccs, and ciprcssed as a pcrcentage. The rhrcshold ( ) I  
acceptability for ID tag readability rate is 97 percent. 

ID tag readability was poor on four of the five green sample sets, one of the six  blue sample beti. 
and the orange sample set. In all. ID tag readability was unacceptable for six of the tesrrd 
envelope colors. 

6.2.4 POSTNET Code Readability 
Table 6 also summarizes the results of the POSTNET Code readability test. For each of the 
seventeen sample sets, Table 6 shows the readability rate. which is computed as the ratio of 
readable pieces to the sum of readable and unreadahle pieces. and expressed as a percentage. The 
threshold of acceptability for POSTNET Code readability rate is 98 percent. 

POSTNET Code readability was poor on one of the five green sample sets, and on the darkest of 
the three red sample sets. It could not be measured on two of the green sample sets because 
address readability on those sample sets was insufficient; i.e., there was no barcode to print. 

GCA Test 4/25/2006 21 
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Table 6. Resulls of ID Tag Readabiiiry Test 

6.3 Cancellation Testing 
The color test deck was used for cancellation resting. The threshold of acceptability for 
cancellation rate is 98 percent. 

As Table 7 shows, cancellation performance was unacceptable on all five green sample sets, two 
of the three red sample sets, and one of the six blue sample seis. Note that most of t l ~  darker 
envelopes failed to achieve an acceptable level of cancellation. 

. .  4/25/2006 25 GCA Test . 
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7 Conclusions 

7.1 Results 
Address readability was acceptable (>95%) on five of rhe sixteen color sample sets: 41. 42. 18. 
50, and 51. They include the lightest two of the tlirtr rcd wnple  SZLS, the lightest of the six hlue 
sample sets, and rhc pink and orange sample sets. 

Tzn sample sets -- 40, 41, 42, 43, 44. 45, 47. 48, 49, and SO -- produced acceptable (> 47Ci 
readability rates on fluorescent ID lags. They includc one green sample set. all three red a inplr  
sets, five of the six blue sample sets, and h e  pink sunplc set. 

Twelve sample sets produced acceptable (> 96%) readability rates on POSTNET C o d a .  Se l i  37 
and 43 did not; sets 38 and 40 could not be tesred for POSTNET readabilify. 

Eight sample sets -- 42, 44. 45, 46. 48, 49, 50. and 51 -- produccd acceprablc (> 00'71 
cancellation perfonnance. None of the grccn sample sets and only one of the rcd s3111pl: d\ 
passed dia[ test. 

Three sample sets passed all three readability tests 2nd the cancellarion performanic le% ~ I h w  
threshold of acceptability was 98%. They are sets 42. -IS. and 50. They correspond ((1 P\IS co!oIk 
199, 319, and 6x0, respectively. 

Table 8 summarizes the results of tests performed using the  color res[ deck. Raws Illill nicl or  
exceeded their respective thresholds of acceptability are shown in bold lype. 

Table 8. Results of Readability and Cancellation Testing for Color Deck 

4/25/2006 27 GCA Test 
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7.3 Recommendations 
0 

Based on test results, no changes or exceptions to the current size and aspect ratio requireinents 
for first class automation mail are possible. 

A waiver to the currently imposed non-auromadon comp3lible surcharge sliould be p n i e d  for 
letter size mail with a matte finish, meeting all other DMM requirements for auromation- 
compatible, first class inail, and not having red fluorescence in excess of 4 PMU. for mail 
envelopes in  PMS colors 199, and 319, that do not niect the current minimum envelope 
reflectance requirements of 50% red and 4.5% g r w n .  This waiver should be granted only if 
ERM-11 measured reflectance values .are above. or no more than 2% helow. the measured !.dues 
of the samples received from GCA and identified in 'Table 9 below. Sample set SO (PMS 6SO) 
mer the current Domestic Mail Manual (D.MX1) niinimun1 print reflectance requiretnentz. 
Therefore, no waiver is necessary for PMS 680. 

Green 

PMS 199 
PMS 319 
PMS 680 52 

Table 9. Color Test Smmplc. Rsflectance 

i 
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Image Recognition and Processing 

1 Executive Summary 
In the fall of 2005, the Greeting Card Association (GCA) provided a number of empty, 
unsealed envelopes to the United States Postal Service, Engineering facility in 
Merrifield, VA for the purpose of ascertaining the autor(1ation processability on currently 
fielded equipment. Most of these samples are currently assessed a postage surcharge 
based on long-standing requirements related to the physical dimensions and color of 
the envelopes. Specifically, the goal of the test was to determine if these samples could 
be processed without additional processing costs and the surcharge eliminated or 
reduced. 

The United States Postal Service (USPS) contracted to have the envelopes prepared to 
simulate actual greeting ,card mail to the extent necessary to determine processability. 
In late fall, USPS received two batches of fully prepared samples. The first batch 
consisted of various size envelopes stuffed, sealed and stamped as if they contained an 
actual greeting card prepared by an individual. Many samples in this batch exceeded 
maximum height, maximum length, aspect ratio or a combination of these requirements 
and are currently subject to a surcharge based on cost associated with processing 
these pieces. 

The second batch consisted primarily of colored envelopes that do not meet current the 
Domestic Mail Manual (DMM) print reflectance requirements. These samples were 
prepared with simulated hand written addresses and had postage applied by a popular 
Pitney-Bowes postage meter, As a control, addresses and postage were also applied. 
in an identical manner, on commercial #10 white envelopes. 

0 
This report is limited to an evaluation of how the two batches of samples described 
above would be initially inducted into the mail stream prior to subsequent processing. 
As greeting cards, the samples were processed as collection mail by the rough cull and 
Automated Facer Canceller System (AFCS). 

By design, the rough cull and AFCS removes mail pieces with physical characteristics 
that cannot be processed or are prone to damage by the AFCS or subsequent mail 
processing equipment. With the exception of three samples very close to the aspect 
ratio requirements, the equipment could not achieve a satisfactory level of performance 
outside of the currently stated requirements. Unfortunately, this included the much- 
desired, square greeting card format. 

Additionally, it was noted that most of the darker color samples also were not able to 
achieve a satisfactory level of performance in the cancellation and facing process. This 
was unexpected and is still being investigated. Many of these problematic colored 
samples also had difficulty in subsequent processing tests as well. This will be the 
subject of an expanded report due later this month. Any new information related to any 
problems unique to processing the colored samples on the AFCS will be updated at that 
time. 0 
GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 I 
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2 
This section describes a portion of the AFCS testing performed on a group of three 
square card samples. This process was typical of the testing and subsequent analysis 
of results for all other samples. 

Pictorial Narrative of AFCS Testing 

Image 1 -Square Samples #22 (5-3/49, U23 (6”), # t 4  (6-114”) 

Image 1 shows a group of three fully prepared square envelope samples prior to the 
commencement of this portion of the test. The actual sample quantities and processing 
results for the aspect ratio samples are provided in Table - 1 at the end of this report. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 3 
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Image 2 -Square samples being inducted at the AE’CS Rough Cull Input Hopper 

This image shows three different square envelope sample sizes. The samples are 
intermingled and deposited into the AFCS’s Rough Cull input Hopper in a manner 
consistent with the standard operating procedure employed at USPS Processing and 
Distribution Centers (P&DC) for the processing of collection mail. 

The actual equipment utilized for this test was located within the USPS Engineering 
Facility at Merrifield, VA and had been very recently refurbished to field equipment 
specifications. The ink jet cancellation equipment on this machine is currently deployed 
at the Northern Virginia P&DC and many other sites across the nation. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 4 
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Image 3 -Square samples being accepted as automation compatible letter mail 

Image 3 shows a number of envelopes that have successfully bypassed an over-size. 
over-weight culling operation. All of the GCA samples reached this point and continued 
on to be processed as letter mail. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 5 
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Image 4 -Square samples without a long edge cannot be oriented properly 

This image shows the orientation section of the AFCS. It is within this section that mail 
meeting the aspect ratio requirement is oriented so that either the top or bottom of the 
mail piece is oriented at the bottom of the feed channel. Square samples, without a 
long edge, exit this section incorrectly on their right or left edge down as often as they 
exit correctly oriented, with their top or bottom edge down. Note the two green samples 
exiting this section with the stamp incorrectly positioried in the upper left corner because 
the sample is traveling on its lefi edge. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 6 
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Image 5 - Square samples, in random orientation, approach the feed stacker 

Image 5 shows another series of samples with incorrect stamp placement approaching 
the feed stacker. The two light colored samples on the left will be placed incorrectly in 
the feed stacker and subsequently inducted into the indicia detection section of the 
AFCS with the left edge of the sample down. The sample will then be inverted in the 
indicia detection section so its right edge is down and the opposite face of (he sample 
will be scanned. In both cases, this will result in the failure of the indicia detection 
process to find a indicia where needs to be in order to sort the sample to either a "stamp 
leading" or "stamp trailing" output stacker. 

The limitation of two stackers for each mail piece type precludes modification of the 
equipment to recognize indicia on the opposite facing lower corner because doing so 
would result in mail facing both forward and backwards in the output stackers. The 
AFCS is the only piece of USPS equipment that currently reads both the front and back 
of mail. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 
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Image 6 -Square samples are prone to rotation in mail trausport systems 

Image 6 shows the undesirable tendency of the square samples to rotate in the leveling 
section that is common to the mail transport section of many different types of mail 
processing equipment. The resultant skew of the samples prior to scanning stations 
often adversely affects the image, character recognition and address interpretation 
processes that follow. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 8 
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Image 7 -Square samples that are over-height are rejected to prevent damage to the mail 

This image shows the automatic rejection of over-height mail done to prevent jams and 
damage. This is done prior to the inversion section of the AFCS where clearances are 
particularly critical. The green samples shown are 1!a of an inch over legal height at 6 
% inches. 
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Image 8 -All of the over height pieces are a few legal height samples are culled 

Image 8 shows all of the over-height samples and a fcw legal height samples that were 
also rejected. Due to earlier rotation, some of the square samples have not been fully 
leveled and are also rejected because they ride so high in the transport that they trigger 
the over height detection used to prevent jams. While this can happen with all mail, it is 
more pronounced with the square samples that fail to level more frequently than mail 
meeting the aspect ratio requirements. 
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Image 9 - Canceled pieces (bottom two stackers), and not-cancelled samples (top stacker) 

Image 9 shows all of the three square samples in the output stackers of the AFCS afIer 
they were processed. Note that all of the over-height (green) samples have been 
culled. 

The samples in the two foreground stackers have been correctly canceled. Those in 
the closest stacker found indicia in the “stamp trailing” position. The next stacker back 
contains the samples where the indicia was found in the “stamp leading” position. The 
AFCS can only properly face and cancel the mail that is inducted in one of the four 
orientations possible with address in a horizontal position. 

The last stacker has all the samples that were not cancelled because the indicia could 
not be detected where it was expected. Specifically, these samples were inducted from 
the feed stacker on either the left or right edge rather than the top or bottom edge. 
These samples are removed from the automation mail-stream, thereby incurring 
significant additional costs. 
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Image 10 -The not-cancelled stacker has samples with the address positioned vertically 

This image shows the samples that were not cancelled - slightly separated for viewing. 
Some of the samples have the stamp and the address visible and facing outwards. The 
remaining samples had the stamp and address facing in toward the machine. In all 
cases, the address was positioned vertically indicating the reason these pieces were not 
cancelled was improper orientation. 
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Image Recognition and Processing 

Image 11 -Successful cancellation of “stamp leading” orientation 

Image 1 1  shows all the samples where the indicia was found in the “stamp leading” 
position. Note that the first sample has managed to rotate after being cancelled. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 13 

I 
I 



7 7 2 9  

Image Recognition and Processing 

Image 12 - Successful cancellation of “stamp trailing” orientation 

Image 12 shows all the samples where the indicia was found in the “stamp trailing” 
position. 
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Image 13 -For all the samples, only the four stacks on the right were correctly processed 

Image 13 shows all the square samples in this subset after processing by the AFCS. 
Only the four groups of envelopes on the right were correctly processed. The four 
groups of envelopes on the left were mechanical rejects (over-height). The four groups 
of envelopes in the middle were cancellation rejects (improper orientation). 
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Image 14 -The four groups of envelopes on the right were correctly cancelled 

This image shows the square samples that were correctly processed by the AFCS. As 
might be expected by the random nature of orientation of the square samples, about 
half of the cancelled samples were 'stamp trailing" (the rightmost column of envelopes). 
About half of the canceled samples were "stamp leading" (the next to rightmost column 
of envelopes). Approximately one half of each sarnple type shown in the leftmost 
column (type #22 in the front row, type #23 in the back row) was not cancelled due to 
improper orientation. 
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Image Recognition and Processing 

Image 15 - Second View, only the four groups on the right were correctly processed 

Image 16 is a second view of how the square samples were processed on the AFCS. 
The leftmost four groups of envelopes were mechanical rejects (over-height). The 
middle four groups of envelopes were cancellation rejects (indicia could not be found 
due to improper orientation). The rightmost four groups of envelopes were cancelled 
without problems. For more detailed results, see the Table 1 at the end of this report 
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1 Executive Summary 
In the fall of 2005, the Greeting Card Association (GCA) provided a number of empty, 
unsealed envelopes to the United States Postal Service. Engineering facility in 
Merrifield, VA for the purpose of ascertaining the automation processability on currently 
fielded equipment. Most of these samples are currently assessed a postage surcharge 
based on long-standing requirements related to the physical dimensions and color of 
the envelopes. Specifically. the goal of the test was to determine if these samples could 
be processed without additional processing costs and the surcharge eliminated or 
reduced. 

The United States Postal Service (USPS) contracted to have the envelopes prepared to 
simulate actual greeting card mail to the extent necessary to determine processability. 
In late fall, USPS received two batches of fully prepared samples. The first batch 
consisted of various size envelopes stuffed, sealed and stamped as if they contained an 
actual greeting card prepared by an individual. Many samples in this batch exceeded 
maximum height, maximum length, aspect ratio or a combination of these requirements 
and are currently subject to a surcharge based on cost associated with processing 
these pieces. 

The second batch consisted primarily of colored envelopes that do not meet current the 
Domestic Mail Manual (DMM) print reflectance requirsments. These samples were 
prepared with simulated hand written addresses and had postage applied by a popular 
Pitney-Bowes postage meter. As a control, addresses and postage were also applied, 
in an identical manner, on commercial # l o  white enveiopes. 

This report is limited to an evaluation of how the two batches of samples described 
above would be initially inducted into the mail strearn prior to subsequent processing. 
As greeting cards, the samples were processed as collection mail by the rough cull and 
Automated Facer Canceller System (AFCS). 

By design, the rough cull and AFCS removes mail pieces with physical characteristics 
that cannot be processed or are prone to damage by the AFCS or subsequent mail 
processing equipment. With the exception of three samples very close to the aspect 
ratio requirements, the equipment could not achieve a satisfactory level of performance 
outside of the currently stated requirements Unfortunately, this included the much- 
desired, square greeting card format. 

Additionally, it was noted that most of the darker color samples also were not able to 
achieve a satisfactory level of performance in the cancellation and facing process. This 
was unexpected and is still being investigated. Many of these problematic colored 
samples also had difficulty in subsequent processinG tests as well. This will be the 
subject of an expanded report due later this month. Any new information related to any 
problems unique to processing the colored samples on the AFCS will be updated at that 

0 

time. 0 
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This section describes a portion of the AFCS testing performed on a group of three 
square card samples. This process was typical of the testing and subsequent analysis 
of results for all other samples. 

Pictorial Narrative of AFCS Testing 

Image 1 - Square Samples #22 (5-3/4”), #23 (6”), #24 (6-1/4”) 

Image 1 shows a group of three fully prepared square envelope samples prior to the 
commencement of this portion of the test. The actual sample quantities and processing 
results for the aspect ratio samples are provided in Table - 1 at the end of this report. 
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Image 2 -Square samples being inducted at the AFCS Rough Cull Input Hopper 
This image shows three different square envelope sample sizes. The samples are 
intermingled and deposited into the AFCS's Rough Cull Input Hopper in a manner 
consistent with the standard operating procedure employed at USPS Processing and 
Distribution Centers (P&DC) for the processing of collection mail. 

The actual equipment utilized for this test was located within the USPS Engineering 
Facility at Merrifield, VA and had been very recently refurbished to field equipment 
specifications. The ink jet cancellation equipment on this machine is currently deployed 
at the Northern Virginia P&DC and many other sites across the nation. 
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Image 3 -Square samples being accepted as automation compatible letter mail 
I 

Image 3 shows a number of envelopes that have successfully bypassed an over-size, 
over-weight culling operation. All of the GCA samples reached this point and continued 
on to be processed as letter mail. 
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Image 4 -Square samples without a long edge cannot be oriented properly 

This image shows the orientation section of the AFCS. It is within this section that mail 
meeting the aspect ratio requirement is oriented so that either the top or bottom of the 
mail piece is oriented at the bottom of the feed channel. Square samples, without a 
long edge, exit this section incorrectly on their right or lefl edge down as often as they 
exit correctly oriented, with their top or bottom edge down. Note the two green samples 
exiting this section with the stamp incorrectly positioned in the upper left corner because 
the sample is traveling on its left edge. 
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Image 5 -Square samples, in random orientation, approach the feed stacker 

Image 5 shows another series of samples with incorrect stamp placement approaching 
the feed stacker. The two light colored samples on the left will be placed incorrectly in 
the feed stacker and subsequently inducted into the indicia detection section of the 
AFCS with the left edge of the sample down. The sample will then be inverted in the 
indicia detection section so its right edge is down and the opposite face of the sample 
will be scanned. In both cases, this will result in the failure of the indicia detection 
process to find a indicia where needs to be in order to sort the sample to either a “stamp 
leading” or “stamp trailing” output stacker. 

The limitation of two stackers for each mail piece type precludes modification of the 
equipment to recognize indicia on the opposite facir6g lower corner because doing so 
would result in mail facing both foward and backwards in the output stackers. The 
AFCS is the only piece of USPS equipment that currently reads both the front and back 
of mail. 
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Image 6 -Square samples are prone to rotation in mail transport systems 

Image 6 shows the undesirable tendency of the square samples to rotate in the leveling 
section that is common to the mail transport section of many different types of mail 
processing equipment. The resultant skew of the samples prior to scanning stations 
often adversely affects the image, character recognition and address interpretation 
processes that follow. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 8 



7746 

Image Recognition and Processing 

Image 7 - Square samples that are over-height are rejected to prevent damage to the mail 

This image shows the automatic rejection of over-height mail done to prevent jams and 
damage. This is done prior to the inversion section of the AFCS where clearances are 
particularly critical. The green samples shown are 118 of an inch over legal height at 6 
% inches. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 9 
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Image 8 -All of the over height pieces are a few legal height samples are culled 

Image 8 shows all of the over-height samples and a few legal height samples that were 
also rejected. Due to earlier rotation, some of the square samples have not been fully 
leveled and are also rejected because they ride so high in the transport that they trigger 
the over height detection used to prevent jams. While this can happen with all mail, it is 
more pronounced with the square samples that fail to level more frequently than mail 
meeting the aspect ratio requirements. 
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Image 9 - Canceled pieces (bottom hvo stackers), and not-cancelled samples (top stacker) 

Image 9 shows all of the three square samples in the output stackers of the AFCS after 
they were processed. Note that all of the over-height (green) samples have been 
culled. 

The samples in the two foreground stackers have been correctly canceled. Those in 
the closest stacker found indicia in the "stamp trailing" position. The next stacker back 
contains the samples where the indicia was found in the "stamp leading" position. The 
AFCS can only properly face and cancel the mail that is inducted in one of the four 
orientations possible with address in a horizontal position. 

The last stacker has all the samples that were not cancelled because the indicia could 
not be detected where it was expected. Specifically, these samples were inducted from 
the feed stacker on either the left or right edge rather than the top or bottom edge. 
These samples are removed from the automation mail-stream, thereby incurring 
significant additional costs. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 
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Image 10 -The not-cancelled stacker has samples with the address positioned vertically 

This image shows the samples that were not cancelled - slightly separated for viewing. 
Some of the samples have the stamp and the address visible and facing outwards. The 
remaining samples had the stamp and address facing in toward the machine. In all 
cases, the address was positioned vertically indicating the reason these pieces were not 
cancelled was improper orientation. 
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Image 11 -Successful cancellation of “stamp leading” orientation 

Image 11  shows all the samples where the indicia was found in the “stamp leading” 
position. Note that the first sample has managed to rotate after being cancelled. 
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Image 12 -Successful cancellation of "stamp trailing" orientation 

Image 12 shows all the samples where the indicia was found in the "stamp trailing" 
position. 
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Image 13 -For all the samples, only the four stacks on (he right were correctly processed 

Image 13 shows all the square samples in this subset after processing by the AFCS. 
Only the four groups of envelopes on the right were correctly processed. The four 
groups of envelopes on the left were mechanical rejects (over-height). The four groups 
of envelopes in the middle were cancellation rejects (improper orientation). 
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Image 14 -The four groups of envelopes on the right were correctly cancelled 

This image shows the square samples that were correctly processed by the AFCS. As 
might be expected by the random nature of orientation of the square samples, about 
half of the cancelled samples were “stamp trailing” (the rightmost column of envelopes). 
About half of the canceled samples were ”stamp leading” (the next to rightmost column 
of envelopes). Approximately one half of each sample type shown in the leftmost 
column (type #22 in the front row, type #23 in the back row) was not cancelled due to 
improper orientation. 
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Image 15 - Second View, only the four groups on the right were correctly processed 

Image 16 is a second view of how the square samples were processed on the AFCS. 
The leftmost four groups of envelopes were mechanic4 rejects (over-height). The 
middle four groups of envelopes were cancellation re,iects (indicia could not be found 
due to improper orientation). The rightmost four groups of envelopes were cancelled 
without problems. For more detailed results, see the Table 1 at the end of this report. 
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1 Executive Summary 
In the fall of 2005, the Greeting Card Association (GCA) provided a number of empty, 
unsealed envelopes to the United States Postal Service, Engineering facility in 
Merrifield, VA for the purpose of ascertaining the automation processability on currently 
fielded equipment. Most of these samples are currently assessed a postage surcharge 
based on long-standing requirements related to the physical dimensions and color of 
the envelopes. Specifically, the goal of the test was to determine if these samples could 
be processed without additional processing costs and the surcharge eliminated or 
reduced. 

The United States Postal Service (USPS) contracted to have the envelopes prepared to 
simulate actual greeting card mail to the extent necessary to determine processability. 
In late fall, USPS received two batches of fully prepared samples. The first batch 
consisted of various size envelopes stuffed, sealed and stamped as if they contained an 
actual greeting card prepared by an individual. Many samples in this batch exceeded 
maximum height, maximum length, aspect ratio or a combination of these requirements 
and are currently subject to a surcharge based on cost associated with processing 
these pieces. 

The second batch consisted primarily of colored envelopes that do not meet current the 
Domestic Mail Manual (DMM) print reflectance requirements. These samples were 
prepared with simulated hand written addresses and had postage applied by a popular 
Pitney-Bowes postage meter. As a control, addresses and postage were also applied, 
in an identical manner, on commercial #10 white erivelcpes. 

This report is limited to an evaluation of how the two batches of samples described 
above would be initially inducted into the mail stream prior to subsequent processing. 
As greeting cards, the samples were processed as collection mail by the rough cull and 
Automated Facer Canceller System (AFCS). 

By design, the rough cull and AFCS removes mail pieces with physical characteristics 
that cannot be processed or are prone to damage by the AFCS or subsequent mail 
processing equipment. With the exception of three samples very close to the aspect 
ratio requirements, the equipment could not achieve a satisfactory level of performance 
outside of the currently stated requirements. Unfortunately, this included the much- 
desired, square greeting card format. 

Additionally, it was noted that most of the darker color samples also were not able to 
achieve a satisfactory level of performance in the cancellation and facing process. This 
was unexpected and is still being investigated. Many of these problematic colored 
samples also had difficulty in subsequent processing tests as well. This will be the 
subiect of an expanded report due later this month. Any new information related to any 

0 

problems unique to processing the colored samples on the AFCS will be updated at that 
time. 0 
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This section describes a portion of the AFCS testing performed on a group of three 
square card samples. This process was typical of the testing and subsequent analysis 
of results for all other samples. 

Pictorial Narrative of AFCS Testing 

Image 1 -Square Samples #22 (5-3/4”), #23 (6”), #24 (6-1/4”) 

Image 1 shows a group of three fully prepared square envelope samples prior to the 
commencement of this portion of the test. The actual sample quantities and processing 
results for the aspect ratio samples are provided in Table - 1 at the end of this report. 
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Image 2 - Square samples being inducted at the AFCS Rough Cull Input Hopper 

This image shows three different square envelope sample sizes. The samples are 
intermingled and deposited into the AFCS's Rough Cull Input Hopper in a manner 
consistent with the standard operating procedure employed at USPS Processing and 
Distribution Centers (P&DC) for the processing of collection mail. 

The actual equipment utilized for this test was located within the USPS Engineering 
Facility at Merrifield, VA and had been very recently refurbished to field equipment 
specifications. The ink jet cancellation equipment on this machine is currently deployed 
at the Northern Virginia P&DC and many other sites across the nation. 
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Image 3 -Square samples being accepted as automation compatible letter mail - 
Image 3 shows a number of envelopes that have successfully bypassed an over-size, 
over-weight culling operation. All of the GCA samples reached this point and continued 
on to be processed as letter mail. 

5 GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 



7765 

image Recognilion and Processing 

Image 4 - Square samples without a long edge cannot be oriented properly 

This image shows the orientation section of the AFCS. It is within this section that mail 
meeting the aspect ratio requirement is oriented so that either the top or bottom of the 
mail piece is oriented at the bottom of the feed channel. Square samples, without a 
long edge, exit this section incorrectly on their right or lefl edge down as oflen as they 
exit correctly oriented, with their top or bottom edge down. Note the two green samples 
exiting this section with the stamp incorrectly positioned in the upper lefl corner because 
the sample is traveling on its lefl edge. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 6 
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Image 5 -Square samples, in random orientation, approach the feed stacker 

Image 5 shows another series of samples with incorrect stamp placement approaching 
the feed stacker. The two light colored samples on the left will be placed incorrectly in 
the feed stacker and subsequently inducted into the indicia detection section of the 
AFCS with the left edge of the sample down. The sample will then be inverted in the 
indicia detection section so its right edge is down arid the opposite face of the sample 
will be scanned. In both cases, this will result in the failure of the indicia detection 
process to find a indicia where needs to be in order to sort the sample to either a "stamp 
leading" or "stamp trailing" output stacker. 

The limitation of two stackers for each mail piece type precludes modification of the 
equipment to recognize indicia on the opposite facing lower corner because doing so 
would result in mail facing both foward and backwards in the output stackers. The 
AFCS is the only piece of USPS equipment that currently reads both the front and back 
of mail. 
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Image 6 -Square samples are prone to rotation in mail trausport systems 

Image 6 shows the undesirable tendency of the square samples to iotate in the leveling 
section that is common to the mail transport section of many different types of mail 
processing equipment. The resultant skew of the samples prior to scanning stations 
often adversely affects the image, character recognition and address interpretation 
processes that follow. 
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Image 7 -Square samples that are over-height are rejected to prevent damage to the mail 

This image shows the automatic rejection of over-height mail done to prevent jams and 
damage. This is done prior to the inversion section of the AFCS where clearances are 
particularly critical. The green samples shown are 1/D of an inch over legal height at 6 
'/4 inches. 
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Image 8 -All of the over height pieces are a few legat height samples are culled 

Image 8 shows all of the over-height samples and a feN legal height samples that were 
also rejected. Due to earlier rotation, some of the square samples have not been fully 
leveled and are also rejected because they ride so. high in the transport that they trigger 
the over height detection used to prevent jams. While this can happen with all mail, it is 
more pronounced with the square samples that fail to level more frequently than mail 
meeting the aspect ratio requirements. 
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Image 9 -Canceled pieces (bottom two stackers), and not-cancelled samples (top stacker) 

Image 9 shows all of the three square samples in the output stackers of the AFCS after 
they were processed. Note that all of the over-height (green) samples have been 
culled. 

The samples in the two foreground stackers have been correctly canceled. Those in 
the closest stacker found indicia in the “stamp trailing” position. The next stacker back 
contains the samples where the indicia was found in the “stamp leading” position. The 
AFCS can only properly face and cancel the mail that is inducted in one of the four 
orientations possible with address in a horizontal position. 

The last stacker has all the samples that were not cancelled because the indicia could 
not be detected where it was expected. Specifically, these samples were inducted from 
the feed stacker on either the left or right edge rather than the top or bottom edge. 
These samples are removed from the automation mail-stream, thereby incurring 
significant additional costs. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 11 



Image Recognition and Processing 

Image 10 -The not-cancelled stacker has samples with the address positioned vertically 

This image shows the samples that were not cancelled - slightly separated for viewing. 
Some of the samples have the stamp and the address visible and facing outwards. The 
remaining samples had the stamp and address facing in toward the machine. In all 
cases, the address was positioned vertically indicating the reason these pieces were not 
cancelled was improper orientation. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 12 



Image Recognition and Processing 

Image 11 - Successful cancellation of “stamp leading” orientation 

Image 1 1  shows all the samples where the indicia was found in the “stamp leading” 
position. Note that the first sample has managed to rotate after being cancelled. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 13 
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Image Recognitlon and Processing 

Image 12 -Successful cancellation of “stamp trailing” orientation 

Image 12 shows all the samples where the indicia was found in the “stamp trailing” 
position. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 14 
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Image Recognilion and Processing 

Image 13 -For all fhe samples, only the four stacks on the right were correctly processed 

Image 13 shows all the square samples in this subse! after processing by the AFCS. 
Only the four groups of envelopes on the right were correctly processed. The four 
groups of envelopes on the left were mechanical rejects (over-height). The four groups 
of envelopes in the middle were cancellation rejects (improper orientation). 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 15 



Image Recognition and Processing 

Image 14 -The four groups of envelopes on the right were correctly cancelled 

This image shows the square samples that were correctly processed by the AFCS. AS 
might be expected by the random nature of orientation of the square samples, about 
half of the cancelled samples were "stamp trailing" (the rightmost column of envelopes). 
About half of the canceled samples were "stamp leading" (the next to rightmost column 
of envelopes). Approximately one half of each sample type shown in the leftmost 
column (type #22 in the front row, type #23 in the back row) was not cancelled due to 
improper orientation. 

7 7 7 5  
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Image Recognition and Processing 

Image 15 - Second View, only the four groups on the right were correctly processed 

Image 16 is a second view of how the square samples were processed on the AFCS. 
The leftmost four groups of envelopes were mechanical rejects (over-height). The 
middle four groups of envelopes were cancellation rejects (indicia could not be found 
due to improper orientation). The rightmost four groups of envelopes were cancelled 
without problems. For more detailed results, see the Table I at the end of this report. 

GCA Samples on AFCS 3/23/2006 17 
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REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSOCIATION WITNESS MORRISSEY 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPSIGCA-T3-4 

(a) Did any of the eight experiment participants listed in GCA-T-3 Appendix A 
observe the actual postal cancellation and/or processing of the square and 
rectangular cards utilized in the GCA Square Envelope Test? 

(b) If the response to subpart (a) is affirmative, please identify the operations they 
observed and summarize their observations. 

0 

RES P 0 N S E : 

(a) GCA Square Envelope Test participants Steve Laserson and Marianne 

McDermott mailed there test envelopes at Post Offices. They did not observe the 

actual postal cancellation and/or processing of any of the square and rectangular 

cards utilized in the GCA Square Envelope Test. GCA Square Envelope Test 

participant Hamilton Davison told GCA witness Morrissey that he, Davison 

intended to mail test cards at a Post Offtce. However, shortly after the test 

mailing Mr. Davison’s company went out of business for financial reasons. GCA 

has attempted to reach Mr. Davison, but has been unsuccessful in its efforts, so 

it does not know whether Mr. Davison observed the actual postal cancellation 

and/or processing of any of the square and rectangular cards utilized in the GCA 

Square Envelope Test. 

(b) See response to subpart (a) above. 

1 o f 1  
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REVISED RESPONSES OF GREETING CARD ASSCCIATION WITNESS MORRISSEY 
TO INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Revised: October 20, 2006 

USPSIGCA-T3-5 

Please confirm that data collected in your study cannot reveal the percentage of test pieces 
that: 

(a) 
(b) 

Were rejected on the first pass on an AFCS. 
Required manual facing and/or one or more additional passes on an AFCS 
(or other piece of cancelling equipment) in order to ensure the piece is 
successfully faced and cancelled. 
Were ID tagged on an AFCS or DBCS but rejected within subsequent 
automated mail processing steps possibly due to the low aspect ratio and the 
propensity of these pieces to tip over. 
Were barcoded on a DBCS but rejected within subsequent automated mail 
processing steps possibly due to the low aspect ratio and the propensity of 
these pieces to tip over. 
Were successfully processed throughout the entire automated mailstream 
without the manual handling of rejects. 

(c) 

(d) 

(e) 

For any assertion that you are unable to confirm, please explain fully 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Confirmed. The GCA Square Card Test data does not reveal how many (if any) 

square or rectangular test letter pieces were rejected on the first pass on an 

AFCS. 

(b) Confirmed in part. The GCA Square Card Test data does not reveal how many (if 

any) square or rectangular test letter pieces required manual facing and/or one or 

more additional passes on an AFCS (or other piece of cancelling equipment). 

This is true both with respect to square or rectangular test letter pieces that were 

successfully faced and cancelled and those that were not. None of the square or 

rectangular test letter pieces mailed from Denver were cancelled. 

(c) Confirmed in part. The GCA Square Card Test data does not reveal how many (if 

any) square or rectangular test letter pieces were ID tagged on an AFCS or 

DBCS but rejected within subsequent automated mail processing steps. I cannot 

confirm that such rejections, if any occurred, were due (in whole or in part) to the 

low aspect ratio and/or any propensity of the piece to tip over, or instead to 

human error or mechanical failure. The Square Card Test was not designed to 

study this issue. 

1 o f2  
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(d) Confirmed in part. The GCA Square Card Test data does not reveal how many 

(if any) square or rectangular test letter pieces were barcoded on a DBCS but 

rejected within subsequent automated mail processing steps. I cannot confirm 

that such rejections, if any occurred, were due (in whole or in part) to the low 

aspect ratio and/or any propensity of the piece to tip over, or instead to human 

error or mechanical failure. The Square Card Test was not designed to study this 

issue. 

' 0  

(e) confirmed. The GCA Square Card Test data does not reveal how many (if any) 

square or rectangular test letter pieces were successfully processed throughout 

the entire automated mailstream without the manual handling of rejects. 
! 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: This brings us to oral 

cross-examination. One participant has requested oral 

cross-examination. The United States Postal Service, 

Ms. Portonovo. 

MR. HOLLIES: Mr. Chaiman, this is Ken 

Hollies. Excuse me for trying to get one little 

housekeeping matter corrected. I just wanted to make 

sure that we didn't just hand two copies of a library 

reference, the one that was just discussed, to the 

reporter. 

procedure is not to transcribe in any way the Category 

I1 library references that witcesses sponsor. 

My understanding is that our standard 

MR. HORWOOD: It was not a library 

reference; it was handed. We'va handed the testimony 

and the written cross-examination plus two copies of 

the additional declaration. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Okay. Thank you, Mr. 

Horwood, for clarifying that. 

Mr. Hollies, thank you. 

Ms. Portonovo? 

MS. PORTONOVO: The Postal Service has no 

questions. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: 

Is there anyone else who wishes to cross- 

tness Morrissey? 

Thank you very much. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
( 2 0 2 )  628- 4888 
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(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: There being none, Mr. 

Morrissey, that completes your testimony here today. 

We appreciate your contribution to the record, and you 

are now excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

(Witness excused.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Richardson? 

MR. RICHARDSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

OCA would like to call its next witness, James F. 

Callow. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Callow, please raise 

your right hand. 

Whereupon, 

JAMES F. CALLOW 

having been duly sworn, was called as a 

witness and was examined and testified as follows: 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Please be seated. 

Before we begin, I do want to thank Ms. 

Portonovo for being patient. Thank you. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. RICHARDSON: 

Q Mr. Callow, do you have before you two 

copies of a document entitled "Direct Testimony of 

James F. Callow on behalf of the Office of the 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
( 2 0 2 )  6 2 8 - 4 8 8 8  
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Consumer Advocate," designated OCA-T-5? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q And was that prepared by you or under your 

direction? 

A Yes. 

Q 

testimony? 

Do you have any changes or additions to that 

A I have two. On page 8, line 10, where it 

say "40 percent," it should be changed to 'I- 52 

percent," and the same figure shows up in the 

attachment, and it has been corrected in the 

attachment as well. It says "-52 percent." 

Q And those corrections have been made on your 

prepared testimony. 

A Yes, they have, in these copies. 

Q If you testified today, would your answers 

be the same as indicated in the prepared testimony? 

A Yes. 

MR. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman, I would move 

the testimony of James F .  Callow into the record of 

this proceeding. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Is there any objection? 

Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the 

reporter with two copies of the corrected direct 

testimony of James F. Callow. That testimony is 

Heritage Reporting corporation 
(202) 628-4888 
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received into evidence; however, as is our practice, 

it will not be transcribed. 

(The document referred to was 

identified as Exhibit No. 

OCA-T-5 and was received in 

evidence. 1 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Callow, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of designated 

written cross-examination that was made available to 

you today ? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: If those questions contained 

in that packet were asked of you today, would your 
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answers be the same as those ysu provided previously 

in writing? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, they would. I do, 

however, Mr. Chairman, have - -  

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Are there any corrections or 

additions? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, some minor t-ypographical 

corrections. On the USPS/OCA-T-5-1, in the first line 

of the interrogatory, the reference is to page 7. It 

should be changed to page 8 since the footnote 19 now 

appears on page 8. 

The second correction is in USPS/OCA-T-5-15. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 
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On the first page of my response, Part C, which 

appears near the bottom of the page, the last line on 

the page, begins "Fee Increase." In that line, the 

word "mail piece" should be followed by a quotation 

mark. It should be "mail piece." 

In USPS/OCA-T-5-19(b), in the fourth line of 

my response to Part B, before the period, delete 

"unit" and insert "one million units, I' plural, and 

also the last line of the response to Part B before 

the period, the same correction, "delete unit" and 

insert "one million units," plural, and also on the 

last line of the response to Part B, before the 

period, the same correction, "delete unit" and insert 

"one million units." That would be all. 

MR. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman, I've been 

told by counsel for the Postal. Service that they would 

also like to designate additionally USPS/OCA-T-5-25 

through 27, which I believe Mr. Callow has before him 

and has reviewed, and they would be included in the 

packet as well. 

BY MR. RICHARDSON: 

Q Mr. Callow, have you had a chance to review 

those interrogatories? 

A Yes, I have. 

Q And your answers would be the same? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 
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A Yes, they would be. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Without objection, so 

ordered. 

Counsel, would you please provide two copies 

of the corrected designated written cross-examination 

of Witness Callow to the reporter? That material is 

received into evidence. Consistent with our new 

practice, it will now be transcribed into the record. 

(The documents referred to 

were identified as Exhibit 

Nos. USPS/OC?i-T-5-25 through 

2 1  and were received in 

evidence. 1 

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  
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RESPONSE OF OCA WITNESS JAMES F. CALLOW 
TO INTERROGATORY USPS/OCA-T5-1 

USPS/OCA-TS-l. 

This question seeks clarification about footnote 19 on page 8 of your direct testimony. 

(a) Please confirm that witness Mitchum's proposed fee schedule applies the $70 
fee to nine additional blocks of units (the first through the ninth additional blocks 
of units). If you cannot confirm, please explain. 

(b) If you confirm part (a), how does this confirmation affect footnote 19?. 

(c) If you confirm part (a), please provide a complete list of any other corrections to 
your testimony, including Attachment 1, that are affected by your application of 
the $70 fee to only eight blocks of units. 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-TS-1 

(a) Confirmed 

(b) - (c) See Notice of Errata, this date. 



RESPONSE OF OCA WITNESS JAMES F. CALLOW 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T5-2-5 

USPS/OCA-T5-2. 

On page 17, lines 14-17, of your testimony, you state: 

Consequently, Platinum subscribers were assigned the largest fee 
increase of $9,500, representing an increase of 95 percent. I 
assume such an increase will have little or no effect on the number 
of Platinum subscribers. 

Witness Mitchum has noted that 29 of the 45 current Platinum subscription holders 
would pay less under the Postal Service's proposed fee schedule. Tr. 14/3976. As you 
note in your testimony on page 8, lines 12-14, these represent those 29 subscribers 
that use fewer than 169 million units (or as noted in witness Mitchum's response to 
OCAIUSPS-T40-57, an equivalent of 60,357,167 scans). 

(a) Please confirm that, under your proposal, each of these 29 subscribers could 
become Gold subscribers for $5,200, and obtain 62 million scans by buying two 
additional blocks of scans for $750 each, for a total fee of $6,700 dollars. If you 
do not confirm, please explain why not. 

(b) Please explain how your assumption that there will be "little or no effect on the 
number of Platinum subscribers" took into consideration that, under your 
proposal, 29 current Platinum subscribers could save at least $12,800 by 
choosing a Gold subscription, rather than a Pla:inum subscription. 

(c) Please confirm that a Gold subscription with 114 million additional scans (164 
million total) would cost $19,500. If you do not confirm, please explain why not. 

(d) Please confirm that a potential Confirm user who was planning to use fewer thar! 
164 million scans would have a lower total fee if they chose a Gold subscription 
rather than a Platinum subscription. 

(e) Please explain how your assumption that there will be "little or no effect on the 
number of Platinum subscribers" took into consideration an opportunity to save' 
money by getting a Gold subscription and purchasing additional scans, for a 
subscriber expecting to use fewer than 164 miliion scans. 

(9 Given that a Gold subscription can be upgraded to a Platinum subscription for 
the remainder of the subscription period, simply by paying the difference of the 
respective subscription fees (DMM 503.13.3.?(b)(3)), do you think that, except 
for subscribers who are confident of using at least 164 million scans, subscribers 
would choose the Gold subscription initially and upgrade only if it becomes clear 
they are going to be using more than 164 million scans? 

(9) Please explain how your assumption that there will be "little or no effect on the 

1191 



RESPONSE OF OCA WITNESS J A M S  F. CALLOW 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T5-2-5 

number of Platinum subscribers" took into consideration the opportunity for a 
subscriber to choose a less expensive Gold subscription initially, and upgrade 
only when they determine that they will be using enough scans to make a 
Platinum subscription less expensive. 

I 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-T5-2 
I 

(a) confirmed. 

(b) See my response to parts (e) - (g), below. 

(c) Not confirmed. The total cost would be $19,450 ($5,200 + ($750 19 

! 

additional blocks of 6 million scans)). 

(d) Confirmed. 

(e) - (9) For current Platinum subscribers using less than 92 million scans, it is 

presently less expensive for such subscribers to become Gold subscribers. At 92 

million scans, a Platinum subscriber pays $109 ($10,000 ,' 92) per million scans, while a 

Gold subscriber pays $106 (($4,500 + (7 additional blocks of 6 million scans $750)) I 

0 
92) per million scans. 

For a current Platinum subscriber using 62 million scans or less, such a 

subscriber could save at least $4,000 ($10,000 - ($4,500 + (2 additional blocks of 6 

million scans $750))) by becoming a Gold subscriber. Consequently, since all 29 

identified current Platinum subscribers use 62 million scans or less, all 29 should have 

converted and become Gold subscribers. Apparently, the 29 identified Platinum 

subscribers are not as price sensitive as implied by the question. This fact has not 

been explained by the Postal Service. 



RESPONSE OF OCA WITNESS JAMES F. CALLOW 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPS/OCA-T5-2-5 

Nevertheless, at 62 million scans or less, if any of the 29 identified current 

Platinum subscribers decide to become Gold subscribers, they could save $12,800 

($19,500 - ($5,200 + (2 additional blocks of 6 million scans $750))), assuming OCAS 

proposal is implemented. However, such a decision on the part of the 29 identified 

Platinum subscribers is not assured. Thus my conclusion that there would be "little or 

no effect on the number of Platinum subscribers." 

' 0  
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RESPONSE OF OCA WITNESS JAMES F. CALLOW 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T5-2-5 

~ USPSIOCA-T5-3. 

(a) Please assume that the 29 existing Platinum subscribers that use fewer than 61 
million scans choose to become Gold subscribers at a total price of $6,700 
($5,200 Gold subscription fee which includes 5’3 million scans, and two additional 
blocks of 6 million scans for $750 each), realizing a savings of $12,800 over your 
proposed Platinum subscription fee of $19,500. If these subscribers choose the 
lower priced option, what would be the effect on your total revenue for Confirm 
service? Please provide all calculations. 

(b) Please confirm that the Platinum subscription fee under your proposal would 
need to be increased to in excess of $42,500 to attain a cost coverage of 127.3 
percent, if all but 16 Platinum subscribers chose Gold subscriptions (45 existing 
Platinum subscribers less 29 subscribers migrating to the Gold tier in part (a)), 
and the fees for the Silver and Gold subscriptions remained unchanged from 
your proposal. If you do not confirm, please explain why not. 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-T5-3 

(a) Assuming all 29 of the identified Platinum subscribers become Gold 

subscribers, the total TYAR revenue would be $1.1 14,350 (($2,000 16) + ((119 + 29) 

$5,200) + ($750 * 1) + ((45 - 29) * $19,500)). However, it would require more than 22 

of the 29 identified Platinum subscribers becoming Got6 subscribers for the cost 

coverage of Confirm service to fall below 100 percent. Assuming 22 became Gold 

subscribers, the cost coverage would be 101.1% ($1,214,450 /$ I  ,200,890). 

(b) Not confirmed. Under the assumptions stated, to generate a test year cost 

coverage of 127.3 percent would require a Platinum subscription fee increase of 

$35,400 ($45,400 Total Platinum Fee - $10,000 Current Fee). 

7794 



RESPONSE OF OCA WITNESS JAMES F. CALLOW 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T5-2-5 

I! USPSIOCA-T5-4 

On page 17, lines 9-12, of your testimony you state that the Postal Service estimates 
no loss in the number of Gold subscribers. Please confirm that the Postal Service 
proposal eliminates the three subscription tiers, and therefore does not "estimate no 
loss of Gold subscribers," and assumes only that overall there will continue to be 180 
subscribers. See witness Mitchum's responses to OCNUSPS-T40-17 and 18 (Tr. 
14/3938-40). If you are unable to confirm, please explain why not. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIOCA-T5-4 

Confirmed. 

7 7 9 5  



RESPONSE OF OCA WITNESS JAMES F. CALLOW 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPSIOCA-T5-2-5 

0 USPS/OCA-T5-5. 

Revised 10-17-06 

Please refer to your testimony at page 17, lines 17-20, where you state: 

a $9,500 fee increase relative to total postage costs in the millions 
or hundreds of millions of dollars annually is quite small when 
amortized over millions of mailpieces. 

(a) Please explain in more detail how this 95 percent increase is "quite small," 
including what you mean by the reference to "amortized over milljons of pieces." 

(b) In the context of total postage costs, would a $29,500 fee increase also be "quite 
small?" 

(c) How large could the fee increase for Platinum subscribers be before you would 
not consider it to be "quite small?" 

RESPONSE TO USPSIOCA-T5-5 

(a) - (c) I propose a Platinum fee increase of $9,500, not a fee increase of 

$29,500. The additional cost per mailpiece resulting from a Platinum subscription fee 0 
increase of $9,500 would range from $0.0225 per piece for 423,051 mailpieces to 

$0.0001 per piece for 63,457,687 mailpieces. Using an average of 2.3638 

(1 1,047,933,787 /4,673,842,137) scans per Confirm mailpiece (Tr. 14I3949, 

OCNUSPS-T40-24(b)-(c)), the calculations are as follows: 

$0.0225 per piece for 423,051 mailpieces ($9,500 / (1 million scans I 2.3638 

scans per mailpiece)); 

$0.0010 per piece for 9,307,127 mailpieces ($9,500 I ( 2 2  million scans I2.3638 

scans per mailpiece)); 

$0.0004 per piece for 21,152,562 mailpieces ($9,500 1(50 million scans I 2.3638 

7196 

scans per maitpiece)); and, 0 
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TO INTERROGATORIES USPS/OCA-T5-2-5 
Revised 10-1 7-06 

$0.0001 per piece for 63,457,687 mailpieces (S9.500 /(I50 million scans/ 

2.3638 scans per mailpiece)). 

For Platinum subscribers entering 9.3 million or more mailpieces, an additional 

cost of $0.0010 (i.e., one-tenth of one cent) or less per mailpiece seems "quite small" to 

enhance the value of the host mailpiece in order to provide near real-time tracking 

information for mailers. These additional cosls are also 'quite small" in comparison to 

the millions of dollars spent for postage and other expenses mailers incur for materials, 

printing, and preparation of these mailpieces 



RESPONSE OF OCA WITNESS JAMES F. CALLOW 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPS/OCA-T5-6-16 

0 USPSIOCA-T5-6. 

(a) Please confirm that Attachment 1 of your testimorly assumes that a Silver 
subscriber must use all 15 million scans included in a 3-month subscription 
before purchasing another subscription. If you do not confirm, please explain 
why not. 

(b) Please confirm that a Silver subscriber need not use all 15 million scans included 
in a 3-month subscription before purchasing anotker subscription. If you do not 
confirm, please explain why not. 

(c) Please confirm that a Silver subscriber could use 100,000 scans in each of four 
consecutive three 3-month subscription periods. If you do not agree, please 
explain why not. 

(d) Does your testimony on pages 7 and 8 recognize that Silver subscribers need 
not use all 15 million scans included with their subscription before purchasing a 
subsequent subscription. If it does, please explain how. 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-T5-6 

(a) Confirmed. OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 9-22-06), worksheet 'USPS 

Comps Silver," attempts to show the proposed percentage fee increase (in column N) 

for a current Silver subscriber that purchased 1. 2, 3, or 4 consecutive quarterly 

subscriptions, assuming all 15 million scans are used before purchasing another 

quarterly subscription. Any current Silver subscriber that purchased another quarterly 

subscription before using all 15 million scans would experience a cost per million scans 

greater than the cost per million scans shown in the column, "Cost per Million Scans 

0 

($1.'' 

(b) Confirmed. 

(c) Confirmed. 
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(d) No. However, the percentage increase or decrease in fees can still be 

calculated for a Silver subscriber purchasing fewer than 1 million scans (or any other 

number of scans less than 1 million) per year. As assumed in part (c), above, the total 

cost to a current Silver subscriber using 100,000 scans per quarter (Le., 400,000 scans 

per year) and purchasing four consecutive quarterly subscriptions would be $8,000. I f  

the Postal Service’s proposal is implemented, the subscriber would acquire 1 million 

units, or 357,143 scans, for $5,000-the price of the annual user fee. The subscriber 

would experience a proposed fee decrease of 37.5 percent (($5,000) I $8,000) -1). 
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; USPS/OCA-T5-7. 

(a) Please confirm that a Silver subscriber who purchases four consecutive Silver 
subscriptions in a single year could save as much as $3,000 under the Postal 
Service’s proposal, which is a 37.5 percent fee reduction compared to either the 
existing pricing structure or your proposal. If you do not confirm, please explain 
why not. 

(b) Please confirm that your testimony on pages 7 and 8 incorrectly calculates the 
possible savings for Silver subscribers under the Postal Service’s proposal. If 
you do not confirm, please explain why not. 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-T5-7 

(a) Confirmed only for subscribers that purchased four consecutive quarterly 

subscriptions. 

(b) Not confirmed, for current Silver subscribers purchasing the subscriptions 

indicated and using the First-class Mailscans. shown in OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 

(Revised 9-22-06), worksheet “USPS Comps Silver.” 

7 8 0 0  
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0 USPS/OCA-T5-8. 

In witness Mitchum's response to Presiding Officer's information Request No. 12, 
Question 6, he noted that during a 12 month period (February 1,2005 to January 31, 
2006), three subscribers purchased 4 consecutive quarterly subscriptions. Please 
confirm that under the Postal Service's proposal these subscribers would pay less than 
under current fees (or under your proposed fees), unless they use more than 77 million 
units (or 27,500,011 scans, assuming that on average there are 357,143 scans per 
million units, as derived in OCA/USPS-T40-29). If you do not confirm, please explain 
why not, and provide all supporting calculations. 

RES PONS E TO US PS/OCA-T5-8 

Confirmed for the three subscribers that purchased four consecutive quarterly 

subscriptions. It should be noted that current Silver subscribers purchasing three or 

four consecutive quarterly subscriptions, a total of $6,000 or $8,000, respectively, could 

have saved money by purchasing a single Gold subscription for $4,500, thus indicating 

that subscribers do not always purchase the lowest price alternative. 0 
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USPSIOCA-T5-9. 

Please confirm that the headings in cells 28 and AA8 in the "USPS Comps Gold&Plat" 
worksheet of Attachment 1 to your testimony are not correct, and please provide 
corrected headings. 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-T5-9 

Confirmed. See OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 9-22-06), at indicated cells. 

7 8 0 2  
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USPS/OCA-T5-10. 

(a) Please confirm that under the Postal Service's proposal a Confirm user will be 
able to purchase an annual subscription and 71 1 additional blocks of one million 
units (for a total of 712 million units) for less than $19,500. If you do not confirm, 
please explain why not, and provide all supporting calculations. 

(b) Please confirm that 712 million units equates to more than 254 million scans, 
using the 357,143 scans per block of one million units factor, as derived in 
witness Mitchum's response to OCNUSPS-T40-29. If you do not confirm, please 
explain why not, and provide all supporting calculations. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIOCA-TS-10 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) Confirmed. 
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USPS/OCA-T5-11. 

Please confirm that under the Postal Service's proposal the total price for the average 
subscriber to purchase 164 million scans would be $15,080, where the annual fee is 
$5,000 and 459 additional blocks of units would cost $10,080. If you do not confirm, 
please explain why not, and provide all supporting calculations. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIOCA-T5-11 

Not confirmed. Assuming a Platinum subscriber seeks to acquire a total of 459 

blocks of 1 million units, or nearly 164 million (i.e., 163,928,571) scans, the total cost IO  

the subscriber is $15,062.50, calculated as follows: the $5,000 (1 $5.000) annual 

user fee, plus $10,062.50 ((9 * $70) + (90 $35) + (359 * $17.50)) for the 458 additional 

blocks. 
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Revised 10-20-06 

USPSIOCA-T5-12. 

Please confirm that cell AD9 in the "USPS Comps Gold&Plat" worksheet of Attachment 
1 to your testimony should be $25,000, not $5.000. 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-T5-12 

Confirmed. 
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' 0 USPS/OCA-T5-13. 

The OCA'S counsel during oral cross examination of witness Mitchum suggested that at 
least two resellers might be able to build their business under the current pricing 
structure so that they use 10 billion scans. Tr. 1414159. The Postal Service estimates 
that there will be a total of 10 billion scans in the test yzar for all subscribers combined. 
See witness Mitchum's response to PB/USPS-T40-2(b). 

(a) Do you think it is likely that, as these two resellers approach 10 billion annual 
scans each, some of these additional scans would result from other subscribers 
switching to the resellers instead of subscribing to Confirm? Please provide a 
detailed response explaining your expectation. 

(b) If the number of existing Confirm subscribers were to decrease because some 
subscribers switched to a reseller, would the revenue projections under your 
proposal be affected? Please fully explain your answer, describing the impact on 
the revenue estimate. 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-T5-13 

(a) - (b) I don't know whether it is likely or not that additional scans gained by 

resellers would come from current Confirm subscribers, since I am unfamiliar with the 

pricing and marketing practices of resellers, or the motivations of current Confirm 

subscribers. Resellers store scan data as well as offer other value-added services, and 

incur expenses as ongoing business concerns. The prices charged for such sewices 

may or may not cause current subscribers to become clients of resellers. Moreover, 

current Confirm subscribers may have valid reasons other than prices offered by 

resellers for remaining Confirm subscribers after implementation of new rates. 

On the other hand, resellers collectively may be ahle to increase their business 

up to 10 billion scans through a combination of means other than recruitingcurrent 

Confirm subscribers. Existing clients of resellers may no longer seed their mailings. 

Rather, existing clients may place PLANET barcodes or1 every mailpiece in a mailing, 0 
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thus increasing the number of reseller scans, Or, existing reseller clients may increase 

the number of mailings that use PLANET barcodes. Resellers may also market new 

0 
products, attracting clients that are new to Confirm, and thereby increase their 

business. Consequently, the revenue impact under my proposal cannot be estimated 

unless the client’s history, or lack thereof, with Confirm service is known. Estimating 

the revenue impact also requires knowledge as to whether a subscriber that migrated to 

a reseller was previously a Silver, Gold, or Platinum subscriber. Assuming OCAS 

proposal is implemented, however, the loss of a Silver subscriber would reduce 

revenues by $2,000 to $8,000, depending upon the number of consecutive quarterly 

subscriptions, while the loss of anyGold or Platinum sbbscriber would reduce total 

revenue by $5,200 or $19,500, respectively. 
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' USPS/OCA-T5-14. 

Assume a Platinum subscriber who uses 200 million scans a year were to stop 
subscribing to Confirm service, and instead begin using a reseller for their Confirm 
needs. 

(a) Please estimate the revenue impact this would have for Confirm service under 
your proposal. 

(b) Please confirm that the revenue impact would be less under the Postal Service's 
proposal. If you do not confirm, please explain why not and provide calculations. 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-T5-14 

(a) Under the OCA proposal, a loss of one Platinum subscriber using any 

number of scans would reduce total revenue by $19,500. 

(b) Confirmed. Assuming the loss of one Plat'num subscriber that uses a 

weighted average number of scans equal to 200 million scans per year, the total loss of 0 
revenue under the Postal Service's proposal is $16.830, or $19,500 under the OCA 

proposal. The revenue loss under the Postal Service's proposal would be 52.670 

($19,500 - $16,830) less. 
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Millions of Scans 
Used 

' USPS/OCA-T5-15. 

Average Price per 
Million Scans 

Please refer to your testimony at page 17, lines 17-20. where you state that a $9,500 
fee increase relative to total postage costs in the millions cr hundreds of millions of 
dollars annually is quite small when amortized over millions of mailpieces. 

(a) Please confirm that it is reasonable to assume that the number of scans used by 
Platinum subscribers varies greatly (from less than 50 million to nearly a billion) 
among the 45 existing subscribers. If you do not confirm. please explain why not. 

(b) Hypothetically, let's say there are four Platinum subscribers: the first uses 51 
million scans, the second uses 164 million scans, the third 1 billion scans, and 
the fourth 10 billion scans. Please confirm separately for each of these four 
users that, as noted in your testimony on page 17 lines 17-20, the $9,500 
increase is "quite small" when amortized over the pieces mailed. For each user 
for which you do not confirm, please provide a detailed explanation as to why not. 

(c) Please confirm that the following table accurately portrays these subsribers' 
average prices per million scans under your proposal. If you do not confirm, 
please explain why not. 

51 $382.35 
164 118.90 

(e) Please confirm that the following table accurately portrays these subscribers' 
average prices per million scans under the Postal Service's proposal. If you 
cannot confirm please explain why not. 

1,000 19.50 

$186.91 
91.95 

1,000 56.03 
10,000 49.70 

10,000 
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Revised 10-1 7-06 

(9 Please confirm that under the Postal Service's proposal the subscribers using 51 
million or 164 million scans would pay less per niillion scans and in total fees 
than under your proposal. If you do not confirm. please explain why not. 

(9) Please confirm that under the Postal Service's proposal the average price for a 
million scans for a subscriber using 51 million scans would be less than 4 times 
the average price for a million scans for a subscriber using 10 billion scans. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIOCA-T5-15 

(a) I can confirm that the number of scans used by Platinum subscribers varies 

from less than 60,357.167 (Tr. 14/3976, OCNUSPS-T40-57) to nearly 750 million (Tr. 

1414144). However, neither witness Mitchum nor the Postal Service has provided an 

array or grouping of Platinum subscribers by the number of scans used. 

(b) As stated in my response to USPSIOCA-T5-5(a)-(c) (revised 10-1 7-06), the 

cost per mailpiece for any Platinum subscriber entering 9.3 million or more mailpieces 

would be $0.0010 (Le., one-tenth of one cent) or less, which seems "quite small to 

enhance the value of the host mailpiece in order to provide near real-time tracking 

information for mailers." These additional costs are also 'quite small' in comparison to 

the millions of dollars spent for postage and other expenses mailers incur for materials, 

printing, and preparation of these mailpieces." 

(c) Confirmed. As column '2 of the table shows, the decrease in average price 

per million scans provides strong incentive for mailers to use PLANET barcodes on all 

their mailings. Moreover, my testimony on page 17, lines 17-20, states that the "$9,500 

fee increase . . . is quite small when amortized over niillions of mailpieces." The table 
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used 

51 
164 

1,000 
10,000 
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Revised 10-20-06 

presented in part (c) is incomplete because it shows the cost for millions of scans rather 

than the cost per mailpiece. See the expanded table below. 

Average Price per Average Number of Cost per Mailpiece 
Million Scans Mailpieces 

$382.35 21,375,613 $0.0004 
118.90 69,380,404 $0.0001 

19.50 423,051,244 $0.0000 
1.95 4,230,512,444 $0.0000 

(d) The Postal Service has testified that presently there are no Platinum 

subscribers that use more than 750 million scans, See Tr. 14/4144. Nevertheless, one 

of the goals of my fee proposal, as stated in my testimony at page 14, lines 15-16, is to 

encourage the expanded use of Confirm service. The decrease in average price per 

million scans provides strong incentive for mailers to use PLANET barcodes on all their 0 
mailings (see my response to part (c), above). It is not unfair to provide price incentives 

that encourage mailers to make greater use of mail service. such as Confirm. It would 

be unfair to charge different prices to two different mailers that purchased the same 

number of scans. Under my fee proposal, for example, any Platinum subscriber 

purchasing 51 million scans would pay an average price of $382 per million scans 

(e) Confirmed. However, Platinum subscribers would lose the option of 

unlimited scans for a fixed subscription fee. 

(f) Confirmed. However, Platinum subscribers would lose the option of unlimited 

scans for a fixed subscription fee 

(9) Confirmed. 
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USPSIOCA-TS-16. 

One reason cited by witness Mitchum for using units in his proposed fee schedule, 
rather than scans, is to facilitate inclusion of different types of scan information in the 
future, for example, information from manual scans of containers. USPS-T-40 at 16-17. 

(a) Please describe how your proposal addresses the potential for introducing 
manual scans of containers into Confirm service? If it is not addressed, please 
explain why not. 

(b) Is it your opinion that manual scans of containers should be included in the 
Platinum tier of your proposal, at no additional charge? Please explain. 

(c) Is it your opinion that a manual scan of a container of mail should be priced the 
same as a passive scan on a letter for Gold and Silver subscribers under the fee 
structure in your proposal? Please explain. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIOCA-T5-16 

(a) - (c) My proposal does not address the potential introduction of manual 

scans of containers into Confirm service. I gave no consideration to this possibility, and 0 
therefore have no opinion on the pricing of manual scan5 of containers as part of my 

proposal. 
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USPSIOCA-T5-17. 

Postal Service witness Mitchum stated that "(tlhe proposed change to DMCS 991.31 
would eliminate the requirement to provide prior electronic notice of entering the mail, 
for Destination Confirm customers, because customers found the requirement 
burdensome." USPS-T-40 at 21. GrayHair Software witness Bellamy states that the 
DMCS requirement "has not been easy for mailers to meet, and there may be cases 
where specific exceptions to it should be granted." GHS-T-1 at 20. To address the 
burden of the electronic notice requirement for certain Confirm customers, do you 
support exceptions being granted to those Confirm customers? Please explain any 
negative response. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIOCA-TS-17 

I agree with the testimony of GrayHair Software witness Bellamy (GHS-T-1) that 

exceptions should be granted in certain cases. The circumstances under which such 

exceptions are granted, however, should be determined in the context of developing an 

accurate, reliable, and low-cost electronic notificatiori system for the entry of Confirm 

mailings that is simple-to-use by subscribers and the Postal Service. Such a system 

should be developed by the Postal Service in conjunction with Confirm subscribers, 

interested mailers, trade associations, and the OCA. The system should be designed 

to meet the needs of the Postal Service without being so restrictive as to make it 

burdensome for subscribers. Thus, for example, if a sutjscriber offers an alternative 

method of providing valid entry data for a Confirm mailing, but that method differs from 

the specific form of the requirement established by the Postal Service, that method 

should be allowed as an exception. 

Moreover, the purpose of such a system should be to ensure that the electronic 

notification is recognized by the Postal Service and Confirm subscribers as the official 
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0 “start-the-clock entry time for purposes of developing transparent, system-wide service 

performance measurement for business mail. While exceptions lo electronic 

notification are appropriate, the exemptions must not be so extensive as to reduce the 

overall value of service performance measurement. Any discussion of exceptions being 

granted prior to development of such an electronic notific3tion system is premature. 
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! USPS/OCA-T5-18. 

During oral cross examination of witness Mitchum, counsel for the OCA implied that 
there was widespread dissatisfaction among current ConCrm subscribers with the 
Postal Service proposal for Confirm service. Tr. 1414157. 

(a) Has the OCA had discussions with Confirm customers dissatisfied with the 
Postal Service proposal? 

(b) If so, were you present during the any of these discussions? 

(c) If you responded affirmatively to part (a), was Altachment 1 of your testimony, or 
any similar presentation of your proposal, used during any of the discussions? 

(d) If you responded affirmatively to part (c), were values like those presented in the 
revised Attachment 1, worksheet 'USPS Comps Platinum," in columns W and X, 
included at the time your proposal was shared with any Confirm subscribers? 
Please explain fully. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIOCA-T5-18 

0 (a) Yes. 

(b) Yes. 

(c) Yes. 

(d) No. The values in OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 9-22-06), columns W 

and X of worksheet "USPS Comps Platinum," were devsloped subsequent to the 

proposal being shared with Confirm subscribers and other interested parties. 
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: USPSIOCA-T5-19. 

This question addresses your calculations for Platinum subscribers on worksheet 
“USPS Comps Platinum” of Attachment 1 to your testimony. 

(a) Please confirm that the calculation in Column W of Attachment 1’s “USPS 
Comps Platinum’’ worksheet assumes that 55 percent of the scans received by a 
subscriber are for. First-class Mail items and 45 percent are for Other classes of 
mail. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

(b) Please confirm that under the assumption in part (a), a mailer using 10 million 
scans would require 28 million units (5.5 million for First-class Mail scans, and 
22.5 million for other class scans). If you do not confirm, please explain. 

(c) Please confirm that the average price for a million scans for a subscriber using 
10 million scans assuming the same split for scans as in part (a) would be 
calculated in the following manner: 

Total Units = 10,000,000 ’ 0.55 (share of First-class scans) + 10,000.000 0.45 
(share of other class scans) 5 (units per other class scan) = 28,000,000. 

Total Fee (for 28,000,000 units) = $6,260 = $5,030 annual fee + $630 for 9 
blocks of units at $70 each + $630 for 18 blocks of units at $35 each. 

The average price per million scans would be $626 = $6,260 I 10 

If you do not confirm, please explain. 

(d) Please explain the basis for and significance of your ’Weignted Average Cost 
per Million Scans ($)” of $1,576 in cell W188 of ‘USPS Comps Platinum” 
worksheet of Attachment 1 of your testimony. 

(e) Please confirm that for the purpose of csinparing the Postal Service proposal to 
either the existing fee schedule or your proposal, an average price per million 
scans of $626 is more appropriate than $1,576, as it better reflects the average 
price per million scans a platinum subscriber using 10 million scans would face. 
If you do not confirm, please explain fully. If you do confirm please provide a 
new version of Attachment 1 (using the approach in part (c)), with a list of all 
cells that are affected, including whether or not the average price per million 
scans is higher or lower than the “Weighted Average Cost per Million Scans ($)”. 

(f) Please confirm that the table below accurately reflects selected values from your 
“Weighted Average Cost per Million Scans ($)” in column W of the “USPS 
Comps Platinum” worksheet of Attachment 1 (column 2), the average price per 
million scans derived in the manner used in part (c) of this interrogatory (column 
3), and the ratio of column 2 to column 3 (colunin 4). If you do not confirm, 
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please explain fully. 

Millions 
of Scans 

10 
25 
50 
100 
250 
500 

1.000 

Weighted Avg. Cost 
per Million Scans 
($), from OCA-T-5 

1,576 
689 
394 
246 
128 
88 
69 

Avg. Price per 
Million Scans ($), 
USPS Calculation 

626 
309 
189 
119 
77 
53 
56 

OCA-T-5 Cost as 
a Percentage of 

USPS Calculation 
of Average Price 

(Yo) 
252 
223 
208 
206 
166 
140 
123 

(9) Please confirm that a Platinum subscriber using 10 million scans reasonably 
might believe that your “Weighted Average Cost per Million Scans ($)” of $1,576 
could be multiplied by 10 to determine a total cost for 10 million scans of 
$15,760. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

(h) Please confirm that in actuality the fee under the Postal Service proposal for a 
mailer using 10 million scans is $6,260 (10 $626), which is more than 60 
percent less than the $15,676 implied by your “Weighted Average Cost per 
Million Scans ($)”. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

(i) Please confirm that the table below accurately represents the total fees for 
Platinum subscribers under the existing fee schedule, the OCA proposal, and the 
Postal Service proposal. 

Millions of 
Scans 

10 
25 
50 
100 
250 
500 

1,000 

Existing Fee 
10,000 
10,000 
10,000 
10,000 
10,000 
10,000 
10,000 

OCA Proposed 
Fee 

19,500 
19,500 
19,500 
19,500 
19,500 
19,500 
19,500 

Postal Service 
Proposed Fee 

6,260 
7,730 
9,480 
11,930 
19,280 
31,530 
56.030 

(j) Please confirm that the following table presents the “USPS vs. Current: 
Proposed Increase %” for selected numbers of scans in Column X of “USPS 
Comps Platinum” worksheet of Attachment 1 of your testimony (column 2), along 
with an accurate representation of the fee change based on the methodology 
used in part (c) (column 3). If you do not confirm, please explain. 
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Millions of 
Scans 

10 
25 
50 
100 
250 
500 

1,000 

USPS vs. Current: 
Proposed Increase %, 

OCA-Td, Attachment 1 
58 
72 
97 
146 
219 
342 
587 

USPS vs. Current: 
Percentage Change (%), 

l lSPS Calculation 
-37 
-23 
-6 
19 
93 

21 5 
460 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-T5-19 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) I can confirm that a mailer using 10 million scans would require 28 million 

units. I can confirm that a mailer requiring 28 million units would be purchasing the 

equivalent of 5.5 million units of First-class Mail scans 2nd 22.5 million units of scans 

for other classes, assuming an average of 357,143 scans per 1 million units. I can 

confirm that a mailer requiring 28 million units would receive 10 million scans, 

consisting of 5.5 million First-class Mail scans and 4.5 million (22.5 million units / 5 

units per scan for other classes) scans of other mail classes, assuming an average of 

357,143 scans per 1 million units. 

0 

(c) Confirmed. 

(d) In OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 9-22-06), worksheet “USPS Comps 

Platinum,’’ I could not find the figure of $1,576 in cell MI188 of the column “Weighted 

Average Cost per Million Scans ($).” The figure displayed in cell W188 is $69. The 

figure $1,576 is displayed in cell W18. 
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(e) Confirmed. See OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 10-1 0-06), worksheet 

"USPS Comps Platinum." 

(f) Not confirmed as to columns 2 and 4 of the referenced table for 10, 25 and 

50 million scans. See OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 9-22-06), worksheet "USPS 

Cornps Platinum," cells W36, W78, and W148, which show the "Weighted Average 

Cost per Million Scans" of $626, $309, and $190, respectively. 

However, I am revising and expanding USPS-T-5, Attachment 1, worksheet 

"USPS Comps Platinum," to include the "Millions of Scans" shown in column 1 of the 

referenced table that were not included in worksheet "USPS Comps Platinum," as 

originally filed, or as revised on 9-22-06. Column Y of the revised worksheet 'USPS 

Comps Platinum" presents all the figures in column 2 of the referenced table. See 

OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised IO-IO-06), worksheet 'USPS Comps Platinum." For 

100,250, 500, and 1,000 million scans, see cells Y186, Y190, Y194, and Y196, which 

show the "Weighted Average Cost per Million Scans" of $1 19, $77, $63, and $56, 

respectively. 

0 

The correct figures for columns 2 and 4 of the rpferenced table in this 

interrogatory are shown in the table below, calculaten if1 the manner described in part 

(c) of this interrogatory. 
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0 

Millions 
of Scans 

10 
25 
50 
100 
250 
500 

1,000 

Weighted Avg. Cost 
per Million Scans 

($), from OCA-T-5, 
Attachment 1 ,  

(Revised 10-1 0-06) 
626 
309 
190 
119 
77 
63 
56 

Avg. Price per 
Million Scans (S), 
USPS Calculation 

626 
309 
189 
119 
77 
63 
56 

OCA-T-5 Cost as 
a Percentage of 

USPS Calculation 
of Average Price 

("/I 
0 
0 

0.5 
0 
0 
0 
0 

Confirmed as to column 3, except 50 million scans, where the average price per 

million scans should be $190. See OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 10-10-06). 

worksheet "USPS Cornps Platinum," cell Y186. 

(9) Not confirmed. See OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised IO-lO-O6), worksheet 

"USPs Comps Platinum: 

(h) Confirmed as to $6,260. Not confirmed as to "60 percent less than the 

$15,676" for purposes of comparing the "h'eighted Averagz cost per Million Scans (S)." 

See OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised IO-10-06), worksheet "USPS Comps Platinum." 

(i) Confirmed. See OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 10-1 0-06), worksheet 

"USPS Comps Platinum." 

(i) Not confirmed for column 2. The correct percentages for column 2 are shown 

in the table below. See OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised IO-IO-06), worksheet "USPS 

Comps Platinum." 
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Millions of 
Scans 

10 
25 
50 
100 
250 
500 

1.000 

USPS vs. Current: 
Proposed Increase YO, 

OCA-Td, Attachment 1 
(Revised 10-10-06) 

-37 
-23 
-5 
19 
93 

215 
460 

tiS?S vs. Current: 
Percentage Change (%), 

USPS Calculation 
-37 
-23 
-5 
19 
93 

215 
460 
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0 USPSIOCA-T5-20. 

Please confirm that your response to USPS/OCA-T5-3(b) would have been 
“Confirmed,” if you had interpreted the words “increased to in excess of $42,500” to 
refer to a total Platinum fee of $42,500 (rather than a fee increase of $42,500, from 
$10,000 to $52,500). If you do not confirm, please explain. 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-T5-20 

Not confirmed. If 29 Platinum subscribers choose Gold subscriptions, the total 

number of Gold subscribers would be 148. Assuming the Silver and Gold subscription 

fees are unchanged at $2,000 and $5,200, respectively, the 16 remaining Platinum 

subscribers would require a Platinum subscription fee of $45,400 to generate a test 

year cost coverage of 127.3 percent. The calculation 6 as follows: ((($2,000 * 16 

Silver subscribers) + ($5,200 * 148 Gold subscribers) + ($750 1 Gold subscriber 

additional block) + ($45,400 * 16 Platinum subscribers)) I $1,200,890 Total Cost). 

The calculation is shown in the attached page. See also the Excel file, 

“Response-USPS-OCA-TI -20” accompanying this response, for the calculation in 

electronic form. 



7 8 2 3  

0 
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USPS/OCA-T5-21. 

Please refer to your response to USPS/OCA-T5-6 and to pages 7 and 8 of your revised 
testimony, where you state: 

Current Silver subscribers, depending upon the number of quarterly 
subscriptions purchased during the year and use of First-class Mail scans, 
will experience fee changes ranging from -14 to 190 percent. Silver 
subscribers that purchased one, two, or three quarterly subscriptions will 
pay between 6 and 190 percent more than currently as combined total 
fees (i.e., the annual user fee plus declining block user fees) rise with 
usage. Only Silver subscribers that purchased four sequential quarterly 
subscriptions will experience a decrease in combined total fees of 
between -8 and -14 percent under the Postal Service's proposal. 

(a) In your response to USPS/OCA-T5-6(d) you note that the potential fee decrease 
for a Silver subscriber is 37.5 percent. Please confirm that this is more than twice 
the amount of savings you present in your revised testimony. If you do not 
confirm, please explain. 

(b) Please confirm that your revised testimony is inconsistent with your response to 
USPS/OCA-T5-6(d), in that the potential savinss for Silver subscribers is greater 
than stated in the testimony. If you do not confirm, explain fully. 

(c) At the time your testimony was submitted were yliu aware that your presentation 
did not reflect the possibility of Silver subscribers renewing their subscription 
quarterly even if they do not use all 15 million scans? If you were aware, please 
explain fully why your testimony seems to have ignored this possibility. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIOCA-T5-21 

(a) - (b) I can confirm that the potential fee decrease for a Silver subscriber of 

37.5 percent, provided in response to USPS/OCA-T5-6!d), differs from the range of fee 

changes provided in my revised testimony. However, I cannot confirm that my 

response to USPS/OCA-T5-6(d) is inconsistent with my revised testimony if the 

purpose of estimating the percentage change in fees is to present realistic estimates. 



7825 

RESPONSE OF OCA WITNESS JAMES F. CALLOW 
TO INTERROGATORIES USPS/OCA-T5-21-24 

I 

‘ 0  

In preparing my testimony, I made one set of assumptions about the usage of 

scans by Silver subscribers during each quarterly subscription period. The response to 

USPS/OCA-T5-6(d) makes a different set of assumptions than in my testimony. While 

the assumptions in my testimony may not capture all possible combinations of quarterly 

subscriptions and usage, the range of fee changes presented in my testimony-from - 

14 to 190 percent-is more realistic than the single estimate of -37.5 percent. 

As stated in my testimony quoted in this interrogatory, the fee changes range 

from -14 to 190 percent, based upon “the number of quarterly subscriptions purchased 

during the year and use of First-class Mail scans.” The response to USPS/OCA-T5- 

6(d) applies only to current Silver subscribers purchasing four quarterly subscriptions 

and using less than 1 million First-class Mail scans in total. Although there are three 

current Silver subscribers that purchased four quarterly subscriptions, it seems highly 

unlikely they used less than 1 million scans. More realistically, as stated in my 

testimony quoted above, if these three current Silver subscribers used between 45 

million and 60 million scans, they would “experience a decrease in combined total fees 

of between -8 percent to -14 percent under the Postal S.ervice’s proposal.” If it is 

assumed these three current subscribers used between 2 million scans up to 45 million 

scans, the resulting decrease in combined total fees under the Postal Service’s 

proposal would range from -36.6 percent ((($5,000 * 1 million scans) + ($70 ’ 1 million 

additional scans)) / $8,000) - 1) to -14 percent ((($5,G00 * 1 million scans) + ($70 9 

million additional scans) + ($35 * 35 million additional scans)) /$8 ,000)  - 1). 

Moreover, the response to USPS/OCA-T5-6(d) does not apply to current Silver 

subscribers purchasing between one and three quarterly subscriptions. Based upon 
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Quarterly 
Subscriptions 

Range of First- Range of Fee 
Class Mail Scans Increases 

Purchased 
1 
2 
3 

Source: OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 10-20-06) 

It seems reasonable to assume that current Silver subscribers purchasing one 

quarterly subscription would use between 1 and 15 million scans, making the range of 

fee increases presented in the table realistic and accurate. Even if some current Silver 

subscribers purchased a second quarterly subscription without using all 15 million 

scans during the first subscription period, it doesn't necessarily mean the range of fee 

increases presented in OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 10-20-06) for such subscribers 

is unrealistic or wrong. For example, assume a Silver sihx.riber, after using 12 million 

scans on three First-class mailings (4 million scans per mailing), decides to purchase a 

second quarterly subscription. If sometime during the second quarterly subscription 

period the subscriber enters one more First-class mailing using 4 million scans, or a 

total of 16 million scans, the subscriber's fee increase would be 46 percent. 

Nevertheless, the percentage change in fees would differ from those presented 

in OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 10-20-06) if it were assumed that current Silver 

subscribers purchased two consecutive quarterly subscriptions and used 15 million or 

(Millions) (Percent) 
1 - 1 5  150- 190 

16  - 30 46 - 58 
30 - 45 6 - 1 4  
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fewer scans, or three consecutive quarterly subscriptions and used 30 million or fewer 

scans. The percentage change in fees under the Postal Service’s proposal for a 

current Silver subscriber purchasing two consecutive quarterly subscriptions using 15 

million or fewer scans would range from 25 percent ((($5,000 * 1 million scans) /$4,000 

for two quarterly subscriptions) - 1) to 45 percent ((($5.000 * 1 million scans) + ($70 * 9 

million additional scans) + ($35 * 5 million additional scans)) 1$4,000) - 1). The 

percentage change in fees for a current Silver subscriber purchasing three quarterly 

subscriptions using 30 million or fewer scans would range from -17 percent ((($5,000 * 

1 million scans) / $6,000) - 1) to 5 percent ((($5,000 * 1 million scans) + ($70 * 9 million 

additional scans) + ($35 * 20 million additional scans)) I $6,00Q) - 1). 

(c) No. 
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USPSIOCA-T5-22. 

Please refer to your response to USPS/OCA-T5-11, 

(a) Please explain fully why you chose to respond using a scenario in which a mailer 
"seeks to acquire a total of 459 blocks of 1 million units, or nearly 164 million 
(163,928,571) scans," rather than the 164 million scans as stated in the question. 

(b) Please confirm that the total fee under the Postal Service proposal for 164 
million scans, as stated in the original interrogatory, will be $15.080 ($5,000 for 
the annual fee plus $10,080 for the additional blocks of units). If you do not 
confirm. explain fully. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIOCA-T5-22 

(a) - (b) Assuming a weighted average 357,143 scans per block of 1 million 

units, a mailer could not acquire 164 million scans. More specifically, a mailer could 

purchase either 163,928,571 scans, a total of 459 blocks of 1 million scans (458 

additional blocks plus the 1 block included with the annual user fee), or 164.285.714 

scans, a total of 460 blocks of 1 million scans (459 additional bloclrs plus the 1 block 

included with the annual user fee). Assuming the mailer wanted ta acquire up to but 

not more than 164 million (i.e., 163,928,571) scans, the total cost to the subscriber 

would be $15,062.50, as stated in the response to USPS:OCA-T5-11. However, I can 

confirm that if the mailer wanted to acquire more than 164 rnil1iofli.e.. 164,285,714) 

scans, the total cost to the subscriber would be $15.030. 

7 8 2 8  
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USPSIOCA-T5-23. 

Please refer to your response to USPS/OCA-T5-12 

(a) Please confirm that the column heading for cell AD9 of your original testimony on 
the worksheet that was previously titled USPS Comps Gold&Plat" (which was 
changed without explanation as part of your September 22, 2006 revisions to 
"USPS Comps Platinum," where it is column V with the same column heading) is 
"Standard Cost per Million Scans" not "Weighted Average Cost Per Million 
Scans ($)" as stated in your response. 

(b) Please refer to Cell V9 of worksheet "USPS Comps Platinum" of Attachment 1 of 
your revised testimony, which is under the column heading "Standard Cost per 
Million Scans". Please confirm that your response to USPS/OCA-T5-12 should 
have been a confirmation, and that the value should be $25,000. If you do not 
confirm, please fully justify why that specific cell contains a different equation 
than all cells in the array from VI0  lo V192, which in the original version of your 
testimony would have been AD10 to AD35 before ypu expanded this column in 
your notice of errata filled on September 22, 2006. 

(c) Please explain why you expanded this column in your errata filed on September 
22, 2006. 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-T5-23 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) Confirmed. See the errata to OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 10-20-06). 

filed this date. 

(c) In OCA-T-5, Attachment 1, as originally filed, column AD relies on figures in 

column AA, which in turn relies on column 2. Column 2, entitled "Number of First-class 

Scans per Million Units," contained various discrete "scans per million" (Le., 1. 2, 9, IO, 

11, 15, etc.) from 1 to 175, rather than all scans 1 through 175. OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 

revised September 22, 2006, contained scans per million 1 through 175, inclusive, in 

order to provide calculations for several subsequent interrogatories. 
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USPSIOCA-T5-24. 

Please refer to your response to USPS/OCA-T5-14(b). 

(a) Please confirm that, under the Postal Service proposal, a fee is charged for each 
additional block of 1 million units used by a Confirm subscriber. If you do not 
confirm, explain fully. 

(b) Please confirm that if this subscriber were to move to a reseller, then the reseller 
would need to buy additional blocks of units to procure the scans for their new 
customer. If you do not confirm, explain fully. 

(c) Please confirm that the difference in the amounts of revenue lost between the 
two proposals should include both the difference in the total fees the subscriber 
had previously paid, which is $2,670 in your response to USPSIOCA-T5-14(b), 
plus the amount of revenue the Postal Service wguld acquire as a result of the 
reseller purchasing enough additional blocks to procure the scans for the 
customer. If you do not confirm, explain fully. 

(d) Please confirm that a reseller would need to purchase 560 additional blocks of 
units to fulfill this customer's need for 200 million scans. If you do not confirm, 
explain fully and provide all calculations. 

(e) Please confirm that 560 additional blocks of units will cost $9,800 if all blocks are 
purchased at the $17.50 price per block, and cotild cost more if the reseller had 
not previously purchased 99 additional blocks of units. If you do not confirm, 
explain fully and provide all calculations. 

(f) Please confirm that the total loss to the Postal Seivice under its proposal would 
be at most $7.030. which is $16,830 less the $9,800 referenced in part (e). If you 
do not confirm, explain fully and provide all calcdlations. 

(g) Please confirm that the revenue loss under the Postal Service proposal would be 
$12,470 ($19,500 - $7,030) less than under your proposal, not $2,670 as stated 
in your response to USPS/OCA-T5-14(b). If you do not confirm, explain fully and 
provide all calculations. 

7 8 3 0  

RESPONSE TO USPSIOCA-T5-24 

(a) Confirmed. 
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j 

(b) Confirmed, assuming the Confirm subscriber required the same number of 

scans upon becoming a client of the reseller. 

(c) Confirmed. 

(d) Confirmed. 

( e )  Confirmed. 

(f) Confirmed. 

(9) Confirmed. 
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US PS/OCA-T5-2 5. 

Please refer to your response to USPS/OCA-T5-18(d), where you state: 

The values in OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 9-22-06), columns W and 
X of worksheet "USPS Comps Platinum," were developed subsequent to 
the proposal being shared with Confirm subscribers and other interested 
parties. 

The original question asked whether or not "values like those presented in the revised 
Attachment 1" of your testimony were included at the time [ ] your proposal [was] 
shared with any Confirm subscribers. Your response above appears to be limited to the 
columns in the revised attachment. 

(a) Please explain whether or not data like those in the revised Attachment 1 were 
included in the proposal you shared with Confirm customers. 

(b) If the data were included, did the data contain information similar to those 
presented in Column X of worksheet 'USPS Comps Platinum" in revised version 
of Attachment 1 filed on September 22,2006 (which were removed as part of 
your October 10, 2006 revision without any explanation). 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-T5-25 

Postal Service interrogatory USPS/OCA-T5-18(d) states, verbatim: 

(d) If you responded affirmatively to pant (c), were values like those 
presented in the revised Attachment 1, worksheet 'USPS Camps 
Platinum," in columns WandX, included at the time your proposal 
was shared with any Confirm subscribers? Please explain fully. 
(Emphasis added) 

Since I responded affirmatively to part (c), my response to part (d) stated: 

(d) No. The values in OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (Revised 9-22-06), 
columns W and X of worksheet "USPS Comps Platinum," were developed 
subsequent to the proposal being shared with Confirm subscribers and other 
interested parties. 
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I believe this answer to be directly responsive to the question as posed in part 

(a. 
(a) No. Values like those presented in "revised Attachment 1" were not included 

in my proposal shared with Confirm subscribers, assuming the reference to "revised 

Attachment 1" refers to OCA-T-5, Attachment 1. revised September 22, 2006. 

(b) The data were not included. NA. 
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USPSIOCA-T5-26. 

Please refer to your response to USPSIOCA-T5-19, and Attachment 1 of your 
testimony as originally tiled, and as revised on September 22, 2006 and October 10, 
2006. 

(a) Please confirm that, for an individual reading your original testimony on page 8, 
lines 7-1 1, your statement that they would face an increase of "up to 585 percent 
for 1 billion scans," and its associated footnote, imply that the array of cells from 
231 to AF31 relate to customers using 1 billion scans. If you do not confirm, 
please explain. 

become confused about the fee increases resulting from the Postal Service 
proposal? If you do not agree please explain. 

(b) Do you agree that your original testimony could have caused those that read it to 

(c) Please explain fully why the values in the limited number of cells populated in 
column 2 of the October 10, 2006 revision of "USPS Cornps Platinum" in 
Attachment 1 of your testimony are now significantly lower (with the exception of 
cell Z9) than when they were presented in the previous versions (column AF of 
the original version, "USPS Comps Gold&Plat", and column X of the September 
22, 2006 version, "USPS Comps Platinum"). 

(d) Please confirm that the percentages presented in the following table accurately 
represent the differences between the two revised versions of Attachment 1 for 
all comparable cells. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

0 

Number of 
Scans (from 

revision) 
357,143 

5,000,000 
10,000,000 
15,000,000 
20,000,000 
25,000,000 
30,000,000 
35,000,000 
40,000,000 
45,000,000 
50,000,000 
55,000,000 
60,000,000 

10-1 0-06 Millions 
of Units 

1 
14 
28 
42 
56 
70 
84 
98 
112 
126 
140 
154 
168 

USPS vs. 
Current: 

Proposed 
Increase YO 

(rev. 10-10-06) 

-42% 
-37% 
-33% 
-28% 
-23% 
-18% 
-1 3% 
-1 0% 
-8% 
-5% 

0% 

-50% 

-3% 

USPS vs. 
Current: 

Proposed 
Increase YO 

(rev. 9-22-06) 

62% 
75% 
89% 
103% 
116% 
130% 
144% 
152% 
159% 
165% 
172% 
179% 

-50% 
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(e) Please confirm, based on the table presented in part (d). that a Platinum 
subscriber would be led to believe that using as few as 20 million scans would 
cost the subscriber more under the Postal Service proposal than under your 
proposal. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

(f) Please confirm that under the Postal Service proposal a Platinum subscriber 
using 20 million scans would not only pay less than half of what they would pay 
under your proposal, but would actually pay less than under the existing fee 
schedule. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

(9) Please confirm that your original worksheet 'USPS Comps Gold&Plat" of 
Attachment 1 indicated that all Platinum Confirm subscribers needing one or 
more additional blocks of units would face a fee increase of at least 42 percent. 
If you do not confirm, please explain. 

(h) Please assume that a Platinum subscriber assumed that the increases you 
presented in your original ("USPS Comps GoldBPlat") and first revision ("USPS 
Comps Platinum") of Attachment 1 of your testimony were accurate. Please 
confirm that this Platinum subscriber would conclude that its fees would increase 
if fewer than 60,000,000 scans were used. If YOU do not confirm, please explain. 

RESPONSE TO USPS/OCA-T5-26 

(a) Confirmed, where the associated footnote (No. 18) refers to OCA-T-5, 

Attachment 1, as originally filed. 

(b) Not necessarily, since the question of whether or not "those that read" my 

testimony would be confused depends upon their prior knowledge of the Postal 

Service's proposal. For example, confusion might exist if those that read my testimony 

knew the correct percentage change in fees under the Postal Service's proposal prior to 

reading my testimony. However, those that read the testimony of Postal Service 

witness Mitchum (USPS-T-40) prior to reading my testimony would not find the correct 

percentage change in fees in witness Mitchum's testimony since that testimony 
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provided no information on the percentage change in fees under the Postal Service's 

proposal. 

(c) The referenced columns in OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (column AF), as originally 

filed, and OCA-T-5, Attachment 1 (column X), revised September 22, 2006, were 

calculated incorrectly. The values in these columns, both entitled "USPS vs. Current: 

Proposed Increase %," were derived by dividing the weighted average cost per million 

scans by the cost per million scans using the incorrect number of scans for First-class 

Mail. OCA-T-5, Attachment 1, as revised October I O ,  2006, displays the correct 

percentage increase in column 2, also entitled "USPS vs. Current: Proposed Increase 

%," by dividing the weighted average cost per million scans as proposed by the Postal 

Service by cost per million scans for the same number of scans in the current Platinum 

fee schedule. 

(d) Confirmed. 

(e) Assuming prior knowledge of OCAS proposal by Platinum subscribers, not 

confirmed for column 3, "USPS vs. Current: Proposed Increase % (rev. 10-IO-06), 

which clearly shows a decrease. Confirmed for columr 4, "USPS vs. Current: 

Proposed Increase % (rev. 9-22-06). 

(f) Confirmed. A current Platinum subscriber under the Postal Service's 

proposal using a weighted average 20 million scans would experience a fee decrease 

of 28 percent, and paya fee less than half ($362 vs. $975) the fee under my proposal. 

(9) Confirmed. The percentage increase of 42 percent is incorrect. The correct 

percentage change in fees for various blocks of additional units is found in OCA-T-5, 

Attachment 1, as revised October 20,2006. 
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(h) Confirmed. However, the percentage change in fees provided in OCA-T-5, 

Attachment 1, in worksheet “USPS Comps Gold&Plat,” as originally filed, and in 

worksheet “USPS Comps Plat,” revised September 22, 2006, are no longer part of my 

testimony. See OCA-T-5, Attachment 1, worksheet “USPS Comps Plat,” revised 

October 20, 2006. 
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USPSIOCA-T5-27. I 
Please confirm that column headings in cells T8 and U8 of worksheet 'USPS Comps 
Platinum" of Attachment 1 of your testimony [revised 10-10-06) is inaccurate, since the 
number of scans per unit is either 1 for First-class Mail or 5 for Standard Mail. If you do 
not confirm, please explain. If you do confirm, please provide accurate column 
headings. 

RESPONSE TO USPSIOCA-T5-27 

Not confirmed. In the case of First-class Mail, a subscriber can obtain 1 scan for 

each unit. A subscriber who wishes to obtain 1 million scans must purchase 1 block of 

a million units. The column heading, "Number of First-class Scans per Unit," is 

therefore correct. 

By comparison, a subscriber can obtain one Standard Mail (or Periodicals) scan 

for every 5 units. The ratio of scans to units is 0.20 (1 scan I 5  units). By extension, 

then, a subscriber who wishes to obtain 1 million Staridacd Mail scans must purchase 5 

additional blocks of one million units each. Again, the ratio of scans to units is 0.20 (1 

million scans I 5  million units). Thus, the column heading. "Number of Standard Scans 

per Unit," is correct. The reciprocal of "scans per unit" is "units per scan," in which case 

the number of units required would be 5 units for every 1 scan. 

0 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: This brings us to oral 

cross-examination. One participant has requested oral 

cross-examination, the United States Postal Service. 

Mr. Rubin? 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. RUBIN: 

Q Good afternoon, Mr. Callow. I'm David Rubin 

for the Postal Service. 

A Good afternoon. 

Q I just have a couple of questions. In the 

Presiding Officer's Information Request No. 1 2 ,  

Question 5 ,  the presiding officer asked the Postal 

Service about the potential for arbitrage under 

different confirmed fee schedules, and that POIR was 

issued August 24, 2006, a little less than two weeks 

before Intervenor testimony was due. Are you familiar 

with the concept of arbitracp? 

A I am somewhat, but I did not spend any time 

reviewing that POIR. 

Q Was the potential for arbitrage a 

consideration in the development of your fee proposal 

for a confirm? 

A No. 

Q Would you please turn to the question and 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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response to Interrogatory T-5-26(d), which you 

answered yesterday? 

A I have it. 

Q So, looking at the table and the question 

for Part D and the fact that the response to Part D is 

confirmed, do you agree that, in your response, you 

confirmed that your current Attachment 1 shows 

decreases for customers using between 5 million and 55 

million scans under the Postal Service proposal? 

A Yes. 

Q And you also confirm that, as of September 

22, your Attachment 1 shcwed fee increases for those 

customers. 

A That’s correct. That revision on September 

22 is no longer part of my testirr.ony. 

Q Now, would you turn to your response to 

Interrogatory T-5-25, Part A? 

A I have it. 

Q You were asked whether, when your confirm 

proposal was shared with confirmed customers, you 

included any data showing fee increases like those in 

the September 22nd version of Attachment 1. Am I 

right that you answered no but specifically limited 

your response to values like those in Attachment 1, as 

revised, September 22? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 



7841  

A That's correct, but I guess I should say the 

values on the 22nd were not included because they 

weren't prepared, so I had not given them to any 

confirmed mailers or other interested parties. 

Q Okay. Now, I want to ask a more general 

question. Were any numbers showing that the Postal 

Service proposal would increase fees for customers 

using fewer than 6 0  million scans shared with 

confirmed customers? 

A For platinum subscribers? 

Q Yes. 

A No. 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you. I have no more 

questions. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Mr. Rubin. 

Are there any questions from the bench? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Is there anyone else who 

wishes to cross-examine Witness Callow? 

(No response. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: There being none, Mr. 

Callow, that completes your testimony here today. We 

appreciate your contribution to the record, and YOU 

are now excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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(Witness excused.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Hall? 

MR. HALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The 

Major Mailers Association calls Richard E. Bentley. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Bentley, would you raise 

your right hand, please? 

Whereupon, 

RICHARD E. BENTLEY 

having been duly sworn, was called as a 

witness and was examined and testified as follows: 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: You may be seated. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. HALL: 

Q Good afternoon, Mr. Bentley. Do you have 

before you a document identified as MMA-T-1 and 

entitled “Direct Testimony of Richard E. Bentley on 

behalf of Major Mailers Association, DST Mailing 

Services, Inc., and Association for Mail Electronic 

Enhancement, Inc.? 

A Yes, I have it. 

Q Does the cover on th3.t document show that it 

was revised as of October 23? 

A Actually, I know it was revised, but I don’t 

see the date. 

Q Would you accept that, subject to check? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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Are there any further changes or corrections 

to your testimony? 

A No. 

Q Do you adopt that testimony as your sworn 

testimony in this proceeding? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q Do you also have before you a one-page 

exhibit identified as MMA-l(a) and entitled "Estimated 

Impact of IOCS Redesign on First-class, Single-piece, 

and Presorted Letters"? 

A Yes. 

Q Was that exhibit prepared by you? 

A Yes, it was. 

Q Are there any further changes necessary to 

that exhibit? 

A No. 

Q Are you also spcmsoring the following 

library references in this proceeding: MMA/LR-1 

entitled "Derivation of Workshare Unit Cost Savings"; 

MMA/LR-2, "Derivation of Delivery Unit Cost Savings 

Due to Worksharing"; MMA/LR-3, "Analysis of Remote 9ar 

Code System (RBCS) Costs as Reflected in the USPS Mail 

Flow Models"; and Library Reference MMA/LR-4 entitled 

"QBRM Accounting Methods"? 

A Yes. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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Q The materials in these library references, 

including the QBRM accounting method studies shown on 

the DVD, included as part of MMA/LR-4, prepared by you 

or under your direction and supervision? 

A Yes. 

MR. HALL: At this point, Mr. Chairman, I 

would request that Mr. Bentley's prepared testimony 

and exhibit be admitted into evidence. I've already 

given two copies to the reporter. I would also 

request that the other materials, the library 

references that I identified, be admitted into 

evidence at this time. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: IS there objection? Hearing 

none, counsel has previously provided two copies of 

the corrected direct testimony of Richard E. Bentley. 

That testimony is received into evidence; however, as 

is our practice, it will not be transcribed. 

(The document referred to was 

identified as Exhibit No. 

MMA-T-1 and was received in 

evidence. 1 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Eentley, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of written cross- 

examination made available to you today? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have. 

Heritage Reportin9 Corporation 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: If the questions contained 

in that packet were posed to you orally today, would 

your answers be the same as those you provided to the 

Commission previously in writing? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, they would. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Are there any corrections or 

additions that you would like to make to those 

answers? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I have a couple of 

corrections. The first one is in answer to USPS/MMA- 

T-1-15. In the answer to Part A, there are some 

percentages: "26 percent' should be "27 percent. " 

That appears twice. The "46 percent" should be "47 

percent. '' 

The other change is Interrogatory USPS/MMA- 

T-1-26. In Part B, I referred to WA interrogatories, 

and the "MMA" should be changed to "KE," which stands 

for Keyspan, because they were Xeyspan 

interrogatories, and that's it. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Counsel, would you please 

provide two copies of the corrected designated cross- 

examination of Witness Bentley to the reporter? That 

material is received into evidence, and consistent 

with our new practice, it will be transcribed into the 

record. 
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(The document referred to was 

identified as Exhibit No. 

USPS/MMA-T-l and was received 

in evidence. ) 
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Response Of Richard E. Bentley To Interrogatories Of United States Postal Service 
(Revised 10/19106) 

USPSIMMA-TI-I Please refer to Table 4 of your testimony. 
a) Please confirm that in Docket Nos. R2000-1, R2001-1, and R2005-1, the 

USPS and PRC used BMM cost as the benchmark and not the MML cost, 
as shown in your table. If you cannot confirm, please explain. 

Please confirm that in the instant proceeding, witness Abdirahman 
classifies the CRA cost pools into proportional and fixed, with the 
distinction being only to separate the costs for which the model develops 
estimates ( the proportional costs) from the costs which are beyond the 
scope of the model (fixed costs). If you cannot confirm, please explain. 

Please confirm that in developing your automation proposal in Docket No. 
R97-1, you used bulk metered mail as your benchmark. If you cannot 
confirm, please explain. 

b) 

c) 

RESPONSE: 

a) Not confirmed. It is not possible for me to confirm what another party did, 

but only my understanding of what they did. In addition, Table 4 does not 

indicate anything about what the Postal Service did in R2000-1 or what 

the Commission did in R2001-1 and R2005-1. 

In R2000-1 it is my understanding that the Postal Service and the 

Commission both indicated that they attempted to use BMM as the 

benchmark. However, the Postal Service used the unit costs for MML as 

the benchmark but assumed zero cost for the mail preparation cost pool 

ICANCMMP. There was no attempt to adjust MML costs to reflect the 

assumption that BMM is never prebarcoded even though some MML is 

prebarcoded. 

In R2000-1 it is my understanding that the Commission used MML as the 

benchmark but adjusted the lCANCMMP cost pool downward by 2/3. 

Similarly, the Commission made no adjustment to MML costs to reflect the 

assumption that BMM is never prebarcoded even though some MML is 

prebarcoded. Table 4 indicates correctly that the Commission used 

adjusted MML costs as the benchmark from which to measure cost 

savings due to worksharing. 
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In R2001-1 and R2005-1, the Postal Service used unadjusted MML costs 

as a proxy for BMM costs. Therefore, Table 4 indicates correctly that the 

Postal Service used MML costs as the benc+mark. 

In R2001-1 and R2005-1, the Commission accepted settlements signed 

by the Postal Service and most other parties, including Major Mailers 

Association. My attorney has informed me that there are special 

assumptions regarding the evidence accepted by and relied upon by the 

Commission with which I am not very familiar. I am also not aware that 

the Commission accepted any specific cost savings analysis that was 

presented in either of those cases that has precedential value. 

b) Partially confirmed. It is not possible for me to confirm what another 

witness did, but only my understanding of what that witness did. It is my 

understanding that USPS witness Abdirahman classifies the cost pools as 

either proportional or fixed, depending upon whether the costs are or are 

not reflected in his mail flow models. However. while all of the cost pools 

reflected by the models are proportional, I do cot agree that all cost pools 

that are beyond the scope of USPS witness Abdirahman's models are 

fixed. In fact, it is quite evident that USPS witness Abdirahman is similarly 

not convinced that such costs are fixed. At Tr. 1/580 he states, '[tlhe 

'fixed' cost pools represent tasks that have not been modeled. It IS 

possible that some costs within those cost pools vary for mail of 

different presort levels, but I have not studied them." Also, as noted on 

page 9 of Appendix I, footnote 12, Pitney Bvwes witness BUC concludes 

that more than 70% of the nonmodeled cost pools are proportional. 

c) Confirmed. I note that R97-1 was the first case in which the Postal 

Service proposed use of BMM as the benchmark. Under the specific 

circumstances of the R97-1 case, the issue of an appropriate benchmark 

was not a focal point because the derived cost savings using BMM as the 

benchmark fully supported my proposed First-class workshared 
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discounts. Moreover, as discussed on pages 2-3 of Appendix I of my 

testimony, the circumstances that permitted use of BMM as an appropriate 

benchmark ten years ago are far different fram those that exist today. As I 

also discuss there, it appears that USPS witness Taufique agrees with my 

assessment. Finally, I note that in the two subsequent cases to R97-1 for 

which I filed testimony, I explained why BMM was not an appropriate 

benchmark. Please see R2000-1, Exhibit MMA-T-1, pages 19-22 and 

R2001-1, Exhibit MMA-ST-1, page 3, footnote 4. 
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USPSIMMA-TI-2 Please refer to page 7 of your testimony, lines 17 to 18 where 
you state "The serious limitations of the mail flow model, particularly as they 
relate to costs incurred by the benchmark category within the RBCS, have 
greatly limited the usefulness of the models." 

Please identify and describe every time you visited USPS mail processing 
plants to observe the actual mail flows, including those through RBCS. 
Please provide the dates of the visits, the approximate time of the day of 
the visits, the specific operations observed, and provide all notes taken 
during or in connection with the visit. 

Please confirm RBCS is defined to include the ISS, RCR. REC, OSS, and 
LMLM operations. If you cannot confirm. please explain and provide both 
your alternative definition of RBCS and the basis for your definition. 

Please confirm that on page 5 of MMA-LR-1, where you present the 
modeled First-class Metered Mail letters costs, the Outgoing RBCS 
contains a weighted unit cost for ISS is 1.162 cents which is fairly close to 
the OCR cost pool value of 1.146 cents shown on page 4. If you cannot 
confirm, please explain. 

Please confirm that on page 5 of MMA-LR-1, where you present the 
modeled First-class Metered Mail letters costs, the Outgoing RBCS RCR. 
REC, and LMLM weighted unit costs. when aggregated, lower than the LD 
15 cost pool value on page 4. If you cannot confirm, please explain. 

Please confirm the Outgoing RBCS OSS weighted unit costs on page 5 of 
MMA-LR-1 are imbedded in the BCS:DBCS cost pool on page 4 of MMA- 
LR-1. If you cannot confirm, please explain and demonstrate where the 
OSS costs are to be found. 

Please confirm that cost pool values on page 4 of MMA-LR-1 are for all 
single-piece metered letters, not just the BMM letters. If you cannot 
confirm, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

a) I visited two postal facilities at Merrifield, VA and Baltimore, MD. These 

visits took place about five years ago to the best of my recollection. The 

visit to the Merrifield took place during the day. The visit to Baltimore took 

place in the late afternoonlearly evening. Although I remember taking 

notes, the notes are no longer available. In both tours, I observed First- 

Class letters and flats being processed. However, there was much more 
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collection mail processed in the mail preparation operations in Baltimore 

than in Merrifield because of the hour of the day in which the visit took 

place. During these tours, I was briefed on various aspects of RBCS 

operations and I watched as the mail was barcoded and sorted. 

b) Your question does not provide the source for your definition of the RBCS 

operation. However, according to page 5 of USPS-LR-L-48, those five 

operations, the ISS, RCR, REC. OSS, and LMLM, are shown to be 

included within the RBCS operation. 

c) Partially confirmed. The unit costs you cite are correct. However, these 

unit costs are not necessarily "fairly close." It is inappropriate to make a 

comparison of the two unit costs as you suggest for three reasons. First, 

as I discuss on page 7 of Appendix I to my testimony, sample errors at the 

cost pool level reduce the accuracy of individual cost pool costs. Thus, 

the OCR weighted unit cost pool of 1.146 could be higher or lower. 

Second, it is apparent that the mail flow model produces a BMM unit cost 

that, in total, is 2.925 cents below the CRA. Therefore, the individual 

model-derived weighted unit cost for the ISS is probably low. 

Finally, the weighted unit costs you cite are per originating letter, not per 

letter that is processed through those specific operations. To the extent 

that the percent of originating letters processed by each of the two 

operations cited is not the same, which I suspect is the case, the two 

weighted average unit costs are not comparable. In this regard, the 

modeled BMM letters are assumed to be nonprebarcoded so that 100% of 

the pieces are first processed through the ISS. However, when measured 

by the CRA, some portion of MML letters that is prebarcoded will bypass 

the OCR operation and be sent directly to a barcode sort. Thus the OCR 

cost pool would have been higher if 100% of the MML pieces were 

processed by that operation. 
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To begin with, I believe the third line of your question should read ”REC, 

and LMLM weighted unit costs, when aggregated, are lower than the LD.” 

Emphasis added. With that clarification my response is as follows: 

d) 

Partially confirmed. Your math is correct. The sum of the Outgoing RBCS 

RCR, REC, and LMLM weighted unit costs, when aggregated, is 0.1 13 

cents. The LD 15 cost pool is 0.378 cents. However, such costs are not 

comparable for the reasons discussed in part (c) above. Therefore, I 
cannot confirm based upon this comparison that the sum of the outgoing 

MML Model’s RBCS RCR, REC and LMLM costs is lower than the MML 

CRA LD 15 cost. On the other hand, this would be consistent with is my 

overall conclusion that the model-derived RBCS costs are too low 

compared to actual CRA costs. 

e) I am not in a position to confirm or deny your supposition. I have not 

specifically mapped the modeled cost operations to the CRA cost pools. 

As I mentioned on pages 9 and 10 of Appendix I to my testimony, I 

classified all cost pools reflected by the models as proportional to presort 

level in the same manner as the Postal Servke. 

f) Confimed. The cost pools reflect all MML as defined by the Postal 

Service and provided in USPS-LR-L-99. 
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USPSIMMA-TI-3 Please see footnote 4 on page 7 of your testimony, where you 
state “Application of CRA Proportional Adjustment factors tends to correct for this 
deficiency, but problems still persist.“ 
a) Please confirm that the CRA Proportional Adjustment factors are applied 

to the modeled cost to account for the fact that average data are used. If 
you cannot confirm, please explain. 
Please confirm that the CRA Proportional Adjustment factors are applied 
to the modeled cost to account for the fact that the cost models are 
simplified representations of reality. If you cannot confirm, please explain. 
Please confirm that the CRA Proportional Adjustment factors are applied 
to the modeled cost to account for the fact that all tasks are not modeled. 
If you cannot confirm, please explain. 
Please confirm that a hybrid cost methodology was relied upon by both 
the Postal Service and the Commission in Docket Nos. R97-1, R2000-1, 
R2001-1, R2005-1, and R2006-1, If you cannot confirm. please explain. 

b) 

c) 

d) 

RESPONSE: 

a) - c) Partially confirmed. As LISPS witness Abdirahman has stated, CRA 

Proportional Adjustment factors are applied to model-derived costs ‘ to  

bring the modeled costs into alignment with the CRA costs.” Tr. 41589. 

Thus, the CRA Proportional Adjustment factor tends to correct for several 

items, including those cited in parts (a) - (c) of your interrogatory. 

d) It is my understanding that a hybrid cost methodology was presented by 

the Postal Service in R97-1, R2000-1, R2001-1 and R2005-1 to estimate 

workshared cost savings. However, it is also my understanding that the 

Postal Service did not necessarily “rely upon” its hybrid cost methodology 

to support its proposed workshared discctrnls. In R2006-1, the Postal 

Service has presented a somewhat flawed hybrid cost methodology to 

estimate cost savings among presort levels. As in the past, the Postal 

Service’s rate witness did not base his proposed First-class workshared 

discounts directly upon the derived cost savings. 

The Commission relied upon a hybrid cost methodology in R97-1 and 

R2000-1 to support its recommended First-class workshared discounts. I 

cannot confirm that the Commission did so in R2001-1 or R2005-I for the 

reason explained in response to USPS/MMA-TI-l(a). We do not yet 
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know what analysis the Commission will rely upon in R2006-1, or whether 

or not the Commission will accept the Postal Service's "de-linking" 

proposal, which I support. In any event, I am confident that the 

Commission will accept my cost analysis adjustments and rely upon the 

analyses that I have presented in my testimony, appendices and library 

references. 



RESPONSE: 

Confirmed. I have not made any changes to the input parameters to the flow 

models though I believe that specific problems exist with respect to the 

percentage of letters that are shown to be processed by automation after being 

processed through the RBCS. My opinion with respect to the input parameters 

is unchanged from R2001-1 where, on page 17 of Exhibit KE-ST-I, I stated: 

I believe it is readily apparent that the Postal Sewice's model 

simulation of letter mail flow through the RBCS operation presents 

a far too rosy picture of how efficient that operation is. The model 

inputs reflect (1) reject rates that are too low, (2) productivity rates 

that are too high, (3) unreasonably high density figures that 

theoretically permit letters that are successfully barcoded in the 

RBCS to bypass too many intermediate operations, or (4) some 

combination of all these factors 

I am hesitant to modify Mr. Abdirahman's specific input parameters and have 

relied on the derived MML CRA Proportional Adjustment factor to correct for this 

problem that I believe exists for both First-class Nonautomation letters and hand- 

addressed letters. 
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USPSIMMA-T1-4 In Appendix 1, page 13, lines 29-30, you state "witness 
Abdirahman incorrectly applies one CRA Proportional Adjustment factor for all 
Presorted letters combined." Please confirm that you did not make any 
changes to the input parameters to the mail flow mail model that was presented 
by witness Abdirahman. If you cannot confirm, please list and explain the 
changes you made to the mail flow model. 
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USPSIMMA-TI-5 Please confirm that the method used to collect and assign 
IOCS tallies changed from base year FY2004 to base year FY2005, and the 
changes have caused some costs to shift as discussed by witness Bozo  in 
USPS-T-46. See, for example, USPS-T-46. p 31-34 and Tr. 9/2326. Response 
to MMA/USPS-T22-2 (D). If you cannot confirm, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

Confirmed, as to my understanding. However, I believe that USPS witness 

B o z o  has failed to explain why FY 2005 First-Class Presorted costs have 

increased by a rate (6.2%) that is more three times higher than the rate for First- 

Class single piece letters (2.0%). Nor has he explained why MML costs declined 

by 0.2% while the costs for First-class single piece letters increased by 2%. 

Please see pages 20-21 of my direct testimony. 

At Tr. 9/2365-6, USPS witness Bozo was asked to explain specifically what 

caused these shift in costs to First-class Presort In his answer he alluded to a 

mail piece identification problem that "tends to result in overestma ton of costs 

for less-presorted mail categories. " He goes on to indicate that for Standard 

Mail, past problems in differentiating Standard ECK from Standard regular have 

caused ECR costs to be incorrectly recorded as Standard regular costs. Mr. 

B o z o  claims that this same phenomenon causes a similar shift in costs between 

First-class Presort and Single Piece. However, Mr. B o z o  fails to mention what 

specific problems the Postal Service has in differentiating First-class Single 

Piece from Presort. Since 96% of Single Piece First-class includes the exact 

postage in the stamp or meter imprint (see USPS-LR-L-87). it should not be so 

difficult to correctly recognize that the First-Cles Single Piece rate has been 

paid. The situations in First-class and Standard do not appear to be similar. 

Given the ease in which First-class Single Piece mail can be identified by the 

amount of postage paid, I do not understand why "the same phenomenon would 

tend to increase costs for presorted First-class Mail relatwe to Single Piece First- 

Class Mail" Tr. 912366. 
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In the recent past, Presorted letter mail processing costs (PRC attributable cost 

methodology) have been declining while Single Piece letter costs have been 

increasing. Please see the chart below. 

~~ 

First-class Mail 1 BY98 I BY99 1 BY00 I BY04 
Category R2000 R2000 R2001 N O 0 5  

Unit Costs 

Single Piece 
MML 
Presorted 

% Increase 

Single Piece 
MML 
Presorted 
Source: USPS-LR- 

3.08 
1.23 
4.79 

1-137 

4.80 4.63 4.50 

-0.6% 0.2% 2.5% 

1482 J-8 1 K-99 

BY 05 
R2006 

3.61 
2.62 
4.77 

2.0% 
-0.2% 
6.2% 

L-99 

Consequently, MMA is very concerned and skeptical, about the contradictory 

results produced by the new method of collecting and assigning IOCS tallies, as 

well as the Postal Service’s failure to provide a full, zoherent explanation as part 

of its direct testimony. 
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USPSlMMA-Tl-6 Please refer to Appendix 1, page 15 and the statement that 
“the Postal Service agrees that the BMM costs understate the CRA-derived unit 
cost standard by 2.1915 cents or 36%. Tr. ~ (Response to USPSlMMA [sic] 

a. 
T22-32 (A)).” 

Please confirm that the Postal Service’s response to MMNUSPS T22- 
32(A) confirmed that “compared to the CRA cost for processing BMM. the 
model-derived unit cost is low by 2.915 cents or 36%:’ 
Please confirm that the Postal Service’s response to MMA/USPS-T22- 
35(E) stated that it “cannot confirm that the [BMM model] differ[s] from 
actual BMM costs because we do not know the actual BMM costs.” 

b. 

RESPONSE: 

a. Confirmed. However, you have misquoted my testimony in your 

preamble. Appendix I ,  page 15 states that “...the Postal Service agrees 

that the BMM model understates the CRA-derived unit cost standard by 

2.915 cents or 36%:’ Emphasis added. I should also point out that the 

2.915 cents difference was correct at the time the interrogatory was 

written. Subsequently, the Postal Service filed errata in response to 

MMNUSPS-T22-31 and the BMM model-derived unit cost was lowered 

from 5.193 to 5.183. Therefore, the correct unit difference is now 8.108 

cents - 5.183 cents = 2.925 cents. 

b. Confirmed. However, I believe you meant to refer to MMA//USPS-T22-32 

(E). The answer in part (E) referred to a comparison of the derived CRA 

Proportional Adjustment factors between R2005-1 and R2006-1. Also, as 

I state in my testimony, if the Postal Service does not know the ”actual 

BMM costs,” it seems inappropriate to use BMM as a benchmark to price 

almost 50 billion pieces. See MMA-T-1, Appendix I, p. 5. 
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USPSlMMA-TI-7 Please refer to page 18 of your testimony where you discuss 
the nonautomation and MAADC costs. 
a) 

b) 

c) 

Please discuss the mail characteristics of nonautomation letters and 
MAADC letters, including their respective levels of presortation. 
Please discuss the similarities and differences of characteristics of 
nonautomation machinable mixed AADC letters and BMM letters. 
Please confirm that the Postal Service used nonautomation machinable 
mixed AADC delivery costs as a benchmark for BMM in Docket Nos. 
R2001-1, and R2005-1. If you cannot confirm, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

a) At the outset, I note that I discuss the relationship between Nonautomation 

and MAADC letters on pages 17-19 of my direct testimony. 

Nonautomation and MAADC letters are subjected to different automation 

requirements, though both are workshared. MAADC must be automation 

compatible and include a full barcode. Nonautomation letters do not have 

to be automation compatible or machinable and generally are not 

prebarcoded. As I state in my testimony, a certain portion of 

Nonautomation letters consist of letters thar would have qualified for 

Automation discounts but for a variety of masons, could not be 

prebarcoded. See MMA-T-1, pages 18-19. 

According to the most recent USPS data, 56O/0 of Nonautomation letter 

volume is presorted to the MAADC and AADC levels, 36% is presorted to 

3digits and 8% is presorted to 5-digits. All MAADC letters are presofled 

to the Mixed AADC level, by definition. See IdMA-LR-1, p. 3. Though I 

am generally familiar with some of the requirements, the DMM would be a 

much better source for the specific differences. Please see Section 235 

Mail Preparation for First-class workshared letters and cards. 

As shown in the table below, my model-derived unit costs compared to 

USPS witness Abdirahman's are identical. However, when the model- 

derived unit costs are reconciled to the CRA, the results are quite 

different. The reason for this difference is the model's understatement of 
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RBCS processing costs, as indicated by a comparison of the MML model- 

derived unit cost to the MML CRA-derived unit cost, as well as the model’s 

propensity to overstate costs for letters that bypass the RBCS. 

First-class Letter Categov 

Model-Derived Unit Cost: 
NonAutomation 
MAADC 
Adjusted Model-Derived Total Unit Cost: 
NonAutomation 
MAADC 

Intuitively, NonAutomation letters should cost much more to process than 

MAADC letters because of the necessity and difficulty of spraying a full 

barcode. NonAutomation nonmachinable iettars. as well as 

Nonautomation machinable letters that cannot be sprayed with a full 

barcode, require very expensive manual processing. The Postal Service’s 

results, which show almost identical model-adjusted total unit costs for 

NonAutomation and MAADC letters, seem to be unrealistic. 

MMA USPS 

5.172 5 172 
5.163 5.163 

13.101 7.168 
7 716 7.159 - 

Mail Processing Costs 
(PRC Cost Methodology, Cents) 

Nonautomation machinable mixed AADC letters (NAMMA) are subject to 

workshared requirements, including address hygiene, must be mailed as 

part of a mailing consisting of at least 500 pieces, and are machinable by 

definition. BMM is not subject to any of these requirements and must 

meet only the general regulations provided for First Class single piece. By 

definition, BMM has a typewritten address, is not prebarcoded and is 

brought to a local post office (not a window) faced and in trays. There is 

no minimum volume requirement. As shown in the Postal Service’s 

models, both NAMMA and BMM letters enter the mailstream at the 
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outgoing ISS This explains why the modelderived unit costs are virtually 

identical. 

First-class Letter Category MMA 

Model-DeriveU Unit Cost: 
NAMMA 5.103 
MMUBMM 5.183 
Adjusted Model-Derived Total Unit Cost: 
NAMMA 13.150 

As shown in the table below, my model-derived unit costs are identical to 

those derived by the Postal Service. However, when the model-derived 

unit costs are reconciled to the CFU. the results are very different. The 

reasons for these differences are that the USPS model understates RBCS 
processing costs for MMUBMM letters and overstates the costs for letters 

that bypass the RBCS. The Postal Service's application of one CRA 

Proportional Adjustment factor for Automation and Nonautomation letters 

combined does not enable the costs to be properly adjusted in a manner 

that is necessary to correct this problem 

USPS 

5.193 
5.183 

7.191 

Intuitively, NAMMA and MMUBMM letters should cost about the same to 

process since both are generally machinable and require a barcode to be 

sprayed on by the Postal Service, This is also consistent with the USPS 

institutional position when it states, 'it can be confirmed that NAMMA and 

BMM exhibit similar physical characteristics and would be expected to 

have similar cost characteristics." Tr. 18C16281 Frankly, the significant 

derived unit cost difference between NAMMA (7.191 cents) and 

MMUBMM (13.129 cents) as derived by the Postal Service in Library 

References USPS-LR-L-110 and 141 flies in the face of the Postal 

Service's logic as well as my own 

MMUBMM 13.129 13.129 I 
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c) Confirmed. However, it is inappropriate and fundamentally unfair to use a 

workshared category (NAMMA) as a proxy for a nonworkshared category 

(BMM), when trying to isolate and measure delivery cost savings 

specifically due to worksharing. I also believe that the Postal Service's 

delivery cost estimates for NAMMA letters in R2001-1 and R2005-1 are 

too unreliable to be used as a basis to support rates that impact almost 50 

billion pieces. See my R2001-1 testimony, Exhibit MMA-ST-1, p. 20, and 

Exhibit MMA4A, pages 2-5, where I describe the significant error 

uncovered in USPS witness Schenk's delivery cost analysis that seriously 

affected the derived unit costs for all First-class Presorted categories. 



Response Of Richard E. Bentley To Interrogatories Of United Slates Postal Service 
(Revised 1011 9/06) 

USPSlMMA-Tl-8 Please refer to your Library Reference MMA-LR-I. 
a) Please confirm that you have deviated from the latest Commission- 

approved methodology for deriving workshare cost savings that was 
provided in library reference PRC-LR-12 part B in Docket No. R2000-1. If 
you confirm, please list the changes in your methodology. If you cannot 
confirm, please explain. 
Please confirm that you have deviated from the latest Commission- 
approved methodology for cost pool classifications that was provided in 
library reference PRC-LR-12 part B in Docket No. R2000-1. If you confirm, 
please list the changes in your methodology. If you cannot confirm, 
please explain. 
Please indicate why the Commission should adopt the changes in 
methodology that you list in your response to interrogatory USPSIMMA- 
T1-lO(a) and (b), and indicate where in your testimony or Library 
References you provide any additional reasons for such changes. 

b) 

c) 

RESPONSE: 

Confirmed. See my testimony, MMA-T-1, Table 4 on p. 13 for an overview 

of the differences. Please also see my answer to part (c) below. 

Confirmed. See Appendix I, pages 6-9, for an explanation of why I have 

included all cost pools in the workshared cost savings analysis. I have 

relied upon the testimony of Pitney Bowes witness Buc for the 

classification of cost pools between proportional and fixed with respect lo 
presortation. 

I presume you mean USPSIMMA-TI-8 (a) and (b) Please see MMA-T-1, 

Appendix I for the reasons why the Commission should adopt my 

workshared cost savings analysis with respect to mail processing. In 

particular, please see pages 2-6 which discuss why the Commission 

should use MML, not BMM, as the appropriate benchmark; pages 6-9 

which discuss why the Commission should leave all cost pools in the 

analysis as being relevant to worksharing; pages 10-1 1 which discuss why 

the Commission should use the models to de-average Presort letter costs 

into Automation and Nonautomation costs; pages 11-1 7, which discuss 

how the Commission should use two separate CRA Proportional 

Adjustment factors de-average Presort letter costs into Automation and 
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Nonautomation costs; and pages 19-23 which discuss why the 

Commission should use Single Piece as the benchmark for deriving 

delivery cost savings. 
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USPSlMMA-TI-9 Please refer to page 23 of your testimony where you discuss 
large volume mailers versus small volume mailers. 
a) 

b) 

c) 

What is your definition of large volume mailer? How did you arrive at this 
definition? 
What is your definition of small mailer? How did you arrive at this 
definition? 
Have you done any studies of the work performed by small mailers versus 
large mailers? If yes, please describe each study and provide all notes, 
data files, reports, and other documents that relate to these studies. 
Have you done any studies of the work performed by the Postal Service 
for the small mailers versus large mailers. If yes, please describe each 
study and provide all notes, data files, reports, and other documents that 
relate to these studies. 

d) 

RESPONSE: 

a) I am not prepared to specifically define a large volume mailer. As 

discussed in my testimony at pages 22-24, large volume mailers send out 

sufficient volumes to allow the Postal Service to enjoy additional savings 

from tasks, such as those listed on pages 23-24 that employees of large 

volume mailers routinely perform for the Postal Service. In contrast, most 

of these same tasks must be performed by postal employees for smaller 

volume mailers. In addition, concentration of high outgoing mail volumes 

from individual mailers' facilities coupled with new information 

technologies allows the Postal Service to minimize or eliminate entirely 

costs associated with transportation and intermediate handlings, such as 

cross docking and aggregating mail at HASPS, that the Postal Service 

incurs in dealing with many small volume mailings. 

I f  the Postal Service decides to pursue a more equitable rate structure that 

reflects actual cost causation, I would expect the Postal Service to 

determine by means of a special study, what specific volumes need to be 

consistently and reliably mailed from a particular location in order to insure 

that such savings will accrue. If the Postal Service does not wish to adjust 

the current rate structure to keep up with the technology of worksharing, 

then I recommend that the Commission direct the Postal Service to study 
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the issue. As USPS witness Taufique has indicated, the Postal Service so 

far has not studied how large volumes reduce postal costs compare to 

small volumes, although such a conclusion is intuitively obvious. 

b) A small volume mailer would be a mailer that does not have sufficient 

volume to qualify for rates/discounts applicable to a large volume mailer. 

See my answer to part (a). 

c) I have not performed any formal studies of the kind you requested. 

However, I have viewed the operations of MMA members, who send out 

very large volumes of First-class workshared letters. In evaluating the 

cost differences, I have simply compared and contrasted the work 

necessary to process an MMA member's mail versus that required to 

process letters originating from a small volume mailer that meets only the 

minimum amount of worksharing necessary to qualify for workshared 

discounts. Such operations are described in testimony, pages 23-24 

No. Please see my answer to part (c). d) 



7869 

Response Of Richard E. Bentley To Interrogatories Of United Slates Postal Service 
(Revised 1011 912006) 

USPSIMMA-TI-10 Please refer to page 29 of your testimony where you describe 
your QBRM analysis in Docket No. R2000-1 and wiiness Miller’s BRM analysis in 
Docket No. R2001-1. 

a) Please confirm that in Docket No. R2000-1 the rate category of 
High Volume QBRM did not exist. 

Please confirm that the QBRM account data you used in Docket 
No. R2000-1 were data for the largest 74 QBRM accounts 
contained in the CBClS database, where size was determined by 
volume between AP 6 of FY 1999 and AP 5 of FY 2000. 

Please confirm that the data used by witness Miller in Docket No. 
R2001-1 were FY 2000 data for the largest 150 BRM accounts 
contained in the CBClS database, and that the data for those 
accounts contained data for all types of BRM mail, and thus were 
not restricted to High Volume QBRM accounts, as indicated on 
page 29, line 20 of your testimony. 

Please confirm that the table below summarizes the data you used 
to derive your estimate that 11 percent of High Volume QBRM is 
manually counted. 

b) 

c) 

d) 

74 OF THE TOP 77 QBRM CBClS ACCOUNT VOLUMES 
FY99 (AP6) THROUGH FY2000 (AP5) 

Excluding Two Largest Accounts 

Proportion 
QBRM Volume Mnnuelly Counted Manually 

Account Size In Period Volume Counted 

9 to 10 Million 
8 to 9 Million 
7 to 8 Million 
6 to 7 Million 
5 to 6 Million 
4 to 5 Million 
3 to 4 Million 
2 to 3 Million 
1 to 2 Million 
0 to 1 Million 

9.433.164 

8.310.062 
6.936.441 
5.500.000 
8.364.551 

17.603.354 
31,150,141 
45,320,366 
13.788.121 

0 

0 
0 
0 
0 

3.527.732 
6.452.024 
5,300.864 
4,633,529 

0.0% 
NA 

0.0% 
0.0% 
0.0% 
0.0% 
20.0% 
20.7% 
11 -7% 
33.6% 

e) Please confirm that when a non-random sample is taken and the 
selection criterion is correlated with the characteristic being 
measured, the estimate derived from the non-random sample will 
be a biased estimate of the popuiatior, and that this phenomenon 
is called sample selection bias or selection bias. 
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Please confirm that in neither Docket No. R2000-1 nor Docket No. 
R2001-1 was the analysis conducted on the universe of possible 
High Volume QBRM customers because in each case relatively low 
volume accounts were excluded. 

f) 

g) Please confirm that in both the Docket No. R2000-1 and Docket 
No. R2001-1 data, low annual volume accounts were more likely to 
be counted manually. If you cannot confirm, please provide the 
basis for your conclusion. 

In your Docket No. R2000-1 analysis did you investigate or make 
any adjustments for sample selection bias? If the answer is no, 
please comment on why you did not address sample selection bias 
in your analysis. If you did make such adjustments, please 
describe them and identify where in your testimony or workpapers 
such adjustments were documented. 

h) 

RESPONSE: 

a) Confirmed. 

b) Not confirmed. In my R2000-1 testimony I stated that, "Mr. Campbell 

provided very current volume data for the top 77 QBRM recipients." 

R2000-1 Exhibit KE-T1, p. 16. On page 1 of Exhibit KE-1 D, I note that the 

title indicates that the data originates from "74 OF THE TOP 77 QBRM 

CBCIS ACCOUNT VOLUMES, FY99 (AP6) THROUGH FY2000 (AP5)". 

However, this data did not include information from the top two large 

QBRM recipients, which was analyzed separately as shown on page 4 of 

Exhibit KE-ID, or from KeySpan Energy, anoiher very large QBRM 

recipient whose data had been excluded from the CBCIS data. Thus, the 

derivation of the 11% relied upon the top 77 CBRM recipients, as shown 

on page 4 of Exhibit KE-15. 

c) Not confirmed. It is not possible for me to confirm what another witness 

did, but only my understanding of what that witness did. It is my 

understanding that USPS witness Miller used the percentages for each 

counting method in his derivation of the unit cost to count QBRM received 

in high volumes. This is shown on page 98 of USPS-LR-J-60. Footnote 1 
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on that page indicates that the source of the percentages is the "Hi Vol 

QBRM Spreadsheet". That sheet refers to the "TOP 151 QBRM (TOTAL) 

ACCOUNTS". See also Exhibit MMA-XE-1. Tr. 711580-82. My use of this 

data is consistent with the manner in which Mr. Miller used the same exact 

data in R2001-1 and USPS witness Hatcher used the same exact data in 

R2005-1. No Postal Service witness in this case has repudiated that 

study. 

While it is certain that not all of the 151 BRM recipients paid the High 

Volume QBRM fee, it certainly is reasonable to assume that the Postal 

Service would use the most cost efficient means for counting BRM 

received in high volumes regardless of the BRM fee paid. As I indicated in 

my R2000-1 testimony, the top 300 BRM recipients could qualify for the 

High Volume QBRM fee. See R2000-1 Exhibit KE-IG, p. 2. I do not see 

any problem using Mr. Miller's survey-derived counting method 

percentages even if not all 151 BRM recipients took advantage of the High 

Volume QBRM fee. The smallest volume recipient included in Mr. Miller's 

R2001-1 study received over half a million pieces. I would certainly 

expect the Postal Service to use methods other than manual means for 

counting such volumes. 

d) Not confirmed. The data you have selected is derived on R2000-1 Exhibit 

KE-lD, p. 4, is transferred to Exhibit KE-ID, p. 1. line 4 and then is 

utilized in Exhibit KE-1 B, p. 4, line 2. This data indicates that 14% of the 

total pieces are counted manually. However, this data excludes volume 

from the top two QBRM recipients which would exhibit mail processing 

characteristics that were not used in expanding the surveyed results to the 

rest of the high volume QBRM universe. You even note that the top two 

largest accounts are missing in your title. Thus, the data you refer to is 

used to derive the expanded data shown in Exhibit KE-IB, p. 4, line 3. 

The 11% of total pieces counted manually represented not 146 million 

pieces as you suggest in your table but 241 million pieces. This is shown. 

7 8 7 1  
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in Exhibit KE-IB, p. 4., line 5, which comtiiles data for the top 77 QBRM 

recipients with the remaining recipients not included in Mr. Campbell's 

survey. 

I cannot confirm or deny your supposition, rhough it does sound 

reasonable when performing a probability sampling study to represent a 

universe, particularly when the sample size is small in relation to the 

universe. 

I cannot confirm or deny your supposition. I can confirm that it is my 

understanding that in R2000-1 and R2001-1, neither analysis collected 

information on the universe of possible High Volume QBRM. I presume 

the reason for this was the difficulty and cost for such a survey. 

I cannot confirm or deny your supposition, though it sounds very 

reasonable to conclude that small volumes are more likely to be counted 

manually than high volumes. I am not sure precisely how you define a 

"low annual volume accounts" but I did testify in R2000-1 that i t  appeared 

that the volume threshold above which hand-counting becomes inefficient 

was around 400 pieces. See R2000-1 Exhibit KE-IG, pages 3-4. 

Yes. As indicated in my response to parts (b) and (d) above, the top two 

QBRM recipients were treated separately from other QBRM recipients 

because their volumes were so much larger than for other recipients that 

they were deemed to be unrepresentative of other QBRM recipients. See 

R2000-1 Exhibit KE-IG, p. 3 for the explanation and R2000-1 Exhibit KE- 

IB,  p. 4. My methodology for deriving the percentages by counting 

method was not a traditional sample study. The survey's sample size 

included 70% of the projected universe. Moreover, my results were 

accepted by the Commission in lieu of relying upon the 1997 BRM 

Practices Study presented by the Postal Service. See R2000-1, PRC 

Opinion, pages 550-552. 
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USPSIMMA-TI-11 Please confirm that there is a volume level (the QBRM break- 
even level) at which the per-piece postage costs (inclusive of quarterly fees) for 
High Volume QBRM and Basic QBRM are equal, and above this volume level the 
per-piece postage costs of High Volume QBRM are lower than Basic QBRM and 
below this level the per-piece postage costs of Basic QBRM are lower than High 
Volume QBRM. If you cannot confirm, please comment on why this is not the 
case. 

RESPONSE: 

Confirmed. The breakeven volume depends upon the quarterly fee and the per 

piece fees for High Volume QBRM and Low Volume QBRM 
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USPSIMMA-Tl-12 For the QBRM breakeven level referred to in USPSIMMA- 
TI-1 1, please confirm the following calculations. If you cannot confirm, please 
state the reason and provide corrected figures. 

a) The QBRM break-even level for High Volume QBRM versus Basic 
QBRM can be calculated by dividing the quarterly High Volume 
QBRM fee by the difference betweeil the Basic QBRM fee and the 
High Volume QBRM fee. 

At the time data were collected for the LR-L-34 study, the QBRM 
break-even quarterly volume for High Volume QBRM versus Basic 
QBRM was: 

b) 

1800.00/(0.06-0.008) = 34,615.38 Pieces 

c) At the time data were collected for the LR-L-34 study, the QBRM 
break-even annual volume for High Volume QBRM versus Basic 
QBRM was: 

34,615.38 x 4 = 138,461.5 Pieces 

d) At the time data were collected for ihe L R - L - ~ ~  study, and 
assuming 300 processing days per yew, at the QBRM break-even 
volume level, the average daily volcrme for a break-even QBRM 
account would have been: 

138,461 3300 = 461.5 Pieces 

RESPONSE: 

a) Confirmed 

b) I am unsure as to when the data for USPS-LR-L-34 were collected. 

However, at current rates, I cannot confirm your computation. I would 

compute the quarterly break-even quantity as follows: 

$1900.00/(0.06-0.008) = 36,538 Pieces 
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Not confirmed. I am unsure as to when the da!a for USPS-LR-L-34 were 

collected. However, at current rates, I would cgmpute the annual break- 

even quantity as follows: 

c) 

36,538 x 4 = 146,152 Pieces 

d) Not confirmed. I am unsure as to when the data for USPS-LR-L-34 were 

collected. However, at current rates. I would compute the average daily 

volume for a break-even QBRM account as: 

146,152/300 = 487 Pieces 

Please also keep in mind that the derived minimum volume of 487 

pieces is still above the 400 piece threshold above which manual counting 

of letters is not cost effective. See my response to USPSIMMA-Tl-lO(g). 
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USPSlMMA-TI-13 In your opinion, is the daily volume of a High Volume QBRM 
recipient constant or does it fluctuate, such that on some days the recipient 
receives a large volume of mail and on other days they receive small volumes? 
Please provide the basis for your response, including any and all studies you 
have conducted on the subject and descriptions of any visits you have made to 
measure or observe such fluctuation. 

RESPONSE: 

In my opinion, there would be no possible way to determine whether QBRM is 

received, on average, constantly or seasonally without performing a special 

study. Moreover, such a determination would be clifficult to generalize because 

the QBRM market is quite diverse with recipients relying upon QBRM for various 

reasons. I suspect that volumes received for some recipients are extremely 

seasonal while for others are extremely constant. I am familiar with one large 

QBRM recipient whose volumes are very consistent every day, 300 days a year. 

However, this mailer cannot be considered typical. 

In any event, I would anticipate that the higher the QBRM volume, the greater the 

likelihood that letters are received on a constant basis. QBRM volumes are 

directly related to the distribution of BRM letters, either through First-class mail. 

Standard mail, Periodical mail or by some other means. It seems logical that as 

return volumes increase into the millions, distributions of BRM letters would be 

spread out over time, resulting in more constant voluves being received by 

QBRM recipients. 
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USPSlMMA-Tl-14 Please refer to page 26, lines 23-25 of your testimony where 
YOU state, "This attribute not only reduces incoming secondary sort costs but 
often eliminates delivery costs as well." Please also refer to your testimony from 
page 27, line 30, to page 28, line 1, where you state that, "the Postal Service 
method models QBRM and HAND letters only as far as the first outgoing 
sortation, thus ignoring entirely the additional savings that accrue afler that point 
in processing." 

a) If a given QBRM recipient received a very high volume of QBRM. would 
you expect that this mail would be finalized as QBRM for that specific 
mailer (i.e., it would not be "jackpotted" to a bin with all destinating QBRM 
for that facility and would therefore require no further processing) in an 
"upstream" operation, such as the automation outgoing primary, or would 
you expect that it would be processed rhrough the entire system and be 
finalized in an incoming secondary operation, or in an operation similar to 
an incoming secondary operation (e.g.. BRMAS)? If your response is the 
latter, please explain how incoming secondary costs are reduced as you 
describe on page 26. 

b) Assume that a given High Volume QBRM mailer were to make the 
decision not to provide QBRM envelopes, so that its customers would be 
required to send their correspondence using handwritten letters. If such a 
change occurred, would you expect the mail volume under the handwritten 
scenario to differ from the mail volume under the QBRM scenario? Please 
explain your answer. 

c) Please describe all studies (e.g.. End-Of-Run report analyses, direct 
field observations, etc.) that you have conducted to support your claim ihat 
there are "additional savings" beyond those measured in the Postal 
Service version of the cost model contained in USPS-LR-K-69. 

RESPONSE: 

a) In general, depending upon how much volume is involved and whether the 

letters are local or nonlocal, I would expect that the mail would be finalized 

prior to reaching the incoming secondary operation. This could happen in 

the outgoing primary (if local) but more likely in the incoming primary 

operation. In this sense, large incoming voldmes associated with QBRM 

(or CRM for that matter) saves money for the Postal Service by avoiding 

the incoming secondary sort to carrier route. If the high volume QBRM 

letters are addressed to a post office box, as most are, then the Postal 

Service also saves carrier sequencing costs as well as delivery costs. 

7 8 7 1  
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In R2000-1, USPS witness Kingsley testified that constant incoming 

volumes addressed to one recipient of about 5,000 pieces would most 

likely be separated in the incoming secondary, though it could be as low 

as 1,000 daily pieces. She also indicated that volumes of 5,000 pieces 

would likely not be separated in the incoming primacy operation and would 

need to be closer to 20,000 pieces in order to receive its final separation in 

the incoming primary. See R2000-1 responses to KEIUSPS-T10-3 and 4 

and R2001-1 responses to KEIUSPS-T39-2. 

Yes. In my opinion, part of the reason why QBRM recipients distribute 

pre-paid, pre-addressed QBRM letters is to increase the response rate. 

QBRM mailers like the convenience of not having to obtain an envelope, 

address that envelope and pay the postage. 

There is already such a study in the record provided by the Postal Service 

in response to Interrogatory TWIUSPS-6. Tr. 18DI6632-44. The 

additional savings for operations enjoyed by the Postal Service after the 

first barcoded sort has already been quantified. See the table below. 

Derivation of Additional QBRM Savings After The First Barcoded Sort 
(Cents) 

Letter Unit Cost 
Operations until the first barcoded Sort 

HAND 1.734 
QBRM 0.706 

Savings 1.029 
Operations until QBRM is finalized 

6.768 
4.122 

Savings 2.646 
1.618 

Sources: USPS-LR-L-69 
Tr. 18D16634 

(2) 
CRA 

'wportional 
N F a c t o r  - 

1.564 
0.931 

1.564 
0.931 

MhlA-LR-1 

(3) 
Reconciled 
Unit Cost 
(1) x (2) 

2.713 
0.657 

2.056 

10.589 
3.838 

6.751 
-4.695 

As shown in the table, the model-derived cost savings after the first 

barcoded sort is 1.62 cents. This was also referred to in Appendix 11, p. 3 
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of my testimony. After correct application of the CRA Proportional 

Adjustment factors, the additional cost savings amount to 4.70 cents. 

Also, as discussed in Appendix 11, pages 1-2, such savings are intuitive 

simply because in the first barcoded sort, twice as many hand-addressed 

letters than QBRM letters are rejected by automation. Therefore, more 

hand-addressed letters will require very expensive manual processing 

from that point onward. 
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USPSIMMA-TI-15 Please refer to your testimony cm page 28, lines 19-22 where 
you state, "With counting machines and weighing techniques that are more than 
12 times as productive and readily available to all post offices. there is no excuse 
for hand counting High Volume QBRM letters." 

a) Please confirm that the results from the BRM Practices Study contained 
in USPS-LR-K-34 reflect the percentage of mail processed using the 
various methods for the entire postal network and do not reflect the 
percentages for individual facilities. If you cannot confirm, please explain. 

b) Please confirm that the amount of High Volume QBRM that is 
processed through any given destinating facility is the factor which 
determines the specific counting, rating, and billing methods that are used, 
and that some facilities may process this mail manually because they do 
not receive a significant volume of QBRM. or BRM in general, such that it 
is cost effective to use alternative procedures. If you cannot confirm, 
please describe all studies that you have conducted which support your 
claim that there would be no circumstances under which manual counting, 
rating, and billing operations would be appropriate. 

RESPONSE: 

a) It is not possible for me to confirm what aiother witness did, but only my 

understanding of what that witness did. I suspect that the BRM Practices 

Study contained in USPS-LR-K-34 was supposed to reflect the entire 

postal network. However, it likely failed to meet this objective with respect 

to the hand-counting of QBRM received in high volumes. 

.-/ 
I note that the results of this latest sampling study -26% of High Volume 

QBRM were counted manually -- were compared against the results 
7 '  

produced by the 1997 BRM Practices Study, which showed that 46% of 

BRM was counted by hand. Based upon this comparison, Postal Service 

witnesses Loetscher and Abdirahman concluded that the d'% hand 

counting produced by the latest Study was reasonable. The problem is 

that, in R2000-1 the results of the 1997 Study were discredited by USPS 

witness Campbell, thoroughly refuted by my testimony, and ultimately 

rejected by the Commission, which specifically adopted my analyses. 
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Moreover, the 1997 Study was effectively repudiated by USPS witness 

Miller in R2001-1. 

In R2000-1, the Commission found, consistent with my analysis, that 11% 

was a more reasonable estimate of the percentage of High Volume QBRM 

that is counted manually. I was surprised to find out that, as the person 

who sponsors the current BRM Practices Study USPS witness Loetscher 

testified that the Postal Service did not even inform him of this very 

important historical information. See Tr. 4/621 and Tr. 711 574-76. 

I also find it reasonable to expect that, for the LR-L-34 BRM Practices 

Study, the percentages of mail processed using the various methods do 

not reflect the percentages for individual facilities, but I have not replicated 

the study to know this is in fact the case. 

Partially confirmed. I find your question convoluted and contradictory. 

First, you want me to confirm that volume is :he factor which determines 

the specific method to count, rate and bill High Volume QBRM. Then you 

want me to confirm that some facilities may process this mail (meaning 

High Volume QBRM) manually because they do not receive a 'significant 

volume of QBRM". I do not understand how an office can process and 

deliver High Volume QBRM but does riot receive a "significant volume of 

QBRM." 

The following answer refers to offices in which high volumes of QBRM are 

processed and delivered. 

I can confirm that volume is the most important factor when it comes to 

deciding which method is used to count QBRM, at least insofar as 

counting by manual or some other automation means is concerned. I do 

not see any reason to manually count QBRM when the volume received 

on a given day exceeds about 400 pieces. Therefore, if the volume 

received on a particular day is less than 400 pieces, it may be more cost 
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effective to manually count such volumes. My testimony has not 

addressed the methods for rating and billing QBRM but I suspect that 

volume as well as the number of accounts are important factors for 

determining which method to use. 

In R2000-1, I sponsored a study that derived a reasonable productivity for 

counting letters manually. That study was prGvided in Library Reference 

KE-LR-2 and Exhibit KE-IC, which are being re-tiled in this case as 

Library Reference MMA-LR-4 for your convenience and that of the 

Commission. The purpose of Library Reference KE-LR-2 in R2000-1 was 

to show just how inefficient manual counting of QBRM received in high 

volumes was. My conclusion as stated on p. 2 of that document was that 

“the Postal Service has few, if any, justifiable reasons to hand count letters 

when received by individual accounts in high volumes.“ After reviewing 

the video that was filed as part of R2000-’r Library Reference KE-LR-2. I 

am even more convinced that manual counting of QBRM volumes 

received in high volumes is much, much less cost effective compared to 

weighing techniques. 
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MMNUSPS-TI-16 Throughout your testimony, you describe Remote Bar Code 
System (RBCS) operations, of which the Remote Computer Read (RCR) system 
is a component. 

a) Please confirm that the RCR finalization rate, which is often presented 
with the cost models, has increased significantly over the past ten years. 
If you cannot confirm, please explain. 

b) Please confirm that improved RCR finalization rates would typically 
impact handwritten mail piece costs only and would not impact QBRM 
mail piece costs. If you cannot confirm. please explain. 

c) Please explain in operational and/or financial terms why the cost 
difference between a handwritten mail piece and a QBRM mail piece 
would have expanded from the original 4.01 6-cent estimate presented in 
Docket No. R97-1 (LISPS- 23, page 11, line 4) to the 6.751-cent estimate 
presented in your testimony in Table 2 of Appendix II, given that the RCR 
read rates have continuously improved over time. Please include any 
analyses and/or studies which you have conducted during the past ten 
years which would explain this widening cost gap. 

RESPONSE: 

a) I do not know the RCR finalization rate froill R97-1. However, the RCR 

finalization rate was 69% in R2000-1 and is 78% in this case. I have no 

basis to confirm or deny whether the percentage increase from R97-1 to 

R2005-1, whatever that percentage may he, is "significant" or not. 

b) Confirmed. 

c) The cost savings estimate of 6.75 cents presented in Appendix I1 to my 

testimony is based on a methodology that differs from that underlying the 

nine-year-old estimated cost savings estimate of 4.016 cents from R97-1. 

Therefore, a direct comparison is not appropriate. Moreover, the Postal 

Service also claims that a recent change in the way IOCS tallies are 

collected and assigned makes a direct comparison between costs in the 

last case just one year earlier with those in this case inappropriate. If the 

Service's claim is true, it would also have a bearing on any comparison 

between R97-1 and R2006-1 costs. 
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If the Postal Setvice wants to know why the savings exceed 6 cents in this 

case, all it needs to do is to study the specific reason(s) why the model- 

derived unit cost for MML (5.183 cents) is 2.925 cents lower than the 

comparable CRA-derived unit cost (8.108 cents). The 2.925 cents reflects 

additional costs that are actually incurred by HAND letters during RBCS 

processing but are not picked up by the mail flow models. When USPS 

witness Abdirahman applied an identical CRA Proportional Adjustment 

factor to the modeledderived unit costs for both QBRM and hand- 

addressed letters, he effectively assumed that both types of letters are 

similarly processed in the RBCS operations and incur these "extra" costs. 

His assumption simply is not true. As discussed in Appendix II. pages 3-6 

of my testimony, QBRM letters completely bypass the RBCS. Therefore. 

applying the CRA Proportional Adjustment factor for HAND letters to 

QBRM letters makes no sense and effectively penalizes QBRM letters. 

My application of separate CRA Proportional Adjustment factors for HAND 

and QBRM letters corrects for this error. 
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USPSIMMA-Tl-17. Please refer to page 15 of your testimony, including Table 5, 
and the following sentence at the top of page 16: 

There can be no argument that Postal Service data indicate that 
Presorted letters cost, on average, 3.38 cents less to deliver than 
single piece letters. 

a. Please confirm (or if not confirmed, explain fully) that the following table 
correctly presents (from the response to MMNUSPS-T30-31) the total 
delivery costs (without collection) and the relevant volumes, used to derive 
the respective unit delivery costs shown in columns 1 and 2 of your Table 
5 (and reproduced in this table as well) for Single Piece and Presorted 
letters . 

1 TY Total 
Delivery I Cost I 
Without 

Presorted I $1,977,153 I 47.482.864 
Source - MMAIUSPS-T30-31 

TY Unit PI Unit 

collection 
21.167692 

4 16 , 42543546 

PI unit 

(Cents) 

Piece ? ece 
8 42 

4 65 

b. If “Presorted letters cost, on average, 3.38 cents less to deliver than single 
piece letters” as you say, then there must be some Presorted letters unit delivery 
cost X, such that X times the Presorted letters volume equals the total delivery 
costs for Presorted letters ($1.977 billion), and (X + 3.33 cents) times the Single 
Piece volume equals the total delivery costs for Singis Piece letters ($1.782 
billion). Using the total delivery cost figures and either set of volume figures in 
the table above, please derive such a value of X that reconciles with the total 
delivery cost figures for both categories. 

c. On page 15, you refer to the 3.77-cent difference belween the unit delivery 
costs per delivered piece of Single Piece letters and that of Presorted letters 
(shown at the bottom of Column 3 of your Table 5) as the “unit cost savings,” and 
you state that since the workshared discounts apply to all workshared volume 
(including those that are not delivered), it is necessary to spread the unit cost 
savings over all workshared volumes. Suppose that instead of a discount for 
workshared mail, the relevant rate difference was considered to be a surcharge 
for Single Piece mail. In that case, please confirm that, in order to develop the 
surcharge, it would be necessary under your logic to spread the unit cost 
difference (3.77 cents) over all Single Piece mail, that it would thus be necessary 
under your methodology to multiply the unit cost difference by the percentage of 
Single Piece letters that are actually delivered (61 percent), and the conclusion 
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you would reach would be that the Single Piece letters cost, on average, 2.31 
cents more to deliver than Presorted letters. If you cannot confirm. please 
explain fully. 

d. Please confirm that it is logically impossible for P:esorted letters to cost, on 
average, 3.38 cents less to deliver than single piece letters, while Single Piece 
letters cost, on average, 2.31 cents more to deliver than Presorted letters. If you 
cannot confirm, please explain fully. 

e. Please confirm that from your Table 5, one can identify 0.99 cents as the 
difference between the unit delivery costs (without collection) per originating 
piece of Single Piece and Presorted letters, and one can identify 3.77 cents as 
the difference between the unit delivery costs (without collection) per delivered 
piece of Single Piece and Presorted letters, but that the result of the calculation 
you present in Column 4 as the "Unit Delivery Cost Savings Per Originating 
Piece" is meaningless, and does not represent the "Unit Delivery Cost Savings 
Per Originating Piece," which is 0.99 cents. If you cannot confirm. please explain 

(Revised 101191 2006) 0 

fully. 

f. 
Cost Savings you report in that table are based on the same methodology. and 
hence are equally as flawed and meaningless, as the figures you derive in 
Column 4 of Table 5 and mislabel as "Unit Delivery Cost Savings Per Originating 
Piece." If you cannot confirm, please explain fully. 

RESPONSE: 

a. 

Please refer to Table 6 on page 16. and confirm that the Delivery Unit 

0 
I can confirm all of your numbers except for column (4). The TY unit 

delivery cost savings difference per originati:,g piece is a meaningless 

number because, as you show in columns (2) and (5). only 61% of the First- 

Class Single Piece letters incur delivery costs while 90% of the First-class 

Presort pieces incur delivery costs. 

Another way of looking at this is to focus on the 'PI Unit Cost Per 

Originating Piece". For the First-class Single Piece letter, only 61% of that 

originating piece is delivered. For the Presort letter, 90% of that originating 

piece is delivered. Obviously, you cannot deliver just a fraction of a piece. 

Thus, the "TY Unit Cost Per Originating Piece" is merely a theoretical cost 

because only a fraction of the originating piece is actually delivered. 

Your unit delivery costs per originating piece for First-class Single Piece 

and Presort, as shown in column (3) would be comparable only if the 
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percentage of pieces actually delivered was identical for both Single Piece 

and Presort. Since the percentages are vastly different, the 7Y Unit Cost 

Per Originating Piece" for Single Piece and Presort letters is not comparable 

and the computation of the difference that you show in Column (4) is not 

meaningful. 

The unit delivery cost savings between a First-class Single Piece letter and 

a Presort letter is 3.77 cents. You have recomputed this savings in your 

table as shown in part (a). The volumes and total delivery costs are as 

shown in your table and reproduced below: 

b. 

(1) (2) (1)X(2) 
I I N Unit I I TY Total I 

Delivery Cost Delivery Cost 
(Cents) Without Without 

First-class Collection Per TY Delivered Collection' 

Single Piece 0.42 21.167.692 51.702.394 
Presorted 4.65 42.543.546 $1.977.153 

Category Delivered Piece Volume (000) (000) 

'Computations are not exact due lo rounding 

The savings of 3.77 cents per piece occurs only if letters are actually 

delivered. Only 90% of Presorted letters are delivered, Therefore the total 

savings is 3.77 cents x 42,543,546,000 letters or $1.605.163,000. Note that 

this computation is not exact due to rounding. When these savings are 

divided by the total originating pieces, the average savings per originating 

piece is $1,605,163,000 divided by 47,482,864,000 letters or 3.38 cents. 

Therefore, the average delivery cost savings per originating Presorted letter 

is 3.38 cents, which should be reflected in a traditional methodology for 

supporting the workshared discounts. 

The average workshared unit cost savings of 3.38 cents, as derived in my 

testimony, represents an average cost savings under the assumption that 

90% of both First-class Single Piece and Presort letters are delivered. 

A second way to derive this unit cost savings ran be achieved by taking the 

difference between the First-class Single Piece unit delivery costs IF 90% 

OF THE PIECES ARE DELlVERED and the Presorted unit cost, where 
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FirstClass 
Category 

Single Piece 
Presorted 

TY Unit 
Dellvery Cost 

TY Unit K of Per TY Unit Delivery 
Delivery Cost Actual % of Presorted Originating Cost Savings 
Per Delivered Letters Lenen Piece If Equal Per Original 

Piece Delivered Deiivered % Delivered' Lelter 
8.42 61% 90% 7.54 
4.65 90% 90% 4.16 3.38 

c. confirmed. If one were to develop a surcharge for First-class Single Piece 

as you suggest, the extra cost incurred to deliver a Single Piece letter is 

the same 3.77 cents savings derived in part (a\ above. The additional 

delivery costs would be the unit cost savings tirnes the number of pieces 

delivered: 3.77 cents x 21,167,692,000 or $768,655,000. Note that this 

computation is not exact due to rounding. Since this extra cost needs to be 

recovered equally in the rate for a l l  First-class Single Piece letters, the 

average surcharge would be $798,655,000 divided by 34,594,330,000 or 
2.31 cents per piece. 

Not confirmed. The results shown are perfectly logical. The savings is 

always going to be 3.77 cents per piece for letters that are actually 

delivered. However, the rate design does not give workshared discounts 

for savings that accrue if mail is not delivered. Therefore, the savings has 

to be shared equally by all originating workshared pieces. Therefore, the 

savings per piece is a function of how many of the originating pieces are 

actually delivered. 

d. 
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Another way of looking at this is to assume that, under the discount 
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scenario, all originating Presorted letters share the benefits of the 

$1,603,892,000 total savings. Similarly, under the surcharge scenario, all 

originating Single Piece letters must pay for the $798,022,000 extra delivery 

costs incurred by those single piece letters that actually require delivery. 

There is no particular reason why these amounts must be equal, and they 

certainly will not be equal if the percentages of Single Piece and Presorted 

letters actually delivered are different. 

There is nothing magical about the 3.38 cents workshared delivery cost 

savings and the 2.31 cents delivery cost surcharge. The 3.38 cents simply 

represents the average savings for all Presorted ietters even though these 

savings were achieved by only the 90% of the letters that are delivered. 

Similarly, the 2.31 cents represents the average surcharge required to be 

paid by all Single Piece letters, even though only 61% of the letters actually 

incurred these extra delivery costs. 

A simple exercise might convince you of the logc. Suppose you could 

agree that the unit cost per delivered piece is 8.42 cents and 4.65 cents for 

Single Piece and Presorted letters, respectively. This is, after all, based on 

the data you provided to me. These unit costs are also shown in your table 

in part (a). 

The top half of the table below re-computes the 3.38 cost savings and the 

2.31 unit cost surcharges under the actual situation where percentages to 

total letters that are actually delivered between Single Piece and Presorted 

letters are significantly different. The bottom portion re-computes these 

same figures under the hypothetical assumption that 100% of both Single 

Piece and Presorted letters were delivered. As you can see from the 

results, the unit cost savings and surcharge are different in the first instance 

but are identical in the second instance. In fact, the unit cost savings and 

surcharge will only be identical if the percentage of total letters actually 

delivered is identical for both Single Piece and Presorted letters. The Excel 
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file attached to this interrogatory will allow you to change the percentages 

so that you can prove this to your own satisfaction 

e. Not confirmed. The 0.99 cents that you call "the difference between the unit 

delivery costs (without collection) per originating piece of Single Piece and 

Presorted letters" is a meaningless number. See my answer to part (a). It 

is the difference between two numbers that are not comparable because 

only 61% of Single Piece letters actually incur delivery costs while 90% of 

Presorted letters actually incur delivery costs. Tne actual cost difference 

between a Single Piece letter and a Presorted letter is 3.77 cents if both 

letters are delivered. 

The "Unit Delivery Cost Savings Per Originating Piece" is the total delivery 

costs incurred (for letters actually delivered) divided by the total originating 

volume. Since only delivered letters produce savings, it is simply an 

average of the total savings per originating letter. It is obviously meaningful 

and pertinent to develop average workshared cost savings for all pieces that 

result from delivery of a portion of those pieces. 

I would have no problem if you wanted to add the word "Average" before 

"Unit Delivery Cost Savings Per Originating Piece". 

7 8 9 0  
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f. 
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I do not confirm that my entire analysis of delivery cost savings is "flawed 

and meaningless". The figures derived in Column 4 of Table 5 are not 

mislabeled as "Unit Delivery Cost Savings Per Originating Piece." Those 

figures represent the total delivery cost savings resulting from worksharing 

for letters actually delivered spread over a/ /  originating letters. The 

delivery unit cost savings shown in Table 6 reconcile to the results shown in 

Table 5. except that the unit costs for Presorted letters have been de- 

averaged. 
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USPSIMMA-TI-18. 

(a) Please refer to Table 9 of your testimony, at page 31. Please confirm that 
Table 9, and its source table (Tr. 14/3918), apply only to Platinum level 
subscribers. If you do not confirm, please explain why not. 

(b) Please confirm that the source table also shows fee decreases of at least 30 
percent for all Platinum subscribers using 50 million or fewer scans. If you do not 
confirm, please explain why not. 

(c) Please confirm that those Confirm subscribers using fewer than 61 million 
scans for First-class Mail would see a fee decrease of at least 25.8 percent 
(Current fee of $10,000 versus proposed fee of $7.415 (annual fee of $5.000 plus 
9 blocks of units at $70 each ($630), plus 51 blocks of additional units at $35 
($1,785))). If you do not confirm, please explain why not. 

(d) Please confirm that 29 out of the current 45 Platinum subscribers use 61 
million or fewer scans, based on witness Mitchum’s response to OCNUSPS- 
T40-57 (Tr. 14/3976). If you do not confirm, please explain why not. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Confirmed. In fact, the tables apply only to P!atinum level subscribers that 

purchase First-class scans and were never intended to represent anything about 

Standard Mail scans. 

(b) Partially confirmed. Your math is correct but you- example is based on a 

faulty premise. A Confirm user who requires 50 million or fewer First-class 

scans would more than likely have chosen to become a silver or gold subscriber, 

thus avoiding the $10,000 annual platinum subscription charge. Since 50 million 

First-class scans can be purchased for $4,500 at current rates as a gold 

subscriber, it seems highly unlikely that any First-class Confirm users would be 

subject to decreases of at least 30 percent, as your question posits. If a current 

gold subscriber required 50 million scans, as you suggest in your question, the 

increase under your proposed fees would be about 56%. (5,000 + 9 x 70 + 40 x 
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35) / 4,500 - 1 = 562%) Thus the situation facing a subscriber who purchased 

50 million scans as a gold subscriber under current rates will not be a 30% 

decrease but a 56% increase. 

(c) Partially confirmed. Your math is correct but your example is based on a 

faulty premise. A Confirm user who requires 61 million or fewer First-class 

scans would more than likely have chosen to become a gold subscriber, thus 

avoiding the $10,000 annual platinum subscription charge. Since 62 million First- 

Class scans can be purchased for $6,000 ($4.500 + 2 x $750) at current rates as 

a gold subscriber, it seems highly unlikely that any First-class Confirm users 

would be subject to decreases of at least 25.8 percent, as your question posits. 

If a current gold subscriber required 61 million First-class scans, the increase 

under your proposed fees would be about 24%. (5,000 + 9 x 70 + 51 x 35) I 

6,000 = 23.6%) Thus the situation facing a subscrii~er who purchased 61 million 

First-class scans as a gold subscriber under current rates will not be a 25.8% 

decrease but a 23.6% increase. 

At current rates, a gold subscriber could purchase 98 million First-class scans for 

$10,500. ($4,500 + 8 x $750) Therefore, Table 9 of my testimony starts at 100 

million scans since it did not seem reasonable that there would be many platinum 

Subscribers that used fewer than 100 million First-class scans. 

(d) It is not possible for me to confirm what another witness did, but only my 

understanding of what that witness did. I have reviewed USPS witness 

Mitchum’s response at Tr. 14/3976 and it is my understanding that he estimates 

that 29 of the current 45 platinum subscribers use fewer than 61 million scans. 
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However, this estimate is based on the assumption that all of the 29 current 

platinum subscribers have also required Standard Mail scans which "cost" five 

times as much as First-class scans under the proposed rates. Since my 

testimony only concerns the price impact upon First-class Confirm subscribers, 

Mr. Mitchum's response at Tr. 14/3976 is not very relevant. 
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USPSIMMA-TI -1 9. 

Please refer to your te$timony, at page 31, lines 15-17, where you state that: 

I am informed that existing Platinum subscribers, who face double 
and triple digit increases are considering curtailing or eliminating 
their use of Confirm. 

(a) Please confirm that witness Callow's testimony on page 17, lines 16-20. 
assumes that a 95 percent fee increase "will have little or no effect on the 
number of Platinum subscribers." 

(b) Do you agree with witness Callow's assumption? Please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

(a)Confirmed that OCA witness Callow made such a statement. I also nole that 

the 95% increase maintains the current Confirm fee structure, including unlimited 

scans for Platinum level subscribers. Therefore, it represents the maximum 

increase that First-class Confirm users could face, which is a far different 

proposal from that put forth by the Postal Service. 

(b) No, I do not agree with OCA witness Callow's assumption. MMA members 

are concerned with increases of that kind of magnitude. However, it is my 

understanding that, given a choice between the OCAS proposal and the Postal 

Service's proposal, MMA members prefer the OCAS proposal. On the other 

hand, if the Postal Service really is interested in promoting widespread use of 

Confirm Service to help monitor and manage service standards, as well as 

cement its relationship with large First-Class mailers by adding value to its 

premium workshared mail service, it should seriously consider eliminating the 

Confirm fee as I recommend. Please see my testimony at pages 32-33. 
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There is another alternative to Confirm Service that will soon be available to 

certain First-class .mailers. The Postal Service is now offering container scans 

that allow mail to be traced throughout the mailstream 

workshared mailers can identify their letters by container, such scans will provide 

mailers with information similar to that provided by Confirm Service. According to 

USPSNEWS@WORK. "Surface Visibility allows the Postal Service to track 

individual handling units -trays, tubs and sacks - from origin to destination. by 

using a series of barcode scans. See the article reproduced below. Such a 

service, which is free to mailers, will compete with Confirm Service, making it 

even more important for the Commission to accept my recommendation that 

Confirm Service be a part of the First-class first ounce rate. I have attached a 

Since sophisticated 

recent presentation that was provided to large First-class mailers 

0 
Surface. Visibility helps keep us on track 

Surface Visibiltly scanning helps lacilifies Lrack the mail with bs&es M handling unrts. m n f a # m  and traders 

Surface Visibility allows the Postal Service to track individual handling m;ts - trays, tubs and sacks - from 
origin io destination, by using a series of barcode scans. 

.rs like me old "the knee Done's connected to the Olign bone' song. Each scan bdds on previous Scans to 
help us track the mail. And since tne scans are cross. referenced. the Surface Vmbility system WI I let  yo^ 
know if you're lfying 10 put a tray. sac& or tub into a container where it doesn't belong. Or a contamer in the 
wrong trader 

SJrface Visioility - DroLght to LSPS by NelworK Operations Managemen! and lnlormabon Tecnnology. II's 
changing the way we dispatch mail. To see deployment scneaules. acuvatlon plans. equipment .nformation 
ana more, go to Blue: Click on Inside USPS. then under 'Operations.' Nehvorh Operations Management. 
then under 'NOM Spotl~ght.' Surface 

Source: hnp://www.usps.wm/cpim~~p~bulletin~2006/htm~pb22183/a-p~001.html 
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USPSIMMA-TI -20. 
0 

Please refer to your testimony, at page 32, lines 5-6, were you state that “61% 
of the [Confirm] costs are totally fixed” Please confirm that library reference L-59, 
Attachment 19, shows that in the test year (FY2008) 59 percent of costs are 
“Fixed (Incremental)” (707,00011,189,000 = 59%). 

RESPONSE: 

Confirmed. The 61% will be changed to 59% in the near future. 
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USPSIMMA-TI -21. 
0 

Please confirm that the first word of your testimony at page 32, line 20, should be 
"provide." rather than "increase." 

RESPONSE: 

Confirmed. The word "increase" should be changed to "provide". This change 

will be made in the near future. 
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USPSIMMA-TI -22. 
0 

Please refer to page 33 of your testimony. 

(a) Please explain further why you direct your primary proposal for Confirm 
service (an annual fee of $2,000 and no additional fees for scans) to First-class 
Mail Confirm subscribers, rather than other subscribers. Include in your 
explanation, if appropriate, discussion of your reference in footnote 22 to the 
"huge institutional cost contribution that First Class workshared mailers make to 
the postal system." 

(b) Under your proposal, do you believe that Confirm service costs of $1.2 million 
should be covered by Confirm service fees paid by its subscribers (including the 
proposed $2,000 annual fee to be paid by First-class Mail subscribers)? If not, 
please explain. 

(c) If your answer to part (b) is yes, please explain how you expect these costs to 
be covered, including whether Confirm subscribers who use subclasses other 
than workshared First-class Mail should pay higher annual or other fees. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) The purpose of my testimony is to evaluate issues that relate to First-class 

mailers in general, and First-class workshared m a i k s  in particular. Therefore, 

my testimony does not address the pricing of Cormfirm Service for Standard mail 

scans. I have not proposed unlimited Confirm scsns. with a setup charge of 

$2,000, be expanded to include Standard mail scans as well. I have no position 

with respect to that issue, though it makes sense to add such value only to First- 

Class workshared mailers that make a unit contribution to institutional costs that 

is more than twice the unit contribution to institutional costs that Standard mailers 

make. I also note that the $1.2 million cost to provide Confirm Service will be 

significantly offset by the $2,000 setup fees and is quite small in comparison to 

the $1 I+ billion contribution to institutional costs provided by First-class 

workshared mailers. 

0 

7 9 0 0  
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(b) No. As discussed in my testimony on page 33, my primary proposal is to 

include the cost of Confirm Service as part of the First-class first ounce cost, 

thus, rolling the cost of providing Confirm Service for First-class mailers into the 

overall cost of providing First-class service. This is how Postal Service 

competitors treat similar tracking and delivery coninnation services. Another 

way of looking at my proposal for Confirm Service is to equate it with First-class 

fowarding and return service. Such costs are much greater than the $1.2 million 

necessary to provide Confirm Service, but they are still "covered" by the First- 

Class first-ounce rate. 

(c) Not applicable. 

. 
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USPSIMMA-TI -23 

Please refer to Postal Service witness Mitchum’s testimony (LISPS-T-40) at page 
21, lines 17-19. Please confirm that the Postal Service’s proposal to eliminate 
the electronic notice requirement in DMCS 931.31 for Destination Confirm 
mailings was intended to eliminate a burden from mailers who do not want to 
provide the notice, and would not affect any mailers who want to provide 
electronic notice. If you do not confirm, please explain why not. 

RESPONSE: 

As a general matter, it is not possible for me to confirm exactly what USPS 

witness Mitchum or the Postal Service intended. I recognize that USPS witness 

Mitchum stated that the proposal to eliminate the electronic notice requirement 

(start-the-clock) of DMCS § 931.31 was made “because customers found the 

requirement burdensome.” However. none of the MMA mailers I have spoken 

with advocate elimination of start-the-clock for all purposes. Moreover, Mr. 

Mitchum did not say that elimination of the start-the-clock provision “would not 

affect any mailers who want to provide electronic nctice,” as your question 

suggests. Frankly, I think that, in order for mailers who want to continue using 

start-the-clock not to be affected by elimination of the start-theclock provision, 

the DMCS would still have to incorporate an understanding about just when the 

clock does start to run for the purposes of Delivery Confirm. 

If, as you indicate, the “start-the-clock provision for Confirm Service is voluntary, 

then it is possible that mailers who want to provide electronic notification of their 

mailings would not be affected for their own purposes. However, there are still 

two important reasons for maintaining this requirement. 

First, allowing mailers to voluntarily stop providing such notice eliminates an 

important tool that could and should be used by the Postal Service to measure its 

ability to meet its service goals and take appropriate corrective actions where 

necessary. The Postal Service should be required to maintain its database on a 
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national basis for this purpose. As quoted from Postal Service Publication 197 

by OCA witness Callow (OCA-T-5, p. 23): 

Preshipment notification enables the Postal Service to use Confirm 
information to measure, diagnose, monitor, and improve mail 
processing and delivery service performance. 

Unless mailers are required to "start-the-clock", the Postal Service would lose its 

database and its ability to use Confirm Service data to meet this objective on a 

national scale. 

Second, allowing the "start-the-clock'' provision to be voluntary would reduce the 

importance of such procedures for mailers who find the provision to be absolutely 

essential for using Confirm Service. As such, MMA is not in favor of any 

changes that could signal to postal employees that the "start-the-clock" provision 

is anything but an absolute necessity, without which, Confirm Service has little 

meaning. Performing a voluntary procedure is not as important as enforcing a 

specific requirement. 

Should the Commission allow the 'start-the-clock" procedure to become 

voluntary for mailers, I recommend that the DMCS should (1) clearly establish 

that mailers have an absolute right to complete documentation regarding when 

their mail has been accepted by the Postal Service end (2) spell out clearly 

reasonable procedures to be followed by mailers 2nd the Postal Service. 
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0 
us PSIMMA-TI -24 

Please refer to your testimony at page 32, lines 3-5. where you state that "[tlhe 
evidence provided by the Postal Service indicates that the costs generated by 
providing Confirm do not change with the number of scans produced." 

(a) Please specifically identify the evidence to which you refer. 

(b) Please confirm that for a large increase in the number of scans (especially if 
this increase is associated with the addition of new subscribers), more calls 
would be expected at the help desk, increasing help desk costs. If you do not 
confirm. please explain why not. 

(c) Please confirm that for a large increase in the number of scans (especially if 
this increase is associated with the addition of new subscribers), more travel 
would be expected to assist customers, increasing travel costs. If you do not 
confirm, please explain why not. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) The cost data to which I refer is provided by USPS witness Page at USPS- 

LR-L-59, Attachment 17, page 1. The test ye&r costs are shown for FY 2008 0 
(b) This question is difficult to confirm or deny as p0ss.d. For purposes of 

answering your question, I have assumed tha! the "large" number of scans 

that you reference does not impact the maximum number of scans that the 

Postal Service's current Confirm system in place a n  process without a major 

upgrade to the system. 

0 

As your question suggests, a large increase in scans may or may not be 

associated with the addition of new subscribers. If there is a large increase 

in scans from existing subscribers but no change in the number of 

subscribers, there likely would be no material increase in the help desk costs. 

If there was a large increase in the number of subscribers but no increase in 

the number of scans, then there likely would be a temporary increase in help 
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desk costs. Accordingly, it seems reasonable that the cost driver for help 

desk costs is the number of subscribers and not the number of scans. 

With respect to the last point, I have been informed that one of the most 

common reasons why Confirm subscribers call the help desk is to have their 

password reset because of an inability to access the Confirm website. 

Apparently, passwords are invalidated if  there is no activity for 30 days. 

Changing that policy could reduce help desk costs. 

A second reason to call the help desk is to report delivery problems. Such 

calls could, indirectly, increase with the number of scans if more delivery 

problems are identified. However, the Postal Service should encourage such 

MIIS to help it rectify service problems. Moreover, the root cause of such 

calls is not the result of providing Confirm Service (which merely identifies 

the problem) but more the result of operational problems. 

(c) I have been informed that postal employees generally incur travel costs in 

order to promote Confirm Service at tradeshows or industry workgroup 

functions. Travel is not normally required to help with new subscribers since 

information is normally sent to the Postal Service. Therefore, it seems 

reasonable that travel costs would vary more with Postal Service's 

promotional and goodwill planning and not at all with the number of scans 

provided. 
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USPSIMMA-TI-25 Please refer to page 29 of your testimony where you describe 
the Docket NOS. R2000-1 and R2001-1 High Volume QBRM studies that relied 
on CBCIS data and were used to estimate costs covered by the per-piece fee. 

a) Please confirm that both studies assumed all CBCIS mail volume for a given 
BRM recipient at each facility would be processed using the methods indicated in 
the respective surveys, and did not incorporate factors that would result in a 
portion of that mail volume being processed manually (e.g., BRMASlOther 
Software acceptance rates less than 100 percent, expired processing window, 
etc.). If you cannot confirm, please explain. 

b) Please confirm that the Docket No. R97-1 and Docket No. R2006-1 BRM 
Practices Studies are more comprehensive in scope than the Docket No. R2000- 
1 and Docket No. R2001-1 CBCIS analyses, because they account for BRM mail 
that may be processed manually. If you cannot confirm, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

a) Not confirmed. It is not possible for me to confirm what another witness did, 

but only my understanding of what that witness did. I do not know if the 

Campbell study provided in R2000-1 or the Miller study provided in R2001-1 

assumed all CBCIS mail volume for a given BRM recipient at each facility 

would be processed using the methods indicated in the respective surveys 

However, it seems reasonable to me to use the data as each of the witnesses 

summarized it. In R2000-1, I used the Campbell data as he provided it to me. 

In R2001-1 and in this case, I used the Miller data in the exact same fashion 

as he did. I do not recall seeing any testimony from any party, including the 

Postal Service, that claimed that this data is anvthing other than what it was 

reported to be. 

b) Not confirmed. While it is not possible for me to confirm what another witness 

did, but only my understanding of what that witness did, I have no basis to 

claim that either study is “more comprehensive” than the other. It appears 

that the two studies had different objectives. The two BRM Practices Study 

collected data for all BRM. In contrast, the two CBCIS “surveys” were more 

concerned with QBRM received in high volumes, which is the focus of my 

testimony regarding the Postal Service’s overstatement of High Volume 

QBRM counting costs that is predicated on the unreasonable finding that 

26.6% of such letters are counted by very inefficient manual means. It is also 
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my understanding that both CBCIS analyses did in fact include volumes that 

were manually counted. 
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USPSIMMA-TI-26 Please refer to your testimony in Appendix II, page 1, lines 20 
to 22 where you state, "In this proceeding, the Postal Service proposes to limit 
derived QBRM cost savings by producing a 'narrowly defined cost analysis' that 
eliminates from consideration any costs that QBRM saves after the first barcoded 
sortation." 

a) Please confirm that the cost analysis presented in this docket is similar to the 
analysis that served as the basis for the QBRM cost saving estimate in Docket 
No. R97-1, because it calculates costs up to the point where a given mail piece 
receives its first barcoded sortation on a Bar Code Sorter (BCS). If you cannot 
confirm, please explain. 

b) Please confirm that in Docket No. R2001-1. Postal Service witness Miller 
(USPS-T-22, Section IV) explained that the Docket No. R2000-1 analysis had 
been incorrectly expanded to include costs beyond those in the original Docket 
No. R97-1. If you cannot confirm, please explain. 

c) Please confirm that in Docket Nos. R2001-1, R2005-1, and R2006-1, the final 
versions of the QBRM cost model presented by the Postal Service all included 
cost analyses similar to the analysis proposed in Docket No. R97-1. In other 
words, the only expanded final cost model version ever presented by the Postal 
Service was that presented in Docket No. R2000-1. If you cannot confirm. 
please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

a) Confirmed. R97-1 was the first time that a discom3 was requested for 

QBRM. The Commission staled on page 306 of 2s Opinion, 

"[5132] Miller's study entails the development of cost models 
Comparing the respective mail flows of a prebarcoded reply 
piece and a handwritten reply piece from collection to the point 
where each piece receives its first barcoded sortation on a 
barcode sorter (BCS). Miller testifies that 2 prebarcoded reply 
mail letter generates cost avoidance of 4.016 cents, compared 
to a handwritten letter. (Footnote omitted) 

To the best of my recollection, there was no opposition to this proposal and 

the Commission relied upon the Miller study to recommend a discount of 3 

cents. In the next rate case, R2000-1, the Postal Service expanded the 

derivation of QBRM cost savings to include operations after the first barcoded 

sorted, which the Commission also accepted and relied upon. 

b) In R2001-1, USPS witness Miller made such a proposal. Based on that 

analysis, the Postal Service proposed to reduce the QBRM discount from 3 

cents to 2.5 cents. In that case, I recall that Mr. Miller ran into some 
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r E  
technical problems and, as a result of bWA interrogatories, modified his cost 

analysis two separate times resulting in an increase in his cost savings of 

94% -- from .85 cents to 1.25 cents to 1.65 cents. Mr. Miller's cost analysis, 

as well as the Postal Service's proposed reduction in the QBRM discount, 

were both effectively nullified when the issue was settled, resulting in 

retention of the 3-cent QBRM discount. My testimony in that case, on behalf 

of KeySpan Energy, rebutted Mr. Miller's QBRM cost analysis in a similar 

manner to which I oppose the analysis proposed by USPS witness 

Abdirahman in this case. 

It is illogical and unfair to stop measuring cost savings that no doubt continue 

to accrue after the first barcoded sort, simply because QBRM and HAND 

letters are not equal at that point of processing and more HAND letters will 

continue to be processed manually than QBRM letters until the letters are 

separated to the final recipient. Please see my R2001-1 Surrebuttal 

Testimony, Exhibit KE-ST-1, pages 6-7 and Appendix 11, pp. 1-3 to my 

testimony in this case. 

MMA asked USPS witness Abdiraham to confimi whether or not his 

methodology excluded savings after the first bafcode sort. It is interesting to 

note that he confirmed that HAND letters were inore likely than QBRM letters 

to be rejected after the first barcoded sort: and he confirmed that HAND 

letters were more likely than QBRM letters to be processed manually after the 

first barcoded sort. But then in an extraordinary turnabout he disagrees 

without further explanation that his methodology completely ignores additional 

savings that accrue for QBRM letters after the first barcoded sort. See Tr. 

41561. 

c) Confirmed, as to my understanding. However, the analysis in support of the 

QBRM discount in R97-1 was overtaken by the analysis that the 

Commission's Opinion in R2000-1 relied upon It is my understanding that 

because the Commission recommended settlements in R2001-1 and R2005- 

1, the R2000-1 Opinion reflects the Commission's most recent determination 

on the merits of this issue. 

7 9 0 9  
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USPSIMMA-TI -27 Please refer to your (revised) response to USPSIMMA-TI - 0 
17. In part b. of the question, you were asked: 

If "Presorted letters cost, on average, 3.38 cects less to deliver than 
single piece letters" as you say, then there mirst be some Presorted 
letters unit delivery cost X, such that X times the Presorted letters 
volume equals the total delivery costs for Presorted letters ($1.977 
billion), and (X + 3.38 cents) times the Single Fiece volume equals 
the total delivery costs for Single Piece letters ($1.782 billion). 
Using the total delivery cost figures and either set of volume figures 
in the table above, please derive such a value of X that reconciles 
with the total delivery cost figures for both categories. 

In your response to part b., you did not specifically derive a value you identify as 
X (as requested in the question), and you did not specifically tie back to the total 
delivery costs of $1.782 billon for Single Piece letters and $1.977 billion for 
Presorted letters (as requested in the question). You did, however, present a 
table at the end of your (revised) response to part b. which in Column (4) shows 
unit delivery costs "per Originating Piece if Equal % Delivered" of 7.54 cents for 
Single Piece and 4.16 cents for Presorted, such that. if X is 4.16 cents. X + 3 38 
= 7.54 cents. 

a. Please confirm that your 4.16 cent Presorted unit delivery cost per 
originating piece (as derived in your table as described above), times the 
Presorted originating volume of 47.482,864(000), eqIJals the actual Presoned 
total delivery cost of $1.977 billion. If not confirmed. please explain fully. 

b. 
originating piece (as derived in your table as descrihed above), times the Single 
Piece originating volume of 34,594,330(000), equals $2.608 billion, which does 

equal the actual Single Piece total delivery cost ot $1,782 billion, and in fact 
exceeds that amount by over $800 million, or approx;mately 46 percent. If not 
confirmed, please explain fully. 

c. Please confirm that your statement that "Presorted letters cost, on 
average, 3.38 cents less to deliver than single piece letters" is not correct, 
because it presupposes over $800 million of single piece delivery costs that do 
not exist, If you do not confirm, please explain fully. 

Please confirm that your 7.54 cent Single Piece unit delivery cost per 
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FIrstClass Category 

Presorfed 

TY Unit lY Unit 
Total Dellvery 

Per Delivered Per 0110 PI- Origlnating Delivered COS! (SOOO) 
Piece (Cents) Volume 1000) ( 1 )  x (5) x .01 

(Cents) % Delivered (I) I(2) (000) (2) x (3) 0, (3) I(4)  1 . o i  

Dellvery Cos! Delivery Cost Total Volume 

4.65 90% 4 16 47.482.8M 42,543,546 1.977 153 - 

The total delivery cost as shown in Column (6) can be computed in either of 

two ways: (1) the unit delivery cost per delivered piece (4.65 cents) x the 

volume delivered (42,543,546) or (2) the unit delivery cost per originating 

piece (4.16 cents) x the originating volume (47,482,864). 

However, perhaps I need to state the obvious. Of the total originating volume 

of 47,482,864,000, only 90% of the pieces, or 42,543,546,000 letters, actually 

incur the delivery cost of 4.65 cents, which is the cost per delivered letter. 

Therefore, if you insist on focusing on the average originating piece, please 

note that the delivery cost for 10% of the average Originating piece is zero 

because 10% of Presorted pieces are addressed ta post office boxes. 90% of 

that average originating piece actually incurs delivery costs. 

Therefore, for an average piece, the following equation applies: 

Costlorig Pc = CostlPc if Delivered x % Delivered + CostlPiece Not Delivered x % Not Delivered 

4.16Cents=4.65Centsx.0.90+0.00Centsx.0.10 Note that this compulalion is not exact due to mvnding. 
i 

b. Not confirmed. Your math is correct but your logic is mistaken. Your error is 

that, for Single Piece, you are comparing a theoretical unit cost with an actual 

unit cost. The result is a comparison of an "apple" to an "orange." 

The 7.54 cents unit cost per originating Single Piece letter is not an actual 

cost because it ASSUMES, theoretically and solely for the purpose of 

making a comparison to Presorted letters, that 90% of the originating 

Single Piece volume is actually delivered. Therefore, the computation you . 
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(A) 

(8)  
( C )  

(D) 

make obviously would overstate actual delivery costs because, in reality, only 

61 % of First-class Single pieces are actually delivered. There should be no 

surprise that your computation of the total delivery cost is high by 46% 

because the unit cost of 7.54 cents already assumes, theoretically, that the 

number of pieces actually delivered has increased by 46% from 61% to 90%. 

Both computations are shown in the following table using the exact same 

format as shown in part (a): 

N Unll N Unit 
Dellvery cost O.llV.ty cost Total Volume Total Oellvery 
Per Dellvered Par Orlg Plss. Orlglnatlng Dellvered Cost IWOO) 

or (3) I(4) x .01 
Piece (Cents) Volume (000) (1) x (5) I .Ol 

(2) I(3) FimlClass Category (Cents) X Dellvered (1 ) 1 (2) (000) 

Theoretical Single Piece 8.42 90% 7 5 4  34594.330 30.995.718 2.609.948 
Actual Single Piece 8.42 61% 5 15 34.594.330 21.167.692 1,182 394 

Diflerenoe (A) - (8 )  9.828.026 821 554 

% Difference (C) /(E) 46% 46% 46’. 

As shown in Column 5 of the table above, the 9,828,026,000 piece difference 

between the theoretical Single Piece volume and the actual Single Piece 

volume represents the volume of theoretical lehers that are not really 

delivered. Therefore, the extra delivery cost of $827,554,000 represents a 

cost that is not actually incurred. The final proof is shown in Row (D), where 

you have erroneously overstated the volume of Single Piece letters actually 

delivered by the same 46% that your question claims I have overstated total 

delivery costs. 

Keep in mind that my derivation of the 7.54 cents, which assumes, contrary 

to fact, that 90% of Single Piece letters are actually delivered, is developed 

for only one purpose - to enable an appropriate comparison with the unit 

delivery cost for Presorted letters, 90% of which in fact are actually delivered. 

If the percentage of letters actually delivered for Single Piece and Presorted 

letters is not identical, then any comparison of the unit delivery cost per 

originating piece is inappropriate. 
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c. Not confirmed. My statement is absolutely correct. Let me state this in two 

different ways as illustrated in the following table. 

Delivery 
Cost Per 
Delivered 

Pi.rr 

Presorted Savings 3.n 
thaf these computations are not exact due to rounding. 

TY Unit 
Delivery Cost 
Per Orig Piece 

(Cents) 

In the table above, yellow represents actual unit costs and delivery 

percentages. Aqua represents theoretical unit costs and delivery 

percentages. Since 3.38 cents is the difference between the Single Piece 

theoretical unit cost (7.54) and the Presorted actual unit cost (4.16 cents), or 

the product of the actual unit cost savings (3.77 cents) times a theoretical 

delivery percentage (go%), the 3.38 cent Presorted savings is similarly a 

theoretical unit cost savings (under the assumption that 90% of both Single 

Piece and Presorted letters are actually delivered) 

(1) If a First-class Single Piece letter (unit deliieiy cost of 8.42 cents) and 

Presorted letter (unit delivery cost of 4.65 cents) are both actually 

delivered by city or rural carriers, the delivery unit cost savings is 3.77 

cents (8.42 cents - 4.65 cents). However, not all Presorted pieces are 

delivered. Since only 90% of Presorted le!ters are delivered, the average 

savings per  originating Ietfer is 0.90 x 3.77 cents = 3.38 cents, as shown 

in Column (3) of the Table. 

(2) If one assumes that 90% of both First-class Single Piece and Presorted 

letters are actually delivered by city and rural carriers, then the unit cost 

for city and rural carriers to deliver Single Piece letters is still 8.42 cents. 

When the 8.42 cents unit cost is spread over all originating pieces, the 

average unit cost per originating Single Piece letter is 0.90 x 8.42 cents = 
7.54 cents. 



7914 

Responses Of Richard E. Bentley To Interrogatory Of United States Postal Service 

Similarly, the unit cost for city and rural carriers to deliver a Presorted letter is 

still 4.65 cents. When the 4.65 cents unit cost is spread over all originating 

Presorted pieces the average unit delivery cost per originating Presorted 

letter is 0.90 x 4.65 = 4.16 cents. 

Now the two unit costs shown in Column 3 are comparable. As shown in 

Row C of Column 3 in the Table the delivery cost savings due to worksharing 

is 

I 7.54 cents - 4.16 cenls = 3.38 cents I 

Therefore, as I state on page 16 of my direct testimony, “[tlhere can be no 

argument that Postal Service data indicate that Presorted letters cost, on 

average, 3.38 cents less to deliver than single piece letters.” 

Please refer to the table in response to part (b). which explains how the S800 

million is derived and is not actually incurred becalise the assumed 

percentage of Single Pieces delivered is 46% higher than the actual 

percentage of Single Pieces delivered. 
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USPSIMMA-TI-28. Please refer to your response to USPS/MMA-T1-15, and 
your Library Reference MMA-LR-4 entitled "Study to Derive the Productivity to 
Count QBRM Letters." 

(a) Please confirm that in the above-referenced study, the hand-counting 
and counting by weight of QBRM pieces was performed by KeySpan 
employees and not postal employees. 

(b) Please describe the amount of training and experience the clerks in the 
study had in hand-counting QBRM pieces prior to performing the 
study. 

(c) Please describe the amount of training and experience the 'experience 
[sic] KeySpan employee" had in counting QBRM pieces by weight prior 
to performing the study. 

pieces, does the above-referenced study account for all the tasks or 
work elements associated with handcounting QBRM pieces? If not. 
please list the tasks or work elements that are not accounted for. 

(d) Based on your knowledge of the process of hand-counting QBRM 

RESPONSE: 

Your interrogatory asks me about a study that I sponsored more than six years 

ago in R2000-1 and which was not relied upon at all in the preparation of my 

testimony, exhibits or library references for this case. I referred to that study in 

response to your referenced query because it illuXrates that counting high 

volumes of QBRM manually is much less efficient and much less cost effective 

than counting by weighing techniques. The study also derived a counting 

productivity y of 2,746 pieces per hour (PPH), which was developed to refute 

USPS witness Campbell's unsupported PPH of 951 that he relied on to estimate 

the cost for counting QBRM. My derived PPH is fai;ly close to the 2,932 PPH 

that I utilize in this case, which is the same productivity relied upon by USPS 

witnesses Miller and Hatcher in R2001-1 and R2005-1, respectively, and even 

closer to the 2,869 PPH relied upon by USPS witness Abdirahman in this case. 

0 

I (a) Confirmed. 

(b) I do not know the precise answer to your question. The employees 

shown in the tape were chosen for the study because they worked in 
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preparing Keyspan's outgoing mail as well as processing Keyspan's 

incoming QBRM. It is my understanding that KeySpan employees were 

well accustomed to counting relatively low volumes of QBRM -typically 

100 pieces -as part of the method to count by weighing techniques 

demonstrated on the DVD provided in MMA-LR-4. It is also my 

understanding that KeySpan employees did riot count high volumes of 

QBRM manually because doing so was unnecessary. time consuming 

and wasteful (i.e. inefficient). Nevertheless, as noted in response to part 

(a), I find it interesting that the manual counting productivity I developed 

using this demonstration is in line with the manual counting productivity 

that USPS witnesses Miller and Hatcher relied upon in R2001-1 and 

R2005-1, respectively, and with the manual counting productivity that 

USPS witness Abdirahman relied upon in this case. 

(c) Please see my response to part (b). In acdition. I am aware that pnor 10 

the time the study on the DVD was conducted. KeySpan was involved in 

an experiment with the Postal Service whereby high volumes of QBRhl 

were counted daily by KeySpan using weighir,g techniques for more than 

one year. 

(d) The study was not intended to account for "all the tasks or work 

elements associated with hand-counting QB9M pieces." It was precisely 

for this reason that the timed PPH of 4.576 was reduced by 40% as 

shown in Exhibit KE-C, p. 3. If I recall correctly, the 40% was based on 

actual postal cost data which showed that indirect costs were 

approximately 40% of direct costs. In any event, the Commission 

accepted the results from this study and agreed that using the 40% 

adjustment factor was conservative. (See R2000-1 Opinion and 

Recommended Decision at 554-55 (1 6029). In the next rate case. 

R2001-1 he Postal Service independently derived a hand counting 

productivity of 2,932 PPH that was very close to my results in R2000-1. 

7 9 1 5  
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Ultimately, for my purposes, the importance of an accurate handcounting PPH is 0 
minimal since so few QBRM pieces received in high volumes are counted 

manually, as indicated by the survey conducted by USPS Miller in R2001-1 of 

151 QBRM recipients that received more than 500,000 pieces per year. 



Responses Of Richard E. Bentley To Interrogatory Of United States Postal Service 

USPSIMMA-T1-29. Please refer to your response to USPS/MMA-T1-10 (e). 
That interrogatory asked you about sample selection bias, or selection bias, and 
your response stated in part, "it does sound reasonable when performing a 
probability sampling study to represent a universe." 

0 

(a) Please discuss your level of understanding of each of the following 
concepts, as they relate to probability sampling studies, and describe 
the source of your understanding (training, education, experience, 
etc.): 

(1) Random sample selection 
(2) Sample size 
(3) Sample selection bias. or selection bias 

(b) In your view, how does sample selection bias, or selection bias, affect 
the soundness of a probability sampling study? Please explain your 
view fully. 

0 

0 

RESPONSE: 

(a) - (b) These questions are much too broad for me to answer concisely. I 

have not performed any random sampling studies in this case or 

sponsored the results from any such studies. While I have taken 

courses in marketing research, which included instruction on use of 

statistical techniques, when obtaining my MBA from Cornell 

University, there was no need to perforin any kind of sampling 

study to support my positions in my restimony. 

In R94-1, I had an opportunity to assist counsel for Brooklyn Union 

Gas Company in fully examining the Postal Service's flawed cost 

study of BRM attributes, derived from a sample of offices that was 

expanded to represent the entire universe of BRM mail. 

Apparently, I exhibited a sufficient knowledge and understanding 

about the Postal Service's random sampling study to convince the 

Commission to throw out the entire study just by asking some 

relevant and thought-provoking questions. See R94-1 Opinion and 

Recommended Decision at M[ 1036. 1053-1060. As a result, the 

Commission rejected the Postal Service proposal to triple the per 

piece fee for BRMAS BRM, from 2 to 6 cents. 
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In R2000-1, I presented detailed testimony and exhibits to refute 

the findings and results presented by the USPS’ 1997 BRM 

Practices Study (1997 Study). More specifically, I took special 

exception to the 1997 Study’s ‘finding” that 47% of High Volume 

QBRM was counted manually. In that case, the Commission 

accepted my analysis of the QBRM volumes counted by the various 

available methods. That analysis indicated very conservatively that 

at most 11 % of High Volume QBRM was counted manually. Once 

again, the Commission relied upon my analyses to reject the USPS 

proposed 3-cent per piece fee for High Volume QBRM and support 

its recommended 1 cent fee. See R2000-1 Opinion and 

Recommended Decision at Ilfi 6002-6004. 

In R2001-1. USPS witness. Miller performed a survey from which he 

obtained counting methods data for QBRM received in high 

volumes. For QBRM received in low volumes, he relied on the 

analysis I presented in R2000-1. See ld’SPS-LR-J-60. p. 99, fn 1 
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USPSIMMA-TI-30. Please refer to your response to USPSIMMA-TI-I 3, where 
0 

you state: 
"...the QBRM market is quite diverse with recipients relying upon 
QBRM for various reasons. I suspect that volumes received for 
some recipients are extremely seasonal while for others are 
extremely constant." 
(a )  In your view, would there be more day-today fluctuations in volume 

for a High Volume QBRM recipient whose volumes received are 
"extremely seasonal," than for a High Volume QBRM recipient whose 
volumes received are "extremely constant?" Please explain fully. 

(b) In your view, if "the QBRM market is quite diverse," would you expect 
some fluctuation in the daily volume received by High Volume QBRM 
recipients? Please explain fully. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) As you have indicated in my response to USPSIMMA-T1-13. I suspect 

that the QBRM market is quite diverse. However. it is not possible to 

answer the question you pose. It is conceivable that a High Volume 

QBRM recipient whose utilization is "extremely seasonal" could exhibit 

more or less day-to-day fluctuations than a Yigh Volume QBRM recipient 

whose utilization is "extremely constant." Therefore, I do not agree with 

your suggestion that one can make a generzl conclusion about which 

recipient's volume would fluctuate more on a daily basis. 

(b) Yes, of course. I would expect there to be "some fluctuation in the daily 

volume received by High Volume QBRM recipients" even if the QBRM 

market were not diverse. I have no further explanation since to think 

otherwise would be totally illogical. 
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0 

0 

USPSIMMA-T1-31. Please refer to your response to USPSIMMA-T1-19, where 
you daim that the 95 percent Platinum fee increase proposed by witness Callow 
"represents the maximum increase that First-class Confirm users could face . . 
." (emphasis in original). Also, refer to witness Callow's response to USPWOCA- 
T52, where he agrees that at least 29 Platinum subscribers could pay $12,800 
less by switching to Gold subscriptions, and his response to USPS/OCA-T5-3 
where he acknowledges that: 

(1) for his proposal to cover costs at least 7 of these 29 Platinum 
customers must choose to pay the additional $12,800 for Confirm (as 
Platinum rather than Gold subscribers), and 
(2) the Platinum fee under his proposal would have to be increased to 
$45,400 to achieve his 127.3 percent cost coverage, if one were to 
assume that the 29 subscribers were to choose to reduce their fees by 
becoming Gold subscribers. 

Please confirm that the Commission, concerned about a loss of revenue when 
customers choose the cheaper Gold subscription, might increase the Platinum 
fee above the fee proposed by witness Callow, so that $19,500 may not 
represent the maximum increase for First-class Mail Confirm users if the currenr 
fee design is retained. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

I confirm that the Commission could increase the Platinum fee above that 

proposed by witness Callow. I also confirm that :he Commlssion could lower the 

Platinum fee below that proposed by witness Callow. I also confirm that the 

Commission could eliminate the Platinum fee, as I recommend. 

Your original question asked me about witness CallO.v's proposal for a 95% 

increase in the subscription charge for platinum users. My answer assumed that 

the increase was 95% just as you asked. This represents a maximum increase 

compared to the Postal Service's proposal which has no maximum associated 

with the rates offered to current platinum subscribers. My original answer and 

your references to Witness Callow's responses to interrogatories referenced for 
the first time in this question appear to have nothing in common. 

My recommendation to the Commission is that it should be less concerned about 

the loss of, at most, a little over $1 million in revenue ($1.52 million less $0.36 

million ($2,000 x 180 (the number of existing subscribers)) and wony more about 

the big picture - the need to add value to First Class, maintain First-class presort 
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volumes, and monitor actual mail delivery times to make sure that First-class 

service is exactly that. 

0 
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M R .  HALL: I was just going to confirm with 

the witness that if he were asked these questions 

today, his answers would be with the corrections he 

has made, the same as appear in these. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: All right. 

THE WITNESS: Was there a question to me? 

My answers would be the same. 

MR. HALL: Mr. Bentley is available for  

cross at this time. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Anarrson? Two people 

have requested cross-examination: the American P o s t a l  

Workers Union, AFL-CIO; and the United States Postal 

Service. Mr. Anderson, would yvu begin? 

MR. ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CROSS-EXAMINATYON 

BY MR. ANDERSON: 

Q Hello, Mr. Bentley. 

A Mr. Anderson. 

Q Hello again, I guess I should say. Mr. 

Bentley, in your analysis of mail-processing costs, 

you do not exclude any cost pools from your analysis, 

do you? 

A No. I include them all.. 

Q So the costs associated with priority mail, 

express mail, registry services, international 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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services; these are all included in the meter mail 

costs when you make you make your analysis. Isn’t 

that right? 

A Actually, there has been some discussion 

about those cost pools, whether they are, in fact, 

priority mail pieces in a priority cost pool, or 

whether they are actually first-class pieces that were 

reported as priority. So there is no answer to that 

question, but, in any event, I’ve included all of 

those cost pools and let the cost differences compute 

to whatever they compute to. 

Q You aren’t suggesting that the priority mail 

costs somehow escape the system altogether, are you? 

You‘re saying that the priority mail costs might be 

first-class costs. I guess I diCn’t understand. 

A I suspect that those costs are reported 

somewhere, and sometimes they were reported as 

priority mail, and sometimes itZs first class. What I 

said was, it could have been first-class letters that 

happened to be reported as priority mail. That’s all. 

Q Some of them could have. 

A Yes. 

Q You also include all of the carrier costs. 

You don‘t exclude the costs associated with special 

handling, for example, for accountable mail. That’s 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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not excluded in your calculations. 

A Are we talking about delivery costs now? 

Q Yes, the carrier costs. 

A I'm sorry. Ask that question again, please? 

Q You don't exclude the costs associated with 

special handling for accountable mail in doing your 

cost calculations. 

A I don't know if that's the case. I usually 

carry delivery costs as they were provided to me by 

the Postal Service. 

Q So if they are included, you don't exclude 

them, if they are included. 

A If they are included, I haven't excluded 

them. If they are not included. then, obviously, I 

have excluded them. I don't know the answer. 

Q I'm just trying to do a little housekeeping 

here. I'm not trying to argue with you. 

A No problem. 

Q Here is another one in a similar vein. A s  I 

understand it, you use as your basis Library Reference 

L-1-10. Is that correct? 

A I used many of the aspects of L-1-10. I 

have made some modifications to it, but that's 

generally the foundation for my study. 

Q I just want to confirm my understanding that 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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other postal witness has sponsored that library 

reference. Isn't that correct? 

A I ' m  not sure I'm going to be able to answer 

that question. It was provided by the Postal Service, 

and I believe Witness Abdurahman did provide it 

without saying that this was his testimony, so I'll 

let the legal system decide. 

Q You know them better than I do. My 

experience has been they are a little touchy about 

what they sponsor and what they don't sponsor. I can 

accept "I don' t know. I' 

A Okay. Well, my experience is that the 

Commission always has used their own costs, and their 

own costs are provided in Library Reference 110, so if 

the Commission is able to use it, I feel I'm also able 

to use it. 

Q As a union lawyer, I find it unusual for me 

to be siding with the Postal Service, but I'll do my 

best here. 

A I've got that same problem sometimes, too. 

Q You made a statement on page 4 of your 

Appendix 1, and if you would like to go there, that's 

fine. While you're getting there, I'll just mention 

what it is. You'll probably remember it, and you 

Heritage Reporting COrpOratiOn 
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don't even need to reread it. 

You said that bulk metered mail mailers 

often use address lists that tend to be unsupported 

and stale. I ' m  just wondering what your source is for 

that statement. 

A My original source for that statement was my 

own experience from my business. I used to mail out, 

and I don't know if I would call it BMM, but maybe a 

hundred pieces, and I know that my addresses got 

stale, and I used to wait for mail to come back to me 

before I would worry about changing the addresses. 

Now, these were not bills, but these were, more or 

less, advertising pieces. 

I believe there has been an answer from the 

Postal Service in an interrogatory which also said the 

same thing. It would take me a little while to find 

it. 

Q Is that an MMA interrogatory, to your 

knowledge? 

A I think so, yes. Well, it was definitely an 

MMA question. 

Q As of the moment, you're not sure, but you 

think it's there. 

A I believe it is in the record. 

Q Let me refer you to footnote 2 in Appendix 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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1. It's on page 3 of Appendix 1. You state that in 

Fiscal Year 2005, just 100 workshared letter permit 

numbers sent out more than 20 billion letters in 

Postal 1-equipped offices. I want to find out more, 

if I can, about those letters. What do those letters 

look like, if you could describe what those 20 billion 

letters look like, not en masse but individually? 

A One at a time. 

Q One at a time. 

A I'm sure they are clean, and they qualif:.' 

for automation rates. They are bar coded. Do you 

want me to go on? 

Q Sure. 

A Am I on the right path here? 

Q Keep going. Every aspect that comes to 

mind. 

A The addresses are clean, probably have been 

checked. They are presorted. They are bar coded. 

They are probably plant loaded. They probably have 

automated acceptance procedures, and they are probably 

among the least-costly letters that the Postal Service 

processes. 

Q Narrow the focus a little bit to the 

envelope. I guess they are typewritten. 

A Printed. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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A 

Q 

A 

Q 

letters. 

A 

Typewritten or printed. 

Yes. 

Pre-bar coded. 

Yes - 
"Letter size" meaning typical business 

They had better be letter size, or else they 

wouldn't be getting that rate. 

Q They are typical, but they don't strain the 

definitions of "letter." 

A They meet the qualifications, the 

prerequisites, in terms of - -  

Q We're talking here about the companies that 

are really big mailers. The 100 rJorkshare letter 

permit numbers sent out more than 20 billion letters. 

I struggle with the B word still, even though I've 

lived in Washington all of these years. Twenty 

billion letters; that's a lot of letters, but I've got 

to believe they are pretty uniform. 

A Well, first, let me say, that's not my 

number. This was provided to me by the Postal 

Service. It is a big number, and it shows you the 

consolidation that's going on within the industry. 

That's the point I wanted to make, and I agree with 

you. 
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I suspect they are fairly uniform, certainly 

within each mailing, but the mailings are different, 

the designs of the letters are different. They all do 

meet the qualifications put forward by the Postal 

Service on what a first-class, automated letter must 

look like in tens of where the bar code has to be, 

the colors, et cetera, et cetera. 

Q You testified on page 16 in a footnote, 

number 7 - -  
CHAIRMAN O W :  Is this his testimony? 

MR. ANDERSON: This is direct testimony, 

yes. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. 

THE WITNESS: I ' m  sorry. What page was 

that? 

MR. ANDERSON: Sixteen of your direct 

testimony on page 7. Once again, I don't think these 

are controversial points. I'm mostly just trying to 

clarify a few things. 

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry. Once again, page 

7? 

MR. ANDERSON: Page 16, footnote 7. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. Thank you. 

BY MR. ANDERSON: 

The ability for letters to be DPS'd is the Q 
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result of two factors; mail piece design consistent 

with automation compatibility and the probability that 

a letter is accepted by automation equipment 

throughout the mail stream. Would you agree with me 

that that would describe bulk metered mail? 

A NO, not necessarily. The prerequisite 

qualifications for BMM are so different from automated 

mail, and BMM obviously isn't presorted at all, that 

they are different animals. 

Q But this definition doesn't have to do with 

presorting; it has to do with the automation 

compatibility, which is clean, typewritten letter. 

A The second part of what I talked about there 

was the probability of being accepted by automated 

equipment throughout the postal mail stream. As mail 

is presorted, the odds of it being accepted by 

automation throughout the postal mail stream 

increases. So there is a relationship between 

presorting and mail becoming DPS'd. 

Q I understand that. I think you would agree 

with me that the first piece of it, at least, is 

highly likely to be met by bulk metered mail, that its 

design is consistent with automation compatibility. 

A It's not consistent with automated mail. It 

is somewhat consistent with automation, but there is a 
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big difference between a letter that's gone through 

all of the prerequisites to qualify for automated mail 

and BMM, which has none of those qualifications. 

Q You persist in using terminology different 

from the terminology I'm using and different from the 

terminology used in footnote 7. And, again, I don't 

need to go back over it a third time, so let's just go 

on. 

A Okay. 

Q I observed throughout your testimony, I 

guess, because of the tremendous amount of experience 

and knowledge you have in this area, that you are ':er:; 

critical of various aspects of the way costs are 

developed, in particular, and, 11: some instances, you 

have proposed to diminish the iqortance of those 

costs or even disregard them or substitute for them. 

For example, I noticed that the QBRM count 

costs; you simply don't believe that the Postal 

Service data on QBRM counts is accurate, and, 

therefore, you would tend to disregard that. Is that 

a fair statement? 

A No. To the contrary, the Postal Service 

data that they have, which I used, indicates that very 

little QBRM that's received in large quantities is 

counted. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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Q That's your interpretation of their data. 

If you look at page 28 of your testimony, I think 

you'll find it necessary to correct for Postal Service 

errors. Isn't that a fair statement? 

A I'm using the data as the Postal Service 

interpreted it, but it's from another case. In this 

case, they come up with a new study, which apparently 

the witness who sponsored that study didn't even know 

about the data from the last case, which I end up 

using. So I found a problem with the data that the 

Postal Service provided me. 

Q You're arguing with me without even giving 

me a chance here. 

A I ' m  sorry. 

Q I know you - -  the stuay. 

MR. HALL: Mr. Chairran, it might be more 

helpful if Mr. Anderson asked a question and then 

offered Mr. Bentley adequate time to finish his 

response and then ask another question. I think the 

record will be less confused that way. 

BY MR. ANDERSON: 

Q If I interrupted you, Mr. Bentley, I 

apologize. Please look at page 28 of your testimony. 

A Okay. I have it. 

Q The first full paragraph on page 28 begins: 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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"Correcting for both of these Postal Service errors." 

I inferred from that that you were basically 

discarding or largely disregarding the position the 

Postal Service has taken in this case with regard to 

these QBRM data. Isn't that a fair statement? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. That's all I asked you. 

A I can agree with that. 

Q That was really easy. 

A Okay. 

Q I think you make a similar statement v:c?. 

regard to the cost shift. The modifications of :3C.? 

apparently resulted in a cost shift to first-class 

presort mail, and this is on pages 19 to 21 of your 

testimony where you discuss that, if you would like tz 

refresh yourself. 

I don't intend, at this moment, at least, to 

point to any particular passage, but I think that it's 

a fair summary to say that because you disbelieve the 

accuracy of that IOCS data, you're urging the 

Commission to - -  you think that's a reason the 

Commission should go. with your analysis as opposed to 

the Postal Service's analysis. Isn't that a fair 

statement? 

A No. I really haven't said that at all, and 
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I haven't said I don't believe the IOCS costs. In 

fact, notwithstanding everything I've said about it, 

I've gone ahead, and I've used it, and even using the 

data as it has been provided on the record, I still 

show that the proposed discounts by the Postal Senice 

are still justified. 

Now, getting back to this data over here, 

what I'm pointing out is I think chat, through this 

change of the IOCS, first-class presorted mail is 

getting a bum share. Their costs are going up higher 

than one would have expected and going up at a higher 

rate than first-class single piece, and there is no 

explanation as to why that's happening. 

Q I understand the point, but I ' m  making a 

much'simpler point, which is that: you were just urging 

the Commission that because of that, that's even a 

better reason to accept your numbers, which would 

give a higher presort discount. Isn't that a fair 

statement? Otherwise, why wouid you bother to make 

the point? 

A Well, I made the point because MMA is very 

concerned about the long run of having this cost 

shift. That was not a reason why the Commission 

should use my analysis, but it does tend to show that 

my analysis is conservative. Maybe that's the point 
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you're trying to get. 

Q Precisely. Now we're on the same 

wavelength. Because this shows you're the good guy 

here, they should go along with your analysis. Isn't 

that a fair statement? It's another reason why they 

should go along with your analysis. 

A The other reason' is - -  

Q I didn't ask you for the other reason, sir; 

I only asked you if this is a reason. Mr. Hall, quite 

appropriately, required that I let you answer my 

questions, but I can appropriately require that you 

only answer my questions. So please don't give me the 

other reason. I only asked you if this was one. 

A I don't think I've ever stated in my 

testimony that they should use my analysis because 

I've pointed out this problem. It turns out that this 

problem, if they were to correct it, would make my 

results look even more conservative than they are, and 

that would justify even higher discounts, but that 

was not a reason that I pointed out in my testimony, 

that they should, therefore, use my analysis. 

Q So, therefore, if at some emotional level or 

psychological level or for any reason, they inferred 

that this was a reason why they might favor your 

analysis, it's fair for me to argue in my brief that 
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they should not let that inflaence them. Correct? 

This IOCS passage should not influence which way they 

go here. 

A I'm not sure how that issue is going to 

affect whether or not they accept my analysis. They 

should accept my analysis because it's far better than 

anything out there. 

Q So we can just disregard this part of it in 

terms of which analysis is best. 

A I think it's a separate issue. 

Q Okay. Thank you. You, similarly, were 

pretty critical of the way the model operates in 

showing that bulk metered mail and MMA letters are 

less costly to process if they are not bar coded than 

if they are bar coded. That was another piece of data 

that you simply disbelieve. Right? 

A I think it's very unreasonable for the model 

to show that costs go up if you prebar code the 

letters. 

Q And you make adjustments for that. 

A I make adjustments for that to correct for 

that, which is something that the Postal Service and 

your witness did not do. 

Q I understand. I tried to find four examples 

- -  I guess I got three out of four - -  where you 
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basically toss out their analysis in favor of your 

corrected analysis, and you refer to them as 

"counterintuitive." You can't prove they are wrong 

because the data is there, except it's so 

counterintuitive. Is that a fair statement? 

A Yes. I think that the data is there, and 

the model has been designed to give you a de-averaging 

of certain costs, and I think what I've pointed out is 

that there are some problems in the input parameters 

to the model, something I pointed out four or five 

years ago, and they are still there. 

Q You've got me on seniority by much longer 

than that. You keep pulling rai?k on me here. 

As you probably know, the APWU, and, I 

think, some others as well, are ;rery skeptical that 

bulk metered mail, which, as I already had a little 

dialogue with you about how bulk metered mail looks 

and whether it's likely to be machinable - -  we're very 

skeptical. We think it's very counterintuitive that 

bulk metered mail would have so much manual 

processing, or, to put it another way, would not be 

DPS'd at as high a rate, or virtually as high a rate, 

as presort mail, and I know you disagree with that. 

But insofar as we find that to be 

counterintuitive, if we're able to persuade the 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

1 2  

13 

1 4  

15 

1 6  

1 7  

1 8  

19  

20 

2 1  

22 

23 

24 

25 a 

7939 

Commission of our view, and they find it 

counterintuitive, would you agree with me that that 

would be a reason for the Commission to weigh, in its 

consideration of this case? 

A Well, I can just tell you, and we talked 

about my experience, that your intuition is not being 

reflected by the data. It just happens to cost a lot 

more than you think it does. 

Q In three out of my four examples, you 

applied your intuition to weigh in favor of your point 

of view. If the Commission's intuition is the same as 

ours, the bulk metered mail certainly is automatable, 

certainly machineable, and certai;lly DPS'd at a v e r y  

high rate than the data the Postal Service has 

produced showing that it doesn'c DPS should be largely 

disregarded. Isn't that a fair statement? 

A I just can't agree that the Commission has 

to be intuitive about this 0r.e. There is data coming 

out of the CRA, which indicates that your intuition is 

not correct. 

Q I'm not going to weigh my intuition against 

yours, Mr. Bentley, but, fortunately, I have other 

people on my side, and I will weigh theirs. 

for that comment. 

Pardon me 

All right. Moving along. Do you Support 
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efficient component pricing? Is that something that 

you advocate? 

A The way I look at it is, should you have 

100-percent pass-through on the discount versus the 

cost savings, and I haven‘t said too much about the 

ECP concept. I guess, generally, I would be in favor, 

but I’m not an economist, so I can only go so far w i t h  

it. 

Q To me, this issue was related to an 

observation you made early in your testimony - -  I 
. don‘t know if I can put my finger on it or not - -  _ _  

the effect that one of the reasons you favor ~ h a = ? : ” ~  

to the sort of methodology the Postal Service wax!:; : 

use in this case is because the old cost-avoided 

methodology was so controversial. Is that a fair 

paraphrase of something you said? You don’t have to 

repeat it. I’m just asking you, is that a fair 

paraphrase? If not, correct me. 

A No. I think that that’s one of the reasons 

why we’ve gone through this road for 10 years, and 

it’s probably time to take a look at something that 

was a little different, a little more innovative, and 

that‘s one of the reasons why I ’ m  in favor of the 

delinking proposal. 

Q Now you’re veering away from the 
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controversial part because you know, for me, it's 

really controversial. 

A I'm sure it's controversial to several 

parties here, and I'm just pointing my position on it. 

Q Fair enough. It's not fair to parse your 

testimony that finely. It's not really that this way 

is less controversial; you just prefer it for other 

reasons. 

A That is one of the reasons why I prefer it 

Q Because you think it's less controversial. 

A I'll put it the other way. I think that che 

workshared cost-savings analysis is very 

controversial. 

Q It wasn't absolutely crystal clear to me, 

but I think you use a sort of cosy-saving analysis - -  

what you do is sort of analogous to what the Postal 

Service does, as I understand it. You separate out 

the single-piece letters, but you take the presorted 

letters, and using a benchmark of an already presorted 

letter, then you calculate cost savings from there. 

Is that a fair statement? 

A Under delinking? 

Q Yes, the two categories. 

A Okay. 

Q Single piece, presort. Over here on the 
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presort side, you still have a number of different 

categories, and in there you're still doing the cost- 

avoided kind of analysis. 

A Yes. In the delinking, you use the models 

to de-average just presorted letters, so we don't look 

at single piece at all. 

Q So you're still doing the sort of 

controversial cost-avoided kind of - -  

A You missed a part of my testimony. I said 

one of the reasons why it's less controversial is 

you're looking at relative cost differences and not 

absolute cost differences. So if you're looking at 

just the relative differences among the presort 

levels, that's far less controversial than looking at 

the absolute difference betweeli presorted and a 

nonpresorted benchmark. 

Q I noticed that, in another passage of your 

testimony, you talked about volume being alone - -  

large-volume mailers are entitled to a lower rate, as 

1 recall your testimony - -  

MR. HALL: Do you have a page cite? 

MR. ANDERSON: I will get you one in just a 

second, but let me see if the witness can remember 

without it. 

minute, if you need me to. 

I can look at my notes and find it in a 
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BY MR. ANDERSON: 

Q But as I recall, you said that large mailers 

are entitled to a discount simply because it is so 

much less costly for the Postal Service to process 

mail that is mailed by these large mailers because 

they mail it in such large quantities, and you don't 

have to repeat for the record - -  it's already in your 

testimony - -  all of the ways in which it's less 
costly. Is that a fair statement? 

A It's really a comparison of large mailers 

versus small mailers and having rhe rates be cost 

based. Yes, I believe that there are savings that are 

due to volume, so volume is a c x t  driver. 

Q How would you define "large" for purposes of 

that sort of - -  

A I was actually asked that question by the 

Postal Service. 

Q And the answer is? 

A The answer is, I wasn't prepared to give an 

exact number, but it is the volume at which the Postal 

Service, after studying the issue, finds that those 

cost savings do, in fact, exist and will occur versus 

small mailers, and if your next pestion is, what is 

the definition of a small mailer, it's not a large 

mailer. 
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Q No. My next question was, don't you think 

that the small mailers are going to find that a little 

controversial? 

A You know, I don't think a small mailer can 

really complain if they find that their mail costs 

more than somebody else's. It's a question of where 

you draw the line, and volume is a cost driver, so 

we're trying to differentiate the rates and have them 

follow the costs. 

Q Not today, here and now, on the stand, b u t  

let me ask you whether you would be willing to 

consider the flip side of that, which, I think, is 

efficient component pricing. Let me just try this 

one. 

A Okay. 

Q If you continually price at the margin, 

which, I think, is the flip side of the coin you were 

just describing, you will, in effect, ratchet down 

workshare rates and disproportionately, or 

proportionately, rather, ratchet up single-piece 

rates. That's one implication of efficient component 

pricing. Fair statement? 

A Well, that I don't know, but my view is it 

would be a zero-sum game. 

Q That's a fair outcome. 
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A If what you're saying is a zero-sum game, 

then I agree. 

Q It's a good outcome 

A Okay. 

Q That is a fair outcome. I'm sorry. I 

trampled on your answer. You agree that's a fair 

outcome. 

A That's what I would expect, yes. 

Q I understand. I was very interested in the 

pass-through percentages you were recommending, which 

were down below 60 percent, as I recall. You've got a 

table in here someplace, if you would like to find It. 

I ' m  not going to ask you about it in detail, so I 

don't know that it's important fnr you to look at it. 

MR. HALL: Well, why don't you find the 

table, Mr. Anderson, and that wj.11 focus everybody's 

attention? 

MR. ANDERSON: Well, if you take a look at 

page 11, for example, Table 3 .  

THE WITNESS: Okay. That's using the 

traditional methods. 

MR. ANDERSON: Yes. And then you've got 

another table here someplace, I guess, showing what 

your pass-through percentages would be. 

THE WITNESS: On page 9 .  That would be 
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BY MR. ANDERSON: 

Q There we go. Thank you. So you're 

suggesting to the Commission Pass-through percentages 

of under 60 percent, at least in some cases. 

A Well, of course, the pass-throughs can be 

produced two different ways, and I've done it on a 

total basis and on an incremental basis, and on a n  

incremental basis, there are t w o  of those percentages 

that are under 60 percent. 

Q Tell me what you're showing on page 11. 

then, with regard to those data. 

A That's what I'm talking about. 

Q On page 11. 

A Page 11. The middle column there is the 

total pass-through, and the only ones that are under 

60 percent, and I wish they were lower, but you can't 

do that, are the 57 percent, 58 percent for auto-ADC 

and auto-three digits. 

Q But for the total pass-through, you're at 

around 80 percent for four of them - -  this is on Table 

3 on page 11 - -  87 percent for one of them, and 70 

percent for the other. That reminded me very strongly 

of testimony delivered by Mike Reilly, which you must 

have heard when he testified regarding what he thought 
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workshare discount pass-throughs ought to be, and he 

recommended EO percent. Do you recall that testimony? 

A Vaguely, and I believe, if you took a look 

at the cost methodologies, they were probably very 

different. 

Q No, no. 

A Just on the - -  I don't really recall, but I 

could accept that if I could check it out. 

Q I just thought it was an interesting 

comparison, and I was actually pushing you in the 

direction of agreeing with Mr. Reilly. If you don't 

remember his testimony, maybe you'll agree with m e  

that an 80-percent pass-through of so many cost- 

avoided are calculated correctly, an EO-percent pass- 

through is a pretty fair pass-through. It's fair, as 

your testimony put it, both to the mailer and to the 

Postal Service. Fair statement? 

A Yeah, I would think so. The Postal Service 

gets to keep part of the savings, and the mailer gets 

part. I think that's fair at this point, given where 

you're coming from in terms of where the discounts are 

versus where they are being proposed. 

MR. ANDERSON: Okay. That's all I have. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Bentley. 

THE WITNESS: You're welcome. 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Mr. Anderson. 

Ms. McKenzie? Mr. Rubin. I'm sorry. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. RUEIN: 

Q Hello. I'm David Rubin for the Postal 

Service. Would you refer to Appendix 1 of your 

testimony, page 6, and, specifically, lines 17 to 21? 

Do you state there that you used the CRA costs for 

metered mail letters as a proxy for your proposed 

benchmark? 

A Yes. 

Q Can you tell us what is your understanding 

of the characteristics of metered mail letters? 

A Metered mail letters are very similar to 

single-piece letters, only they are sent out by 

businesses, which sort of makes them a bit cleaner, 

less handwritten addresses, but they are very close 

still, and, in fact, as I have testified, the 

differences between single-piece and metered mail have 

been decreasing over the past seven or eight years, 

and I suspect, down the road, at some point, they will 

be the same. 

Q Are metered mail letters generally trayed? 

A After the Postal Service receives them, they 

will be trayed, but they are not provided to the 
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Postal Service in trays, not normally, no. 

Q And are they machineable? 

A Generally. They don't have to be 

machineable, but generally the Postal Service, 

hopefully, can machine them to the extent they can be 

machined. 

Q And are some metered mail letters bar coded? 

A Pre-bar coded? 

Q Yes. 

A Yes. 

Q Do you have a rough estimate of what portion 

of metered mail letters are bar coded? 

A The only estimate I ha-Je is the estimate 

that applies to all first class, and I believe it w a s  

15 percent, provided by Witness Taufique, and how that 

applies to metered mail, I dGn't know. 

Q And are metered mail 1c:ters often processed 

on the face or canceler? 

A They can be, yes. 

Q For those that aren't on the face or 

canceler, where else might they be processed? 

A They would probably go right to the outgoing 

ISS operation, and they are going to be accumulated 

somehow, so generally they would be put in a tray, but 

they are not necessarily canceled. A lot of times, 
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the Postal Service doesn't know that they have metered 

mail, and it's just mixed in with all collection mail, 

so it goes right through the face or canceler. 

Q Okay. Could you move to page 21, lines 10 

and 11, of Appendix l? 

A Excuse me. That was page 21? 

Q Correct. 

A Appendix 1. 

Q And that's where you discuss your delivery 

benchmark. You specifically state, and I quote, "You 

elected to use a benchmark with a lower unit deli.ier:i 

cost, 8.42 cents, all single-piece letters combined, 

from which to derive workshare delivery cost savings." 

In Docket Nos. R2000-i and R2005-1, the 

Commission used average deliver,. costs of all 

nonautomation presort letters as a proxy for delivery 

costs for BMM. Is that correct? 

A He may have gotten h i s  rate cases mixed up. 

Is it R2000 or R2000-1 or R2005-l? 

Q Let's limit it to R2000-1. 

A Okay. In R2000-1, the Commission used the 

unit cost of nonautomation letters as the benchmark. 

Q That's nonautomation presort letters? 

A Yes. 

Q Have you elected to use the delivery cost of 
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single-piece letters as the benchmark for metered mail 

letters? 

A No. The metered mail letter unit cost is 

8.61, as you can see in that Table 9 .  The unit cost 

of stamped letters is 8.32. and, admittedly, that 

surprised me because, in R2001-1, I used single-piece 

metered mail as the benchmark for m y  cost estimates 

for delivery cost savings. But in this case, I chose 

to be conservative, and instead of using the metered 

mail unit cost of 8.61, which I had reservations 

about, I used the unit cost for all single piece, 8.4;: 

cents, which, as I mentioned, also is reasonable. 

Q So is that choice of delivery costs of all 

single piece driven by your choice of the metered mail 

letter benchmark? 

A It's a subset of it. I n  other words, you 

know, Mr. Kelley showed that the average unit delivery 

costs without collection for all single piece was 8.42 

cents, how he de-averaged the figure into stamped, 

metered, and other, and wasn't real happy with the 

results in terms of it being reasonable. So I went 

ahead, and I just used his figure for all single 

piece, and I wanted to use a nonworkshared category as 

a benchmark in order to isolate and measure workshared 

cost savings. 
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Q Could you refer to page 8 of Appendix 1, 

where you show, in Table 2 ,  the costs and the rewrap 

cost pools for metered mail letters and for 

automation? And at lines 12 to 13, you stated, and I 

quote, "The only differences between the types of mail 

for which rewrap unit costs are shown in Table 2 is 

that automation letters are workshared while MML 

letters are not." 

What is your definition of "workshared" L E  

this context? 

A It meets all of the prerequisite 
.. qualifications to qualify as automation mail. : e s .  

that's it. 

Q And could you list tnese prerequisites or  

qualification requirements? 

A Off the top of my head, I can give you a few 

of them, but I'm sure I'll be missing some. 

Generally, they meet the design specs. They have to 

have a prebar code. Their addresses have to be 

checked and validated. They have to be presorted. 

They have to be prepared. They have to abide by all 

of the paperwork qualifications and certainly have 

postage paid. 

Q Thank you. Now I'm going to ask about the 

portion of your testimony related to confirmed 
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service, and you could refer to page 3 3 ,  lines 3 to 8,  

of your testimony. 

A Okay. I have it. 

Q Am I correct in summarizing your primary 

proposal as offering unlimited scans for workshared 

first-class mail for an annual fee of $2,000? 

A Generally, yes. 

Q And at this time, do you limit this proposal 

to workshared first-class mail? 

A No. Another first-class mailer could pay 

the $2,000,  if they wanted to. I can’t imagine wh,’ 

they would if they didn’t have the volume, but I ‘ m  no: 

recommending this for any other classes. 

Q Okay. Now let’s consider a variation of the 

Postal Service‘s proposal for corfirmed service. 

Assume that the Postal Service proposal was changed 

for first-class mail. First, substitute a zero charge 

per first-class mail scan for the proposed one-unit, 

first-class mail scan, and also assume that the annual 

subscriber fee was reduced from $5,000 to $2 ,000 .  

With these changes, would the resulting proposal be 

consistent with your proposal? 

A What would happen after the first million 

scans, though? You said it was zero for the first 

million scans. 
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Q Right. I'm saying it would be zero for all 

first-class mail scans. 

A Okay, okay. So there is no charge for the 

units that you get, but there is a $2,000 charge for 

the setup. Is that what you said? 

Q Right. That's correct. 

A I think that's what my proposal was. 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you. I have no further 

questions. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Mr. Rubin. 

Is there anyone else who would like to 

cross-examine Witness Bentley? 

(No response.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Are there any questions from 

the bench? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Hall, would you like 

some time with your witness? 

MR. HALL: Just a few minutes, if we could. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: All right. How about five 

minutes? 

MR. HALL: Perhaps less. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: When you get back, we will 

continue. 

(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.) 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Hall? 

MR. HALL: Yes, Mr. Chairman. We just have 

a few clarification questions. 

REDIRECT EMINATION 

BY MR. HALL: 

Q Mr. Bentley, could you please turn to page 

3? I think it’s footnote 2 of Appendix 1. There, you 

were discussing with Mr. Anderson for APWU the 20 

billion letters that were sent out by the 100 

workshare letter permit numbers. Do you recall that? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q I think you agreed with his statement thatl 

these letters would all be uniform. 

A Well, I believe I agxeed with him on it, and 

I was really thinking of mailers coming from perhaps a 

major mailer, but one large mail house. I suspect 

that some of those 100 permits a x  also from presort 

bureaus, which mix and match all sorts of different- 

sized letters, even though they all qualify for the 

automation rates. So those letters perhaps would not 

be as uniform as being originated from one location. 

I just want to make that clear. 

Q Okay. And just to clarify, I think you may 

have said, in response to a question by counsel for 

the Postal Service, that 15 percent of all first-class 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 



7956 

letters are prebar coded. Is that correct? 

A If that's what I said, I meant to say 15 

percent of all single piece would have a prebar code, 

and, of course, that prebar code allows that mail to 

bypass the RBCS and go directly to an automation sort 

operation. 

Q And which automation sort operation would 

that be? 

A Generally, that would be the outgoing 

primary sort. 

MR. HALL: Okay. Thank you. That's all I 

have. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Is th?re anyone who wishes 

to recross? 

MR. ANDERSON: Nothin3 further, Mr 

Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: There being none, Mr. 

Bentley, that completes your testimony here today. We 

appreciate your contribution again to the record, and 

you are now excused. 

(Witness excused.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: This concludes today's 

hearing. 

MR. HALL: Mr. Chairman, I have one 

housekeeping matter that I've been meaning to take 

Heritage Reporting COlpOratlOn 
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care of. If I can find it quickly, I’ll do it today; 

if not, I’ll wait for another day. 

We got an interrogatory response from the 

Postal Service, part of the answer to MMA/USPS-T-32-9. 

Two parts of it were answered by Mr. Taufique, and the 

rest was answered by the Postal Service with an 

institutional response. Those were not received until 

a week after the closing date for submitting 

designations, so I would like to have them designated 

at this point in time. I think I‘ve talked to Postal 

Service counsel, and they are agreeable. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Withoiit objection. 

MR. HALL: I’m handinc; two copies to the 

reporter. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Mr. Hall. 

(The document referred to was 

identified as Exhibit No. 

MMAIUSPS-T-32-9 and was 

received in evidence.) 

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS TAUFIQUE 
TO INTERROGATORY OF MAJOR MAILERS ASSOCIATION 

MMA/USPS-T32-9 

Please refer to your response to Interrogatory MMNUSPS-T32-6, particularly 
where you state, 7 am unaware of any studies that demonstrate that either 
higher or lower costs result based on the volume of mail originating from 
any one customer" and your response to Interrogatory MMNUSPS-T32-8. Part 
A of Interrogatory MMNUSPS-T32-8 asked you to explain why a specific study 
was necessary to conclude that consistently high volume mailings from one 
mailer have a positive impact on Postal costs (Le. results in lower unit costs for 
the Postal Service) with respect to operations such as: 

1. Mail acceptance 
2. Postage verification 
3. Tray banding 
4. Tray labeling 
5. Tray sorting 
6. Palletization 
7. Pallet labeling 
8. Pallet sorting 
9. Plant loading 
10. Postal One! 
11. Transportation 

Part B of Interrogatory MMNUSPS-T32-8 asked you to compare two mailers 
Mailer A consistently sends out 500 l-ounce non-local p i e s .  all presorted to 5- 
digits. Mailer 6 consistently sends out 1 million l-omce non-local pieces all 
presorted to 5digits. Part C of Interrogatory MMNUSPS-T32-8 then asked you 
to explain whether the Postal Service's unit cost for processing Mailer A's mail 
would be higher than, lower than, or the same as the unit cost for processing 
Mailer Bs  mail, taking into account all of the costs associated with each 
operation listed in Part A of that interrogatory. 

as follows: 

0 

Your response to Parts A and C of Interrogatory MMAIUSPS-T32-8 were 

I am not a postal costing expert and am not offering costing 
testimony in this docket. Accordingly, I would be inclined to defer to 
the Postal Service's costing experts and any studies they may have 
conducted to assess the effect (positive or negative) of such 
matters. 

Counsel for Major Mailers Association has been advised that, contrary to 
customary practice, Paits A and C of Interrogatory MWUSPS-T32-8 have not 
been redirected to another witness in this case who can provide an answer or to 
the Postal Service for an institutional response. 

Please identify all USPS witnesses in this proceeding who, in your 
opinion, can be described as "Postal Service's costing experts" that 
have sufficient knowledge and experience to answer questions 
regarding the impact that consistent high volume First Class 
workshared mailings from one mailer's facility have on postal costs. 

A. 



7 9 5 9  

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS TAUFIQUE 
TO INTERROGATORY OF MAJOR MAILERS ASSOCIATION 

0 MMA/USPS-T32-9 (continued): 

B. 

C. 

D. 

E. 

F. 

G. 

H. 

I .  

J. 

K. 

Please be so kind as to redirect the questions posed to you in Parts 
A and C of Interrogatory MMA/USPS-T32-8 to "the Postal Service's 
costing experts" you identify in response to Part A. If none of "the 
Postal Service's costing experts" are witnesses in this proceeding. 
please redirect the questions to the Pcstal Service for an 
institutional response. In any event, the response should include 
copies of any studies that discuss the effects on postal costs that 
consistently high vdume mailings originating from individual First 
Class workshared mailers' facilities. 
For R2006-1 BY 2005, how many First-class workshared mailers 
had plant load agreements with the Postal Service? 
For R2006-1 BY 2005, how many First-class workshared mailers' 
plant locations had plant load agreements with the Postal Service? 
For R2006-1 BY 2005, please provide the total volume of First 
Class workshared letters sent by mailers with whom the USPS had 
plant load agreements. Please provide the data source used to 
answer this question. 
Information on the Postal Service's web site at 

http://www.usps.com/postaloneibusines~mail htm indicates that 
Business Mail Acceptance (BMA) occurs at 850 mailer plants. If 
BMA occurs at a mailer's plant, does the mailer also have a plant 
load agreement with the Postal Service? Please explain your 
answer. 
For R2006-1 BY 2005, haw many of the 850 mailer plants use BMA 
for acceptance of First-class works1.arc.d letters? 
For R2006-1 BY 2005, what was the total volume of First Class 
workshared letters that was accepted at the mailer plants identified 
in response to Part G of this interrogatory. 
For R2006-1 BY 2005, what was the lowest volume of First Class 
workshared letters that was accepted at a mailer plant identified in 
response to Part G of this interrogatory. 
For R2006-1 BY 2005. how many mailers of First Class workshared 
letters sent out such workshared letter mail using PostalOne!'s web 
based simplified mail acceptance procedures? 
Have you ever discussed the possibility that consistently high 
volume mailings from one First Class workshared mailer's facility is 
a distinct cost driver (i.e. lowers postal costs) with any of the cost 
experts identified in your answer to Parts A and B? Is so, please 
describe those conversations and what mndusions you reached, if 
any. If not, why not? 

2 



RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS TAUFIQUE 
TO INTERROGATORY OF MAJOR MAILERS ASSOCIATION 

RESPONSE to MMAAJSPS-T32-9 

A. There are many cost witnesses who have appeared in this docket - who 

are identified in the testimony of roadmap witness Davis -who could have 

been questioned on these issues As far as I know, none of them has 

studied the cost impact of that consistently high volume workshared First. 

Class Mail from one mailer's fadlity might have on postal costs. 

[Redirected to the Postal Service for institutional responses.] 

I do recall discussing this subject with witnesses Mayes and Abdirahman. 

In particular, witness Abdirahman, myself and another pricing economist 

discussed these issues while visiting a postal Processing and Distribution 

Center that serves a mail preparation facility owned by a large presort 

bureau. We were unable to make a comprehensive analysis of the full 

impact of the mail characteristics that we observed on the Postal Service's 

costs of handling the mail, and we were unable to consider those impacts 

relative to the mail prepared by other mailers. We did see some mail 

characteristics that might reduce the postal processing costs of some of 

the mail prepared by this large consolidator while visiting the detached 

mailing unit at the mailer's facility; although, again, we did not have 

appropriate points of comparison. These observations pertained to 

preparation activities that could very well be performed by both small and 

large mailers, depending on one's definition of "small" and "large." For 

example, mail that was prepared on pallets which were ADC or 5-Digit 

destined were scanned at the mailer's facility. These pallets were 

B-J. 

K. 

7960 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS TAUFIQUE 
TO INTERROGATORY OF MAJOR MAILERS ASSOCIATION 

RESPONSE to MMANSPS-132-9 (continued): 

transported directly either to the postal air transportation or HASP facility. 

We discussed the possibility of cost savings being associated with this 

mail, but, as has been stated elsewhere, no studies have been 

conducted to evaluate the extent to which the size of a given mailing 

affects costs. Furthermore, we also diswssed that some observed 

activities may appear to generate cost savings for the Postal Service. 

even though that same activity could also result in additional costs being 

incurred downstream. The pallet example can again be used to illustrate 

this point. In general, the First-Ciass Mail processing stream is not pallet- 

based. I am told that when postal employees break open pallets at 

destinating facilities and load the trays into rolling stock. additional costs 

would be incurred. Neither the positive aspects of this mail nor the 

negative aspects in terms of cost causing characteristics have been 

studied and, especially because the point of mmparison has not been 

identified, cannot be quantified at this time. 

4 
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RESPONSE OF THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 
TO INTERROGATORY OF MAJOR MAILERS ASSOCIATION 

REDIRECTED FROM WITNESS TAUFIQUE 

Please refer to your response to Interrogatory MMA/USPS-T32-6, particularly 
where you state, "I am unaware of any studies that demonstrate that either 
higher or lower costs result based on the volume of mail originating from 
any one customer" and your response to Interrogatory MWUSPST32-8. Part 
A of Interrogatory MMA/USPS-T32-8 asked you to explain why a specific study 
was necessary to conclude that consistently high volume mailings from one 
mailer have a positive impact on Postal costs (i.e. results in lower unit costs for 
the Postal Service) with respect to operations such as: 

1. Mail acceptance 
2. Postage verification 
3. Tray banding 
4. Tray labeling 
5. Tray sorting 
6. Palletization 
7. Pallet labeling 
a. Pallet sorting 
9. Plant loading 
10. Postal One! 
11. Transportation 

Part B of Interrogatory MMA/USPS-T32-8 asked you to compare two mailers. 
Mailer A consistently sends out 500 l a n c e  nowlocal pieces, all presorted to 5- 
digits. Mailer 6 consistently sends out 1 million l -o~~nce lion-local pieces all 
presorted to 5digits. Part C of Interrogatory MMANSPS-T32-8 then asked you 
to explain whether the Postal Service's unit cost for processing Mailer A s  mail 
would be higher than, lower than, or the same as the unit cost for processing 
Mailer B s  mail, taking into account all of the costs associated with each 
operation listed in Part A of that interrogatory. 

as follows: 
Your response to Parts A and C of Interrogatory MMA/USPS-T32-8 were 

I am not a postal costing expert and am not offering costing 
testimony in this docket. Accordingly, I would be inclined to defer to 
the Postal Service's costing experts and any studies they may have 
conducted to assess the effect (positive or negative) of such 
matters. 

Counsel for Major Mailers Association has been advised that, contrary to 
customary practice, Parts A and C of Interrogatory MMAIUSPS-T32-8 have not 
been redirected to another witness in this case who can provide an answer or to 
the Postal Service for an institutional response. 

Please identify all USPS witnesses in this proceeding who, in your 
opinion, can be described as 'Postal Service's costing experts" that 
have sufficient knowledge and experience to answer questions 
regarding the impact that consistent high volume First Class 
workshared mailings from one mailer's facility have on postal costs. 

A. 



RESPONSE OF THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 
TO INTERROGATORY OF MAJOR MAILERS ASSOCIATION 

REDIRECTED FROM WITNESS TAUFIQUE 

B. 

C. 

D. 

E. 

F. 

G. 

H. 

1. 

J. 

K. 

Please be so kind as to redirect the questions posed to you in Parts 
A and C of Interrogatory MMNUSPS-T32-8 to 'the Postal Sewice's 
costing experts" you idenMy in response to Part A. If none of The 
Postal Service's costing experts" are witnesses in this proceeding, 
please redirect the questions to the Postal Service for an 
institutional response. In any event, the response should indude 
copies of any studies that discuss the effects on postal costs that 
consistently high volume mailings originating from individual First 
Class workshared mailers' facilities. 
For R2006-1 BY 2005. how many First-class workshared mailers 
had plant load agreements with the Postal Service? 
For R2006-1 BY 2005, how many First-class workshared mailers' 
plant locations had plant load agreements with the Postal Service? 
For R2006-1 BY 2005, please provide the total volume of First 
Class workshared letters sent by mailers with whom the USPS had 
plant load agreements. Please provide the data source used to 
answer this question. 
Information on the Postal Service's web site at 

httD://www.usps.comlpostalone/busincssmaiI htm indicates that 
Business Mail Acceptance (BMA) occurs at 850 mailer plants. If 
BMA occurs at a mailer's plant, does the mailer also have a plant 
load agreement with the Postal Service? Please explain your 
answer. 
For R2006-1 BY 2005. how many of h e  850 mailer plants use BMA 
for acceptance of First-class workshared letters? 
For R2006-1 BY 2005, what was the total volume of First Class 
workshared letters that was accepted ct the mailer plants identified 
in response to Part G of this interrogatory? 
For R2006-1 BY 2005, what was the lowest volume of First Class 
workshared letters that was accepted at a mailer plant identified in 
response to Part G of this interrogatory7 
For R2006-1 BY 2005, how many mailers of First Class workshared 
letters sent out such workshared letter mail using PostalOne!'s web 
based simplified mail acceptance procedures? 
Have you ever discussed the possibility that consistently high 
volume mailings from one First Class workshared mailer's facility is 
a distinct cost driver (Le. lowers postal costs) with any of the cost 
experts identified in your answer to Parts A and B? Is so, please 
describe those conversations and what condusions you reached, if 
any. If not, why not? 

7 9 6 3  
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RESPONSE OF THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 
TO INTERROGATORY OF MAJOR MAILERS ASSOCIATION 

REDIRECTED FROM WITNESS TAUFIQUE 

RESPONSE to MMAIUSPS-T32-9 

A. 

B. 

[See the response of witness Taufique.] 

There are no "studies that discuss the effects on postal costs of 

consistently high volume mailings onginating from individual First Class 

workshared mailers' facilities." Therefore, no copies will be attached to 

this response. 

The response to subpart A of MMARISPST32-8 is as follows: there has 

been no study to establish that 'consistently high volume" in and of itself 

has a positive impact on the speclfic areas of cost that were listed in 

subpart A. Furthermore, any systematic study of such costs would 

necessitate a definition of "consistently high volume" and would also 

require a definition of the benchmark to which the costs or anticipated cost 

savings would be compared. Having a high volume of mail may facilitate 

the customer's production process and permit certain cost-saving activities 

to be more prevalent, but there has been no analysis of the degree to 

which this is so, nor any establishment of the thresholds at which this may 

be so. For some of the activities listed, there is no apparent reason that 

the costs would be lower - for instance, "Tray sorting" or 'Transportation'. 

For others, the activity described is not known tr, be the norm for First- 

Class Mail preparation - for instance, the activities associated with 

palletization. I would also note that, although the question is only seeking 

information about cost impacts, many of the areas listed in the question 

are tied to activities that the Commission has thus far not viewed as 

appropriate territory for consideration of worksharing discounts. I would 

also note that, aside from the question of studying whether a 'consistently 

high volume" would faci l i te these activities and save the Postal Service 

costs, many of the activities listed have not been adequately studied to 

even permit the identification of their costdriving characteristics. 

3 
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RESPONSE OF THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 
TO INTERROGATORY OF MAJOR MAILERS ASSOCIATION 

REDIRECTED FROM WITNESS TAUFIQUE 

The response to subpart C of MMAIUSPST32-9 is as follows: the 

theoretical example posited in subpart B of MWSPS-T32-8 does not 

lend itself to a simple answer. For instance, the example states that both 

mailers are sending l a n c e  pieces, but it does not say if both are sending 

letters or if one is sending letters and the other flats. Even if both are 

sending letters, the contents of the one+unce letters -for instance, the 

inclusion of items other than folded paper - can have different costdriving 

characteristics. If both mailers are sending one-ounce flats, one mailer 

may be sending individual certificates whereas the other might be 

including trinkets in rigid cardboard boxes whirh currently qualify as auto 

flats. With regard to the specification that the mail is %on-local". that 

encompasses a broad range of possibilities including transport to another 

nearby AADC or transport from one coast to the other. The 

containerization of the mail pieces and tbe ranges of destinations of the 

mail pieces and the amount of space that each of the mail pieces lakes up 

in containers would affect the transportation costs, for example. Mail A 

may have only one tray of mail with 500 pieces in it, whereas Mailer B may 

have trays that are not as full so that the average unit cost for any tray 

sorting or moving activity could be higher for Mailer B's items than for 

Mailer As. Finally, it is not dear whether one, both, or neither of the mail 

pieces are prebarcoded. It is also not clear whether the mail piece 

dimensions, address locations, andlor use of envelope windows are 

identical. It is possible that all of these characteristics impact costs in 

some way. As noted earlier in this response. for many of the activities 

listed, it is not clear that "high volume" would have any impact on the cost. 

C. See the response to M W S P S- 7 .  

4 
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RESPONSE OF THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 
TO INTERROGATORY OF MAJOR MAILERS ASSOCIATION 

REDIRECTED FROM WITNESS TAUFIQUE 

RESPONSE to MMANSPS-l328 (continued): 

D. 

E. 

F. 

G. 

H. 

I. 

J. 

K. 

See the response to MMNUSPS-7. 

See the response to MMNUSPS-7. 

No, not always. There are cases where we have 'on-call" Detached Mail 

Units or expedited plant load agreements. When mailers have large 

volumes of mail, they will notify the Manager, Bulk Mail Entry and 

arrangements are made for a BME derk to drive to the mailer's facility to 

perform acceptance and verification. 

Our records account for 841. 

Approximately 40,550,000,000 pieces 

The required minimum number of pieces for a First-class Mail presorUauto 

mailing -- 500 pieces. 

None. 

[See the response of witness Taufique.] 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: Is there anything else, Mr. 

Hall? 

MR. HALL: Not from me. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: This concludes today’s 

hearings. We will reconvene tomorrow morning at 9:30 

a.m., when we will receive testimony from Witnesses 

Finley, BUC, Mitchell, and Smith. Thank you and have 

a good evening. 

(Whereupon, at 3:06 p.m., the hearing in the 

above-entitled matter was adjourned, to reconvene at 

9:30 a.m. on Thursday, October 26, 2006.) 
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